

ExtremeConnect[®] User Guide Version 8.4



Copyright © 2019 Extreme Networks, Inc. All Rights Reserved.

Legal Notices

Extreme Networks, Inc., on behalf of or through its wholly-owned subsidiary, Enterasys Networks, Inc., reserves the right to make changes in specifications and other information contained in this document and its website without prior notice. The reader should in all cases consult representatives of Extreme Networks to determine whether any such changes have been made.

The hardware, firmware, software or any specifications described or referred to in this document are subject to change without notice.

Trademarks

Extreme Networks and the Extreme Networks logo are trademarks or registered trademarks of Extreme Networks, Inc. in the United States and/or other countries.

All other names (including any product names) mentioned in this document are the property of their respective owners and may be trademarks or registered trademarks of their respective companies/owners.

For additional information on Extreme Networks trademarks, please see: <u>www.extremenetworks.com/company/legal/trademarks/</u>

Contact

If you require assistance, contact Extreme Networks using one of the following methods.

- Global Technical Assistance Center (GTAC) for Immediate Support
 - Phone: 1-800-998-2408 (toll-free in U.S. and Canada) or 1-603-952-5000. For the Extreme Networks support phone number in your country, visit: <u>www.extremenetworks.com/support/contact</u>
 - Email: <u>support@extremenetworks.com</u>. To expedite your message, enter the product name or model number in the subject line.

- <u>GTAC Knowledge</u> Get on-demand and tested resolutions from the GTAC Knowledgebase, or create a help case if you need more guidance.
- <u>The Hub</u> A forum for Extreme customers to connect with one another, get questions answered, share ideas and feedback, and get problems solved. This community is monitored by Extreme Networks employees, but is not intended to replace specific guidance from GTAC.
- <u>Support Portal</u> Manage cases, downloads, service contracts, product licensing, and training and certifications.



Extreme Networks[®] Software License Agreement

This Extreme Networks Software License Agreement is an agreement ("Agreement") between You, the end user, and Extreme Networks, Inc. ("Extreme"), on behalf of itself and its Affiliates (as hereinafter defined and including its wholly owned subsidiary, Enterasys Networks, Inc. as well as its other subsidiaries). This Agreement sets forth Your rights and obligations with respect to the Licensed Software and Licensed Materials. BY INSTALLING THE LICENSE KEY FOR THE SOFTWARE ("License Key"), COPYING, OR OTHERWISE USING THE LICENSED SOFTWARE, YOU ARE AGREEING TO BE BOUND BY THE TERMS OF THIS AGREEMENT, WHICH INCLUDES THE LICENSE AND THE LIMITATION OF WARRANTY AND DISCLAIMER OF LIABILITY. IF YOU DO NOT AGREE TO THE TERMS OF THIS AGREEMENT. RETURN THE LICENSE KEY TO EXTREME OR YOUR DEALER, IF ANY, OR DO NOT USE THE LICENSED SOFTWARE AND CONTACT EXTREME OR YOUR DEALER WITHIN TEN (10) DAYS FOLLOWING THE DATE OF RECEIPT FOR A REFUND. IF YOU HAVE ANY QUESTIONS ABOUT THIS AGREEMENT, CONTACT EXTREME, Attn: LegalTeam@extremenetworks.com.

 <u>DEFINITIONS</u>. "Affiliates" means any person, partnership, corporation, limited liability company, or other form of enterprise that directly or indirectly through one or more intermediaries, controls, or is controlled by, or is under common control with the party specified. "Server Application" shall refer to the License Key for software installed on one or more of Your servers. "Client Application" shall refer to the application to access the Server Application. "Licensed Materials" shall collectively refer to the licensed software (including the Server Application and Client Application), Firmware, media embodying the software, and the documentation. "Concurrent User" shall refer to any of Your individual employees who You provide access to the Server Application at any one time. "Firmware" refers to any software program or code imbedded in chips or other media. "Licensed Software" refers to the Software and Firmware collectively.

- <u>TERM</u>. This Agreement is effective from the date on which You install the License Key, use the Licensed Software, or a Concurrent User accesses the Server Application. You may terminate the Agreement at any time by destroying the Licensed Materials, together with all copies, modifications and merged portions in any form. The Agreement and Your license to use the Licensed Materials will also terminate if You fail to comply with any term of condition herein.
- 3. <u>GRANT OF SOFTWARE LICENSE</u>. Extreme will grant You a non-transferable, nonexclusive license to use the machine-readable form of the Licensed Software and the accompanying documentation if You agree to the terms and conditions of this Agreement. You may install and use the Licensed Software as permitted by the license type purchased as described below in License Types. The license type purchased is specified on the invoice issued to You by Extreme or Your dealer, if any. YOU MAY NOT USE, COPY, OR MODIFY THE LICENSED MATERIALS, IN WHOLE OR IN PART, EXCEPT AS EXPRESSLY PROVIDED IN THIS AGREEMENT.

4. <u>LICENSE TYPES</u>.

- *Single User, Single Computer.* Under the terms of the Single User, Single Computer license, the license granted to You by Extreme when You install the License Key authorizes You to use the Licensed Software on any one, single computer only, or any replacement for that computer, for internal use only. A separate license, under a separate Software License Agreement, is required for any other computer on which You or another individual or employee intend to use the Licensed Software. A separate license under a separate Software License Agreement is also required if You wish to use a Client license (as described below).
- *Client.* Under the terms of the Client license, the license granted to You by Extreme will authorize You to install the License Key for the Licensed Software on your server and allow the specific number of Concurrent Users shown on the relevant invoice issued to You for each Concurrent User that You order from Extreme or Your dealer, if any, to access the Server Application. A separate license is required for each additional Concurrent User.
- 5. <u>AUDIT RIGHTS</u>. You agree that Extreme may audit Your use of the Licensed Materials for compliance with these terms and Your License Type at any time, upon reasonable notice. In the event that such audit reveals any use of the Licensed Materials by You other than in full compliance with the license granted and the terms of this Agreement, You shall reimburse Extreme for all reasonable expenses related to such audit in addition to any other liabilities You may incur as a result of such non-compliance, including but not limited to additional fees for Concurrent Users over and

above those specifically granted to You. From time to time, the Licensed Software will upload information about the Licensed Software and the associated devices to Extreme. This is to verify the Licensed Software is being used with a valid license. By using the Licensed Software, you consent to the transmission of this information. Under no circumstances, however, would Extreme employ any such measure to interfere with your normal and permitted operation of the Products, even in the event of a contractual dispute.

6. <u>RESTRICTION AGAINST COPYING OR MODIFYING LICENSED MATERIALS</u>. Except as expressly permitted in this Agreement, You may not copy or otherwise reproduce the Licensed Materials. In no event does the limited copying or reproduction permitted under this Agreement include the right to decompile, disassemble, electronically transfer, or reverse engineer the Licensed Software, or to translate the Licensed Software into another computer language.

The media embodying the Licensed Software may be copied by You, in whole or in part, into printed or machine readable form, in sufficient numbers only for backup or archival purposes, or to replace a worn or defective copy. However, You agree not to have more than two (2) copies of the Licensed Software in whole or in part, including the original media, in your possession for said purposes without Extreme's prior written consent, and in no event shall You operate more copies of the Licensed Software than the specific licenses granted to You. You may not copy or reproduce the documentation. You agree to maintain appropriate records of the location of the original media and all copies of the Licensed Software, in whole or in part, made by You. You may modify the machine-readable form of the Licensed Software for (1) your own internal use or (2) to merge the Licensed Software into other program material to form a modular work for your own use, provided that such work remains modular, but on termination of this Agreement, You are required to completely remove the Licensed Software from any such modular work. Any portion of the Licensed Software included in any such modular work shall be used only on a single computer for internal purposes and shall remain subject to all the terms and conditions of this Agreement. You agree to include any copyright or other proprietary notice set forth on the label of the media embodying the Licensed Software on any copy of the Licensed Software in any form, in whole or in part, or on any modification of the Licensed Software or any such modular work containing the Licensed Software or any part thereof.

7. TITLE AND PROPRIETARY RIGHTS

a. The Licensed Materials are copyrighted works and are the sole and exclusive property of Extreme, any company or a division thereof which Extreme controls or is controlled by, or which may result from the merger or consolidation with Extreme (its "Affiliates"), and/or their suppliers. This Agreement conveys a limited right to operate the Licensed Materials and shall not be construed to convey title to the Licensed Materials to You. There are no implied rights. You shall not sell, lease, transfer, sublicense, dispose of, or otherwise make available the Licensed Materials or any portion thereof, to any other party.

- b. You further acknowledge that in the event of a breach of this Agreement, Extreme shall suffer severe and irreparable damages for which monetary compensation alone will be inadequate. You therefore agree that in the event of a breach of this Agreement, Extreme shall be entitled to monetary damages and its reasonable attorney's fees and costs in enforcing this Agreement, as well as injunctive relief to restrain such breach, in addition to any other remedies available to Extreme.
- 8. PROTECTION AND SECURITY. In the performance of this Agreement or in contemplation thereof, You and your employees and agents may have access to private or confidential information owned or controlled by Extreme relating to the Licensed Materials supplied hereunder including, but not limited to, product specifications and schematics, and such information may contain proprietary details and disclosures. All information and data so acquired by You or your employees or agents under this Agreement or in contemplation hereof shall be and shall remain Extreme's exclusive property, and You shall use your best efforts (which in any event shall not be less than the efforts You take to ensure the confidentiality of your own proprietary and other confidential information) to keep, and have your employees and agents keep, any and all such information and data confidential, and shall not copy, publish, or disclose it to others, without Extreme's prior written approval, and shall return such information and data to Extreme at its request. Nothing herein shall limit your use or dissemination of information not actually derived from Extreme or of information which has been or subsequently is made public by Extreme, or a third party having authority to do so.

You agree not to deliver or otherwise make available the Licensed Materials or any part thereof, including without limitation the object or source code (if provided) of the Licensed Software, to any party other than Extreme or its employees, except for purposes specifically related to your use of the Licensed Software on a single computer as expressly provided in this Agreement, without the prior written consent of Extreme. You agree to use your best efforts and take all reasonable steps to safeguard the Licensed Materials to ensure that no unauthorized personnel shall have access thereto and that no unauthorized copy, publication, disclosure, or distribution, in whole or in part, in any form shall be made, and You agree to notify Extreme of any unauthorized use thereof. You acknowledge that the Licensed Materials contain valuable confidential information and trade secrets, and that unauthorized use, copying and/or disclosure thereof are harmful to Extreme or its Affiliates and/or its/their software suppliers.

- 9. <u>MAINTENANCE AND UPDATES</u>. Updates and certain maintenance and support services, if any, shall be provided to You pursuant to the terms of an Extreme Service and Maintenance Agreement, if Extreme and You enter into such an agreement. Except as specifically set forth in such agreement, Extreme shall not be under any obligation to provide Software Updates, modifications, or enhancements, or Software maintenance and support services to You.
- 10. <u>DEFAULT AND TERMINATION</u>. In the event that You shall fail to keep, observe, or perform any obligation under this Agreement, including a failure to pay any sums due to Extreme, or in the event that you become insolvent or seek protection, voluntarily or involuntarily, under any bankruptcy law, Extreme may, in addition to any other remedies it may have under law, terminate the License and any other agreements between Extreme and You.
 - a. Immediately after any termination of the Agreement or if You have for any reason discontinued use of Software, You shall return to Extreme the original and any copies of the Licensed Materials and remove the Licensed Software from any modular works made pursuant to Section 3, and certify in writing that through your best efforts and to the best of your knowledge the original and all copies of the terminated or discontinued Licensed Materials have been returned to Extreme.
 - b. Sections 1, 7, 8, 10, 11, 12, 13, 14 and 15 shall survive termination of this Agreement for any reason.
- 11. <u>EXPORT REQUIREMENTS</u>. You are advised that the Software is of United States origin and subject to United States Export Administration Regulations; diversion contrary to United States law and regulation is prohibited. You agree not to directly or indirectly export, import or transmit the Software to any country, end user or for any Use that is prohibited by applicable United States regulation or statute (including but not limited to those countries embargoed from time to time by the United States government); or contrary to the laws or regulations of any other governmental entity that has jurisdiction over such export, import, transmission or Use.
- 12. <u>UNITED STATES GOVERNMENT RESTRICTED RIGHTS</u>. The Licensed Materials (i) were developed solely at private expense; (ii) contain "restricted computer software" submitted with restricted rights in accordance with section 52.227-19 (a) through (d) of the Commercial Computer Software-Restricted Rights Clause and its successors, and (iii) in all respects is proprietary data belonging to Extreme and/or its suppliers.

For Department of Defense units, the Licensed Materials are considered commercial computer software in accordance with DFARS section 227.7202-3 and its successors, and use, duplication, or disclosure by the U.S. Government is subject to restrictions set forth herein.

13. LIMITED WARRANTY AND LIMITATION OF LIABILITY. The only warranty that Extreme makes to You in connection with this license of the Licensed Materials is that if the media on which the Licensed Software is recorded is defective, it will be replaced without charge, if Extreme in good faith determines that the media and proof of payment of the license fee are returned to Extreme or the dealer from whom it was obtained within ninety (90) days of the date of payment of the license fee. NEITHER EXTREME NOR ITS AFFILIATES MAKE ANY OTHER WARRANTY OR REPRESENTATION, EXPRESS OR IMPLIED, WITH RESPECT TO THE LICENSED MATERIALS, WHICH ARE LICENSED "AS IS". THE LIMITED WARRANTY AND REMEDY PROVIDED ABOVE ARE EXCLUSIVE AND IN LIEU OF ALL OTHER WARRANTIES. INCLUDING IMPLIED WARRANTIES OF MERCHANTABILITY OR FITNESS FOR A PARTICULAR PURPOSE, WHICH ARE EXPRESSLY DISCLAIMED, AND STATEMENTS OR REPRESENTATIONS MADE BY ANY OTHER PERSON OR FIRM ARE VOID. ONLY TO THE EXTENT SUCH EXCLUSION OF ANY IMPLIED WARRANTY IS NOT PERMITTED BY LAW, THE DURATION OF SUCH IMPLIED WARRANTY IS LIMITED TO THE DURATION OF THE LIMITED WARRANTY SET FORTH ABOVE. YOU ASSUME ALL RISK AS TO THE QUALITY, FUNCTION AND PERFORMANCE OF THE LICENSED MATERIALS. IN NO EVENT WILL EXTREME OR ANY OTHER PARTY WHO HAS BEEN INVOLVED IN THE CREATION. PRODUCTION OR DELIVERY OF THE LICENSED MATERIALS BE LIABLE FOR SPECIAL, DIRECT, INDIRECT, RELIANCE, INCIDENTAL OR CONSEQUENTIAL DAMAGES, INCLUDING LOSS OF DATA OR PROFITS OR FOR INABILITY TO USE THE LICENSED MATERIALS, TO ANY PARTY EVEN IF EXTREME OR SUCH OTHER PARTY HAS BEEN ADVISED OF THE POSSIBILITY OF SUCH DAMAGES. IN NO EVENT SHALL EXTREME OR SUCH OTHER PARTY'S LIABILITY FOR ANY DAMAGES OR LOSS TO YOU OR ANY OTHER PARTY EXCEED THE LICENSE FEE YOU PAID FOR THE LICENSED MATERIALS.

Some states do not allow limitations on how long an implied warranty lasts and some states do not allow the exclusion or limitation of incidental or consequential damages, so the above limitation and exclusion may not apply to You. This limited warranty gives You specific legal rights, and You may also have other rights which vary from state to state.

14. <u>JURISDICTION</u>. The rights and obligations of the parties to this Agreement shall be governed and construed in accordance with the laws and in the State and Federal courts of the State of California, without regard to its rules with respect to choice of

law. You waive any objections to the personal jurisdiction and venue of such courts. None of the 1980 United Nations Convention on the Limitation Period in the International Sale of Goods, and the Uniform Computer Information Transactions Act shall apply to this Agreement.

15. <u>GENERAL</u>.

- a. This Agreement is the entire agreement between Extreme and You regarding the Licensed Materials, and all prior agreements, representations, statements, and undertakings, oral or written, are hereby expressly superseded and canceled.
- b. This Agreement may not be changed or amended except in writing signed by both parties hereto.
- c. You represent that You have full right and/or authorization to enter into this Agreement.
- d. This Agreement shall not be assignable by You without the express written consent of Extreme. The rights of Extreme and Your obligations under this Agreement shall inure to the benefit of Extreme's assignees, licensors, and licensees.
- e. Section headings are for convenience only and shall not be considered in the interpretation of this Agreement.
- f. The provisions of the Agreement are severable and if any one or more of the provisions hereof are judicially determined to be illegal or otherwise unenforceable, in whole or in part, the remaining provisions of this Agreement shall nevertheless be binding on and enforceable by and between the parties hereto.
- g. Extreme's waiver of any right shall not constitute waiver of that right in future. This Agreement constitutes the entire understanding between the parties with respect to the subject matter hereof, and all prior agreements, representations, statements and undertakings, oral or written, are hereby expressly superseded and canceled. No purchase order shall supersede this Agreement.
- h. Should You have any questions regarding this Agreement, You may contact Extreme at the address set forth below. Any notice or other communication to be sent to Extreme must be mailed by certified mail to the following address:

Extreme Networks, Inc. 145 Rio Robles San Jose, CA 95134 United States ATTN: General Counsel

Table of Contents

ExtremeConnect® User GuideVersion 8.4	1
Legal Notices	2
Trademarks	2
Contact	2
Extreme Networks® Software License Agreement	4
Table of Contents	11
ExtremeConnect Overview	
Navigating the Connect Tab	
ExtremeConnect Requirements	
ExtremeConnect Installation	
Linux Installation	
Windows Installation	
Post-Installation	
ExtremeControl Configuration	
Module Configuration	
Verification	
ExtremeConnect Configuration	
Login Credentials and Module Navigation	
Configuration Tab	
Dashboard	
End Systems	
Left Panel	40
Right Panel	

End System Groups	40
Left Panel	41
Right Panel	41
Administration	41
Services	42
Left Panel	42
Right Panel	42
Configuration	43
Left Panel	43
Right Panel	
Statistics	44
Left Panel	45
Right Panel	45
About	45
Module Configuration	46
Verification	47
Data Center and Cloud Configuration	48
Amazon Web Services	49
Goals	49
Prerequisites	50
Integration Overview	50
Multi-Account Support	51
Managed Domains, ES Groups, and Security Groups	52
Mapping Domains to VPC Networks	53
VMs with Multiple Interfaces	55

Naming Convention	56
Security Group Name & Description	56
Security Group Tag	57
Extreme End System Groups	58
Sites	59
Manage Extreme Management Center Sites	59
Assign Devices	60
Assign End Systems	61
Topology - Extreme Management Center Switches	62
Creating Devices	62
Automatically Generate Switch IP	63
Removing and Resynchronizing Extreme Management Center Devices	64
Updating Extreme Management Center Switch Ports	64
Updating Extreme Management Center Switch Ports Extreme Management Center End Systems	64 64
Updating Extreme Management Center Switch Ports Extreme Management Center End Systems Creating End Systems	64 64 64
Updating Extreme Management Center Switch Ports Extreme Management Center End Systems Creating End Systems Updating End Systems	64 64 64
Updating Extreme Management Center Switch Ports Extreme Management Center End Systems Creating End Systems Updating End Systems Updating Custom Fields	64 64 65 66
Updating Extreme Management Center Switch Ports Extreme Management Center End Systems Creating End Systems Updating End Systems Updating Custom Fields Removing End Systems	64 64 65 66 67
Updating Extreme Management Center Switch Ports Extreme Management Center End Systems Creating End Systems Updating End Systems Updating Custom Fields Removing End Systems Extreme Management Center End System Groups	64 64 65 66 67 67
Updating Extreme Management Center Switch Ports Extreme Management Center End Systems Creating End Systems Updating End Systems Updating Custom Fields Removing End Systems Extreme Management Center End System Groups Configuration	64 64 65 66 67 67 69
Updating Extreme Management Center Switch Ports Extreme Management Center End Systems Creating End Systems Updating End Systems Updating Custom Fields Removing End Systems Extreme Management Center End System Groups Configuration AWS API Access	64 64 65 66 67 67 69 69
Updating Extreme Management Center Switch Ports Extreme Management Center End Systems Creating End Systems Updating End Systems Updating Custom Fields Removing End Systems Extreme Management Center End System Groups Configuration AWS API Access AWS Default Region	64 64 65 66 67 67 69 69 69 70
Updating Extreme Management Center Switch Ports Extreme Management Center End Systems Creating End Systems Updating End Systems Updating Custom Fields Removing End Systems Extreme Management Center End System Groups Configuration AWS API Access AWS Default Region Configure ExtremeConnect	64 64 65 66 67 67 69 69 69 70 71
Updating Extreme Management Center Switch Ports Extreme Management Center End Systems Creating End Systems Updating End Systems Updating Custom Fields Removing End Systems Extreme Management Center End System Groups Configuration AWS API Access AWS Default Region Configure ExtremeConnect AWS Account-Specific Configuration	64 64 65 66 67 67 69 69 70 71 71

Module Configuration	71
Updating End Systems	72
Alarm and Event Messages	74
Policy Verification	74
Policy Enforcement	76
Security Group Assignment	78
Verification	
Viewing Device Data	78
Viewing End System Data	80
Cloud Reports	
AWS Report	
Instance Details Report	82
Google Compute Engine	83
Goals	83
Prerequisites	84
Integration Overview	
Multi-Account Support	85
Managed Domains, ES Groups & Firewall Rules	
Mapping Domains to VPC Networks	87
VMs with Multiple NICs	
Naming Convention	92
Firewall Rule Name	
Firewall Rule Description Field	
Firewall Target Tag	
Extreme End System Groups	

Sites	96
Manage Extreme Management Center Sites	96
Assign Devices	97
Assign End Systems	98
Topology - Extreme Management Center Devices (Switches)	99
Creating Devices	99
Automatically Generate Switch IP	101
Removing and Resynchronizing Extreme Management Center Devices	101
Updating Extreme Management Center Switch Ports	101
Extreme Management Center End Systems	101
Creating End Systems	101
Updating End Systems	102
Automatically Generate End System MAC Address	103
Updating Custom Field	103
Removing End Systems	104
Extreme Management Center End System Groups	104
Configuring GCE Authorization	106
Configure ExtremeConnect	107
Google Project-Specific Configuration	108
General Configuration	108
Module Configuration	108
Alarm and Event Messages	111
Policy Verification	111
Policy Enforcement	113
Firewall Assignment	115

Verification	
Viewing Device Data	115
Viewing End System Data	
Cloud Reports	
GCE Report	119
Instance List Report	120
Citrix XenServer	121
Module Configuration	
Verification	123
Citrix XenDesktop	125
Module Configuration	
Adapter Installation	127
Adapter Configuration	128
Verification	129
Microsoft Azure	129
Prerequisites	
Integration Overview	131
Multi-Account Support	
Managed Domains, ES Groups & Security Groups	133
Mapping Domains to Resource Groups	135
Security Groups for Multi-Regional Resource Groups	136
Naming Convention	
Security Group Name & Tag	
Extreme End System Groups	139
Sites	140

Assian Devices	141
Assign End Systems	1/11
Topology - Devices (Switches)	1/12
Automatically Gonorato Switch IP	1/1
Removing and Resynchronizing Extreme Management Center Devices	144
Updating Extreme Management Center Switch Ports	144
Extreme Management Center End Systems	144
Creating End Systems	144
Updating End Systems	146
Automatically Generate End System MAC Address	146
Updating Custom Field	147
Removing End Systems	148
Extreme Management Center End System Groups	148
Configuration	149
Azure API Access	149
Configure Connect	150
Azure Account-Specific Configuration	150
General Configuration	151
Alarm and Event Messages	153
Policy Verification	153
Policy Enforcement	155
Security Group Assignment	157
Viewing Data	157
Viewing Device Data	157
Viewing End System Data	159

Cloud Reports	161
Azure Stats Report	161
Microsoft System Center Virtual Machine Manager (SCVMM) .	162
Module Configuration	
Adapter Installation	166
Adapter Configuration	167
WinRM Configuration (adapter-less)	
Verification	169
Microsoft Hyper-V	
Module Configuration	
Adapter Installation	172
Adapter Configuration	173
Verification	173
VMware vSphere	174
Module Configuration	
Verification	178
VMware View	
Security Configuration	
Check Point Identity Awareness	
Module Configuration	
Distributed IPS	
Module Configuration	
Examples of Event Messages and Regular Expressions:	
Fortinet FortiGate	
Module Configuration	

Foritgate Configuration	
iBoss Web Security	
Module Configuration	196
Define Groups in Active Directory	
Define Locations	198
Configure the iBoss Appliance	198
Configuration of Extreme Management Center	207
Verification	212
Lightspeed Rocket Web Filter	214
Module Configuration	
Configuring the Rocket Appliance	215
Configure LDAP Settings	215
Configure RADIUS Accounting	218
Configure Policy Management	220
McAfee ePO	
ePO Extension	
Module Configuration	
Verification	230
Data Import to ExtremeControl	230
Assessment	231
Handling Deleted ePO Devices	234
Palo Alto Networks	235
Module Configuration	235
Palo Alto Configuration	236
Verification	247

Mobility Configuration	248
AirWatch	249
Module Configuration	249
Create an API User	252
Creating a Compliance Profile	254
Integrating AirWatch MDM in the ExtremeControl Workflow	259
Policy Configuration	263
Fiberlink MaaS360	263
Module Configuration	264
Verification	266
Policy Configuration	266
JAMF Casper	267
Module Configuration	267
Verification	272
MobileIron	273
Module Configuration	274
Creating an API User	276
Integrating the Workflows	279
Policy Configuration	286
Other Integration Options	287
Sophos Mobile Control	287
Module Configuration	287
Verification	288
Policy Configuration	289
Citrix XenMobile	290

Module Configuration	
Verification	
Policy Configuration	
Microsoft Intune	
Module Configuration	
Service Configuration	
Register Azure Application	
Verification	
Policy Configuration	
Google G Suite	
Module Configuration	
Service Configuration	
Google APIs	
Google Administration	
User Privileges	
Verification	
Deleting G Suite Devices	
Management / IT Operations Configuration	
FNT Command	
Module Configuration	
Verification	
Glue Networks Gluware Control	
Module Configuration	
Cisco ACL Support in NAC Manager	
Verification	

Microsoft System Center Configuration Manager	
Module Configuration	
Adapter Installation	
Adapter Configuration	
Verification	
Aruba ClearPass	
Module Configuration	
Generate an Access Token	
Configure NAC and ExtremeAnalytics Integration	
Verification	
Convergence Configuration	
Microsoft Skype For Business	
Module Configuration	
Verification	
Analytics and Reporting	
Data Center Manager (DCM) System Configuration	
DCM Fabric Manager	
Verification	
End System Groups	
Private VLANs	
Requirements	
Useful Information about PVLANs	
Setup Reference	
Policy Domain Configuration	
Policy Domain Layer 2 - Role VM PVLAN Access	

Delieur Derecie Cerre - Delieur MADVI ANULZ	
Policy Domain Core - Policy VM PVLAN L3	
Packet Flow Example for Reference Setup	353
Mobile Device Management (MDM) System Configuration	355
End System Groups	355
ExtremeConnect Assessment Configuration	356
Assessment MAP Entries	357
Assessment Adapter	358
McAfee EMM Assessment Plugin	360
Troubleshooting and FAQs	365
Installation and General Configuration	366
General Issues	368
Extreme Management Center	370
VMware vSphere Configuration	
Citrix XenServer Configuration	
Adapters for XenDesktop, Hyper-V, SCVMM and SCCM Configuration	376
Citrix XenDesktop Configuration	377
Microsoft Hyper-V and Virtual Machine Manager Configuration	378
Connect Domains	
Search	379
Registration	
Services API	382
Web Service Error Codes	

ExtremeConnect Overview

Use the Extreme Management Center **Connect** tab to integrate third-party software with Extreme Management Center's ExtremeControl solution.

Additionally, the **Menu** icon (\equiv) at the top of the screen provides links to additional information about your version of Extreme Management Center.

Extreme Management Center's ExtremeControl solution lets you monitor end systems and configure the appropriate experience for users accessing your network based on a variety of criteria. Network administrators may also have a variety of other tools to help monitor and control the user experience. ExtremeConnect bridges the gap between these tools and lets you control your network configurations from Extreme Management Center.

NOTE: ExtremeConnect requires an Extreme Management Center advanced license (NMS-ADV).

ExtremeXOS devices using ExtremeConnect must be running version 21.1.2 or later.

Navigating the Connect Tab

The tab contains three subtabs:

- Configuration Provides information about all of the end systems and end system groups analyzed by each of your supported network monitoring tools (called modules) and lets you configure the end user experience using each module.
- **Domains** Lets you search for a particular end system in multiple versions of Extreme Management Center and returns information found using your third-party software. You can also add or remove MAC addresses from end system groups.
- Services API Lets you execute a client/server application, known as a web service.

ExtremeConnect Requirements

The following outlines the system requirements for ExtremeConnect:

- Extreme Management Center version 7.0
- Enough switches that support multi-user authentication and policy for the number of end user sessions on the network.

Related Information

For information on related tabs:

- <u>Configuration</u>
- <u>Domains</u>
- Services API
- Web Service Error Codes
- Extreme Connect Troubleshooting

ExtremeConnect Installation

- Linux Installation
- Windows Installation
- Post Installation Tasks

Tips

- Installation of the ExtremeConnect plugin requires stopping the Extreme Management Center server service. In production environments, a maintenance window is highly recommended for this installation.
- ExtremeConnect already comes packaged with Extreme Management Center 7.0 and does not need to be installed manually. The following instructions are only for reference if a manual installation or update is required for an older version of Extreme Management Center.

Installation of the ExtremeConnect plugin is performed using an installation script on Linux-based Extreme Management Center installations and using a graphical wizard on Microsoft Windows-based Extreme Management Center installations. The following table outlines information required during installation of the ExtremeConnect plugin.

Description	Default Value
Linux Installation Directory	/usr/local/Extreme_Networks/Extreme Management Center
Windows Installation Directory	C:\Program Files\Extreme Networks\Extreme Management Center\
Installation Mode	Update

Linux Installation

To perform a Linux installation:

1. Use SCopy application (WinSCP) to download the ExtremeConnect JAR file (NMS_ Connect_x.xx_xx.jar) to the root directory.



2. Open an SSH session to the Extreme Management Center server. Change to the following directory:

cd/usr/local/Extreme_Networks/Extreme_Management_Center root@NetSight.6.0.0.70:~\$ cd /usr/local/Extreme_Networks/NetSight/ root@NetSight.6.0.0.70:/usr/local/Extreme_Networks/NetSight\$ _

3. To stop the Extreme Management Center service, enter the following command:

service nsserver stop

```
root@NetSight.6.0.0.70:~$ service nsserver stop
Stopping NetSightServer daemon: PID = 5322[SUCCESS]
root@NetSight.6.0.0.70:~$ _
```

Note: Your Extreme Management Center prompts and version numbers may be different than what is shown here.

4. To initiate the installation script, enter the following command:

java/bin/java -jar /NMS_Connect_x.xx_xx.jar -console

```
root@NetSight.6.0.0.70:/usr/local/Extreme_Networks/NetSight$ java/bin/java
/NMS_OFConnect_1.01_33.jar –console_
```

Caution: NMS_Connect_*x.xx_xx*.jar is the name of the jar file you are installing. Use care with cutting and pasting because the hyphen (-) in the command (-console) may change to a period (.). Move the cursor and replace the symbols if needed.

5. Complete installation by following instructions provided in the script. Once the **Starting to unpack** message appears, the installation takes about a minute to complete.

6. Press 1, [Enter] and read the installation instructions that follow.

The homepage is at: http://www.enterasys.com/support/contact-support.aspx/ press 1 to continue, 2 to quit, 3 to redisplay

Welcome

Welcome to the Extreme OneFabric Connect installation!

Please run this installer from the NetSight directory if console mode is used and provide the NetSight directory path and Fusion installation mode to customize your setup. The installation path is usually:

on Windows: C:\Program Files\Extreme Networks\NetSight\
 on Linux: /usr/local/Extreme_Networks/NetSight

Also note that the console installer will disable all 3rd party modules by defaul However, any module that uses 127.0.0.1 as the remote service server address, will skip that particular service. If you do not use a particular module, you can either disable it in the configuration or use 127.0.0.1 as the server address.

If you are updating an existing installation, the configuration data will be preserved and merged with any new configuration options that may come with the update. Make sure to check your settings using the web UI before restarting the NetSight service. press 1 to continue, 2 to quit, 3 to redisplay

7. Press 1, [Enter]. Then press [Enter] or enter the target path if different from the default shown.

The homepage is at: http://www.enterasys.com/support/contact-support.aspx/ press 1 to continue, 2 to quit, 3 to redisplay Welcome Welcome Please run this installer from the NetSight directory if console mode is used and provide the NetSight directory path and Fusion installation mode to customize your setup. The installation path is usually: - on Windows: C:\Program Files\Extreme Networks\NetSight - on Linux: /usr/local/Extreme_Networks\NetSight Also note that the console installer will disable all 3rd party modules by default However, any module that uses 127.0.0.1 as the remote service server address, will skip that particular service. If you do not use a particular module, you can either disable it in the configuration or use 127.0.0.1 as the server address. If you are updating an existing installation, the configuration data will be preserved and merged with any new configuration options that may come with the update. Make sure to check your settings using the web UI before restarting the NetSight service. press 1 to continue, 2 to quit, 3 to redisplay I Select target path [/usr/local/Extreme_Networks/NetSight]

8. To select **install if no previous version of Extreme Connect is present**, press 0, [Enter].

To update an existing ExtremeConnect installation and preserves configuration data, select 1.

To clear the data, select 0.

To redisplay and confirm your selection, press 3, [Enter].

on Windows: C:\Program Files\Extreme Networks\NetSight\
on Linux: /usr/local/Extreme_Networks/NetSight
Also note that the console installer will disable all 3rd party modules by default However, any module that uses 127.0.0.1 as the remote service server address, will skip that particular service. If you do not use a particular module, you can either disable it in the configuration or use 127.0.0.1 as the server address.
If you are updating an existing installation, the configuration data will be preserved and merged with any new configuration options that may come with the update.
Make sure to check your settings using the web UI before restarting the NetSight service.
press 1 to continue, 2 to quit, 3 to redisplay
Installation mode
Installation mode
I j update
I j

9. To continue and start the installation, press 1, [Enter]. The installation process will show **Console installation done** when it is finished.

Once the console prompt appears, the installation is complete.

10. To start the Extreme Management Center server service, enter the following command:



Windows Installation

To perform a Windows installation:

- In Windows, stop the Extreme Management Center server service by selecting Start, and then select the Start Search box. Type services.msc, and select Enter. The Services Console window opens.
- 2. In the services list, select Extreme Management Center Server Service, and select the Stop Service icon.

	G 🕞 🛛 🗂 🕨 💭 II 🕩					
🔍 Services (Local)	Services (Local) Stop Serv	rice				· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·
	NetSight Server Service	Name	Description	Status	Startup Type	Log O
		 A NetSight Database Service 	NetSight Da	Started	Automatic	Local
	Stop the service	NetSight Server Service	NetSight Se	Started	Automatic	Local
	Nestart the service	NetSight SNMP Trap Service	NetSight SN	Started	Automatic	Local
		NetSight Syslog Service	NetSight Sy	Started	Automatic	Local
	Description:					-
	Extended Standard /					

3. Download the ExtremeConnect JAR file (NMS_Connect_x.xx_xx.jar).

Organize 🔻 🔬 Oper	n 🔻 Share with 👻 New folder	8==	-
🔆 Favorites	Name	Date modified ~	Туре
🧱 Desktop	MM5_OFConnect_1.01_58	2/25/2014 12:27 PM	Executat
🗼 Downloads	ExtremeNetworks	2/26/2014 9:33 AM	File folde
🔛 Recent Places			
Cibraries			

4. To start the installation wizard, double-click on the JAR file.



- 5. Complete the installation by following instructions provided in the wizard.
- 6. After the installation is complete, use the **Services Console** to start the Extreme Management Center service. In the services list, select **Extreme Management Center Server Service**, and select the **Start Service** icon.

Services							
File Action View	Help						
(+ +) 🗊 📴 🦉	e 🕞 🛛 📷 💽 🔳 🗈						
Services (Local)	Services (Loci Start Service	}					
	NetSight Server Service		Name	Description	Status	Startup Type	Log O
	in the second	-	SNetSight Database Service	NetSight Da	Started	Automatic	Local
	Start the service		💫 NetSight Server Service	NetSight Se		Automatic	Local
		-	NetSight SNMP Trap Service	NetSight SN	Started	Automatic	Local S
	Description:	- Li	NetSight Syslog Service	NetSight Sy	Started	Automatic	Local S
	NetSight Server Service	-	()		in the state		-
	Extended Standard						
						1	

7. Stop, and then start the Extreme Management Center services (for more information, see the *Extreme Management Center Suite-Wide Tools Guide*).

Post-Installation

After an installation, all modules except the Extreme Management Center module are disabled by default. Each module must be configured and enabled individually. The Extreme Management Center module creates the default end system groups in the Extreme Management Center database (if they do not already exist).

1. To access the ExtremeConnect configuration page, select **OneView > Connect**. The dashboard most likely displays without any data available initially.



E Network - J	Narm and Events	Cortfol -	Analytics	Wreless -	Reports	Adventuation	Connect	
								(agout Settings Support Abou
Domains Configuration								
Deshboard End-Systems	End System Gros	un' Advantration	Statistics	About				
Hobbs		Services Case	aperation .					
Name	Ended	tax delet						
Donain Portal	0	General Configura	date .					
Edware Correct	0	hane		Descr	ution .			Tile
Que teturoria	•	Lighted		the la	gland setting 2	CONS. DATA, MARA, ST	#(#, #¥14)	BRROK
Editerie Carthal	0	Pull interval in secon		The D	ine interval until	data is retrieved from r	nodules during each tun	1
Utilities	0	Enable Data Persiste	108	Enable	ing this spliter a	ell fonce the module to a	tore endrysten, endrystenGrou	
Where dahere	0							
Arritech HEH	0							
Ave, a Day, Planagement	0							
Carper	0							
Filefink Plant268	0							
FMP Command	0							
Fundate 350								
Factored VLAB Serve		Specific Configura	field in the second					
House Rose V		Name		Descr	yter.			We
des Clast		Number of runs until	aphote ed	De o	wholes in	will exit after if runs (or	e 0 for unlimited)	8
Market Surface Sectors		Garbage collection in	danal	Text	in seconds until	missing algeds will be a	encoul from the to-be-deleted	- 60
P CAP ADDIGUES CODM		En-(Drublet User)	ervice	Enable	e the Labelberre	is data		•
ETIM.		LabelDenkie Culture	field	The to	under of the co	stom data field for each	enduction to store the LabelSer	5 A
Drinander								
Lightgend Systems	•							
PLATestPD	•							
Hulles (HCFlanager	•							
Related on HDH	•							
House's Supe for Business 504	•							
On Demand	•							
viewe August	•							
Fals Alto	0							
Pyrview Assessment	0							
Horself System Center Configuration	un Ma. 🔘							
Hower Sates Center Visual Place	hneH. O	-						

- 2. Each module has its own configuration panel with parameters specific to each of them. You must define the parameter for each value that starts with a \$ after a text install before enabling the module.
- 3. Verify for each plugin that you want to enable that there are no \$ variables left before enabling the plugin.
- 4. After making changes to any variable in the configuration files, select **Save**. Configuration changes are indicated by a red triangle after each save action.
- 5. Enable the plugins that you want to integrate with Extreme Management Center.

ExtremeControl Configuration

In addition to base connectivity, the ExtremeControl configuration the ability to control the overall behavior of ExtremeConnect. To do so, the ExtremeControl module must be configured to integrate with ExtremeConnect.

General Module Configuration	Description
Poll interval in seconds	Number of seconds between connections to the Extreme Management Center server.
Module log level	Verbosity of the module. Logs are stored in Extreme Management Center server.log file.
Module enabled	Whether the module is enabled.
Push update to remote service	If set to <i>true</i> , the data from other modules will be pushed to the service.
Update local data from remote service	If set to <i>true</i> , the data from the remote service will be used to update the internal end system table.
Pending approval end- system group:	The default end system group name to use, if an end system is not approved yet.
Enable Data Persistence	Enabling this option will force the module to store end system data, end system group data, and VLAN data to a file after each cycle. If this option is disabled, the module forgets all of the data after a service is restarted. However, to clean the existing data, the corresponding .dat files must be deleted.

Module Configuration

Service-Specific Configuration	Description
Add end-systems to end- system groups	If this is set to <i>true,</i> the MAC of the end system will be added to an end system group in Extreme Management Center.
Update custom fields for end-systems	If set to <i>true,</i> the custom field data will be updated for each end system.
Update Kerberos username for end- systems	If set to <i>true</i> , the username will be updated for each end system and a Kerberos reauthentication will be triggered.
Update devicetype for end-systems	If set to <i>true</i> , the device type data will be updated for each end system.
Reauthorize end-system after update	If set to <i>true</i> , the end system will be reauthorized after it has been added to an end system group.
Remove end-system from existing groups	If set to <i>true,</i> the end system MAC will be removed from all other end system groups, if present.

Service-Specific Configuration	Description
Import End-system Groups	If this is set to <i>true</i> , all preconfigured MAC end system groups will be retrieved from Extreme Management Center. All groups with the values vlan=# <i>NUMBER</i> # approval=# <i>true</i> <i>false</i> # in their description field will be used automatically by all other modules (for example, vSphere will create port groups for vSwitches using these values).

Verification

To verify the integration:

- 1. From OneView, select the **Identity and Access** tab.
- 2. Navigate to the End Systems list.
- 3. Find an end system that is updated by ExtremeConnect.
- 4. Navigate to the custom field that you chose during the installation. You should see information such as *vmName=MyVirtualMachine;vmGuestFullName=Ubuntu 5...* or similar information, based on your data sources. The information that displays depends on the module that reports the data to Extreme Management Center.
- 5. (Optional) To provide a more useful headline, you can rename the custom field in the NAC Manager under **Tools > Options**.
Identity and Access - End System Information



Related Information

For information on related tabs:

ExtremeConnect Overview

ExtremeConnect Configuration

Login Credentials and Module Navigation

To access the Connect **Configuration** tab, log in to Extreme Management Center using an account that is member of the built-in Extreme Management Center Administrators user group.

Each module provides its own specific configuration found under **Connect > Configuration >** *Module Name*.

Configuration Tab

The **Configuration** tab provides information about the end systems and end system groups connecting to your network.

Using third-party software (known as modules) in conjunction with the network monitoring and access control functionality found in the Extreme Management Center ExtremeControl solution, the **Configuration** tab provides the most thorough information available about devices accessing your network. Additionally, the **Configuration** tab lets you control end system access to your network using each supported module's functionality.

The **Configuration** tab contains the following subtabs, each providing information about end systems:

- <u>Dashboard</u> Provides an overview of the end systems monitored by each module and the end systems groups accessing your network.
- End-Systems Displays the end systems detected for each module.
- End-System Groups Displays the end system groups detected for each module.
- <u>Administration</u> Lets you configure how Extreme Management Center communicates with each module and the behavior of the module in Extreme Management Center.
- <u>Statistics</u> Displays various statistics about the time end systems have spent performing certain operations on the network.
- <u>About</u> Provides basic information about your version of ExtremeConnect, the number of modules being used by your network, and basic information detected by modules in use.

Dashboard

The **Dashboard** tab provides a top-level overview of the end systems detected on your network. End systems are grouped by the modules that detected them and the end system groups to which they are assigned.



End Systems

The **End-Systems** tab provides information about the end systems connecting to your network.

Configuration Domains	Services	s API					Q ? =
Dashboard End-Systems	End-Sys	item Groups Admini	stration Statistics Abo	ut			
Modules		End-Systems					
Name	Enabled	macAddress	ipAddre hostName	custom1	fusionEnd	approved	approvedBy
AirWatch MDM	0	A DESCRIPTION OF		Name=Enuxkaypair, ild+i-0172884c2bdc2	123AGroup	•	default conf
AWS Security	0	Transformer .		Name=Enuxkeypair, Ed=i-0754ac3c214/7	123AGroup	0	default conf
Domain Portal	0						
Extreme Connect	0						
Extreme Control	0						
Sophos MDM	0						
Utilities	۲						
Aruba Clearpass	0						
Avaya Easy Management	•						
Casper	•						
CheckPoint	•						
Fiberlink MaaS360	0						
FNT Command	•						
FortiGate SSO	0						
Fortinet VLAN Sync	•	// / Pane 1	41.5 3.10		1	Suelavine ands	ustams 1 - 2 of 2
		*				and and a sum	

Left Panel

The left panel of the tab shows all of the modules available in the **Connect** tab.

The **Enabled** column indicates whether the module is enabled:

- Check icon (♥) Module enabled on your network.
- X icon ($^{(3)}$) Module not enabled on your network.

Right Panel

The right panel of the tab shows a table with information about the end systems. Add or remove a column by selecting the down arrow at the right of a column header and selecting a checkbox associated with a column from the Columns menu.

End System Groups

The **End-System Groups** tab provides information about the end system groups connecting to your network.

Configuration Domains	Service	s API							a	?	=
Dashboard End-Systems	End-Sys	stem Groups	Adminis	tration Statistics Abou	i i						
Modules		End-Syste	m Groups								
Name	Enabled	name		description	vlan_type	synchronize	approvalRe	lastUpdate	switchGroup	vian,	prima
AirWatch MDM	0	Access Points	ć.	Default End-System Group f	static	•	•	Mar 21, 201		defau	а 🗄
AWS Security	0	Assessment V	Varning	End-Systems that have ass	static	0	0	Mar 21, 201		defau	A .
Domain Portal	0	Blacklist		End-Systems denied acces	static	•	•	Mar 21, 201		defau	Α.
Extreme Connect	0	DomainPortal	CatchAll	A global CatchAll group use	static	0	0	Mar 21, 201		defau	A.
Extreme Control	0	Fusion Discor	mected	The default group to move e	static	•	•	Mar 21, 201		defau	A
Sophos MDM	0	Fusion Pendir	ng Appro	Endsystem Group to hold e	static	0	•	Mar 21, 201		defau	A I
Utilities	0	MDM Remote	Wipe	Add a MAC to this group to	static	•	•	Mar 21, 201		defau	A
Aruba Clearpass	0	Managed Mot	ile Devi	Default Endsystem Group f	static	•	0	Mar 21, 201		defau	A
Avaya Easy Management	0	Managed Mot	de Devi	The default group to move e	static	0	•	Mar 21, 201		defau	A
Casper	•	Managed Mot	ble Devi	Default Endsystem Group f	static	0	•	Mar 21, 201		defau	АŤ
CheckPoint	•	Printers		Default End-System Group f.	static	0	•	Mar 21, 201		defau	a.
Fiberlink MaaS360	0	Registered Gu	uests	End-Systems that have regi	static	•	0	Mar 21, 201		defau	a .
FNT Command	•	Registration D	lenied A.	End-Systems availing deni	static	•	0	Mar 21, 201		defau	A.
FortiGate SSO	•	Danistration D	antes	End, Costante poplina narm	etafir		•	Mar 21, 201		Ada	e. *
Fortinet VLAN Sync.	•		ane 1	d11.5 5.0				Displaying	endevatern metavalane	1.19	of 19
201 http://www.	0		-					and and and a	and the groups		

Left Panel

The left panel of the tab shows all of the modules available in the **Connect** tab.

The **Enabled** column indicates whether the module is enabled:

- Check icon (♥) Module enabled on your network.
- X icon ($^{(3)}$) Module not enabled on your network.

Right Panel

The right panel of the tab shows a table with information about the end system groups. Add or remove a column by selecting the down arrow at the right of a column header and selecting a checkbox associated with a column from the Columns menu.

Administration

In the **Administration** tab, enter the information that details how Extreme Management Center connects to the module server and configure the module in Extreme Management Center.

The tab contains two subtabs:

• Services — A service outlines to Extreme Management Center how it connects to the server of the module you select. This includes the login credentials, IP, and port information for the module.

• Configuration — Lets you configure how the module gathers end system information and controls network access in Extreme Management Center and how that information is presented.

Services

Access the **Services** tab to specify information detailing how Extreme Management Center contacts the module's server. The **Services** tab lets you specify multiple services for modules that have more than one server.

Configuration Domains	Services API						Q	?	Ξ
Dashboard End-Systems	End-System Gro	ups Adminis	tration Statistics A	bout					
Modules		Services (Configuration						
Name	Enabled 1	Add Service	Remove Service Se	ve Refresh					
AirWatch MDM	•	10	customer	Utername	password	Nerver			
AWS Security	•	2	pyuser	admin			_		
Domain Portal	0	2	admin	admin					
Extreme Connect	0	3	Avaya	admin					
Extreme Control	0	4	test1	admin					
Sophos MDM	0	5	test	admin					
Utilities	0	6	Extreme	admin					
Aruba Clearpass	0	7	idepv	admin					
Avaya Easy Management	0								
Casper	0								
CheckPoint	0								
Fiberlink Maa5360	0								
FNT Command	0								
FortiGate SSO	0								
Fortinet VLAN Sync	0								

Left Panel

The left panel of the tab shows all of the modules available in the **Connect** tab.

The **Enabled** column indicates whether the module is enabled:

- Check icon (♥) Module enabled on your network.
- X icon (0) Module not enabled on your network.

Right Panel

The right panel displays a table containing the services saved for the selected module. The information in this panel varies depending on the module selected in the left panel. The information below is an example using the **Fiberlink** MaaS360 module.

ID

A unique identifier for each service. This field cannot be edited.

Username

The username used to access the module's server.

Password

The password used to access the module's server.

apiUrl

The URL that provides access to the module's server.

billingIdEncrypt

The billing account ID used for the module.

appld

The application ID used to contact the module's web service.

appVersion

The application version of the module.

platformId

The platform ID of the module.

accessKey

The key used to communicate with the module server.

Add Service

This button adds a new row in the Services table from which you can create a new service for the module.

Remove Service

This button removes the selected row from the Services table.

Save

This button saves any changes made to services in the Services table.

Refresh

This button updates the table with any changes.

Configuration

The **Configuration** tab lets you specify the information you want the module to gather from end systems in Extreme Management Center as well as the module's access control behavior on the network.

Left Panel

The left panel of the tab shows all of the modules available in the **Connect** tab.

The **Enabled** column indicates whether the module is enabled:

- Check icon () Module enabled on your network.
- X icon ($^{(0)}$) Module not enabled on your network.

Right Panel

The right panel displays two tables:

- General Configuration Lets you configure certain general Extreme Management Center criteria.
- Specific Configuration Lets you configure module-specific functionality.

Each module you select in the left panel displays different configurations, depending on the functionality available when using the module.

Name

The name of the configuration. This column cannot be edited.

Description

A brief description of the configuration and how it affects Extreme Management Center. This column cannot be edited.

Save

Select this button to save your changes to any of the configurations on the tab.

Refresh

Select this button to update the **Configuration** tab with any changes you made.

Statistics

Select the **Statistics** tab to view end system statistics for each module.

Configuration Domain	ns Services	API												Q	7	=
Dashboard End-System	ms End-Sys	tem Groups Administration Statistics	About													
Modules		Statistics														
Name	Enabled	Total Curie Time													-	
AirWatch MOM	0	Service Cucle Time Iservice id 11														s
AWS Security	0	§ Service Disconnect Time (service id 1)														
Domain Portal	0	Service UpdateLocal Time (service id 1)														
Extreme Connect	0	C Service UpdateRemote Time (service id 1)														
Extreme Control	0	Service Connect Time (service id 1)														
Sephes MDM	0	Module Data Serialization Time		<u>.</u>		_		-				<u>.</u>	<u>.</u>	-		\rightarrow
Usildes	0		0 1	2	3	2	5 0	Avg. Di	a Jation	9 (ms)	10	11 - 1	2 13	- 14	15	- 19
Aruba Clearpass	0	1232														
Avaya Easy Management	0	Statistics														
Casper	0	Entry			Start	Time	СТ., .,			End Tie			Dus	ation		
CheckPoint	0	NetSightHandler : Total Cycle Time			Wed	Mar 2	21 2018	14 36 35	0	Wed Ma	e 21.	2018 1.	. 27			- Ĥ
Fiberlink Maa5300	0	NetSightHandler : Module Data Serialization Time			Wed	Mar 3	2018	14:37:35	G	Wed Ma	e 21.	2018 1.	2			
FNT Command	0	NetSightHandler : Service Connect Time (service i	0.10		Wed	Mar 3	2018	14.37.36	G	Wed Ma	# 21.	2018 1.				
FortiGate SSO	0	NetSightHandler: Service Cycle Time (service id 1 NetSightHandler: Service Discoverent Time lance	a la te		Wed	Mar 3	2010	14:37:35	а. а	Wed Ma	# 21. # 21.	20181.	10			
Fortinet VLAN Sync	0	Nationalization - Sandra Dedatal and Tena Isan	erne (j.		West.	ular 1	10.00	11-12-14 14-12-14	0	West Ma		2010.1	13			
Planderand (\$10		· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	the second													

Left Panel

The left panel of the tab shows all of the modules available in the **Connect** tab.

The **Enabled** column indicates whether the module is enabled:

- Check icon (♥) Module enabled on your network.
- X icon (\bigotimes) Module not enabled on your network.

Right Panel

The right panel contains a table of the end system statistics captured by the module and a bar graph displaying an average of the statistical entries contained in the table.

About

The **About** tab contains basic information about your version of ExtremeConnect, how it is configured on your network, and information about the end systems, end system groups, VLANs, and scheduled deletions that ExtremeConnect detected on your network.

Dashb	oard End-Systems End-System Gro	Administration	Statistics	About
Extreme Compatil	Connect Version: release-3.00-12 ble with NetSight Version starting:	6.1.0.65		
Number (Number (Number (Number (Number (of modules: 4 (4 active / 0 inactiv of endsystems (shared): 0 of endsystem groups (shared): 0 of vlan entries (shared): 0 of deletions scheduled: 0	e / 0 hidden)		

Module Configuration

There are many different ways to configure ExtremeConnect due to the different third-party software available.

NOTE: For each module configuration, you must select Save before proceeding to next module.

Module Configuration	Description
Poll interval in seconds	Number of seconds between connections to the Extreme Management Center server.
Module log level	Verbosity of the module. Logs are stored in the Extreme Management Center server.log file.
Module enabled	Whether the module is enabled.
Push update to remote service	If this is set to <i>true,</i> data from other modules is pushed to the service.
Update local data from remote service	If this is set to <i>true,</i> data from the remote service is used to update the internal end system table.
Pending Approval end- system group	The default end system group name to use if an end system is not approved yet.
Enable Data Persistence	Enabling this option forces the module to store end system data, end system group data, and VLAN data to a file after each cycle. If this option is disabled, the module forgets all of the data after a service restarts. However, to clean existing data, the corresponding .dat files must be deleted.

Service-Specific Configuration	Description
Add end-systems to end- system groups	If this is set to <i>true,</i> the MAC of the end system is added to an end system group in Extreme Management Center.
Update custom fields for end-systems	If this is set to <i>true,</i> the custom field data is updated for each end system.
Update Kerberos username for end- systems	If this is set to <i>true</i> , the username is updated for each end system and a Kerberos reauthentication is triggered.
Update devicetype for end-systems	If this is set to <i>true,</i> the device type data is updated for each end system.
Reauthorize end-system after update	If this is set to <i>true</i> , the end system is reauthorized after it has been added to an end system group.
Remove end-system from existing groups	If this is set to <i>true</i> , the end system MAC will be removed from all other end system groups, if it is present.
Import End-system Groups	If this is set to <i>true</i> , all preconfigured MAC end system groups are retrieved from Extreme Management Center. All groups with the values vlan=#NUMBER# approval=#true false# in their description field will be used automatically by all other modules (for example, vSphere will create port groups for vSwitches using these values).

Verification

To verify whether ExtremeConnect is successfully pushing data from third-party data sources to Extreme Management Center:

- 1. Open Extreme Management Center's **Control > End-Systems** tab.
- 2. Find an end system updated by ExtremeConnect and navigate to the custom field. The field displays *vmName=MyVirtualMachine;vmGuestFullName=Ubuntu 5...*or something similar, depending on your data sources. The information displayed here differs a bit depending on the module that reports the data to Extreme Management Center.
- 3. Make sure that the end system list is displaying the custom field that you have chosen during installation.

NOTE: You can rename the **Custom** field on the **Administration** > **Options** > **Access Control** tab.

Related Information

For information on related tabs:

- Data Center/Cloud Configuration
- <u>Security Configuration</u>
- Mobility Configuration
- Management / IT Operations Configuration
- Data Center Manager (DCM) System Configuration
- <u>Convergence Configuration</u>
- Mobile Device Management (MDM) System Configuration
- ExtremeConnect Assessment Configuration
- <u>Troubleshooting and FAQs</u>

Data Center and Cloud Configuration

The various integrations for Data Center and Cloud focus on the automation of provisioning highly mobile end systems, such as virtual machines (VMs), or providing user information for virtual desktops. Depending on the capabilities of the third-party product, the automation can include the creation of virtual networks and VLAN configuration in the respective product.

- Amazon Web Services
- <u>Google Compute Engine</u>
- Citrix XenServer
- <u>Citrix XenDesktop</u>
- <u>Microsoft Azure</u>
- <u>Microsoft System Center Virtual Machine Manager (SCVMM)</u>
- <u>Microsoft Hyper-V</u>
- <u>VMware vSphere</u>
- VMware View

Amazon Web Services

The Amazon Web Services (AWS) integration provides automation and enhanced security for AWS EC2 instances and security groups. The main use cases are:

- Manage AWS security groups using policies in Extreme Management Center
- Assign AWS EC2 instances automatically to managed security groups
- Import AWS instances to Extreme Management Center
- Import virtual subnets as switches in the Extreme Management Center topology
- Provide reports on data retrieved from the Amazon cloud

Goals

The goals of this integration are to:

- 1. Import virtual machine (VM) instances from AWS to Extreme Management Center as end systems
- 2. Import the following items:
 - a. AWS subnets to create Extreme Management Center switches
 - b. AWS instance interfaces to create Extreme Management Center switch ports
- 3. Use the following switch data in Extreme Management Center to:
 - a. Update the switch nickname, serial number, location, and contact field
 - b. Update the switch port name and description field
- 4. Use the data on the Extreme Management Center end systems to:
 - a. Update the custom fields, state, authorization, device family, hostname, IP address
 - b. Map them to their connected switch (=AWS subnet) and port (=instance interface on that subnet)
- 5. Manage security groups based on Extreme Management Center policies:
 - a. Import security groups from managed VPCs, as defined in the ExtremeConnect configuration
 - b. Compare the corresponding policies from managed policy domains
 - c. Create and update security groups based on policies, services, or rules

- 6. Manage the assignment of EC2 instances to security groups, based on manual Extreme Management Center end system group assignments
- 7. Provide custom reports on networks, subnetworks, availability zones, and instances

Prerequisites

The following prerequisites must be met:

- Install Extreme Management Center:
 - The minimum version required is Extreme Management Center version 8.2 (some features, like assigning devices and end systems to sites, require version 8.3)
 - The NMS-ADV advanced license must be deployed to enable this and other ExtremeConnect integrations
 - Internet access (ExtremeConnect runs on the Extreme Management Center server and requires access to the AWS cloud)
- Amazon Web Services Account

Integration Overview

The overall architecture is centered around the Extreme Management Center policy domain. Customers can create a dedicated policy domain with policies, service, and rules that they want to use to protect their virtual instances. The ExtremeConnect module's configuration must mention this policy domain as a managed domain and map it to one or more AWS accounts and VPC networks.

Once this domain gets enforced, ExtremeConnect will:

- Compare the policy rules with the existing security groups in the configured account's network
- Convert policy rules to security group rules, and create and update security groups as needed
- Create and update Extreme Management Center end system groups for each managed domain and policy.

Group names: policyDomain___policyName

After an administrator assigns an Extreme Management Center end system to one of the managed groups, ExtremeConnect assigns the corresponding security groups to the corresponding AWS instance in the cloud to apply the corresponding security group rules.



Multi-Account Support

The integration supports synchronization with multiple AWS accounts. ExtremeConnect pulls all of the instances from all of the configured AWS accounts into Extreme Management Center. It synchronizes the configured list of managed Extreme policy domains to the configured list of AWS VPC networks (configurable per account).

The following diagram shows a setup where two policy domains are created. One policy domain provides a set of standard policies that is synchronized to two AWS cloud accounts. (Not all VPC networks in those two accounts receive those policies.) The other policy domain provides a set of special policies that is synchronized to (a different) one AWS account only.



Managed Domains, ES Groups, and Security Groups

The minimum configuration for this solution requires that you define at least one managed policy domain and map it to at least one account and VPC network (within that account). A managed policy domain is simply a standard policy domain in Extreme Management Center that becomes a managed policy domain by adding it to the ExtremeConnect module's configuration.

ExtremeConnect does not manage or modify the policy domain. Only the Extreme Management Center administrator modifies it. However, these domains are used by ExtremeConnect to:

- Create Extreme Management Center end system groups for each policy
- Create AWS security groups for each policy in the list of configured VPC networks

Those automatically created Extreme Management Center end system groups and AWS security groups are considered managed because they can be created, updated, and deleted by ExtremeConnect. **Important:** They should not be modified manually.

Regarding managed Extreme Management Center end system groups, ExtremeConnect only creates one end system group for each managed policy domain and contained policy, no matter how many accounts are being synchronized. This is because the end system groups represent exactly one policy and even if that policy is exported to multiple accounts, it still represents the same policy.



Mapping Domains to VPC Networks

When configuring how to map a managed domain to a VPC network in AWS the following rules apply:

- One managed policy domain is mapped or exported to one or more VPC networks
- No VPC network can be assigned to more than one policy domain
- Policy domains that are not configured in ExtremeConnect will not be synchronized with AWS
- VPCs that are not configured in ExtremeConnect will not be altered (unmanaged VPCs)
- Customers can manually create additional security groups in managed VPC
 networks
- Changes to managed security groups will be overwritten on next policy enforce

The following diagram visualizes valid and invalid configurations:

- Valid:
 - Map policy domain Custom App1 to VPC network Custom App1
 - Map policy domain Standard Apps to two VPC networks
 - This will create the exact same security groups in both VPC networks
 - Useful for rules that you want to apply to all or most of your VPC networks, as they apply some basic set of common rules
 - Avoids configuration errors, especially when the same rules have to be managed for many VPC networks
- Not valid: The red arrow indicates a configuration error since the destination VPC network (FinTech) is already a managed network from the Standard Apps policy domain. A VPC network cannot be fed by more than one policy domain.



VMs with Multiple Interfaces

AWS lets you create a VM with multiple NICs, which allows ExtremeConnect to apply different security groups for each interface of such a VM.

The following image shows two Extreme Management Center end systems that belong to a single AWS VM. ExtremeConnect creates an Extreme Management Center end system for each NIC on an AWS VM. Based on the different group assignments in Extreme Management Center (one end system is assigned to the Cloud__WebServer group and the other to the Cloud__AppServer group) the corresponding security groups are applied per instance interface in AWS.

Authorization Cloud_WebServ Cloud AppServ	Custom 2 cp=aws;ild=i-04164bf125b cp=aws;ild=i-04164bf125b	d55f75;nwlfld= <mark>eni-0ceb6cd0cf4648738;a</mark> c d55f75;nwlfld= <mark>eni-00004bb8888049e81)</mark> a	Groups Cloud_WebServer Cloud AppServer
Network Interface eth0		Network Interface eth1	
Interface ID VPC ID Attachment Owner Attachment Status Attachment Time Delete on Terminate Private IP Address Private DNS Name	eni-00004bb8888049e81 vpc-5f9b7236 418454969983 attached Tue Sep 11 15:57:06 GMT+200 2018 true 172.31.43.200 ip-172-31-43-200.us-east- 2.compute.internal	Interface ID VPC ID Attachment Owner Attachment Status Attachment Time Delete on Terminate Private IP Address Private DNS Name	eni-0ceb6cd0cf4648738 vpc-5f9b7236 418454969983 attached Fri Dec 14 11:50:15 GMT+100 false 172:31.47.5 ip-172-31-47-5.us-east- 2.compute.internal
Public IP Address Source/Dest_Check	- true	Public IP Address Source/Dest. Check	- true
Description Security Groups	NicMgmt CloudAppServer	Description Security Groups	NicWebServer CloudWebServer

Naming Convention

When creating Extreme Management Center end system groups and AWS security groups, ExtremeConnect follows these naming conventions.

Security Group Name & Description

The name of each managed security group uses this syntax:

```
extremePolicyDomain__extremePolicy
```

Example:

Hospital__Doctor

AWS does not use the name of a security group as its unique identifier, so it is allowed to use the same names on different VPCs. However, ExtremeConnect will never create the same security group name in the same VPC. The security group ID is its identifier and is automatically generated by AWS when a new group is created.

ExtremeConnect also sets the description field of all managed groups. The description is not used by ExtremeConnect, and is meant to be useful for

administrators to understand that those groups are managed by ExtremeConnect and should not be edited manually.

Example:

Managed by Extreme Connect - Referenced Domain / Policy: Hospital / Test

The following image shows an example of a security group name and how it is built based on the corresponding Extreme Management Center policy.

Domain: Hospital				1		
Roles/Services -	Rule: Allow DH	ICP				
 Roles Doctor Patient Service Repository Local Services Service Groups Services Services Management Allow DHCP Allow DNS 	Service Name: Description: Rule Status: Rule Type: TCI Overwrite: Traffic Descript Type:	Base Enabled All Devices Disabled tion IP TCP Port Source				
 Global Services (All Domains) 	value.	Description	Inbound Outbound Group name Ho	Tags	Group description	Managed by E Connect - Referenced Dr Policy: Hospit Doctor voc-d8cSada1
Extreme	Policy Ru	le	000000 00	AWS S	Security Group	The advocade

Security Group Tag

ExtremeConnect adds two tags to each managed security group that it creates:

- Name: Indicates the name of the group (it is not used for anything else).
- ExtremePolicyId: This tag is a key identifier used by ExtremeConnect. Each AWS security group that contains this tag is considered a managed group by ExtremeConnect. Important: Do not delete or modify this tag manually. It encodes the policy domain and the policy name that it is based on (refers to).

Example: ExtremePolicyId tag

Hospital__Doctor

This tag is eventually used by ExtremeConnect to identify the correct security group to be applied to an instance.

This visualization shows an example of the security group tags and how they are built based on the corresponding Extreme Management Center policy.

Domain: Hospital				
Roles/Services -	Rule: Allow Di	НСР		
🕶 👜 Roles	Service Name:	💑 Base		
Doctor	Description:			
 Service Repository 	Rule Status:	Enabled	Description Inbound	Outbound
 Docal Services 	Rule Type:	All Devices		
 Service Groups Services 	TCI Overwrite:	Disabled	Add/Edit Tags	
🕶 💑 Base	Traffic Descrip	tion	Key	Value
Allow DHCP Allow DNS	Type:	IP TCP Port Source	ExtremePolicyId	Hospital_D
 Global Services (All Domains) 	Value:	BootP Server	Name	Hospital_D

Extreme Policy Rule

AWS Security Group Tage

Extreme End System Groups

Each managed Extreme end system group name uses this syntax:

extremePolicyDomain---extremePolicy

Example:

Hospital___Patient

These end system groups represent a specific policy that you want to apply to a cloud-based instance (which is represented by an end system in Extreme Management Center). The description field lists the accounts and VPC networks that this end system group is used for.

Example:

Managed by Connect for AWS accounts and VPCs: VPCs for account id snappybucksaw-168120: [datalab-network], VPCs for account id analytics-research-199618: [kurt-vpc-1, kurt-vpc-2]

This example also shows that it is a valid configuration to synchronize one policy domain with multiple AWS accounts and even multiple VPC networks within a single account.

Domain: Hospital					
Roles/Services -	Rule: Allow DH	ICP			
 Roles 	Service Name:	🖧 Base	Access Control	End-Systems	Reports
 Doctor Patient 	Description:		+	Hospital Patie	nt
 Service Repository 	Rule Status:	Enabled		Name:	Hospital_Patient
Local Services Service	Rule Type:	All Devices	_	Description:	Managed by Conn
 Service Groups Services 	TCI Overwrite:	Disabled		Type:	End-System: MAC
👻 💑 Base	Traffic Descript	ion			
 Allow DHCP Allow DNS 	Type:	IP TCP Port Source			
 Global Services (All Domains) 	Value:	BootP Server			

Extreme Policy Rule

Extreme End-System Group

Sites

Manage Extreme Management Center Sites

Once enabled, this integration creates the following site location automatically:

/World/Cloud

This is the main site node that contains all of the devices that are retrieved from any cloud provider (AWS, Azure and GCP). The node that will hold all of the AWS related devices is created under the main site node automatically. The path is as follows:

/World/Cloud/AWS

The following image shows what the user interface looks like when all three cloud integrations are enabled:



Assign Devices

When you select the /World/Cloud/AWS list item, the list of all retrieved AWS regions displays as subsites and the list of all devices is filtered automatically for those coming from AWS. Each device shows the site it belongs to:

Sites 👻 🗏	Devices	AWS Site Summ	ary Endpoint Locations F
Tree View	Add Dev	vice C Check for	Firmware Updates 🗴 Export t
 World Cloud AWS ap-northeast-1 	Status	Name 1 Cloudera Cluster - 2c IoT workshop 192 ModifiedSubpetKurt1	Site /World/Cloud/AWS/us-west-2 /World/Cloud/AWS/eu-west-1 /World/Cloud/AWS/us-east-2
 ap-northeast-2 ap-south-1 ap-southeast-1 	•	cloudy purview zigr sparker-subnet subnet-1a8d6c57	/World/Cloud/AWS/us-west-1 /World/Cloud/AWS/ca-central-1 /World/Cloud/AWS/eu-west-3
 ap-soutneast-2 ca-central-1 eu-central-1 eu-west-1 	•	subnet-2eb67805 subnet-3b0c0243 subnet-4f35d826	/World/Cloud/AWS/us-west-2 /World/Cloud/AWS/us-east-2 /World/Cloud/AWS/ca-central-1
 eu-west-2 eu-west-3 sa-east-1 	•	subnet-5a104472 subnet-6b11c91c subnet-7d9d9005	/World/Cloud/AWS/ap-northeast-1 /World/Cloud/AWS/ap-northeast-1 /World/Cloud/AWS/eu-west-2
 ↓ us-east-2 ↓ us-west-1 ↓ us-west-2 	•	subnet-8c14efe5 subnet-9ba973fe subnet-9f2216d9	/World/Cloud/AWS/ap-northeast-2 /World/Cloud/AWS/ap-southeast-2 /World/Cloud/AWS/us-west-1

Assign End Systems

Because the end systems are assigned to a switch and that switch belongs to a site, end systems are assigned automatically to the corresponding sites (the AWS region they run in).

	ashboard Polic	y Access Contr	ol End-Systems	Reports		
<	Add To Group	Force Reauth	entication 💮 Tools 🗣	• 🛛 • Live 👻 🛛 🛅 All End-Sys	stem Events 🛛 🐾 🗎 Dev	vices: All 👻
	Last Seen 1	IP Address	MAC Address	Site	Host Name	Device Fa
2	2019/04/30 12:19:08	3 10.0.1.190	0A:4F:F4:42:6A:4F	/World/Cloud/AWS/us-west-2	ip-10-0-1-190.us-w	d2.8xlarge
1	2019/04/30 12:19:08	3 10.0.1.214	0A:B6:1C:1C:51:EF	/World/Cloud/AWS/us-west-2	ip-10-0-1-214.us-w	d2.2xlarge
1	2019/04/30 12:19:08	3 10.0.1.213	0A:3B:CF:67:69:6D	/World/Cloud/AWS/us-west-2	ip-10-0-1-213.us-w	d2.2xlarge
-	2019/04/30 12:19:08	52.52.54.21	02:D1:77:9B:A9:35	/World/Cloud/AWS/us-west-1	ec2-52-52-54-21.us	c4.xlarge

Topology - Extreme Management Center Switches

ExtremeConnect creates one device (switch) in Extreme Management Center for each subnet found in AWS (from all configured accounts). ExtremeConnect then creates one switch port for each instance interface that is connected to an AWS subnet. Those switches and ports are used to connect the end systems (instances) virtually, providing a sense of location for each AWS instance.

Creating Devices

The following image shows a section of Extreme Management Center devices that have been created (based on AWS subnets) and shows some of the corresponding AWS subnets.



Before trying to create switches, ExtremeConnect pulls the current list of switches from Extreme Management Center and tries to parse data from their nickname, location, contact, and user data fields. The data encoded is as follows:

• Nickname:

- If the subnet has a Name tag defined in AWS, then the Name tag is used as the nickname
- If no Name tag is defined, the AWS subnet ID is used as the nickname
- Site: The Extreme Management Center site location of the device (region of the subnet)
- Location: Zone name of the subnet
- Contact: Account name ID (that this subnet is pulled from)

- User Data 1: Always shows cp=aws (a reference that this device originates from AWS)
- User Data 2: AWS VPC ID
- User Data 3: AWS subnet ID

Caution!

These fields should never be modified manually.

After creating the switch, ExtremeConnect creates a switch port for each instance interface that is connected to this subnet.



ExtremeConnect encodes data in the following switch port fields:

- Name: MAC address of the instance interface
- Description: Instance Name and Instance ID

Caution

These fields should never be modified manually.

Automatically Generate Switch IP

The IP addresses are automatically generated based off of the CIDR range provided by AWS for each subnet. Since AWS lets you have the same subnet (with the same CIDR range) in multiple regions, the switch IP is autoincremented starting at the first IP in the given CIDR range. The automatically generated switch IP addresses are not relevant (they are not accessible and cannot be used by Extreme Management Center to talk to any AWS switch) but need to be provided to Extreme Management Center.

Removing and Resynchronizing Extreme Management Center Devices

If a subnet in AWS gets deleted, the corresponding Extreme Management Center switch will be deleted also.

If an Extreme Management Center device gets deleted, and that deleted device corresponds to an existing AWS subnet, ExtremeConnect will re-create this switch.

Updating Extreme Management Center Switch Ports

If a new instance interface is connected to a subnet in AWS, the corresponding Extreme Management Center switch will get a new switch port. Conversely, if an existing instance interface is removed from a subnet in AWS, the corresponding switch port in Extreme Management Center is removed.

Extreme Management Center End Systems

Creating End Systems

This integration creates an end system entry in Extreme Management Center for each AWS instance's network interface.

The following table shows the attributes mapping from AWS instances to Extreme Management Center end systems:

AWS Instance	Extreme Management Center End System
Taken from the instance's network interface's association attribute. If a public DNS is provided, then use a public DNS name and public IP address. Otherwise, use a private DNS name and private IP address.	Hostname and IP address
Instance type	Device family

AWS Instance	Extreme Management Center End System
State	State:
	 RUNNING = ACCEPT
	 Everything else = DISCONNECTED
Subnet	Switch IP: The Extreme Management Center device IP is automatically generated based on the CIDR of the corresponding AWS subnet
Instance interface	Connected Switch Port: Also shows the zone and instance interface MAC address

All end systems are shown in Extreme Management Center as they are discovered through automatic tracking. By assigning end systems to the corresponding switches, they will also be assigned to the corresponding site.

Updating End Systems

The ExtremeConnect module holds a cache of already synchronized end systems to avoid having to re-create all of the end systems during each poll interval. Therefore, if an AWS instance is already in that cache, tests will be executed on the following end system properties before an update message is sent to the Extreme Management Center API:

- IP address (network interface IP; public IP is preferred)
- Hostname (network interface DNS name; public DNS name is preferred)
- Switch IP (used if the feature to synchronize AWS subnets to Extreme Management Center devices is enabled)
- State
- Authorization

If any of these tests show that an update is required, ExtremeConnect updates the corresponding end system in Extreme Management Center.

Updating Custom Fields

The ExtremeConnect module updates two custom fields for each end system or instance imported from AWS:

- One custom field contains general data about the corresponding instance. The content and syntax of this custom field can be modified through a configuration option, but modifying it will most likely make the reports unavailable. The following data and variables are available:
 - Available variables from an instance (to which the interface belongs): *instanceld, instanceState, instanceType, instanceName, tags*
 - Available variables from the instance interface: *mac*, *interfaceld*, *interfaceStatus*, *vpcId*, *subnetId*, *subnetName*, *publicIpAddress*, *privateIpAddress*, *ipAddress*, *publicDnsName*, *privateDnsName*, *description*, *securityGroups*

The default configuration for this parameter is:

```
iName=#
instanceName
#;iStatus=#
instanceState
#;nwIfNetwork=#
vpcId
#;nwIfSubnet=#
subnetName
#;iZone=#
availabilityZone
#;nwIfIp=#ipAddress#;iType=#instanceType#
```

• Another custom field contains data that is used to identify the AWS instance, its interface, and the account name to which it belongs. **Important:** Do not manually modify the content of this custom field.

Example content:

```
cp=aws;iId=i-0b4845152d087a585;nwIfId=eni-
216dc071;accName=MainAccount;vpc=vpc-f2ad7195
```

This data can be used to search and filter for end systems.

Removing End Systems

This section describes the mechanisms available to handle end systems that have been removed, deleted, or aged from AWS and therefore do not appear in the result list retrieved via the AWS API.

The following actions can be taken (all of these are configurable):

- Move a deleted end system to the deletion group. You can configure a deletion group on the ExtremeConnect module. Once a synchronized instance has been deleted from AWS, its corresponding MAC address is deleted from any end system group in EAC and added to this end system group. You can use this group to track which end systems are now considered outdated according to AWS.
- Delete end systems from Extreme Management Center. Delete the end system using its MAC address. This does not remove any group memberships, but it does delete the end system from Extreme Management Center.

Extreme Management Center End System Groups

ExtremeConnect uses Extreme Management Center end system groups (MAC-based) for two purposes:

1. As a catch-all group that can be configured to put all instance MACs into a single end system group for awareness. You can use this group to simplify searches, grouping, and filtering.

2. For each managed policy (from all managed domains), ExtremeConnect creates an end system group. When an end system MAC gets added to such an end system group, the corresponding AWS instance gets assigned to the corresponding security group. Pushing Extreme Management Center end systems to groups enforces security groups in AWS.

IP Address	MAC Address	Host Name	Instance ID	i-0185baafbc6e01845
54 227 222 239	06:A0:EB:C4:A2:8C	ec2-54-227-222-239.compute-1.		
10.100.1.5	Show Details	-1-5.ec2.internal	Instance state	running
	🦽 Add To Group		Instance type	t2.micro
	😥 Edit Add To Gr	oup n	Elastic IPs	
			Availability zone	us-east-1e
			Security groups	default. view inbound
Hospital	Doctor			rules
Name:	HospitalDoctor			
Description:	Managed by Conr	nect for I	Instance ID	1-0185baatbc6e01845
Type:	End-System: MAC		Instance state	running 2
End-Syste	m Entry Editor		Instance type	t2.micro
Add Edit Delete		Delete	Elastic IPs	
Value ↓			Availability zone	us-east-
06:A0:EI	B:C4:A2:8C		Security groups	Hospital_Doctor.

Extreme Policy Rule

AWS Security Group Tag

If those end systems get added to MAC groups that are not managed by ExtremeConnect, no change to the corresponding instances' security group assignment is performed.

If you configure a valid (existing) MAC-based end system group for the feature *Default endsystem group for all instances*, be aware that if you have done all three of the following actions:

- Manually deleted entries from this group
- Enabled the feature Assign AWS security groups based on XMC end-system groups
- Enabled the feature Overwrite manual security group assignment

ExtremeConnect removes any previously, manually configured security group assignment from the corresponding AWS instance, which can lead to communication issues with that instance. ExtremeConnect only keeps automatically assigned security groups on that instance. Additionally, if the corresponding end system has only been in that default catch-all group and is not member of any other group, ExtremeConnect removes all of the security group assignments from that instance (except for the default security group from its VPC) that could impact its connectivity.

Configuration

Verify that you have met the prerequisites before configuring the module.

AWS API Access

To retrieve any data from the AWS API, the following parameters are required:

- Access key ID
- Access key secret
- Default region

You can generate the access key and secret access key by following these directions located at this URL:

http://docs.aws.amazon.com/IAM/latest/UserGuide/ManagingCredentials.html #Using_CreateAccessKey

Make sure that the user you base this API access key from has sufficient permissions to use the API, manage both security groups and managed security groups assigned to instances, and pull data on security groups, instances, zones, subnets and managed security groups.

The following steps are a summary (from the AWS documentation) of how to create, modify, or delete a users' access key and secret:

- 1. Sign in to the AWS Management Console. Open the IAM console at <u>https://console.aws.amazon.com/iam/</u>.
- 2. From the navigation pane, select Users.
- 3. Select the name of the preferred user, and select the Security credentials tab.
- 4. If needed, expand the Access keys section and do any of the following:
 - a. To create an access key, select Create access key. To save the access key ID and secret access key to a CSV file on your computer, select Download .csv file. Store the file in a secure location.
 Important: You will not have access to the secret access key again after this dialog closes.

After you have downloaded the CSV file, select **Close**.

b. To disable an active access key, select Make inactive.

- c. To re-enable an inactive access key, select Make active.
- d. To delete an access key, select its **X** button at the far right of the row. Select **Delete**.

AWS Default Region

The default region is required for some API calls (that are not region-specific) and is set to *us-east-1* by default.

All available regions can be found at this URL: <u>https://docs.aws.amazon.com/AWSEC2/latest/UserGuide/using-regions-availability-zones.html</u>

Code	Name
us-east-1	US East (N. Virginia)
us-east-2	US East (Ohio)
us-west-1	US West (N. California)
us-west-2	US West (Oregon)
ca-central-1	Canada (Central)
eu-central-1	EU (Frankfurt)
eu-west-1	EU (Ireland)
eu-west-2	EU (London)
eu-west-3	EU (Paris)
ap-northeast-1	Asia Pacific (Tokyo)
ap-northeast-2	Asia Pacific (Seoul)
ap-northeast-3	Asia Pacific (Osaka-Local)
ap-southeast-1	Asia Pacific (Singapore)
ap-southeast-2	Asia Pacific (Sydney)
ap-south-1	Asia Pacific (Mumbai)
sa-east-1	South America (São Paulo)

Configure ExtremeConnect

The best practice is to perform the configuration from the Extreme Management Center web user interface on the **Connect** tab. (Customers should not have to use the configuration file directly. For informational purposes, on an XMC v8.1 server, the file is located at /usr/local/Extreme_ Networks/NetSight/wildfly/standalone/configuration/connect /AwsHandler.xml)

AWS Account-Specific Configuration

The **Services** tab in the Amazon Web Services Connect module configuration section lets you configure AWS account-specific information.

Dashboard End-Systems End-Sy	stem Groups	Administ	tration	Statistics A	bout			
Modules	5	Services (Configur	ation				
Name Er	abled 1 A	Add Service	Remov	e Service Sa	ve Refresh			
Amazon Web Services	O Î ID	account_	_name	access_key_id	access_key_secret	managed_domains_an	default_region	regions_to_igi
Domain Portal	0 1	MainAcco	ount	AKIAJY44GLC3		Hospital.vpc-d8c5ada1	us-east-1	us-gov-west-1;

General Configuration

The **Configuration** tab in the Amazon Web Services Connect module configuration section provides more options. Most of them are similar to all other modules and therefore are not discussed in detail in this section.

Module Configuration

The following table describes the configuration options available for the Amazon Web Services module:

All of the end systems are shown in Extreme Management Center as they discovered through automatic tracking. By assigning end systems to the corresponding switches, they are assigned to the corresponding site as well.

Updating End Systems

Service-Specific Configuration	Description
Account Name	A freely configurable name for each AWS account to which you want to synchronize. The name identifies which instances belong to which accounts. This name is not part of the AWS API authorization.
Access Key ID	Used to authenticate and authorize Connect against the AWS API (see chapter above to create a key).
Access Key Secret	Used to authenticate and authorize Connect against the AWS API (see chapter above to create a key secret).
Managed Domains and VPCs	List of managed policy domains and their corresponding managed VPCs. Only policy domains configured here are used to export policies to AWS. One policy domain can be mapped to one or more VPCs. No VPC can be assigned to more than one policy domain. The managed domains and VPCs must be given in the following format: domainName:vpcId1,vpcId2;domainName2:vpcId5,vpcId7 . Example: Hospital:vpc-d8c5ada1
Default Region	Used when creating new security groups. The AWS API requires a default region for this operation. Default value: us-east-1 All available regions: us-gov-west-1, us-east-1, us-east-2, us-west-1, us-west-2, eu-west-1, eu-west-2, eu-west-3, eu-central-1, ap-south-1, ap-southeast-1, ap-southeast-2, ap-northeast-1, ap-northeast-2, sa-east-1, cn-north-1, cn-northwest-1, ca-central-1
Regions to ignore	A list of region names that should be ignored when retrieving any data from AWS. Use semicolons to separate the region names. Tests have shown that some regions seem to have special authorization and usually produce errors when trying to query them (such as China or government). If no value is defined, ExtremeConnect tries to retrieve data from all regions. All available regions: us-gov-west-1, us-east-1, us-east-2, us-west-1, us-west-2, eu-west-1, eu-west-2, eu-west-3, eu-central-1, ap-south-1, ap- southeast-1, ap-southeast-2, ap-northeast-1, ap-northeast-2, sa-east-1, cn- north-1, cn-northwest-1
General Module Configuration	Description
--	---
Custom field to use for identification data	The number of the custom data fields for each end system to use for storing the identification data. This data is used to identify the corresponding AWS instance, network interface, and account name. It also encodes the type of cloud provider used to pull this data from (in this case: <i>aws</i>). Important: This value must not be the same as the configured value for Custom field to use. Format example: cp=aws;iId=4253868206409840076;nwIfFp=u7wnZ-pBoYg=;accN=analytics-research-199618
HTTP client socket timeout in milliseconds	HTTP socket timeout, in milliseconds, for all HTTP connections to the AWS API. Defines how much time is allowed for the socket towards the AWS API to be unresponsive. Default: 50000 (=50 seconds)
HTTP client connection timeout in milliseconds	HTTP connection timeout, in milliseconds, for all HTTP connections to the AWS API. Defines how much time is allowed for ExtremeConnect to open up a socket to the AWS API. Default: 10000 (=10 seconds)
Sync Policies with AWS Security Groups	When this is set to <i>true</i> , synchronizes (exports) the policies from a domain on an enforce to AWS security groups.
Sync Policies with XMC end system groups	The format of the ExtremeConnect data (such as last seen time, switch IP, switch port) that is written to the description fields of the VMs in AWS. You can customize the appearance and what information you want to include or exclude.
Assign AWS security groups based on XMC end system groups	When this is set to <i>true</i> , this operation assigns EC2 instance interfaces to AWS security groups, based on the end system groups that the corresponding end system is assigned to in Extreme Management Center/EAC. The mapping between the EC2 instance interface and the Extreme Management Center end system is based on the MAC address.
Overwrite XMC end systems' Device Family with instance machine type	If enabled, uses the instance type from AWS to overwrite the device family field for imported end systems in Extreme Management Center.
Create switches in XMC for AWS Subnetworks	If enabled, imports all subnets from AWS and creates one managed device (switch) per subnet in Extreme Management Center.
Delete end systems from XMC that have been deleted from AWS	If enabled, deletes the corresponding end system from Extreme Management Center if an AWS instance has been deleted. In addition to deleting the MAC address from any group, this operation deletes the end system entry from the NAC end system list.
End system group for deleted AWS instances	If an instance or any of its network interfaces gets deleted in AWS, the corresponding end systems are pushed to this end system group.

General Module Configuration	Description
Remove end systems from other groups on decommission	Enable this field to remove a device from all other groups when the device is moved to the Decommission group.
Regularly auto-enforce policies to AWS	When enabled, ExtremeConnect automatically verifies whether the managed policy domains are correctly synchronized to the configured VPCs. This helps to ensure that your policy configuration is kept consistent with your security groups in AWS, even if someone manually changes the managed security groups in AWS.
Regularly auto-enforce	When enabled, ExtremeConnect automatically verifies whether the managed policy domains are correctly synchronized to the configured VPCs. This helps to ensure that your policy configuration is kept consistent with your security groups in AWS, even if someone manually changes the managed security groups in AWS.

Alarm and Event Messages

This section lists all of the customer visible event messages on the Extreme Management Center **Alarms & Events** tab. This ExtremeConnect module does not generate any alarms, only events. If you want to elevate some of those events to alarms and trigger additional actions, use the Alarm Configuration feature in Extreme Management Center.

Policy Verification

There are four types of events generated when ExtremeConnect verifies policy domains with AWS security groups and Extreme Management Center end system groups.

Started Policy Verification with AWS

This event is triggered when the verification process is started. This can occur manually through a *domain verify* or *domain enforce* operation (the verification is done automatically prior to enforcing) or automatically on each module poll cycle (when the feature *Regularly auto-enforce policies to AWS* is enabled).

Category	Event	Information
Connect	Finished policy verify with AWS account	Found 1 VPCs that don't match the policies from domain Hospital within account Ma
Connect	Policy verify with AWS account	Trying to verify all 2 policies (roles) from domain Hospital with AWS account MainAcc
Connect	Finished policy verify with AWS account	Fo Trying to verify all 2 policies (roles) from domain Hospital with AWS accou
Connect	Policy verify with AWS account	Tr MainAccount and VPCs: [vpc-d8c5ada1, vpc-2]

Started Policy Verification with Extreme Management Center End System Groups

This event is triggered when the verification process is started. This can occur manually through a *domain verify* or *domain enforce* operation (the verification is done automatically prior to enforcing) or automatically on each module poll cycle (when the feature *Regularly auto-enforce policies to XMC End-System Groups* is enabled).

Connect	Started policy verify with XMC groups	Please check this event log in about 1 - 2 minutes for results. Trying to verify all 2 policies
Connect	Finished policy sync to XMC groups	There are
Connect	Finished policy verify with XMC end-syste	No chance all 2 policies (roles) from domain Hospital with XMC end-system groups
Connect	Started policy verify with XMC groups	Please c Corresponding accounts and VPCs: VPCs for account name MainAccounts
Connect	Finished policy enforce to XMC end-syste	XMC end

Finished Policy Verification with AWS

This event is triggered when the verification process is finished. It shows the results of the verification.

Example 1: No change required

Finished policy verify with AWS account	Successfully verified that all VPCs match the policies from domain Hospital within a
Finished policy sync to AWS account Mai	Not Successfully verified that all VPCs match the policies from domain Hosp
	CR within account MainAccount. Details:

Example 2: A new policy (containing two rules) has been created on Extreme Management Center but has not yet been synchronized to AWS. This policy is missing in the configured managed AWS VPC network:

Event	Information
Finished policy verify with AWS account	Found 1 VPCs that don't match the policies from domain Hospital within account Mai
Started policy sync to AWS account Main	Please Found 1 VPCs that don't match the policies from domain Hospital with
Policy verify with AWS account	Trying account MainAccount. Details: VPC vpc-d8c5ada1 is missing a securit
Rule Component Modified	Undate group for policy Special (domain: Hospital, AWS account: MainAccount

Finished Policy Verification with Extreme Management Center End System Groups

This event is triggered when the verification process is finished. It shows the results of the verification.

Example 1: No change required

Finished policy verify with XMC end-system groups No changes to enforce

Example 2: A new policy has been created on Extreme Management Center but has not yet been synchronized to an Extreme Management Center end system group:

Finished policy verify with XMC end-system groups	XMC end-system groups that need to be created: 1; Details: Could not find an exist
Finished policy sync to AWS	Su XMC end-system groups that need to be created: 1: Details: Could not fi
Started policy verify with XMC groups	Ple an existing end-system group for policy Special from domain Hospital;

Policy Enforcement

There are four types of events generated when ExtremeConnect enforces policy domains with AWS security groups and Extreme Management Center end system groups.

Started Policy Enforcement with AWS

This event is triggered when the enforcement process is started. This can occur manually through a domain enforce or automatically on each module poll cycle (when the feature *Regularly auto-enforce policies to AWS* is enabled).

Started policy sync to AWS account MainAccount	Please check this event log in about 1 - 2 minutes for results. Trying to sync all 3 polici
Policy Domains	Saved Please check this event log in about 1 - 2 minutes for results. Trying to sy
Enforce	PMv8 all 3 policies (roles) from domain Hospital to AWS Security Groups in the
Enforce	Enford

Started Policy Enforcement with Extreme Management Center End System Groups

This event is triggered when the enforcement process is started. This can occur manually through a *domain enforce* operation or automatically on each module poll cycle (when the feature *Regularly auto-enforce policies to XMC End-System Groups* is enabled).

Started policy enforce to XMC groups	Please check this event log in about 1 - 2 minutes for results. Trying to enforce all re
Finished policy verify with XMC end-system groups	XM Please check this event log in about 1 - 2 minutes for results. Trying to
Finished policy sync to AWS	Su enforce all required changes to XMC end-system groups (from policy do Hospital: new groups to create: 1, groups to update: 0, groups to delete: Ple
Started policy verify with XMC aroups	

Finished Policy Enforcement with AWS

This event is triggered when the enforcement process is finished. It shows the results of the verification.

Example 1: No change required

Finished policy sync to AWS account MainAccount	Nothing to enforce since there are no required changes for synchronizing domain Ho
Finished policy verify with AWS account	Suc Nothing to enforce since there are no required changes for synchronizing
Enforce	PM domain Hospital with VPCs [vpc-d8c5ada1] within account MainAccount

Example 2: A new policy (containing two rules) has been created on Extreme Management Center. ExtremeConnect created one new security group in AWS:

Finished policy sync to AWS	Successfully synchronized 1 VPCs with domain Hospital. New security groups created
Started policy verify with XMC groups	Plea Successfully synchronized 1 VPCs with domain Hospital. New security
Finished policy verify with AWS account	Four groups created: 1; existing groups updated: 0; obsolete security groups deleted: 0; Created new security group Hospital _ Special in VPC vpc-
Started policy sync to AWS account MainAccount	Plea d8c5ada1 within account MainAccount;

Finished Policy Enforcement with Extreme Management Center End System Groups

This event is triggered when the enforcement process is finished. It shows the results of the verification.

Example: A new policy has been created on Extreme Management Center and has been enforced to an Extreme Management Center end system group. The name of that new end system group is provided in the event text:

Finished policy enforce to XMC end-system groups	XMC end-system groups created: 1; Details: Successfully created new end-system gr
Rule Component Created	Created End System Crown: Heasital Special
Started policy enforce to XMC groups	Pleas XMC end-system groups created: 1; Details: Successfully created new en system group: HospitalSpecial;

Security Group Assignment

Whenever an Extreme Management Center end system that corresponds to an AWS instance is assigned to or removed from a managed Extreme Management Center end system group, then the corresponding instance get its assigned security groups updated (to enforce the corresponding policy). To reflect that action, the following event is logged:

AWS Sec Group Assignment	Successfully assigned the following security groups to EC2 instance i-0185baafbc6e0
Rule Component Modified	Adde Successfully assigned the following security groups to EC2 instance i-
Rule Component Modified	Rem 0185baafbc6e01845: id: sg-80605bc8 - name: Hospital_Special,

Verification

This section provides information on where to find the data in Extreme Management Center that was imported from AWS.

Viewing Device Data

The devices that are automatically created for each AWS subnet will contain the following data:

Devices	AWS Site Summ	ary Endpoint Locations	FlexReports								
• Add De	vice C Check for	Firmware Updates 🚺 Expo	t to CSV ≡								
Status	Name †	Site	IP Address	Device Type	Family	Location	Contact	User Data 1	User Data 2	User Data 3	Netwo
•	Cloudera Cluster - 2c	/World/Cloud/AWS/us-west-2	10.0.0.1	AWS-Subnet	Cloud Service Platform	us-west-2c	MainAccount	cp=aws	vpc-f2ad7195	subnet-0481c65c	Conne
•	IoT workshop 192	/World/Cloud/AWS/eu-west-1	192.168.128.1	AWS-Subnet	Cloud Service Platform	eu-west-1a	MainAccount	cp=aws	vpc-0b8f862b	subnet-0b7d3e6	Conne
•	ModifiedSubnetKurt1	/World/Cloud/AWS/us-east-2	172.31.0.35	AWS-Subnet	Cloud Service Platform	us-east-2c	MainAccount	cp=aws	vpc-5f9b7236	subnet-0c557b46	Conne
•	cloudy purview zigr	/World/Cloud/AWS/us-west-1	172.32.0.1	AWS-Subnet	Cloud Service Platform	us-west-1b	MainAccount	cp=avirs	vpc-4db28328	subnet-5a867b3e	Conne
•	sparker-subnet	/World/Cloud/AWS/ca-central-1	10.10.11.1	AWS-Subnet	Cloud Service Platform	ca-central-1b	MainAccount	cp=aws	vpc-45bd042c	subnet-9f72a9e4	Conne
•	subnet-1a8d6c57	/World/Cloud/AWS/eu-west-3	172.31.0.7	AWS-Subnet	Cloud Service Platform	eu-west-3c	MainAccount	cp=aws	vpc-902f9ff9	subnet-1a8d6c57	Conne
•	subnet-2eb67805	/World/Cloud/AWS/us-west-2	172.31.0.8	AWS-Subnet	Cloud Service Platform	us-west-2d	MainAccount	cp=aws	vpc-d86d9ebd	subnet-2eb67805	Conne
•	subnet-3b0c0243	/World/Cloud/AWS/us-east-2	172.31.0.12	AWS-Subnet	Cloud Service Platform	us-east-2b	MainAccount	cp=aws	vpc-5f9b7236	subnet-3b0c0243	Conne
•	subnet-4f35d826	/World/Cloud/AWS/ca-central-1	172.31.0.10	AWS-Subnet	Cloud Service Platform	ca-central-1a	MainAccount	cp=aws	vpc-dd8864b4	subnet-4f35d826	Conne
•	subnet-5a104472	/World/Cloud/AWS/ap-northea	172.31.0.18	AWS-Subnet	Cloud Service Platform	ap-northeast-1d	MainAccount	cp=aws	vpc-efe3378a	subnet-5a104472	Conne
•	subnet-6b11c91c	/World/Cloud/AWS/ap-northea	172.31.0.9	AWS-Subnet	Cloud Service Platform	ap-northeast-1a	MainAccount	cp=aws	vpc-efe3378a	subnet-6b11c91c	Conne
•	subnet-7d9d9005	/World/Cloud/A///S/eu-west-2	172.31.0.1	AWS-Subnet	Cloud Service Platform	eu-west-2a	MainAccount	cp=aws	vpc-5546a63c	subnet-7d9d9005	Conne
•	subnet-8c14efe5	/World/Cloud/AWS/ap-northea	172.31.0.24	AWS-Subnet	Cloud Service Platform	ap-northeast-2a	MainAccount	cp=aws	vpc-4308/12a	subnet-8c14efe5	Conne
•	subnet-9ba973fe	/World/Cloud/A/VS/ap-southea	172.31.0.27	AWS-Subnet	Cloud Service Platform	ap-southeast-2b	MainAccount	cp=aws	vpc-1bfb377e	subnet-9ba973fe	Conne

- Name: If the subnet has a Name tag defined in AWS, that will be used. If not, the AWS subnet ID is used
- Site: The Extreme Management Center site location of the device (region of the subnet)
- IP Address: Automatically generated IP address (this is **not** the real IP of that subnet)
- Device Type: Always shows the AWS subnet
- Family: Always shows the cloud service platform
- Location: Zone that the subnet runs in
- Contact: User configured name of the AWS account that holds this subnet
- User Data 1: Always shows cp=aws (a reference that this device originates from AWS)
- User Data 2: AWS VPC ID
- User Data 3: AWS subnet ID
- Network OS: Always shows ExtremeConnect

To filter the list of devices per region, select Sites and select a region name:

Sites 💌 🗏	Devices	ap-northeast-1	Site Summary Endpoint
Tree View	O Add De	vice C Check f	or Firmware Updates 🔝 Ex
World	Status	Name †	Site
	•	subnet-5a104472	/World/Cloud/AWS/ap-northe
• • AVVS	•	subnet-6b11c91c	/World/Cloud/AWS/ap-northe
ap-northeast-1	•	subnet-a29568fb	/World/Cloud/AWS/ap-northe
💱 ap-northeast-2			-

Another way to filter for all devices generated based on the AWS subnets is to filter the list of devices using **by Device Type**, and select **Cloud Service Platform > AWS-Subnet**:



Viewing End System Data

To find the end system data imported from AWS in Extreme Management Center:

- 1. Select Connect > Configuration > End Systems.
- 2. For the imported AWS instances, look at Custom 1 for general instance data.

Custom 1

iName=jrussell - clouderatake4;iStatus=stopped;nwlfNetwork=vpc-d3358ab6;nwlfSubnet=analytics;iZone=us-east-1c;nwlflp=172.30.5.87;iType=r4.xlarge iName=Kurt Test Instance;iStatus=running;nwlfNetwork=vpc-d3358ab6;nwlfSubnet=Hospital Patients Subnet;iZone=us-east-1c;nwlflp=10.100.1.5;iType=r4.xlarge iName=jrussell - clouderatake4;iStatus=stopped;nwlfNetwork=vpc-d3358ab6;nwlfSubnet=analytics;iZone=us-east-1c;nwlflp=34.196.15.188;iType=r4.xlarge iName=gcla-ns-toronto;iStatus=stopped;nwlfNetwork=vpc-d3358ab6;nwlfSubnet=gcla netsight network;iZone=us-east-1d;nwlflp=172.30.8.144;iType=m4.large iName=gclacluster-cdh5-take4;iStatus=stopped;nwlfNetwork=vpc-d3358ab6;nwlfSubnet=gcla spark cluster subnet;iZone=us-east-1d;nwlflp=172.30.10.68;iType=r3.2 iName=CDH 5.10 Manager;iStatus=stopped;nwlfNetwork=vpc-d3358ab6;nwlfSubnet=analytics-clouderatake5;iZone=us-east-1d;nwlflp=34.200.18.141;iType=m4.xlarge iName=CDH 5.11 Manager;iStatus=stopped;nwlfNetwork=vpc-d3358ab6;nwlfSubnet=Purview cloud;iZone=us-east-1d;nwlflp=172.30.4.119;iType=m4.xlarge iName=gclacluster-cdh5-take4;iStatus=stopped;nwlfNetwork=vpc-d3358ab6;nwlfSubnet=Purview cloud;iZone=us-east-1d;nwlflp=172.30.4.119;iType=m4.xlarge iName=gclacluster-cdh5-take4;iStatus=stopped;nwlfNetwork=vpc-d3358ab6;nwlfSubnet=Purview cloud;iZone=us-east-1d;nwlflp=172.30.4.119;iType=m4.xlarge iName=gclacluster-cdh5-take4;iStatus=stopped;nwlfNetwork=vpc-d3358ab6;nwlfSubnet=gcla spark cluster subnet;iZone=us-east-1d;nwlflp=172.30.10.74;iType=r3.2 iName=gclacluster-cdh5-take4;iStatus=stopped;nwlfNetwork=vpc-d3358ab6;nwlfSubnet=gcla spark cluster subnet;iZone=us-east-1d;nwlflp=172.30.10.74;iType=r3.2 iName=j:IStatus=stopped;nwlfNetwork=vpc-d3358ab6;nwlfSubnet=gcla spark cluster subnet;iZone=us-east-1d;nwlflp=172.30.10.74;iType=r3.2 iName=j:IStatus=stopped;nwlfNetwork=vpc-d3358ab6;nwlfSubnet=gcla spark cluster subnet;iZone=us-east-1d;nwlflp=172.30.6.177;iType=t2.micro

3. Look at Custom 2 for AWS-specific data.

cp=aws;ild=i-0b4845152d087a585;nwlfld=eni-216dc071;accName=MainAccount;vpc=vpc-f2ad7195 cp=aws;ild=i-b07faaa7;nwlfld=eni-64eda09a;accName=MainAccount;vpc=vpc-d3358ab6 cp=aws;ild=i-e790407f;nwlfld=eni-2f46f6c3;accName=MainAccount;vpc=vpc-d3358ab6 cp=aws;ild=i-08f37c77037882a8a;nwlfld=eni-4b95dab8;accName=MainAccount;vpc=vpc-d3358ab6

4. On the **End Systems** tab, review the current status, IP address, hostname (public or private DNS name), device family (machine type), switch IP, switch nickname (AWS

subnet) and port (zone & MAC of the instance interface). The Authentication Type is always set to *Auto-Tracking* to indicate the source of this data.



Cloud Reports

Introduced with Extreme Management Center v8.2, the AWS cloud reports are part of the Multi-Cloud dashboard. (To view the reports, select **Networks > Dashboard > Multi-Cloud**).

AWS Report

The AWS report shows:

- Statistics
- Instance Distribution by AWS
- Account Distribution of VMs per machine type (top 10)
- Distribution of VMs per zone (top 10)
- Distribution of VM interfaces per subnets (top 10)



Instance Details Report

The Instance Details report shows the list of all AWS instances with details about each VM:

Google Compute AWS	Instance Details							
Instance Name	Subnet	State	IP Address	Host Name	Instance ID	MAC	Provider	Networ
Kurt Test Instance 2	KurtTestSubnet	running	54.227.222.239	ec2-54-227-222-239.compute	i-0185baafbc6e01845	06:A0:EB:C4:A2:8C	aws	vpc-d8c
Cluster - Cloudera Management	Cloudera Cluster - 2c	stopped	10.0.1.214	ip-10-0-1-214.us-west-2.comp	i-0b4845152d087a585	0A:B6:1C:1C:51:EF	aws	vpc-f2a
jrussell - clouderatake4	analytics	stopped	34.196.15.188	ec2-34-196-15-188.compute	i-b07faaa7	12:0C:19:F9:C7:4C	aws	vpc-d33
gcla-ns-toronto	gcla netsight network	stopped	172.30.8.144	ip-172-30-8-144.ec2.internal	i-05977b3a57f702203	0A:27:AE:8E:86:7E	aws	vpc-d33
gclacluster-cdh5-take4	gcla spark cluster subnet	stopped	172.30.10.68	ip-172-30-10-68.ec2.internal	i-e790407f	0A:48:2E:D9:8E:9C	aws	vpc-d33
CDH 5.10 Manager	analytics-clouderatake5	stopped	34.200.18.141	ec2-34-200-18-141.compute	i-08f37c77037882a8a	12:03:F9:C7:8D:9C	aws	vpc-d33

Google Compute Engine

This integration provides automation and enhanced security regarding Google Compute Engine (GCE) instances and firewall rules. The main use cases are:

- Manage GCE firewall rules using policies in Extreme Management Center
- Automatically assign GCE instances to managed firewall rules
- Import GCE instances to Extreme Management Center
- Import virtual subnets as switches in the Extreme Management Center topology
- Provide reports on data retrieved from the Google Compute cloud

Goals

- 1. Import virtual machine (VM) instances from GCE to Extreme Management Center as end systems
- 2. Import the following:
 - a. GCE subnets to create switches in Extreme Management Center
 - b. GCE instance interfaces to create switch ports in Extreme Management Center
- 3. Use the data from the Extreme Management Center switches to:
 - a. Update the nickname, serial number, location, and contact fields
 - b. Assign the switches to Extreme Management Center sites
 - c. Update the switch port name and description fields
- 4. Use the data on the end systems in Extreme Management Center to:
 - a. Update the custom, state, authorization, device family, hostname, and IP address fields
 - b. Map the data to their connected switch (=GCE subnet) and port (=instance interface on that subnet), which also maps them to their sites
- 5. Manage firewall rules based on Extreme Management Center policies:
 - a. Import firewall rules from managed VPCs, as defined in the ExtremeConnect configuration
 - b. Compare the rules to corresponding policies from managed policy domains
 - c. Create and update firewall rules based on policies, services, and rules

- 6. Manage instance assignment to firewall rules, based on manual Extreme Management Center end system group assignments
- 7. Provide custom reports about networks, subnetworks, zones, and instances

Prerequisites

The following prerequisites must be met:

- Install Extreme Management Center:
 - The minimum version required is Extreme Management Center v8.2
 - The NMS-ADV advanced license must be deployed to enable this and other ExtremeConnect integrations
 - Internet access (ExtremeConnect runs on the Extreme Management Center server and requires access to the Google cloud)
- Google Compute Engine Account and Project

Integration Overview

The overall architecture is centered around the Extreme Management Center policy domain. Customers can create a dedicated policy domain with policies, service, and rules that they want to use to protect their virtual instances. The ExtremeConnect module's configuration must mention this policy domain as a managed domain and must map it to one or more projects and VPC networks.

Once this domain gets enforced, ExtremeConnect will:

- Compare the policy rules with the existing firewall rules in the configured project's network
- Convert policy rules to firewall rules, and create and update firewall rules as needed
- Create and update Extreme Management Center end system groups for each managed domain and policy.

Group names: policyDomain__policyName

After an administrator assigns an Extreme Management Center end system to one of the managed groups, ExtremeConnect adds the corresponding network tag to the corresponding GCE instance in the cloud to so that the corresponding firewall rules can be applied.



Multi-Account Support

The integration supports synchronization with multiple GCE projects. ExtremeConnect pulls all of the instances from all of the configured GCE projects into Extreme Management Center. It synchronizes the configured list of managed Extreme policy domains to the configured list of GCE VPC networks (configurable per project).

The following diagram shows a setup where two policy domains are created. One policy domain provides a set of standard policies that is synchronized to two GCE cloud projects. (Not all VPC networks in those two projects receive those policies.) The other policy domain provides a set of special policies that is synchronized only to a different, singular GCE project.



Managed Domains, ES Groups & Firewall Rules

The minimum configuration for this solution requires that you define at least one managed policy domain and map it to at least one project and network (in that project). A managed policy domain is a standard policy domain in Extreme Management Center that becomes managed by adding it to the ExtremeConnect module's configuration.

ExtremeConnect does not modify the policy domain; only the Extreme Management Center administrator modifies it. The managed policy domains are used by ExtremeConnect to create:

- Extreme Management Center end system groups for each policy
- GCE firewall rules for each policy rule in the list of configured VPC networks

These automatically created Extreme Management Center end system groups and GCE firewall rules are considered managed because they can be created, updated, and deleted by ExtremeConnect. **Important:** They should not be modified manually.

Regarding managed Extreme Management Center end system groups, ExtremeConnect only creates one end system group for each managed policy domain and contained policy, no matter how many projects are being synchronized. This is because those end system groups represent exactly one policy and even if that policy is exported to multiple projects, it still represents the same policy.



Mapping Domains to VPC Networks

When configuring how to map a managed domain to a VPC network in GCE, the following rules apply:

- One managed policy domain is mapped or exported to one or more VPC networks
- No VPC network can be assigned to more than one policy domain
- Policy domains that are not configured in ExtremeConnect will not be synchronized to GCE
- VPC networks that are not configured in ExtremeConnect will not be altered (they are unmanaged VPCs)
- Customers can manually create additional firewall rules in managed VPC networks
- Changes to managed firewall rules will be overwritten on next policy enforcement operation

The image below visualizes valid and invalid configurations:

- Valid:
 - Map the policy domain *Custom App1* to VPC network *Custom App1*
 - Map the policy domain *Standard Apps* to two VPC networks
 - Creates the exact same firewall rules in both VPC networks
 - Can be useful for rules that you want to apply to all or most of your VPC networks because they apply some basic set of common rules
 - Avoids configuration errors, especially when the same rules have to be managed for many VPC networks
- Not valid: The red arrow indicates a configuration error since the destination VPC network (FinTech) is already a managed network from the Standard Apps policy domain. A VPC network cannot be managed by more than one policy domain.



VMs with Multiple NICs

Google lets you to create a VM with multiple NICs. In this case, each NIC must be connected to a different VPC. Google supports the assignment of different firewall rules on each NIC. Additionally, to support this mechanism through ExtremeConnect, it creates dedicated network tag names per VPC. Therefore, when you create an Extreme Management Center policy domain named *Cloud* and configure ExtremeConnect to synchronize this domain with GCE VPC1 and VPC2, it creates two firewall rules for each Extreme Management Center policy rule and appends the corresponding VPC name to it.

Example:

- cloud----appserver----vpc1
- cloud----appserver----vpc2

The following image shows two Extreme Management Center end systems that belong to a single GCE VM. ExtremeConnect creates an Extreme Management Center end system for each NIC on a GCE VM.

	Host Name Swi	tch Port		Groups	
nwlfNetwork=phanindervpc2;	kurt-instance-1 asia	-east1-a (2195076674	197020659[nic1)	CloudApp Server	
nwlfNetwork=default;nwlfSub.	. kurt-instance-1 asia	-east1-a (2195076674	197020659(nic0)	CloudWeb Server	Different ES groups
Only applies to nic1	VM instance of Network interfaces Name Network nic0 default nic1 phanindervpc2 Public DNS IP IR Record None	details Subnetwork Prin default 10.1 special 10.0	A EDIT A A DIA A DIA		Two network

This is what was configured in the previous example and the corresponding result:

Configuration	Result
Add an Extreme Management Center end system that represents NICO on GCE VPC phanindervpc2 to Extreme Management Center end system group CloudApp Server	The network tag cloud appserverphanindervpc2 is added to the corresponding GCE VM
Add Extreme Management Center end system that represents NIC1 on GCE VPC default to Extreme Management Center end system group Cloud Web Server	The network tag cloud webserverdefault is added to the corresponding GCE VM, which now has two network tags assigned.

In GCE, you can inspect the firewall rules that are active per NIC.

Active rules for NICO (only those belonging to the policy web server):

Name	Network	Subnetwor	k Primary internal I	P Alias IP ranges	External IP	Netv
nic0 👻	default	default	10.140.0.2	-	Ephemeral	Prer
VM instance det	ails					
Name	Zone	N	letwork tags			
kurt-instance-	1 asia-	east1-a c	loudappserverph	anindervpc2, cloudv	vebserverde	fault
Firewall rules an Firewall rules Name	d routes de Routes Typ	tails e Desc	cription		Targets	
webserver httpsdefau	Ingr It	ress Mar ='Cle	naged by Extreme Con oudWebServerWel	nect; ExtremePolicyId DAccessHTTPS'	cloud webserver default	r
webserver httpdefault	Ingr	ress Mar ='Clo	naged by Extreme Con oudWebServerWel	nect; ExtremePolicyId DAccessHTTP'	cloud webserver default	

Network interface details

Active rules for NIC1 (only those belonging to the policy app server):

letwork	Subnetwork	Primary internal IP	Alias IP ranges	External IP	Netv
ohanindervpc2	special	10.0.0.2	_	Ephemeral	Pren
ils					
Zone	Network tags	3			Servi
asia-east1-a	cloudapp:	serverphanindervp	c2, cloudwebser	verdefault	2518
	ils Zone asia-east1-a	ils Zone Network tags asia-east1-a cloudapp	ils asia-east1-a cloudappserverphanindervp	ils asia-east1-a cloudappserverphanindervpc2, cloudwebser	Namindervpc2 special 10.0.0.2 — Ephemeral ils Zone Network tags asia-east1-a cloudappserverphanindervpc2, cloudwebserverdefault

Firewall rules Routes Name Type Description Targets appserver----https---phanindervpc2 Ingress Managed by Extreme Connect; ExtremePolicyl d='Cloud_AppServer_AppAccess_HTTPS' cloud----appserver----phanindervpc2

Naming Convention

When creating Extreme Management Center end system groups and GCE firewall rules, ExtremeConnect follows a specific naming convention. GCE firewall rule names and network tags must follow these naming convention rules: only lowercase letters, numbers, and hyphens are allowed.

To convert the various parts that are used to construct rule names and network tags, the following conversion rules are applied:

- Spaces are converted to hyphens
- Underscores are converted to hyphens
- Round brackets are converted to hyphens

Firewall Rule Name

The name of each managed firewall rule uses this syntax:

extremePolicy---extremePolicyRule---gceVpcNetwork

Example:

appserver---https----default

The four hyphens between the three rule name parts are inserted as separators to be able to clearly distinguish between them. If fewer hyphens were used (for example: three), you could not easily distinguish between the separator and a policy name (or rule name) because of the conversion rules. For example, if a policy name contains a space, a hyphen and another space (example: *Doctors - Resident*), then ExtremeConnect would convert this into three hyphens (example: *Doctors---Resident*).

The GCE network name is also encoded as part of the firewall rule name since administrators can configure ExtremeConnect to synchronize a policy domain with multiple VPC networks (within the same GCE project) and ExtremeConnect would end up trying to create multiple rules with the same name on different VPC networks. GCE does not permit that, so rule names must be unique even across network borders.

The following image shows an example of a rule name and how it is built based on the corresponding Extreme Management Center policy rule:

Domain: Cloud			
Roles/Services	-	Rule: HTTPS	
 Roles AppServer DbServer WebServer Service Repository Local Services Service Groups Services AppAccess HTTPS 		Service Name: Pescription: Rule Status: I Rule Type: TCI Overwrite: I Traffic Descriptio Type:	Firewall rule details EDIT DELETE appserveri-https-default Description Managed by Extreme Connect ExtremePolicyId='Cloud_AppServer_AppAccess_HTTPS' Logs O Off view Network default
Extreme Po	olicy	Rule	Google Firewall Rule

Firewall Rule Description Field

The description field of each managed firewall rule uses this syntax:

```
Managed by Extreme Connect;
ExtremePolicyId='extremePolicyDomain__extremePolicy__
extremePolicyService extremePolicyRule'
```

Example:

```
Managed by Extreme Connect; ExtremePolicyId='Cloud_AppServer_
AppAccess HTTPS'
```

The first part is static and indicates that this rule is automatically managed by ExtremeConnect and should **not** be modified manually. The important part is the *ExtremePolicyId*, which consists of four parts separated by two underscores and encodes as follows:

- Extreme Networks policy domain name
- Extreme Networks policy name
- Extreme Networks policy service name
- Extreme Networks policy rule name

The *ExtremePolicyId* in the description field is essential for ExtremeConnect to correctly map a firewall rule to its corresponding Extreme Networks policy rule.

You can add your own comments to the description field as long as the automatically created text is not modified.

The following image shows an example of a rule description and how it is built based on the corresponding Extreme Management Center policy rule:

Domain. Cloud			appserverhttps	-default
Roles/Services -	Rule: HTTPS		Description Managed by Extreme C	Connect: ExtremePolicyId=Cloud AppServer AppAccess HTTPS
	Service Name:	AppAccess	Logs	
() DbServer	Description:		view	
HebServer	Rule Status:	Enabled	Network default	
	Rule Type:	All Devices	Priority 1000	
Service Groups	TCI Overwrite:	Disabled	Direction	
 Services AppAccess 	Traffic Descrip	tion	Ingress Action on match	
HTTPS	Type:	IP TCP Por	Allow	
			Targets	
			Target tags	cloudappserverdefault
Extreme Polic	y Rule		Go	ogle Firewall Rule

Firewall Target Tag

Each managed firewall rule gets a target tag applied using this syntax:

extremePolicyDomain---extremePolicy----googleVPC

Example:

cloud----appserver----default

This network tag is eventually used to apply a firewall rule to instances. When the same network tag is assigned to an instance, that firewall rule gets applied to traffic from and to that instance.

This tag is critical for the functionality of the ExtremeConnect automation. ExtremeConnect adds the same network tag to all firewall rules it creates for a specific policy and then assigns that network tag to all instances that need to be enforced with that policy.

ExtremeConnect automatically appends the name of the VPC for which this rule is created to the network tag. This allows the assignment of different tags to different network interfaces on the same VM.

The following image shows an example of a target tag and how it is built based on the corresponding Extreme Management Center policy:

	appserverhttpsdefault
	Description Managed by Extreme Connect; ExtremePolicyId='Cloud_AppServer_AppAccess_HTTPS'
	Logs © Off view
Extreme Policy	Network default
Domain: Cloud	Priority 1000
Roles/Services	Direction
▼	Ingress
App Server	Action on match
💿 DB Server	Allow
🔕 Web Server	Targets
	Target tags cloud-appserver-defauit
	Google Firewall Rule

Extreme End System Groups

Each managed Extreme Networks end system group name uses this syntax:

extremePolicyDomain---extremePolicy

Example:

Hospital___Patient

These end system groups represent a specific policy that you want to apply to a cloud-based instance (which is represented by an end system in Extreme Management Center). The description field lists the projects and VPC networks that this end system group is used for.

Example:

Managed by Connect for GCE projects and VPCs: VPCs for project id snappybucksaw-168120: [datalab-network], VPCs for project id analytics-research-199618: [kurt-vpc-1, kurt-vpc-2]

This example also shows that it is a valid configuration to synchronize one policy domain into multiple GCE projects and even multiple VPC networks in a project.

Domain: Hospital				
Roles/Services =	Rule: Allow DI	ICP		
▼ @ Roles	Service Name:	🖧 Base		
Doctor	Description:		Hospital_Pa	tient
 Patient Service Repository 	Rule Status:	Enabled	Name:	HospitalPatient
▼	Rule Type:	All Devices	Description:	Managed by Connect for
 Service Groups Services 	TCI Overwrite:	Disabled	Туре:	End-System: MAC
🔻 👶 Base	Traffic Descrip	tion		
Allow DHCP	Type:	IP TCP Port Source		
Allow DNS				
 Global Services (All Domains) 	Value:	BootP Server		

Extreme Policy Rule

Extreme End-System Group

Sites

Manage Extreme Management Center Sites

Once enabled, this integration automatically creates the site location as follows:

/World/Cloud

This site node will contain all devices that are retrieved from any cloud provider (AWS, Azure, and GCP). Under the main node, the node that will hold all GCP related devices is created automatically. The path is as follows:

/World/Cloud/GCP

The following image shows what the user interface looks like when all three Cloud integration are enabled:



Assign Devices

When you select the /World/Cloud/GCP list item, the list of all retrieved GCP regions are displayed as subsites and the list of all devices is automatically filtered for those coming from GCP. Each device shows the site it belongs to.

Cashboard Devices Dis	covered	Firmware Arc	hives Configuration Template
Sites 👻 🗏	Devices	GCP Site Su	Immary Endpoint Locations I
Tree View 🕇	< O Ac	ld Device C	Check for Firmware Updates 🔹 E
Vorld	Status	Name †	Site
Cloud	•	10.128.0.0/20	/World/Cloud/GCP/us-central1
AWS	•	10.132.0.0/20	/World/Cloud/GCP/europe-west1
Azure	•	10.138.0.0/20	/World/Cloud/GCP/us-west1
GLP	•	10.140.0.0/20	/World/Cloud/GCP/asia-east1
asia-past?	٠	10.142.0.0/20	/World/Cloud/GCP/us-east1
asia-northeast1	•	10.146.0.0/20	/World/Cloud/GCP/asia-northeast1
asia-northeast2	•	10.148.0.0/20	/World/Cloud/GCP/asia-southeast1
asia-south1	•	10.150.0.0/20	/World/Cloud/GCP/us-east4
💠 asia-southeast1	•	10.152.0.0/20	/World/Cloud/GCP/australia-south
💠 australia-southeast1	•	10.154.0.0/20	/World/Cloud/GCP/europe-west2
💠 europe-north1	•	10.156.0.0/20	/World/Cloud/GCP/europe-west3
💠 europe-west1	•	10.158.0.0/20	/World/Cloud/GCP/southamerica

Assign End Systems

Because the end systems are assigned to a switch and that switch belongs to a site, the end systems are assigned automatically to the corresponding sites (such as the GCP region they run in).

D	ashboard	Policy	Acce	ess Control	End-Systems	Reports
2	Add To Group	👰	Force R	eauthentication	🎲 Tools 👻	● Live 👻
	Last Seen ↓	IP Add	ress	Site		Switch IP
SV.	2019/05/08	10.156.	0.3	/World/Cloud/G	CP/europe-west3	10.253.0.67
0	2019/05/08	35.246.	248.45	/World/Cloud/G	CP/europe-west3	10.253.0.68
\bigcirc	2019/05/08	172.16.	0.3	/World/Cloud/G	CP/europe-west3	10.253.0.68
0	2019/05/08	35.237.	20.207	/World/Cloud/G	CP/us-east1	10.253.0.80

Topology - Extreme Management Center Devices (Switches)

ExtremeConnect creates one device (switch) in Extreme Management Center for each subnet found in GCE (from all configured projects and all regions from those projects). ExtremeConnect then creates one switch port for each instance interface that is connected to a GCE subnet. Those switches and ports are used to connect the end systems (instances) virtually, providing a sense of location for each GCE instance.

Creating Devices

The following image shows a section of Extreme Management Center devices that have been created based on GCE subnets and some of the corresponding GCE subnets.



Before creating switches, ExtremeConnect pulls the current list of switches from Extreme Management Center and tries to parse data from various fields. The following data is encoded:

- Name: GCP lets customers automatically create a subnet per region for all new VPC networks. If this option is used, all of those subnets are named Default automatically, which is not very helpful in identifying where they run or what they are used for. Therefore, ExtremeConnect uses the subnet name as switch nickname only if it is not named Default. If the subnet is called Default, ExtremeConnect uses the subnet's CIDR address as switch nickname.
- Site: The Extreme Management Center site location of the device (region of the subnet)
- IP address: Automatically generated IP (this is not the real IP of that subnet)

- Device Type: Always shows the GCP subnet
- Family: Always shows the cloud service platform
- Location: Region that the subnet runs in
- Contact: GCP project ID
- User Data 1: Always shows cp=gcp (a reference that this device originates from GCP)
- User Data 2: GCP VPC ID
- User Data 3: GCP subnet ID
- Network OS: Always shows ExtremeConnect

Caution

These fields should never be modified manually.

After creating the switch, ExtremeConnect creates a switch port for each instance interface that is connected to this subnet.



ExtremeConnect encodes the data in the following switch port fields:

- Name: Instance ID and instance name, which allows ExtremeConnect to map the end systems correctly.
- Description: Instance name and instance IP address.

Caution

These fields should never be modified manually.

Automatically Generate Switch IP

The IP addresses are automatically generated based off the fixed IP net 10.253.0.0. The first switch that gets created will have the IP 10.253.0.1, the second 10.253.0.2, and so on.

IP addresses are generated in this static manner because in Google the subnets' CIDR ranges are, by default, reused on each network - they use the same CIDR on different networks, resulting in duplicates.

Removing and Resynchronizing Extreme Management Center Devices

If a subnet in GCE gets deleted, the corresponding Extreme Management Center switch is deleted also.

If an Extreme Management Center device gets deleted and its corresponding GCE subnet still exists, ExtremeConnect will re-create this switch.

Updating Extreme Management Center Switch Ports

If a new instance interface is connected to a subnet in GCE, the corresponding Extreme Management Center switch will get a new switch port. If an existing instance interface is removed from a subnet in GCE, the corresponding switch port in Extreme Management Center is removed.

Extreme Management Center End Systems

Creating End Systems

This integration creates an end system entry in Extreme Management Center for each GCE instance's network interface.

The following table shows the attributes mapping from GCE instances to Extreme Management Center end systems:

GCE Instance	Extreme Management Center End System
MAC address not exposed by the API	Automatically generated MAC address, starting with the private MAC address range 02:00:00:
Network IP address	IP address
Name	Hostname
Machine type	Device family
Status	State:
	RUNNING: ACCEPT
	 Everything else: DISCONNECTED
Subnet	Connected switch
Instance interface	Connected switch port. Also shows zone and instance interface name

All end systems are shown in Extreme Management Center and are discovered through the auto-tracking functionality. By assigning end systems to the corresponding switches, they are assigned to the corresponding site also.

Updating End Systems

The ExtremeConnect module holds a cache of already synchronized end systems in order to avoid having to re-create all end systems during each poll interval. Therefore, if a GCE instance is already on that cache, tests will be executed on the following end system properties before an update message is sent to the Extreme Management Center API:

- IP address (network interface IP)
- Hostname (=instance name)
- Switch IP (if you enabled the feature to synchronize GCE subnets to Extreme Management Center devices)
- Status
- Authorization

If any of these tests show that an update is required, ExtremeConnect updates the corresponding end system in Extreme Management Center.

Automatically Generate End System MAC Address

Because the GCE API does not provide a MAC address for their instance interfaces and Extreme Management Center requires a unique MAC per end system, ExtremeConnect automatically generates one for each instance interface. All generated MACs start with the private range 02:00:00.

Updating Custom Field

The ExtremeConnect module updates two custom fields for each end system or instance imported from GCE. The data in these fields can be used to search and filter for end systems.

- One custom field contains general data about the corresponding instance. The content and syntax of this custom field can be modified through a configuration option, but modifying it will most likely make the reports unavailable. The following data and variables are available:
 - Available variables from an instance (which the interface belongs to): instanceld, instanceName, instanceStatus, instanceMachineType, instanceDescription, instanceZone, instanceLabels, instanceTags
 - Available variables from the instance interface: mac, nwlfFingerprint, nwlflp, network, subnetwork, nwlfAccessCfgType, nwlfAccessCfgName, nwlfAccessCfgNatlp

```
The default configuration for this parameter is:
iName=#
instanceName
#;iStatus=#
instanceStatus
#;nwIfNetwork=#network#;nwIfSubnet=#subnetwork#;
iZone=#
instanceZone
#;nwIfIp=#nwIfIp#;iType=#instanceMachineType#
```

• The second custom field contains data that is used to identify the GCE instance, its interface, and the project to which it belongs. **Important:** Do not manually modify the content of this custom field.

Example:

cp=gce;iId=2330535448434796975;nwIfFp=4pGmMNaDfJc=;pId=ana
lytics-research-199618

Removing End Systems

This section describes the mechanisms available to handle end systems that have been removed, deleted, or aged from GCE and therefore do not appear in the result list that is retrieved via the GCE API.

The following actions can be performed (all of them are configurable):

- Move deleted end systems to the deletion group. You can configure a deletion group on the ExtremeConnect module. Once an already synchronized instance has been deleted from GCE, its corresponding MAC address is deleted from any end system group in EAC and added to this end system group. Administrators can use this group to track which end systems are now outdated according to GCE.
- Delete end systems from Extreme Management Center by using its MAC. This does not remove any group memberships, but it does delete the end system from Extreme Management Center.

Extreme Management Center End System Groups

ExtremeConnect uses Extreme Management Center end system groups (MAC-based) for two purposes:

- 1. As a catch-all group that can be configured to put all instance MACs into a single end system group for awareness. Use this group to simplify searches, grouping, and filtering.
- For each managed policy (from all managed domains), ExtremeConnect creates an end system group. When an end system MAC gets added to an end system group, the corresponding GCE instance gets the corresponding network tag applied. By pushing Extreme Management Center end systems to groups, firewall rules are enforced in GCE.

		🔶 VM i	instance de	etails
	kurt-test-instance-1	Apr 24 2019	11-40-22 AM	
End-System G	roup Membership 🗶	Api 24, 2010,	11.49.55 AM	
A		Network interf	aces	
Add End-Syster	ns to a Group	Network	Subnetwork	Primary interna
		kurt-vpc-1	kurt-vpc-1	10.164.0.2
Description:	Enforcing firewall rules for VM			
Groups:	Hospital_Doctor (MAC)	Public DNS PT	R Record	
Remove from	m current group assignments and update registration	Firewalls Allow HTT Allow HTT	P traffic PS traffic	
	OK Cancel	Network tags hospitaldo	ctor	

XMC ES Group Assignment

GCE Network Tag Assignme

If the end systems get added to MAC groups that are not managed by ExtremeConnect, no change is made to the corresponding instances' network tags.

If you configure a valid (existing) MAC-based end system group for the feature *Default end system group for all instances*, be aware that if you do all three of the following items:

- Manually delete entries from this group
- Enable the feature Assign GCE firewall rules based on XMC end-system groups
- Enable the feature Overwrite manual firewall assignment

ExtremeConnect will remove any previously, manually configured network tag from the corresponding GCE instance. This can lead to communication issues with that instance. ExtremeConnect only keeps automatically assigned network tags on that instance, and if the corresponding end system is only in that default catch-all group and is not member of any other group, ExtremeConnect removes all of the network tags from that instance, which can impact its connectivity.

Configuring GCE Authorization

After you meet the prerequisites described previously, you can configure the integration.

To authorize ExtremeConnect to pull data from GCE, you must create a service account, authorize it properly, and provide the corresponding JSON file to ExtremeConnect.

Generate the required JSON authentication file by following the directions listed at this URL:

https://cloud.google.com/iam/docs/creating-managing-service-account-keys

To summarize, for each GCE project you want to manage through ExtremeConnect, you will need one service account. To create a dedicated service account:

- 1. Log in to <u>https://console.cloud.google.com</u>.
- 2. From the left menu, select IAM & Admin > Service Accounts.
- 3. Select Create Service Account (at the top).
- 4. Provide a name, select the role **Compute Admin**, enable **Furnish a new private key**, and set the Key Type to **JSON**.

Create service account

Service account na	ame 📀	Role 🕢				
xmc-connect		Compute Admin 👻				
Service account ID	Service account ID					
xmc-connect	@snappy-bucksaw-168120.ian	n.gserviceaccount.com C				
 Furnish a new Downloads a fil can't be recover Key type JSON Recomment P12 For backw 	private key le that contains the private key. Store th red if lost. nded ard compatibility with code using the P	ne file securely because this key P12 format				
Enable G Suite Allows this serv domain without	e Domain-wide Delegation vice account to be authorized to access t manual authorization on their part. Le	s all users' data on a G Suite earn more				

CANCEL CREATE

This downloads a file that is required by ExtremeConnect to authenticate against your Google project. You can rename the downloaded file to make it clear what it is used for.

5. Using WinSCP, copy the downloaded file to this folder on your Extreme Management Center server:

/usr/local/Extreme_ Networks/NetSight/wildfly/standalone/configuration/connect

Configure ExtremeConnect

The best practice is to perform the configuration from Extreme Management Center user interface on the **Connect** tab. (If needed, you can access the configuration file directly. On an Extreme Management Center v8.1 server it is located at: /usr/local/Extreme_

Networks/NetSight/wildfly/standalone/configuration/connect /GoogleComputeEngineHandler.xml.) Google Project-Specific Configuration

The **Services** tab in the Google Compute Engine Connect module configuration section lets you configure the list of GCE project IDs to pull data from.

Example: A multi-project, multi-VPC configuration

bu	ips	Admini	stration	Statistics	About		
	Ser	vices	Configu	ration			
	Add Service Remo		Remo	ve Service	Save	Refre	sh
Ì	ID	project	t_id	authenticatio	n_file_na	me	managed_domains_and_vpcs
	1	snappy	-buck	gComputeEng	jineCrede	ntia	Hospital:datalab-network
	2	analytic	cs-res	googleAnalyticsResearchA		:hA	Hospital:kurt-vpc-1,kurt-vpc-2

General Configuration

The **Configuration** tab in the Google Compute Engine Connect module provides more options.

Module Configuration

The following tables describe the configuration options available for the GCE module:

Service-Specific Configuration	Description
GCE project id	This ID is located on the project's main dashboard in the Project Info widget. The project ID is a different value than the project name or the project number.
GCE authentication file name (JSON file)	The file you generated for your service account. Copy the service account file to your Extreme Management Center server using this location: /usr/local/Extreme_ Networks/NetSight/wildfly/standalone/configuration/connect
Mapping for Extreme policy domains to GCE VPC networks	The format for this mapping is: PolicyDomainName:gceVpcName1,gceVpcName2,
General Module Configuration	Description
--	--
Custom field to use	The number of the custom data field for each end system to store the service-specific incoming data. This data is used for reporting, search, and filter functionality. The format of this custom field data can be configured using the parameter format of the incoming data, and generally should not be modified. Default value: 1
Format of the incoming data	Format of the data that gets stored in the Custom data field to use field. Default configuration and syntax example: iName=#instanceName#; iStatus=#instanceStatus#; nwIfNetwork=#network#; nwIfSubnet=#subnetwork#; iZone=# instanceZone #; nwIfIp=#nwIfIp#; iType=#instanceMachineType# Available variables for an instance (to which the interface belongs) are: instanceId, instanceName, instanceStatus, instanceMachineType, instanceDescription, instanceZone, instanceLabels, instanceTags. Available variables from the instance interface are: mac, nwIfFingerprint, nwIfIp, network, subnetwork, nwIfAccessCfgType, nwIfAccessCfgName, nwIfAccessCfgNatIp
Custom field to use for identification data	The number of the custom data field for each end system to use for storing the identification data. This data is used to identify the corresponding GCE instance, network interface, and project ID. It also encodes the type of cloud provider used to pull this data from (in this case, gce). Format example: CP=gce; iId=4253868206409840076; nwIfFp=u7wnZ- pBoYg=; pId=analytics-research-199618 Important: This value must not be the same as the configured value for Custom field to use. Default value: 2
Overwrite XMC end systems' Device Family with instance machine type	If enabled, uses the machine type from GCE to overwrite the device family field for imported end systems in Extreme Management Center.
Create switches in XMC for GCE Subnetworks	If enabled, imports all subnets from GCE and tries to create one managed device (switch) per subnet in Extreme Management Center.
Sync Policies with GCE Firewalls	When this is set to true , synchronizes (exports) the policies from a domain on an enforce to GCE firewall rules.

General Module Configuration	Description		
GCE max query results per poll	Maximum number of results per API query or poll. This limits the number of results (instances, subnetworks, and so on) returned from the GCE API, per request. If any resource provides more than the configured number of results, ExtremeConnect repeats the query as often as necessary to retrieve all of the available items (=paging). Default: 100		
Timeout (seconds) for all GCE API calls related to firewalls	All GCE API operations that create, update, and delete take time to finalize. ExtremeConnect checks the status of these operations every second. This parameter can be configured to define the maximum number of seconds that ExtremeConnect waits for these tasks to complete. If the configured timeout is exceeded, ExtremeConnect stops checking for the status and assumes that the task failed (although the task might still be running on the GCE cloud and will be finalized later). Default : 20		
Assign GCE firewall rules based on XMC end system groups	When this is set to true , assigns instances to GCE firewall rules based on the end system groups that the corresponding end system is assigned to in Extreme Management Center/EAC. The mapping between the instance and Extreme Management Center end system is based on the MAC address.		
Overwrite manual firewall assignment	When this is set to true , overwrites any manual firewall assignment of instance interfaces in GCE. When an end system is assigned to a group in Extreme Management Center/EAC, this parameter helps ensure that the corresponding instance is only assigned to managed firewall rules. Any other (non-managed) assigned firewall rules will be removed. Only applicable if the feature Assign firewall based on endsystem group is enabled.		
Delete end systems from XMC that have been deleted from GCE	If enabled, deletes the corresponding end system from Extreme Management Center if a GCE instance has been deleted. This deletes the MAC address from any group and deletes the end system entry from the NAC end system list.		
End system group for deleted GCE instances	If an instance or any of its network interfaces get deleted in GCE, the corresponding end systems are pushed to this end system group.		
Remove end systems from other groups on decommission	Enable this parameter to remove a device from all other groups when the device is moved to the decommissioned group.		

General Module Configuration	Description
Regularly auto-enforce policies to GCE	When enabled, ExtremeConnect automatically verifies whether the managed policy domains are correctly synchronized to the configured VPCs. This operation helps to ensure that your policy configuration is kept consistent with your firewall rules in GCE, even if someone manually changes those managed firewall rules in GCE.
Regularly auto-enforce policies to XMC end system Groups	When enabled, ExtremeConnect automatically verifies whether the managed policy domains are correctly synchronized to the automatically created Extreme Management Center end system groups. This operation helps to ensure that your policy configuration is kept consistent with the Extreme Management Center end systems groups even if someone manually changes those managed groups.

Alarm and Event Messages

This section lists all of the visible event messages that can be found on the Extreme Management Center **Alarms & Event**s tab. This ExtremeConnect module does not generate any alarms, only events. If you want to elevate some of those events to alarms and trigger additional actions, use the Alarm Configuration feature in Extreme Management Center.

Policy Verification

There are four types of events generated when ExtremeConnect verifies policy domains with GCE firewall rules and Extreme Management Center end system groups.

Started Policy Verification with GCE

This event is triggered when the verification process is started. This can occur manually through a *domain verify* or *domain enforce* (the verification is done automatically prior to enforcing) or automatically on each module poll cycle (when the feature *Regularly auto-enforce policies to GCE* is enabled).

Category	Event	Information	Date/Time ↓
Connect	Started policy verify with GCE	Please check this event log in about 1 - 2 minutes for re	2018/05/03 14:48:2
Connect	Finished policy verify with XMC end-sy	No changes to enfor	
Connect	Finished policy sync to XMC groups	There are no require results. Trying to verify all 2 policie	ut 1 - 2 minutes for (roles) from dom:
Connect	Finished policy verify with GCE	Successfully verified Hospital with GCE project analytic	s-research-199618
Connect	Finished policy sync to GCF	Nothing to enforce since since and the second secon	

Started Policy Verification with Extreme Management Center End System Groups

This event is triggered when the verification process is started. This can occur manually through a *domain verify* or *domain enforce* (the verification is done automatically prior to enforcing) or automatically on each module poll cycle (when the feature *Regularly auto-enforce policies to XMC End-System Groups* is enabled).

Started policy verify with XMC groups	Please check this event log in about 1 - 2 minutes for results. Trying to verify all 3 police	
Finished policy verify with GCE	Suc Please check this event log in about 1 - 2 minutes for results. Trying to ver	
Started policy verify with GCE	all 3 policies (roles) from domain Hospital with XMC end-system groups. Corresponding projects and VPCs: VPCs for project id analytics-research.	
Finished policy verify with XMC end-sy	No 199618: [kurt-vpc-1, kurt-vpc-2]	

Finished Policy Verification with GCE

This event is triggered when the verification process is finished. It will show the results of the verification.

Example 1: No change required

Event	Information	Date/Time ↓
Finished policy verify with GCE	Successfully verified that all VPCs match the policies fro	2018/05/03 14:54:46
Finished policy sync to GCE	Not Successfully verified that all VPCs match the policies from domain Hosp Ple Details:	
Started policy verify with XMC groups		

Example 2: A new policy (containing two rules) is created on Extreme Management Center but has not yet been synchronized to GCE. These policy rules are missing in both of the two managed GCE VPC networks (kurt-vpc-1 and kurt-vpc-2)

Event	Information	
Finished policy verify with GCE	Found 2 VPCs that don't match the policies from domain Hospital. Details: Found 1 poli	
Started policy sync to GCE	Please Found 2 VPCs that don't match the policies from domain Hospital Details:	
Started policy verify with GCE	Please Found 1 policies with one ore more rules from domain Hospital that are	
Policy Manager	Succes missing on VPC kurt-vpc-1: Special: [Allow DHCP, Allow DNS]; Found 1 policies with one ore more rules from domain Hospital that are missing of	
Policy Domains	Saved VPC kurt-vpc-2: Special: [Allow DHCP, Allow DNS];	

Finished Policy Verification with Extreme Management Center End System Groups

This event is triggered when the verification process is finished. It shows the results of the verification.

Example 1: No change required

Finished policy verify with XMC end-system gro	ups No changes to enforce	
Finished policy sync to XMC groups	There are no required changes to enforce on YMC	
Finished policy verify with GCE	Finished policy verify with XMC end-system groups	

Example 2: A new policy is created on Extreme Management Center but has not yet been synchronized to an Extreme Management Center end system group. These policy rules are missing in both of the two managed GCE VPC networks (kurt-vpc-1 and kurt-vpc-2)

Event	Information
Finished policy verify with XMC end-system groups	XMC end-system groups that need to be created: 1; Details: Could not find an e
Finished policy sync to GCE	SXMC end-system groups that need to be created: 1; Details: Could not
Started policy verify with XMC groups	an existing end-system group for policy Special from domain Hospital;

Policy Enforcement

There are four types of events generated when ExtremeConnect enforces policy domains with GCE firewall rules and Extreme Management Center end system groups.

Started Policy Enforcement with GCE

This event is triggered when the enforcement process is started. This can occur manually through a *domain enforce* or automatically on each module poll cycle (when the feature *Regularly auto-enforce policies to GCE* is enabled).

Event	Information	
Started policy sync to GCE	Please check this event log in about 1 - 2 minutes for results. Trying to sync all 3 policie	
Started policy sync to GCE	Pleas Please check this event log in about 1 - 2 minutes for results. Trying to syn	
Started policy sync to GCE	Pleas all 3 policies (roles) from domain Hospital to GCE firewall rules in these	
Started policy sync to GCE	Please and a stand of the stand	

Started Policy Enforcement with Extreme Management Center End System Groups

This event is triggered when the enforcement process is started. This can occur manually through a *domain enforce* or automatically on each module poll cycle (when the feature *Regularly auto-enforce policies to XMC End-System Groups* is enabled).

Started policy enforce to XMC groups

Please check this event log in about 1 - 2 minutes for results. Trying to enforce all re-

Please check this event log in about 1 - 2 minutes for results. Trying t enforce all required changes to XMC end-system groups (from policy domain Hospital: new groups to create: 1, groups to update: 0, group delete: 0

Finished Policy Enforcement with GCE

This event is triggered when the enforcement process is finished. It shows the results of the verification.

Example 1: No change required

Finished policy sync to GCE	Nothing to enforce since there are no required changes for synchronizing domain	
Finished policy sync to XMC groups	There and the second states the second states and state	
Finished policy sync to GCE	Nothing to enforce since there are no required changes for synchro Nothin domain Hospital with VPCs [kurt-vpc-1, kurt-vpc-2] in project analy	
Finished policy sync to XMC groups	There research-199618	

Example 2: A new policy (containing two rules) is created on Extreme Management Center. ExtremeConnect created four new firewall rules in GCE: two rules in VPC network kurt-vpc-1 and (the same) two rules in VPC network kurt-vpc-2:

Finished policy sync to GCE	Successfully synchronized 2 VPCs with domain Hospital. New firewall rules created: 4; 201	
Started policy sync to GCE	Please check th	Successfully synchronized 2 VPCs with domain Hospital New firewall ru
Finished policy sync to XMC groups	There are no rec	created: 4; existing groups updated: 0; obsolete firewall rules deleted: 0;
Finished policy sync to GCE	Nothing to enfor	Created 2 new firewall rules within project analytics-research-199618 in \ kurt-vpc-2 (from domain: Hospital and policy: Special); Created 2 new fire
Finished policy sync to GCE	Successfully syr	rules within project analytics-research-199618 in VPC kurt-vpc-1 (from
Started policy sync to GCF	Please check the	domain. Hospital and policy. Special),

Finished Policy Enforcement with Extreme Management Center End System Groups

This event is triggered when the enforcement process is finished. It shows the results of the verification.

Example: A new policy is created on Extreme Management Center and has been enforced to an Extreme Management Center end system group. The name of that new end system group is provided in the event text:

Event	Information
Finished policy enforce to XMC end-system groups	XMC end-system groups created: 1; Details: Successfully created new end-system
Started policy enforce to XMC groups	Please shock this event log in shout 1 - 2 minutes for results. Taying to enforce all re
Finished policy enforce to XMC end-system groups	EMC system groups created: 1; Details: Successfully created new e system group: HospitalSpecial;
A I. H	

Firewall Assignment

Whenever an Extreme Management Center end system that corresponds to a GCE instance is assigned to or removed from a managed Extreme Management Center end system group, then the corresponding instance get its network tags updated (to enforce the correct set of firewall rules). To reflect that action, the following event is logged:

Event	Information				
GCE Firewall Assignment	Successfully assigned the following network tags to GCE instance id 500807980091672				
Rule Component Modified	Added to E				
Finished policy verify with XMC end-sy	No change 5008079800916722499 and name kurt-test-instance-1: [hospitaldoct				

Verification

Viewing Device Data

The devices that are automatically created for each GCP subnet contain the following data:

Devices	GCP Site Su	mmary Endpoint Locations	FlexRepor	ts							
 Add De 	vice C Chec	k for Firmware Updates 🚺 Exp	ort to CSV	=							
Status	Name 1	Site	IP Address	Device Type	Family	Location	Contact	User Data 1	User Data 2	User Data 3	Netv
•	phanindervpc3	/World/Cloud/GCP/asia-south1	10.253.0.13	GCP-Subnet	Cloud Service Platform	asia-south1	xmcgce82	cp=gcp	3914590189	17773425010	Con
•	phanindervpc3	/World/Cloud/GCP/asia-southea	10.253.0.15	GCP-Subnet	Cloud Service Platform	asia-southe	xmcgce82	cp=gcp	3914590189	891647811877	Con
•	phanindervpc3	/World/Cloud/GCP/australia-sou	10.253.0.18	GCP-Subnet	Cloud Service Platform	australia-so	xmcgce82	cp=gcp	3914590189	88775258921	Con
•	phanindervpc3	/World/Cloud/GCP/europe-north1	10.253.0.20	GCP-Subnet	Cloud Service Platform	europe-north1	xmcgce82	cp=gcp	3914590189	36342808757	Con
•	phanindervpc3	/World/Cloud/GCP/europe-west1	10.253.0.23	GCP-Subnet	Cloud Service Platform	europe-west1	xmcgce82	cp=gcp	3914590189	423851100109	Con
•	phanindervpc3	/World/Cloud/GCP/europe-west2	10.253.0.25	GCP-Subnet	Cloud Service Platform	europe-west2	xmcgce82	cp=gcp	3914590189	20233175158	Cont
•	patient	/World/Cloud/GCP/australia-sou	10.253.0.17	GCP-Subnet	Cloud Service Platform	australia-so	xmcgce82	cp=gcp	1795794267	37290860296	Con
•	itlab1	/World/Cloud/GCP/asia-east1	10.253.0.3	GCP-Subnet	Cloud Service Platform	asia-east1	xmcgce82	cp=gcp	1725982985	39878596259	Cont
•	itlab	/World/Cloud/GCP/europe-west1	10.253.0.22	GCP-Subnet	Cloud Service Platform	europe-west1	xmcgce82	cp=gcp	1725982985	119592410238	Con
•	doctor1	/World/Cloud/GCP/us-west2	10.253.0.45	GCP-Subnet	Cloud Service Platform	us-west2	xmcgce82	cp=gcp	1795794267	235711073897	Cont
•	doctor	/World/Cloud/GCP/asia-east1	10.253.0.2	GCP-Subnet	Cloud Service Platform	asia-east1	xmcgce82	cp=gcp	1795794267	56624754578	Con
•	10.174.0.0/20	/World/Cloud/GCP/asia-northeast2	10.253.0.10	GCP-Subnet	Cloud Service Platform	asia-northea	xmcgce82	cp=gcp	2224606398	69632857731	Cont
•	10.172.0.0/20	/World/Cloud/GCP/europe-west6	10.253.0.30	GCP-Subnet	Cloud Service Platform	europe-west6	xmcgce82	cp=gcp	2224606398	49200397315	Con

- Name: GCP lets customers automatically create a subnet per region for all new VPCs. If this option is used, all of those subnets are named Default automatically, which is not very helpful in identifying where they run or what they are used for. Therefore, ExtremeConnect uses the subnet name as switch nickname only if it is not named Default. If the subnet is named Default, ExtremeConnect uses the subnet's CIDR address as switch nickname instead.
- Site: The Extreme Management Center site location of the device (region of the subnet)
- IP address: Automatically generated IP address (this is not the real IP of that subnet)
- Device Type: Always shows the GCP subnet
- Family: Always shows the cloud service platform
- Location: Region that the subnet runs in
- Contact: GCP project ID
- User Data 1: Always shows cp=gcp (the reference that this device originates from GCP)
- User Data 2: GCP VPC ID
- User Data 3: GCP subnet ID
- Network OS: Always shows ExtremeConnect

To filter the list of devices per region, select **Sites** and select the region name you want to find:

Dashboard	Devices	Discover	ed Firi	mware Arc	hives Config	uration Templa
Sites	-	=	Devices	asia-east1	Site Summary	Endpoint Lo
Tree View 1		[•	Add Dev	vice C CI	neck for Firmware U	Ipdates 🗴 I
Vorld			Status	Name ↓	Site	
Cloud			۲	special	/World/Cloud/	GCP/asia-east1
AV	AWS		٠	phanindervpc3	3 /World/Cloud/	GCP/asia-east1
• • Az	cure		۰	itlab1	/World/Cloud/	GCP/asia-east1
v ↓ Gi				doctor	/World/Cloud/	GCP/asia-east1
\$ \$	asia-east2 asia-northea	ist1	•	10.140.0.0/20	/World/Cloud/	3CP/asia-east1

Another way to filter for all devices generated based on GCP subnets is by selecting **by Device Type** and navigating to **Cloud Service Platform > GCP-Subnet**:



Viewing End System Data

In the end system table, you should see data on all end systems that are based on imported GCE instances.

To find the data imported from GCE in Extreme Management Center:

- 1. Select Connect > Configuration > End Systems.
- 2. For the imported GCE instances (which are based on the configured project IDs), look at **Custom 1** for general instance data.

ishboard	Policy	Access Control	End-Systems	Reports
Add To Gro	up 🙉	Force Reauthentication	🌍 Tools 👻	• Live 👻 🛅 All End-System Events 🛛 🖓 Show Filters De
Custom 1				
iName=flow	vingestion-jru	ussell-04-04021118-fppq	harness-2t1r,iStatus	=RUNNING;nwlfNetwork=default;nwlfSubnet=us-central1/default;iZone=us-central1-b;nwlflp=1
iName=gbe	ernardi-tcpre	play;iStatus=TERMINATI	ED;nwlfNetwork=defa	ault;nwlfSubnet=us-east1/default;iZone=us-east1-d;nwlflp=10.142.0.2;iType=n1-standard-1
iName=gbe	ernardi-ml1;i	Status=RUNNING;nwlfN	etwork=default;nwlfS	ubnet=us-east1/default;iZone=us-east1-d;nwlflp=10.142.0.3;iType=n1-standard-2
iName=min	dmeld-test-s	alva;iStatus=RUNNING;	nwlfNetwork=default	nwlfSubnet=us-east1/default;iZone=us-east1-b;nwlfip=10.142.0.4;iType=custom-1-2816
iName=flov	vingestion-jru	ussell-04-04021118-fppq	harness-w5jw;iStatu	s=RUNNING;nwifNetwork=default;nwifSubnet=us-central1/default;iZone=us-central1-b;nwifip=
iName=flow	vingestion-jru	ussell-04-04021118-fppq	harness-np26;iStatu	s=RUNNING;nwlfNetwork=default;nwlfSubnet=us-central1/default;iZone=us-central1-b;nwlflp=
iName=flow	vingestion-jru	ussell-04-04021118-fppq	harness-6xn3;iStatu	s=RUNNING;nwlfNetwork=default;nwlfSubnet=us-central1/default;iZone=us-central1-b;nwlfip=
iName=flow	vingestion-jru	ussell-04-04021118-fppq	harness-6ndf,iStatus	=RUNNING;nwlfNetwork=default;nwlfSubnet=us-central1/default;iZone=us-central1-b;nwlflp=1
iName=flov	vingestion-jru	ussell-04-04240921-rk2z	-harness-k7qj;iStatus	=RUNNING;nwlfNetwork=default;nwlfSubnet=us-central1/default;iZone=us-central1-b;nwlflp=1
iName=flow	vingestion-jru	ussell-04-04240921-rk2z	-harness-jmwl;iStatu:	s=RUNNING;nwlfNetwork=default;nwlfSubnet=us-central1/default;iZone=us-central1-b;nwlflp=
iName=flow	vingestion-jru	ussell-04-04240921-rk2z	-harness-w4b9;iStatu	us=RUNNING;nwlfNetwork=default;nwlfSubnet=us-central1/default;iZone=us-central1-b;nwlflp=
iName=flow	vingestion-jru	ussell-04-04240921-rk2z	harness-sjcj;iStatus	=RUNNING;nwlfNetwork=default;nwlfSubnet=us-central1/default;iZone=us-central1-b;nwlflp=1
iName=flov	vingestion-jru	ussell-04-04240921-rk2z	harness-ljq5;iStatus	=RUNNING;nwlfNetwork=default;nwlfSubnet=us-central1/default;iZone=us-central1-b;nwlflp=1
iName=kurt	t-test-instand	ce-1;iStatus=RUNNING;r	wifNetwork=kurt-vpc	c-1;nwlfSubnet=europe-west4/kurt-vpc-1;iZone=europe-west4-b;nwlflp=10.164.0.2;iType=f1-mid

3. Look at **Custom 2** for GCE-specific data.

Custom 2

cp=gce;ild=200630813839282911;nwlfName=nic0;pld=mimetic-retina-210514;netId=7341935475917307457 cp=gce;ild=8399375657056031480;nwlfName=nic0;pld=mimetic-retina-210514;netId=7341935475917307457 cp=gce;ild=6629447182295988959;nwlfName=nic0;pld=mimetic-retina-210514;netId=7341935475917307457

4. On the end systems page, review the current status, IP address (public, if available; otherwise private IP), hostname (instance name), device family (machine type), switch IP (automatically generated and considered irrelevant), authorization (list of network tags assigned to the instance), switch nickname (showing the GCE subnet name) and switch port (GCE instance zone, ID, and interface name). The Authentication Type will always be set to *Auto-Tracking* to indicate the source of this



Cloud Reports

Introduced with Extreme Management Center v8.2, the GCE cloud reports are part of the Multi-Cloud dashboard. (To access the dashboard, select **Networks > Dashboard > Multi-Cloud**).

GCE Report

The GCE report shows:

- Statistics
- Distribution of VMs per project
- Distribution of VMs per machine type (top 10)
- Distribution of VMs per zone (top 10)
- Distribution of VM interfaces per subnets (top 10)

Sector Dashboard Devices	Discovered Firmware	Archives Configur	ation Templates F	Reports Dev	viceView - cp=aws,st	ubnet=Video
📕 Multi Cloud 👻 🍃						
Overview Public Cloud	Private Cloud					
Google Compute AWS	Instance Details					
Instance Distribution in Num	ibers Ir	stance Distribution by Pro	ject	Instance	e Distribution by Mach	ine Type (Top
Total Instance:	2					
Total Instance NICs:	2					
Networks with Instances deployed:	1					
Subnets with instances deployed:	1					
Zones with instances deployed:	1					
Total Projects:	1		mimetic-retina-210514			■ f1-
Instance Distribution by Zo	one (Top 10)		Instance Interface [Distribution by S	Subnet (Top 10)	
us-east1-b -			us-east1/default -			
0 0.20 0.44	0 0.60 0.80 1 1.20 1.	40 1.60 1.80 2	0	0.20 0.40 0	.60 0.80 1 1.20 1	.40 1.60 1.80

Instance List Report

The Instance List report shows the list of all GCE instances with details about each VM:

Google C	ompute AWS Instan	ce Details						
Provider	Instance Name	State	Network	Subnet	IP Address	Instance ID	MAC	Host Name
gce	flowingestion-jrussell-0	RUNNING	default	us-central1/default	10.128.0.7	7199148240163286576	02:00:00:00:00:03	flowingestion-jr
gce	gbernardi-tcpreplay	TERMINATED	default	us-east1/default	10.142.0.2	2942811275889569238	02:00:00:00:00:02	gbernardi-tcpre
gce	gbernardi-ml1	RUNNING	default	us-east1/default	10.142.0.3	8449769341536979163	02:00:00:00:00:01	gbernardi-ml1
gce	mindmeld-test-salva	RUNNING	default	us-east1/default	10.142.0.4	4969274187281261924	02:00:00:00:00:00	mindmeld-test-
gce	flowingestion-jrussell-0	RUNNING	default	us-central1/default	10.128.0.10	298000153364467305	02:00:00:00:00:07	flowingestion-jr
gce	flowingestion-jrussell-0	RUNNING	default	us-central1/default	10.128.0.3	3225611091095563824	02:00:00:00:00:06	flowingestion-jr
gce	flowingestion-jrussell-0	RUNNING	default	us-central1/default	10.128.0.4	5076496087321430374	02:00:00:00:00:05	flowingestion-jr
gce	flowingestion-jrussell-0	RUNNING	default	us-central1/default	10.128.0.6	3389461980314054192	02:00:00:00:00:04	flowingestion-jr
gce	flowingestion-jrussell-0	RUNNING	default	us-central1/default	10.128.0.5	3601824400589121387	02:00:00:00:00:09	flowingestion-jr
gce	flowingestion-jrussell-0	RUNNING	default	us-central1/default	10.128.0.26	5919001691055578141	02:00:00:00:00:08	flowingestion-jr
gce	flowingestion-jrussell-0	RUNNING	default	us-central1/default	10.128.0.17	6295735357309574173	02:00:00:00:00:0C	flowingestion-jr
gce	flowingestion-jrussell-0	RUNNING	default	us-central1/default	10.128.0.20	6863636394410892317	02:00:00:00:00:0B	flowingestion-jr
gce	flowingestion-jrussell-0	RUNNING	default	us-central1/default	10.128.0.8	1811353277639616363	02:00:00:00:00:0A	flowingestion-jr
gce	kurt-test-instance-1	RUNNING	kurt-vpc-1	europe-west4/kurt-vpc-1	10.142.0.9	5008079800916722499	02:00:00:00:00:0D	akash-on-prem

Citrix XenServer

The Citrix XenServer (XenServer) integration allows the provisioning of virtual machines in the network and automating the creation of virtual networks based on end system access groups. Additionally, the data in Extreme Management Center is enriched for each end system and is reciprocally made available within XenCenter. (XenCenter is the management tool for XenServer environments.)

Module Configuration

Service Configuration	Description
Username	Username used to connect to the XenServer web service. Read/Write/Execute permissions are required.
Password	Password used to connect to the XenServer web service.
XenCenter Webservice URL	Web service URL of the XenSever.
XenCenter Server IP	IP address of the XenServer.

General Module Configuration	Description
Poll interval in seconds	Number of seconds between connections to the XenServer.
Module log level	Verbosity of the module. Logs are stored in the Extreme Management Center server.log file.
Module enabled	Whether the module is enabled.
Push update to remote service	If set to <i>true</i> , the data from other modules will be pushed to the service.
Update local data from remote service	If set to <i>true</i> , the data from the remote service will be used to update the internal end system table.
Default end system group:	The default end system group name to use, if it is not set dynamically.
Enable Data Persistence	Enabling this option forces the module to store end system data, end system group data, and VLAN data to a file after each cycle. If this option is disabled, the module forgets all of the data after a service is restarted. However, to clean the existing data, the corresponding .dat files must be deleted.

Service-Specific Configuration	Description
Custom field to use	The custom field within ExtremeControl to update the information for end systems retrieved from XenServer. Valid values: 1-4.
Outgoing data format	The format of the ExtremeControl data (such as last seen time, switch IP, switch port) that is written to the description fields of the VMs in XenServer. You can customize the appearance and customize what information you want to include or exclude.
Format of the incoming data	The format of the data that is received from XenServer and written to the custom field.
Use global end system groups	Allows the module to use the global end system groups of the ExtremeConnect. This enables the XenServer module to use the end system groups retrieved from the ExtremeControl module and assign XenServer VMs to these end system groups.
Network deletion	If this option is enabled, networks created by end system groups are deleted if the end system group no longer exists, or if synchronization is disabled. Any connected VM is rerouted to the designated Deletion Group.

Service-Specific Configuration	Description
Deletion Group	If the Network Deletion feature is enabled, this setting defines the catch all network for VMs that have been connected to a Xen network after it has been deleted in Extreme Management Center. For example: If you have a Xen network, such as VM Test, that is managed by ExtremeConnect and you delete the corresponding end system group in Extreme Management Center, this feature makes sure that all VMs that are connected to the VM Test are disconnected from it, and automatically reconnected to the Xen network defined with this setting. This feature functions as a fallback network for all VMs that are connected to ExtremeConnect managed Xen networks.
Destroy NIC Bonds	If enabled, ExtremeConnect automatically destroys (removes) a bonding of 2 or more NICs on the Citrix XenServer, in case the last network that used this bond has been removed using the Extreme Management Center group configuration. Example: You create a new end system group using multiple NICs with nic=eth0:eth1. ExtremeConnect will create both of the following: - A bond over eth0 + eth1 with a default naming schema - A new external network connected to that bond named as your end system group. Next, you create a second end system group also using the same NIC definition nic=eth0:eth1. This action only creates a new external network connected to the existing bond and is called according to your end system group. If you then delete (or set sync=false) one of these end system groups, only the external Xen network is removed and not the bond, because the bond is in use by the other network. If you then delete the other end system group, the corresponding external network is deleted and the bond between eth0 and eth1 is destroyed.

Verification

To verify the integration:

- 1. Select a virtual machine.
- 2. On the right side of the screen, select the General tab.
- 3. At the top of the **General** tab, a description field contains the corresponding data from Extreme Management Center. If this data is correct, the integration is verified.

🛎 XenCenter	
Eile View Pool Server VM Sto Back - Storward - I Prace Add N	age <u>T</u> emplates Tools <u>W</u> indow <u>H</u> elp ew Server 🎡 New Pool 🎯 New Storage 📷 New VM 😃 Shut Down 🛞
Show: Server View	CentOS 5.3 IP-224.7
 XenCenter TestPool xenserver CentOS 5.3 IP-224.6 	General Storage Network Console Performance Snapshots NMS Datacenter Ma VM General Properties
CentOS 5.3 IP-224.7 Ubuntu 8.10 Server	General
Local storage Removable storage Tue Sep 29 13:34:15 CEST 20 Tue Sep 29 13:34:18 CEST 20	Name: CentOS 5.3 IP-224.7 Op Description: Last Seen Time: 2010-04-09 15:10:26.0 Switch IP: 192.168.227.101 Switch Port : 33
 Tue Sep 29 18:10:18 CEST 20 Tue Sep 29 18:10:21 CEST 20 Wed Sep 30 09:14:32 CEST 20 Wed Sep 30 09:14:35 CEST 20 	09 NAC Profile: Default NAC Profile 09 Policy: Filter-Id='Enterasys:version=1:policy=Enterprise 09 Add-Tag
	Folder: <none> Change Virtualization state: Optimized (version 5.5 installed)</none>
	Time since startup: 21 days 3 hours 18 minutes

Citrix XenDesktop

The integration with XenDesktop is a one-way integration. Information on virtual desktops is retrieved from XenDesktop and used in NAC, but no data or configuration is sent from NAC to XenDesktop.

NOTE: The Citrix XenDesktop integration requires an adapter agent to be installed and configured before enabling the corresponding module in ExtremeConnect. The adapter file is provided by Extreme Networks.

Description	Value
The time the module will wait during each run	60
The module loglevel setting (DEBUG, INFO, WARN, ERROR, FATAL)	ERROR
En-/Disables the module	0
If this is set to true, data from the remote service will be used to update the i	0
The default endsystem group name to use if it is not set dynamically	xendesktop
Enabling this option will force the module to store endsystem, endsystemGrou	0
Description	Value
The number of the custom data field for each endsystem to store the service s	1
Format of the data that gets stored in the custom data field SYNTAX EXAMPLE	User=#sessionUserName#; Full Name=#associatedUserFullNames#; State=#summaryState#;
	Description The time the module will wait during each run The module loglevel setting (DEBUG, INFO, WARN, ERROR, FATAL) En-/Disables the module If this is set to true, data from the remote service will be used to update the i The default endsystem group name to use if it is not set dynamically Enabling this option will force the module to store endsystem, endsystemGrou Description Description The number of the custom data field for each endsystem to store the service s Format of the data that gets stored in the custom data field SYNTAX EXAMPLE

Module Configuration

The following tables describe the configuration options available for the XenDesktop Connect module (the configuration file is XenDesktopHandler.xml).

Service Configuration	Description
Adapter IP	The IP address on which the Extreme XenDesktop adapter runs. (This IP is configured in the adapter's configuration file.) It should run on the same IP address as the XenDesktop server.
Adapter Port	The TCP port on which the Extreme XenDesktop adapter runs. (This is port configured in the adapter's configuration file).

Service Configuration	Description
Pre-Shared Key	The key used to encrypt traffic from and to the adapter that is running on the XenDesktop server. This key must match the configured pre-shared key from the adapter's configuration file.

General Module Configuration	Description
Poll interval in seconds	The wait time between two polls. The module contacts the XenDesktop adapter and requests the latest data on the VDI infrastructure. The module then waits for this interval to pass before polling the adapter again.
Module log level	Verbosity of the module. Logs are stored in Extreme Management Center's server.log file.
Module enabled	Whether the module is enabled.
Update local data from remote service	If this is set to <i>true,</i> the data from the remote service is used to update the internal end system table.
Default end system group	The default end system group name to use, if it is not set dynamically.
Enable Data Persistence	Enabling this option forces the module to store end system data and end system group data to a file after each cycle. If this option is disabled, the module forgets all of the data after a service restarts. However, to clean the existing data, the corresponding .dat files must be deleted.

Service-Specific Configuration	Description
Custom field to use	The custom field in Extreme Management Center that is used to update the information for end systems that are retrieved from the adapter that is running on the XenDesktop server. Valid values: 1-4.
Format of the incoming data	The format of the data that is received from the adapter that is running on the XenDesktop server. It is also the format that is written to the custom field.

Adapter Installation

ExtremeConnect retrieves data from the XenDesktop server using an adapter. This adapter must be installed and configured before enabling the corresponding module in ExtremeConnect. The adapter consists of a Java executable file (JAR) and a configuration file.

There is no dedicated installer for the adapter. The best practice is to install the adapter manually using the following steps:

- 1. Install Windows .NET Framework 3.5 SP1 or above, Windows PowerShell 2.0, and the latest Java Runtime Environment (JRE) on the XenDesktop server.
- Locate the file Datacenter Manager XenDesktop Adapter.zip on the Extreme Control server in the directory../jboss/server/default/deploy/fusion_jboss.war/XenPlugin/ (it can also be downloaded using a browser at https://Extreme Control-IP:8443/fusion_jboss/XenPlugin/ Datacenter%20Manager%20XenDesktop%20Adapter.zip).
- 3. Copy the executable JAR file (DCM_XENDESKTOP_ADAPTER_<version>.jar) and the configuration file (DCM_XENDESKTOP_ADAPTER.config) into a separate directory, created under **Program Files/Extreme Networks/XenDesktop Adapter** directly on the XenDesktop server.
- 4. Edit the configuration file according to your environment. The configuration file contains an explanation of all of the settings. You can also find them listed below.
- 5. Save and close the configuration file.
- 6. Start the adapter manually by opening a CMD shell or PowerShell.
- Navigate to the installation directory and use the following command: java -jar DCM_XENDESKTOP_ADAPTER_<version>.jar.
- 8. Check the log file to validate proper functionality.
- 9. In OneView or NAC Manager, check the custom field in the end system list to see data for the XenDesktop virtual machines that you configured in the XenDesktopHandler.xml configuration file.
- 10. After verifying the integration, make sure that the DCM_XENDESKTOP_ADAPTER_1.00.jar file is starting automatically during the Windows server startup by following these steps:

- a. Stop the adapter that is currently running in the CMD or PowerShell window.
- b. Configure the auto-start for the JAR file (this depends on your Windows Server version). Restart your XenDesktop server, when appropriate, to test the auto-start of the JAR file. You should see a Java process running in the process tree.

Adapter Configuration

The following table lists the configuration options for the XenDesktop agent.

Configuration Option	Description
NETSIGHT_IP	IP address of the Extreme Management Center server.
NETSIGHT_ USERNAME	Username to authenticate against the Extreme Management Center server.
NETSIGHT_ PASSWORD	Password to authenticate against the Extreme Management Center server.
LOG_LEVEL	Set the log level of the adapter to one of the following values: ERROR, WARN or DEBUG.
	Default: WARN.
IP	IP address for the web service (=agent) to listen on.
PORT	TCP Port for the web service to listen on. Warning: This port must not be used by any other application on this server.
XENDESKTOP_ SERVER	The host or DNS name of the XenDesktop Deliver Controller to connect to. This has only been tested with this adapter and the XD Deliver Controller running on the same server, although remote connections might work as well.
PRE_SHARED_ KEY	The pre-shared key used for the communication between the adapter and ExtremeConnect. This must match the key entered when installing the ExtremeConnect XenDesktop module.
IS_PRE_ SHARED_ KEY_ ENCRYPTED	If set to <i>false</i> , the adapter assumes that the pre-shared key configuration is not encrypted. On the first start, the adapter automatically encrypts the key and set this value to <i>true</i> . If you want to change this key at a later stage, change the PRE_SHARED_KEY value, then set this value back to <i>false</i> , then restart the adapter service.

Configuration Option	Description
ENABLE_ PUSH_USER_ TO_NETSIGHT	If set to <i>true</i> , the adapter uses web service calls to Extreme Management Center to push the username for each virtual desktop session to the corresponding end system in Extreme Management Center/NAC. If configured properly in NAC, this causes a re-authentication of the user on this virtual desktop and assigns a user- based policy.
ENABLE_ PUSH_DATA_ TO_NETSIGHT	If set to <i>true</i> , the adapter pushes end system data back to the corresponding module in ExtremeConnect/Extreme Management Center. This enables you to retrieve data on the virtual desktop in ExtremeConnect/Extreme Management Center and display it in the NAC Manager end system table.

Verification

To verify proper functionality, validate the data in the custom field that was configured for the XenDesktop integration in your end system list (in NAC Manager or OneView). For each virtual desktop currently in use, you should see information similar to the following graphic:

ſ	End-Sys	tems		
	Fijter on:	Kerberos	er Glear Fijter in: All columns 🔍 getions	
	B -	Username *	XenDesidop	_
	1	test/cbullock	=TESTicbullock; Full Name=Christopher Bullock; State=Disconnected; Session State=Disconnected; Virt. Desktop IP=192.168.227.113; Client IP=134.141.50.8; Machine=TESTWD-LabFFM0	X1; H
	2		-TESTIksemba, Full Name-Kurt Semba; State-InUse; Session State-Active; Virt. Desktop IP-192.168.227.112; Client IP-134.141.50.120; Machine-TESTXD-LabFFM0X2; Host-xenserver-	PE-R

You will see the user name being set accordingly only if you enable the following option in the adapter's configuration file:

ENABLE_PUSH_USER_TO_NETSIGHT=true

You will see the additional information (in the custom column that you specified in your XenDesktopHandler Connect configuration file) only if you have enabled the following option in the adapter's configuration file:

ENABLE_PUSH_DATA_TO_NETSIGHT=*true*

NOTE: The user name from XenDesktop can also be used to assign a policy to each user automatically, as you could do with any 802.1X or Kerberos user name. Before enabling this feature, verify that you have configured your rule set in NAC correctly.

Microsoft Azure

This integration provides automation and enhanced security regarding Microsoft Azure (Azure) virtual machines and security groups. The main use cases are:

- Manage Azure security groups through Extreme Management Center using policies
- Automatically assign Azure virtual machines (VMs) to managed security groups
- Import Azure VMs to Extreme Management Center
- Import virtual subnets as switches in Extreme Management Center (topology)
- Provide reports on data retrieved from the Azure cloud

Goals

- 1. Import VMs from Azure as end systems to Extreme Management Center
- 2. Import:
 - a. Azure subnets to create Extreme Management Center switches
 - b. Azure network interfaces to create Extreme Management Center switch ports
- 3. Use this data on the created Extreme Management Center switches to:
 - a. Update the switches' nickname, location, contact and user data
 - b. Assign the switches to Extreme Management Center sites
 - c. Update the switch ports' name and description
- 4. Use this data on the created Extreme Management Center end systems to:
 - a. Update the custom fields, state, authorization, device family, hostname, IP address
 - a. Map them to their connected switch (=Azure subnet) and port (=network interface on that subnet), which also maps them to sites
- 5. Manage security groups based on Extreme Management Center policies:
 - a. Import security groups from managed resource groups (defined in ExtremeConnect configuration)
 - b. Compare to corresponding policies from managed policy domains
 - c. Create and update security groups based on policies, services, and rules
- 6. Manage virtual machine assignment to security groups, based on manual Extreme Management Center end system group assignments
- 7. Provide custom reports on networks, subnetworks, availability zones, and VMs

Prerequisites

The following prerequisites must be met:

- Extreme Management Center:
 - The minimum version required is Extreme Management Center version 8.2 (some features, such as assigning devices and end systems to sites, require Extreme Management Center version 8.3)
 - The NMS-ADV advanced license must be deployed to enable this and other ExtremeConnect integrations
 - Internet access (ExtremeConnect runs on the Extreme Management Center server and requires access to the Azure cloud)
- Microsoft Azure Account

Integration Overview

The overall architecture is centered around the Extreme Management Center policy domain. Customers can create a dedicated policy domain with policies, service and rules that they want to use to protect their virtual VMs. The ExtremeConnect module's configuration must mention this policy domain as a managed domain and must map it to one or more Azure accounts and resource groups.

Once this domain gets enforced, ExtremeConnect will:

- Compare the policy rules with the existing security groups in the configured account's resource group
- Convert policy rules to security group rules, and create or update security groups as needed
- Create and update Extreme Management Center end system groups for each managed domain and policy

Group names: policyDomain__policyName

After an administrator assigns an Extreme Management Center end system to one of the managed groups, ExtremeConnect assigns the corresponding security groups to the corresponding Azure VM in the cloud to apply the corresponding security group rules.



Multi-Account Support

The integration supports synchronization with multiple Azure accounts or subscriptions. ExtremeConnect pulls all VMs from all of the configured Azure accounts into Extreme Management Center. It also synchronizes the configured list of managed Extreme policy domains to the configured list of Azure resource groups (configurable per account).

The visualization below shows a setup where two policy domains are created. One provides a set of standard policies that is synchronized to two Azure cloud accounts. (Not all resource groups in those two accounts receive those policies.) The other policy domain provides a set of special policies which is synchronized to (a different) Azure account.



Managed Domains, ES Groups & Security Groups

The minimum configuration for this solution requires the administrator to define at least one managed policy domain and map it to at least one account and resource group (within that account). A managed policy domain is simply a standard policy domain in Extreme Management Center, and it becomes a managed policy by adding it to this ExtremeConnect module's configuration.

ExtremeConnect is actually not managing (modifying) the policy domain. Only the Extreme Management Center administrator is modifying it. However, such domains are used by ExtremeConnect to:

- Create Extreme Management Center end system groups for each policy
- Create Azure security groups for each policy in the list of configured resource groups

Those automatically created Extreme Management Center end system groups and Azure security groups are considered managed because they can be created, updated, and deleted by ExtremeConnect. **Important:** They should not be modified manually. Regarding managed Extreme Management Center end system groups, ExtremeConnect only creates one end system group for each managed policy domain and contained policy, no matter how many accounts are being synchronized. The reason is that those end system groups represent exactly one policy and even if that policy is exported to multiple accounts, it still represents the same policy.



Mapping Domains to Resource Groups

When configuring how to map a managed domain to a resource group in Azure, the following rules apply:

- One managed policy domain is mapped and exported to one or more resource groups
- No resource group can be assigned to more than one policy domain
- Policy domains that are not configured in ExtremeConnect will not be synchronized to Azure
- Resource groups that are not configured in ExtremeConnect will not be altered (they are considered unmanaged resource groups)
- Customers can manually create additional security groups in managed resource groups
- Changes to managed security groups will be overwritten on next policy enforce

The following image visualizes valid and invalid configurations:

- Valid:
 - Map policy domain *Special Policies* to resource group *Special App1*
 - Map policy domain *Standard Policies* to two resource groups, which:
 - Create the exact same security groups in both resource groups
 - Is useful for rules that you want to apply to all or most of your resource groups since they apply a basic set of common rules
 - Avoids configuration errors, especially when the same rules have to be managed for many resource groups
- Not valid: The red arrow indicates a configuration error since the destination resource group *FinTech* is already a managed resource group from the Standard Policies policy domain. A resource group cannot be managed by more than one policy domain.



Security Groups for Multi-Regional Resource Groups

Azure allows the configuration of a resource group spanning multiple regions. If you create a resource group that contains a virtual machine in region USEAST and another VM running in region USWEST, then ExtremeConnect will have to create all managed security groups twice: one for each region. This is required because you cannot assign a virtual machine from one region to a security group from another region. The example below demonstrates this. In this example, you cannot assign the VM1 to the security groups Cloud_WebServer_USWEST nor Cloud_DbServer_USEAST.

The diagram below an example configuration:



Extreme Policies

Azure Security Groups



Naming Convention

When creating Extreme Management Center end system groups and Azure security groups, ExtremeConnect follows these naming conventions.

In general, Azure requires adherence to the following naming rules for both security group and security group rule names:

- Can be up to 80 characters long
- Must begin with a word character, and it must end with a word character or with an underscore (_)
- Can contain word characters or a period (.), hyphen (-), or underscore (_)

Security Group Name & Tag

The name of each managed security group uses this syntax:

extremePolicyDomain__extremePolicy

Example:

Cloud__DB_Server

Due to the name rules in Azure, the generated name can be different from the original name of the Extreme policy domain and policy. The previous example was created based on a policy named DB Server, but ExtremeConnect has to replace the space with an underscore (_) to make the name adhere to Azure naming conventions. ExtremeConnect will replace the following characters in

the policy domain and policy name if they contain an underscore (_), colon (:), comma (,), slash (/), period (.).

ExtremeConnect will also truncate the name if it is longer than 80 characters.

To allow ExtremeConnect to correctly map an Azure security group back to its Extreme domain and policy, the names are encoded in their original form with a tag that ExtremeConnect adds to each security group it creates or manages: *ExtremePolicyId*.

Caution

Do not delete or modify this tag manually. It encodes the policy domain and the policy name that it is based on (refers to).

Example: ExtremePolicyId tag:

Cloud__DB Server

This tag is used by ExtremeConnect to identify the correct security group to be applied to a virtual machine.

This visualization shows an example of a managed security group and how its name and tag is built based on the corresponding Extreme Management Center policy name.

Extreme Policy Rule	Azure Network Security Group		
Domain: Cloud	Cloud DB Server		
Roles/Services	, Search (Ctrl+/)	→ Move 📋 Delete 💍 Refresh	
DB Server	Overview	Resource group (change) ksembatest	
	Activity log	Location East US	
	 Access control (IAM) Taos 	Subscription (change) Visual Studio Enterprise with MSDN	
	X Diagnose and solve problems	Subscription ID c984db35-e627-43f0-9054-d788e1516b2b	
	Settings	Tags (change)	
	- Inbound security rules	ExtremePolicyId : Cloud DB Server	

Extreme End System Groups

Each managed Extreme end system group's name will use this syntax:

extremePolicyDomain---extremePolicy

Example:

Cloud__DB Server

These end system groups represent a specific policy you want to apply to a cloud-based virtual machine (which is represented by an end system in Extreme Management Center). The description field lists the accounts and resource groups that this end-system group is used for. Example:

Managed by ExtremeConnect for Azure account and resource groups: Resource groups for account name *DemoAccount: [ksembatest]*

Domain Cloud	Cloud_DB Se	erver
Roles/Services	Name:	CloudDB Server
Roles DB Server	Description:	Managed by Connect for Azure account a
Web Server	Type:	End-System: MAC

Extreme Policy Rule

Extreme End-System Group

Sites

Once enabled, this integration automatically creates the following site location:

/World/Cloud

This site node will contain all of the devices that are retrieved from any cloud provider (AWS, Azure, and GCP). Beneath the main node, the node that will hold all Azure related devices is created automatically:

/World/Cloud/Azure

The following image shows what the user interface looks like when all three cloud integrations are enabled:



Assign Devices

When the user clicks on the /World/Cloud/Azure list item the list of all retrieved Azure regions will be displayed as subsites and the list of all devices are filtered automatically for those coming from Azure. Each device shows the site it belongs to:

< Sites	>	Devices	Azure Site Sumr	nary Endpoint Locatio
Tree View		Add De	vice C Check for	Firmware Updates 🗹 E
Vorld		Status	Name †	Site
 Cloud AWS 		۲	GatewaySubnet	/World/Cloud/Azure/eastus
AWS Azure eastus		•	SubentWebApp	/World/Cloud/Azure/eastus
		۲	default	/World/Cloud/Azure/westus
		•	subnet1	/World/Cloud/Azure/eastus
		۲	subnet2	/World/Cloud/Azure/eastus
Topology Definitions		•	useaz-server-subnet1	/World/Cloud/Azure/eastus

Assign End Systems

Since end systems are assigned to switches and switches belong to sites, an end system is assigned automatically to the corresponding site (the Azure region they run in).

D	ashboard	Policy Acce	ess Control	End-Systems	Reports
2	Add To Group.	对 Force R	eauthentication	🌼 Tools 👻	◎ Live 👻
	Last Seen 🗼	IP Address	MAC Address	Site	
0	2019/05/08	134.141.58.30	06:00:00:00:00	:0B /World/Cloud	d/Azure/eastus
0	2019/05/08	40.121.17.216	06:00:00:00:00	:05 /World/Cloud	d/Azure/eastus
٢	2019/05/07	40.76.48.195	06:00:00:00:00	:0C /World/Cloud	d/Azure/eastus

Topology - Devices (Switches)

ExtremeConnect will create one device (switch) in Extreme Management Center for each subnet found in Azure (from all configured accounts and resource groups). ExtremeConnect then creates one switch port for each virtual machine interface that is connected to an Azure subnet. Those switches and ports are then be used to virtually connect the end systems (virtual machines) and thus provide a sense of location for each Azure virtual machine.

Creating Devices

The following image shows a section of Extreme Management Center devices that have been created based on Azure subnets and some of the corresponding Azure subnets.



Before trying to create switches, ExtremeConnect pulls the current list of switches from Extreme Management Center and tries to parse data from the nickname, serial number, location, and contact fields. The data that is encoded here is the:

- Name: Name of the subnet
- Site: The Extreme Management Center site location of the device (region of the subnet)
- IP Address: Automatically generated IP; this is not the real IP of the subnet
- Device Type: Always shows Azure subnet
- Family: Always shows cloud service platform
- Location: Region that the subnet runs in
- Contact: User configured name of the Azure account which holds this subnet
- User Data 1: Always shows cp=azure (a reference that this device originates from Azure)
- User Data 2: Azure network ID
- User Data 3: Azure subnet name
- Network OS: Always shows ExtremeConnect

Caution

These fields should never be modified manually.

After creating the switch, ExtremeConnect creates a switch port for each virtual machine interface that will connect to this subnet.



ExtremeConnect encodes data in the following switch port fields:

- Name: Virtual machine interface ID (shortened form)
- **Description:** Instance name

Caution

These fields should never be modified manually.

Automatically Generate Switch IP

The IP addresses are automatically generated based off the fixed IP net 10.252.0.0. Therefore, the first switch that gets created will have the IP address 10.252.0.1, the second will have 10.252.0.2, and so on.

Removing and Resynchronizing Extreme Management Center Devices

If a subnet in Azure gets deleted, the corresponding Extreme Management Center switch will be deleted as well.

For example, if an Extreme Management Center device gets deleted by accident and it corresponds to an Azure subnet that still exists, ExtremeConnect will recreate this switch.

Updating Extreme Management Center Switch Ports

If a new virtual machine interface is connected to a subnet in Azure, the corresponding Extreme Management Center switch will get a new switch port. But if an existing virtual machine interface is removed from a subnet in Azure, the corresponding switch port in Extreme Management Center is not removed. This feature requires a minimum Extreme Management Center version of 8.2.3.7.

Extreme Management Center End Systems

Creating End Systems

This integration will create an end system entry in Extreme Management Center for each Azure network interface.

The following table shows the attributes mapping from Azure virtual machines to Extreme Management Center end systems:
Azure Instance	Extreme Management Center End System
Azure only provides a MAC address if the corresponding VM is running. If it is shut down, then there is no MAC address reported by the API. ExtremeConnect assumes that the MAC addresses are dynamically assigned to the VM interfaces that could change when a VM restarts. Therefore, ExtremeConnect does not rely on the MAC addresses reported by Azure; instead, ExtremeConnect automatically generates MAC addresses that are private address spaces.	MAC address
Taken from the network interface's <i>primaryIPConfiguration</i> attribute:	IP address
 Uses public IP if it is provided 	
Otherwise, uses private IP	
Virtual Machine Name	Hostname
Storage Profile > OS Disk > OS Type	Device family
Power State	State: • RUNNING = ACCEPT • Everything else = DISCONNECTED
Subnet	Switch IP - The Extreme Management Center device IP is automatically generated based on the CIDR of the corresponding Azure subnet
Instance interface	Connected Switch Port – Also shows the region and the vNet
Security group attached to network interface	Authorization

All end systems are shown in Extreme Management Center as they are discovered through automatic tracking. By assigning end systems to the corresponding switches, they are assigned to the corresponding site also.

Updating End Systems

The ExtremeConnect module only updates an end system in Extreme Management Center if any of the properties change:

- IP address (network interface IP; preferred: public IP)
- Hostname (VM name)
- Switch IP (if the feature to synchronize Azure subnets to Extreme Management Center devices is enabled)
- Switch port
- State
- Authorization

In case any one of these tests show that an update is required, the ExtremeConnect module will execute the API call to Extreme Management Center containing the updated end system data.

Automatically Generate End System MAC Address

The Azure API only provides a MAC address for interfaces of virtual machines that are currently running. If you shut down a VM and retrieve data on its interfaces, no MAC addresses will be provided. When you restart that VM, the MAC addresses are provided again and, at least in our testing, they are the same as before the shutdown. However, there must be a reason why Azure does not provide MAC address information on shutdown VMs and it is possible that Azure is using a process similar to dynamic DHCP to assign MACs to interfaces at the time a VM is started. Therefore, the MAC address potentially can be different after a VM restarts. That is why ExtremeConnect ignores the MAC addresses provided by Azure and instead automatically generates one for each VM interface.

The process is as follows:

- All generated MAC addresses start with the private range 06:00:00:
- The second part (last 3 bytes) is calculated based on an auto-incremented integer:
 - Take the last integer used for generating a MAC address (starts at 0) and convert it to a hex value

- Depending on the length of the generated hex value, fill up the hex value with the required zeros and colons. Example: if the integer used to generate the hex is 10, the hex will be "a" and the final MAC address will be: "06:00:00:00:00:0a"
- Store the network interface fingerprint and the generated MAC address in a cache so that different MAC addresses are not being generating for the same fingerprint (they must be mapped one-to-one)

Updating Custom Field

The ExtremeConnect module updates two custom fields for each end system and VM network interface imported from Azure:

- One custom field contains general data about the corresponding VM. The content and syntax of this custom field can be modified through a configuration option but modifying it will most likely make the reports unavailable. The following data and variables are available:
 - Available variables from a virtual machine (to which the interface belongs): VMId, VMState, VMType, region, VMName, tags
 - Available variables from the virtual machine interface: *mac, interfaceld, interfaceStatus, networkId, networkName, subnetName, publicIpAddress, publicDnsName, privateIpAddress, privateDnsName, ipAddress, securityGroup*

```
The default configuration for this parameter is:
iName=#
VMName
#;iStatus=#
VMState
#;nwIfNetwork=#networkName#;nwIfSubnet=#subnetName#
;iZone=#region#;nwIfIp=#ipAddress#;iType=#VMType#
```

• Another custom field contains data that is used to identify an Azure virtual machine, its interface, and the account name to which it belongs. **Important:** Do not manually modify the content of this custom field.

Example content:

cp=azure;iId=23ebd51b-779a-4a6e-ac42-47ede3e61f33/USEAZ-RG/EXTR-PKI-P-7;nwIfId=23ebd51b-779a-4a6e-ac42-

```
47ede3e61f33/USEAZ-RG/extr-pki-p-
7528;accName=ExtremeOfficial
```

That data can be used to search and filter for end systems.

Removing End Systems

This section describes the mechanisms available to handle end systems that have been removed, deleted, or aged from Azure and therefore do not appear in the result list retrieved via the Azure API.

The following actions can be performed (all configurable):

- Move deleted end systems to a deletion group: Administrators can configure a
 deletion group on the ExtremeConnect module. Once an already synchronized VM
 has been deleted from Azure, its corresponding MAC address will be deleted from
 any end system group in EAC and added to this end system group. You can use this
 group to track which end systems are now considered outdated according to Azure.
- Delete end systems from Extreme Management Center: Delete the end system using its MAC. This does not remove any group memberships, but it will delete the end system from Extreme Management Center.

Extreme Management Center End System Groups

ExtremeConnect uses Extreme Management Center end system groups (MAC-based) for two purposes:

- As a catch-all group that can be configured to put all VM MACs in a single end system group for awareness. Use this group to simplify searches, grouping, and filtering
- For each managed policy (from all managed domains), ExtremeConnect creates an end system group. When an end system MAC address gets added to such an end system group, the corresponding Azure VM interface gets assigned to the corresponding security group. Pushing Extreme Management Center end systems to groups enforces security groups in Azure.

This ExtremeConnect module can use the same internal interface to Extreme Management Center to add all MAC addresses that have been automatically generated based on virtual machine interfaces imported from Azure to a configurable end system group.

MAC Addres 06:00:00:00: Image: Show Image: Show Cloud_DB S Name:	ss Host Name D0:0D DbServer1 Details o Group evver Cloud_DB Server	Search (Chri-r) Attach network interface: Detach network Activity log Taps Diagnose and solve problems Settings Networking
Description:	Managed by Caree	
Turner	Managed by Conne	DhSanuart - Naturation
Type: End-System B	End-System: MAC	DbServer1 - Networking Voust mathematic P Search (Christ) C Search (Christ) C Search (Christ)

If those end systems get added to MAC groups that are not managed by Extreme Management Center, no change to the corresponding virtual machines' security group assignment will be performed.

Since Azure only allows the assignment of a single Network Security Group to a VM interface, an end system is not assigned to multiple groups in Extreme Management Center.

If you add an end system to managed group, the corresponding Security Group will overwrite whatever Security Group has been assigned to the VM interface.

Configuration

Make sure you meet the prerequisites, including the installation of Extreme Management Center, before proceeding with configuration.

Azure API Access

To retrieve any data from this API, the following parameters are required:

- Application ID
- Tenant ID
- Application key
- Subscription ID

You must create an Azure Active Directory Application of the type Web App / API, which will provide authentication and authorization for ExtremeConnect.

Follow these Microsoft Azure instructions to create this application and retrieve the required authentication parameters from this new account:

https://docs.microsoft.com/en-us/azure/azure-resource-manager/resourcegroup-create-service-principal-portal#create-an-azure-active-directoryapplication

Configure Connect

The best practice for configuration is to do so from the Extreme Management Center **Connect** tab on the web user interface. (There is also configuration file that most customers will not use. On an Extreme Management Center v8.1 server it is located at: /usr/local/Extreme_

Networks/NetSight/wildfly/standalone/configuration/connect /AzureHandler.xml)

Azure Account-Specific Configuration

Service- Specific Configurati on	Description
Account Name	A freely configurable field that specifies which virtual machines belong to which account. It is not part of the Azure API authorization.ble name for each Azure account that you want to synchronize to.
Application ID	The active directory application client ID. Also known as Application ID that identifies the application that is using the token.
Tenant (domain) ID	The domain or tenant ID containing this application.
Application Key	The authentication key for the application.
Subscription ID	The Azure subscription ID.

The **Services** tab on the Microsoft Azure Connect module configuration page lets you configure Azure account-specific information, as follows:

Service- Specific Configurati on	Description
Managed	A list of managed policy domains and their corresponding managed Azure
Policy	resource groups. Only policy domains configured here will be used to export
Domains	policies to Azure. One policy domain can be mapped to one or more resource
and	groups. No resource group can be assigned to more than one policy domain. The
correspondi	managed domains and resource groups must be given in the following format:
ng Resource	domainName:resGroupName1resGroupName2;domainName2:resGroupName3r

Se	rvices	Configu	uration					
Ad	d Service	Remo	ove Service	Save	Refresh			
ID	accoun	nt_name	application	_id	tenant_id	key	subscription_id	managed_domain
1	DemoA	ccount	877cfbb6-5c	:60-4551	fc8c2bf6-914d-4c1f-b		c984db35-e627-43f0	Cloud:ksembatest

General Configuration

The **Configuration** (second) tab on the Microsoft Azure Connect module configuration page provides more options. Most of them are similar to all other modules and are explained elsewhere in this document. Some important options are:

General Configuration	Description
Custom filed to use for identification data	The number of the custom data field for each end system to store the identification data to. This data is used to identify the corresponding Azure virtual machine, network interface, and account name. It also encodes the type of cloud provider used to pull this data from (in this case, Azure). This value must not be the same as the configured value for <i>Custom field to use</i> .
Sync Policies with Azure Security Groups	When this is set to <i>true</i> , synchronizes (exports) the policies from a domain on an enforce to Azure security groups.
Sync Policies with XMC end-system groups	When this is set to <i>true</i> , synchronizes (exports) the policies from a domain on an enforce to Azure security groups.

General Configuration	Description
Assign Azure security groups based on XMC end-system groups	When this is set to <i>true</i> , assigns network interfaces to Azure security groups based on the end system group that the corresponding end system is assigned to in Extreme Management Center/EAC. The mapping between the network interface and Extreme Management Center end system is based on the MAC address. An Azure NIC can only be assigned to a single security group.
Overwrite XMC end- systems' Device Family with virtual machine type	If enabled, uses the virtual machine type from Azure to overwrite the device family field for imported end systems in Extreme Management Center.
Create switches in XMC for Azure Subnetworks	If enabled, imports all subnets from Azure and tries to create one managed device (switch) per subnet in Extreme Management Center.
Delete end-systems from XMC that have been deleted from Azure	If enabled, deletes the corresponding end system from Extreme Management Center if an Azure virtual machine has been deleted. Note: This actually deletes the end system entry from NAC's end system list, not just the MAC address from any group.
End-system group for deleted Azure virtual machines	If a virtual machine or any of its network interfaces get deleted in Azure, their corresponding end systems will be pushed to this end system group.
Remove end-systems from other groups on decommission	Enable this to remove a device from all other groups when it is moved to the Decommission group.
Regularly auto-enforce policies to Azure	When enabled, ExtremeConnect automatically verifies whether the managed policy domains are correctly synchronized to the configured resource groups. This helps to ensure that your policy configuration is kept consistent with your security groups in Azure, even if someone manually changes those managed security groups in Azure.
Regularly auto-enforce	When enabled, ExtremeConnect automatically verifies whether the managed policy domains are correctly synchronized to the configured resource groups. This will ensure that your policy configuration is kept consistent with your security groups within Azure, even if someone manually changes those managed security groups in Azure.
Enable DEBUG logging for Azure Rest Client	When enabled, ExtremeConnect sets the REST client (that it uses to communicate with the Azure cloud) to log in DEBUG mode (BODY_AND_HEADERS). This allows it to get more details on potential issues regarding the functionality with the cloud API. Do not enable this unless you are experienced at administration because it will generate extensive DEBUG messages in the server.log and can fill up the disk quickly.

Alarm and Event Messages

This section lists all customer visible event messages on the Extreme Management Center **Alarms & Events** tab. This ExtremeConnect module does not generate any alarms, only events. If you want to elevate some of those events to alarms and trigger additional actions, use the Alarm Configuration feature in Extreme Management Center.

Policy Verification

There are four types of events generated when ExtremeConnect verifies policy domains with Azure security groups and Extreme Management Center end system groups.

Started Policy Verification with Azure

This event is triggered when the verification process has started. This can occur manually through a *domain verify* or *domain enforce* (the verification is done automatically prior to enforcing) or automatically on each module poll cycle (when the feature *Regularly auto-enforce policies to Azure* is enabled).

Policy verify with Azure account	Trying to verify all 3 policies (roles) from domain Cloud with Azure account DemoAd
Policy verify with AWS account	Tryin Trying to verify all 3 policies (roles) from domain Cloud with Azure account
Enforce	Enfo DemoAccount and resource groups: [ksembatest]

Started Policy Verification with Extreme Management Center End System Groups

This event is triggered when the verification process has started. This can occur manually through a *domain verify* or *domain enforce* (the verification is done automatically prior to enforcing) or automatically on each module poll cycle (when the feature *Regularly auto-enforce policies to XMC End-System Groups* is enabled).

Started policy verify with XMC groups	Please check this event log in about 1 - 2 minutes for results. Trying to verify all 3 policies
Enforce	PMv8. Please check this event log in about 1 - 2 minutes for results. Trying to veri
Enforce	Enforce all 3 policies (roles) from domain Cloud with XMC end-system groups.
Policy verify with Azure account	Trying name DemoAccount: [ksembatest]

Finished Policy Verification with Azure

This event is triggered when the verification process is finished. It shows the results of the verification.

Example 1: No change is required.

Finished policy verify with Azure account	Successfully verified that all resource groups match the policies from domain Cloud with
Finished policy sync to Azure account D	Notif Successfully verified that all resource groups match the policies from doma
Started policy verify with XMC groups	Plea Cloud within account DemoAccount. Details:

Example 2: A new policy has been created on Extreme Management Center but has not yet been synchronized to Azure. This policy is missing in the configured managed Azure resource group.

Finished policy verify with Azure account	Found 1 resource groups that don't match the policies from domain Cloud within acc
Finished policy verify with Azure account	For Found 1 resource groups that don't match the policies from domain Cloud
Finished policy verify with Azure account	Fo within account DemoAccount. Details: Resource group ksembatest is miss
Finished policy verify with Azure account	Fo Azure account: DemoAccount);

Finished Policy Verification with Extreme Management Center End System Groups

This event is triggered when the verification process is finished. It shows the results of the verification.

Example 1: No change is required.

Finished policy verify with XMC end-system groups No changes to enforce

Example 2: A new policy has been created on Extreme Management Center but has not yet been synchronized to an Extreme Management Center end system group.

Finished policy verify with XMC end-system groups	XMC end-system groups that need to be created: 1; XMC end-system groups that need
Finished policy sync to AWS	Succ XMC end-system groups that need to be created: 1; XMC end-system group
Finished policy verify with AWS account	Foun Cloud DB Server has a description that needs updating. Current
Finished policy verify with GCE	Foun description: Managed by Connect for GCE projects and VPCs: VPCs for
Finished policy verify with Azure account	Foun Foun
> 🔜 Reset	project id xmcgce82: [phanindervpc1]. New description: Managed by Connect for AWS account and VPCs: VPCs for account name MainAccoun
2 16:31:08 Uptime: 0 Days 01:38:06	[the-olou zoo],

Policy Enforcement

There are four types of events generated when ExtremeConnect enforces policy domains with Azure security groups and Extreme Management Center end system groups.

Started Policy Enforcement with Azure

This event is triggered when the enforcement process has started. This can occur manually through a *domain enforce* or automatically on each module poll cycle (when the feature *Regularly auto-enforce policies to Azure* is enabled).

Event	Information
Finished policy sync to Azure	Successfully synchronized 1 resource groups with domain Cloud. New security groups
Finished policy verify with Azure account	Found 1 resource groups that don't match the policies from domain Cloud within account
Started policy sync to Azure account DemoAccount	Please check this event log in about 1 - 2 minutes for results. Trying to sync all 2 policie
Policy verify with Azure account	Trying Please check this event log in about 1 - 2 minutes for results. Trying to syr all 2 policies (roles) from domain Cloud to Azure Security Groups in these resource groups: [ksembatest] within account DemoAccount

Started Policy Enforcement with Extreme Management Center End System Groups

This event is triggered when the enforcement process has started. This can occur manually through a *domain enforce* or automatically on each module poll cycle (when the feature *Regularly auto-enforce policies to XMC End-System Groups* is enabled).

<u>Event</u>	Information
Started policy enforce to XMC groups	Please check this event log in about 1 - 2 minutes for results. Trying to enforce all requ
Started policy verify with XMC groups	Plea Please check this event log in about 1 - 2 minutes for results. Trying to
Started policy enforce to XMC groups	Plea enforce all required changes to XMC end-system groups (from policy doma
Started policy verify with XMC groups	Cloud: new groups to create: 0, groups to update: 3, groups to delete: 0

Finished Policy Enforcement with Azure

This event is triggered when the enforcement process is finished. It shows the results of the verification.

Example 1: No change is required.

Finished policy sync to Azure account DemoAccount	Nothing to enforce since there are no required changes for synchronizing domain C
Finished policy verify with Azure account	St Nothing to enforce since there are no required changes for synchronizing
Finished policy enforce to XMC end-system groups	XI domain Cloud with resource groups [ksembatest] within account
Finished policy verify with XMC end-system groups	XN DemoAccount

Example 2: Two new policies have been created on Extreme Management Center (ExtremeConnect created 2 new security groups in Azure).

<u>Event</u>	Informa	Information					
Finished policy sync to Azure	Succes	sfully synchronized 1 resource groups with domain Cloud. New security groups cre					
Finished policy verify with Azure account	Found	Successfully synchronized 1 resource groups with domain Cloud. New					
Started policy sync to Azure account D	Please	security groups created: 2; existing groups updated: 0; obsolete security					
Policy verify with Azure account	Trying	CloudWeb_ServerWESTUS in resource group ksembatest within					
Finished policy sync to Azure	Succes	account DemoAccount; Created new security group					
Finished policy verify with Azure account	Found	DemoAccount; Deleted obsolete security group /subscriptions/c984d					
Started policy sync to Azure account D	Please	e627-43f0-9054- d788e1516b2b/resourceGroups/ksembatest/providers/Microsoft.Network/net					
Policy verify with Azure account	Trying	azuremicrosoftEASTUS from resource group ksembatest, region eastus; Deleted obsolete security group /subscriptions/c984db35-e627-43f0 9054- d788e1516b2b/resourceGroups/ksembatest/providers/Microsoft.Network/ne azuremicrosoftWESTUS from resource group ksembatest, region westus;					

Finished Policy Enforcement with Extreme Management Center End System Groups

This event is triggered when the enforcement process is finished. It shows the results of the verification.

Example: A new policy has been created on Extreme Management Center and has been enforced to an Extreme Management Center end system group. The name of that new end system group is provided in the event text.

Finished policy enforce to XMC end-system groups	XMC end-system groups created: 1; XMC end-system groups updated: 2; Details: Suc
Finished policy enforce to XMC end-system groups	XMC XMC end-system groups created: 1: XMC end-system groups updated: 2:
Finished policy enforce to XMC end-system groups	XMC Details: Successfully created new end-system group: Cloud_App Server,
Finished policy enforce to XMC end-system groups	XMC Successfully updated description on existing end-system group: Cloud_D Server; Successfully updated description on existing end-system group: Cloud_Web Server;

Security Group Assignment

Whenever an Extreme Management Center end system that corresponds to an Azure VM is assigned to or removed from a managed Extreme Management Center end system group, the corresponding VM get its assigned security groups updated (to enforce the corresponding policy). To reflect that action, the following event is logged:

Azure Sec Group Assignment	Successfully assigned security group Cloud_DB_Server_EASTUS to VM DbServer					
Azure Sec Group Assignment	Successfully assigned security group Cloud DB Server EASTUS to VM					
Rule Component Modified	DbServer1 on nic /subscriptions/c984db35-e627-43f0-9054- d788e1516b2b/resourceCroups/csembatest/providers/Microsoft Network/pet					
Identify	Ide (MAC: 06:00:00:00:00:0d) within resource group KSEMBATEST, region					
Identify	Pol eastus and configured account DemoAccount					

Viewing Data

This section provides information on where to find the data imported from Azure in Extreme Management Center.

Viewing Device Data

The devices that are automatically created for each Azure subnet will contain the following data:

Devices	Azure Site Si	ummary Endpoint Loca	tions Flex	Reports							
• Add De	vice C Check	for Firmware Updates	Export to CS	v =							
Status	Name †	Site	IP Address	Device Type	Family	Location	Contact	User Data 1	User Data 2	User Data 3	Netw
•	GatewaySubnet	/World/Cloud/Azure/eastus	10.252.0.5	Azure-Subnet	Cloud Service Platform	eastus	ExtremeOfficial	cp=azure	/subscription	GatewaySubnet	Conr
•	SubentWebApp	/World/Cloud/Azure/eastus	10.252.0.2	Azure-Subnet	Cloud Service Platform	eastus	DemoAccount	cp=azure	/subscription	SubentWebApp	Conr
•	default	/World/Cloud/Azure/westus	10.252.0.1	Azure-Subnet	Cloud Service Platform	westus	DemoAccount	cp=azure	/subscription	default	Conr
•	subnet1	/World/Cloud/Azure/eastus	10.252.0.3	Azure-Subnet	Cloud Service Platform	eastus	DemoAccount	cp=azure	/subscription	subnet1	Conr
•	subnet2	/World/Cloud/Azure/eastus	10.252.0.4	Azure-Subnet	Cloud Service Platform	eastus	DemoAccount	cp=azure	/subscription	subnet2	Conr
•	useaz-server-s	/World/Cloud/Azure/eastus	10.252.0.6	Azure-Subnet	Cloud Service Platform	eastus	ExtremeOfficial	cp=azure	/subscription	useaz-server-s	Conr

- Name: Name of the subnet
- Site: The Extreme Management Center site location of the device (region of the subnet).
- IP Address: An automatically generated IP address. This is **not** the real IP of that subnet
- Device Type: Always shows Azure-Subnet
- Family: Always shows Cloud Service Platform
- Location: The region that the subnet runs in
- Contact: The user configured name of the Azure account that holds this subnet
- User Data 1: Always shows cp=azure (a reference that this device originates from Azure)
- User Data 2: Azure network ID
- User Data 3: Azure subnet name
- Network OS: Always shows Connect

To filter the list of devices per region, select **Sites >** *Region Name*:

Sites	>	Devices	eastus Site S	Summary Endpoint Loca	
Tree View 1		• Add De	vice C Check	for Firmware Updates	
Vorld		Status	Name †	Site	
 Cloud AWS Azure eastus westus GCP 			GatewaySubnet	/World/Cloud/Azure/eastus	
		•	SubentWebApp	/World/Cloud/Azure/eastus	
				subnet1	/World/Cloud/Azure/eastus
		•	subnet2	/World/Cloud/Azure/eastus	
		٠	useaz-server-s	/World/Cloud/Azure/eastus	

Another way to filter for all devices generated based on Azure subnets is by selecting by **Device Type > Cloud Service Platform / Azure-Subnet**:

< by Device Type >	Devices - Cloud Service Platform/Azure-Subnet Site S				
Tree View	Add De	vice C Check	for Firmware Updates		
 Device Type (95 devices) 	Status	Name †	Site		
Cloud Service Platf…	•	GatewaySubnet	/World/Cloud/Azure/eastus		
 Avvs-Subnet (4···· Azure-Subnet (··· 	•	SubentWebApp	/World/Cloud/Azure/eastus		
🕨 🔍 default (1 p…	•	default	/World/Cloud/Azure/westus		
🕨 🔍 GatewaySu…		subnet?	/world/Cloud/Azure/eastus		
SubentWeb	•	useaz-server-s	/World/Cloud/Azure/eastus		

Viewing End System Data

In the two configured custom fields in the end-system table, you can see data on all end systems that are based on (imported) Azure virtual machines (from the configured accounts). In the following images, the default Custom 1 is used for general virtual machine data and Custom 2 for identifying Azure data.

Custom 1

iName=useaz-nagios-t1;iStatus=running;nwlfNetwork=useaz-vnet1;nwlfSubnet=useaz-server-subnet1;iZone=eastus;nwlflp=137.135.114.133;iType=Standard_A' iName=EXTR-PKI-P-7;iStatus=running;nwlfNetwork=useaz-vnet1;nwlfSubnet=useaz-server-subnet1;iZone=eastus;nwlflp=168.61.34.160;iType=Standard_D2s_v iName=DbServer1;iStatus=running;nwlfNetwork=vnet1;nwlfSubnet=subnet1;iZone=eastus;nwlflp=104.211.10.199;iType=Standard_B1s iName=useaz-redir-t1;iStatus=conning;nwlfNetwork=useaz-vnet1;nwlfSubnet=useaz-server-subnet1;iZone=eastus;nwlflp=10.0.2.4;iType=Standard_B1s iName=KurtTest1;iStatus=deallocated;nwlfNetwork=useaz-vnet1;nwlfSubnet=useaz-server-subnet1;iZone=eastus;nwlflp=10.0.2.4;iType=Standard_B1s iName=useaz-redir-p1;iStatus=running;nwlfNetwork=useaz-vnet1;nwlfSubnet=useaz-server-subnet1;iZone=eastus;nwlflp=10.0.2.4;iType=Standard_B1s iName=useaz-redir-p1;iStatus=running;nwlfNetwork=useaz-vnet1;nwlfSubnet=useaz-server-subnet1;iZone=eastus;nwlflp=134.141.58.29;iType=Standard_D1_v2 iName=useaz-cdc-p1;iStatus=running;nwlfNetwork=useaz-vnet1;nwlfSubnet=useaz-server-subnet1;iZone=eastus;nwlflp=134.141.58.29;iType=Standard_D1_v2 iName=useaz-cdc-p1;iStatus=running;nwlfNetwork=useaz-vnet1;nwlfSubnet=useaz-server-subnet1;iZone=eastus;nwlflp=134.141.58.29;iType=Standard_A2 iName=useaz-cdcdev-t1;iStatus=running;nwlfNetwork=useaz-vnet1;nwlfSubnet=useaz-server-subnet1;iZone=eastus;nwlflp=134.141.58.29;iType=Standard_A1 iName=useaz-cdcdev-t1;iStatus=running;nwlfNetwork=useaz-vnet1;nwlfSubnet=useaz-server-subnet1;iZone=eastus;nwlflp=134.141.58.30;iType=Standard_D2s iName=useaz-wapdev-t1;iStatus=running;nwlfNetwork=useaz-vnet1;nwlfSubnet=useaz-server-subnet1;iZone=eastus;nwlflp=134.141.58.29;iType=Standard_D2s iName=useaz-shputl-p1;iStatus=running;nwlfNetwork=useaz-vnet1;nwlfSubnet=useaz-server-subnet1;iZone=eastus;nwlflp=134.141.58.27;iType=Standard_D2s iName=useaz-shputl-p1;iStatus=running;nwlfNetwork=useaz-vnet1;nwlfSubnet=useaz-server-subnet1;iZone=eastus;nwlflp=134.141.58.27;iType=Standard_D4s iName=useaz-shputl-p1;iStatus=runnin

Custom 2

cp=azure;ild=23ebd51b-779a-4a6e-ac42-47ede3e61f33/USEAZ-RG/useaz-nagios-t1;nwlfld=23ebd51b-779a-4a6e-ac42-47ede3e61f33/USEAZ-RG/useaz-nagios-t169 cp=azure;ild=23ebd51b-779a-4a6e-ac42-47ede3e61f33/USEAZ-RG/EXTR-PKI-P-7;nwlfld=23ebd51b-779a-4a6e-ac42-47ede3e61f33/USEAZ-RG/useaz-redir-t139;a cp=azure;ild=23ebd51b-779a-4a6e-ac42-47ede3e61f33/USEAZ-RG/useaz-redir-t1;nwlfld=23ebd51b-779a-4a6e-ac42-47ede3e61f33/USEAZ-RG/useaz-redir-t1399;a cp=azure;ild=23ebd51b-779a-4a6e-ac42-47ede3e61f33/USEAZ-RG/useaz-redir-t1;nwlfld=23ebd51b-779a-4a6e-ac42-47ede3e61f33/USEAZ-RG/useaz-redir-t1399;a cp=azure;ild=c984db35-e627-43f0-9054-d788e1516b2b/KSEMBATEST/KurtTest1;nwlfld=c984db35-e627-43f0-9054-d788e1516b2b/ksembatest/kurttest1582;accNam cp=azure;ild=c984db35-e627-43f0-9054-d788e1516b2b/KSEMBATEST/KurtTest2;nwlfld=c984db35-e627-43f0-9054-d788e1516b2b/ksembatest/kurttest2774;accNam cp=azure;ild=c984db35-e627-43f0-9054-d788e1516b2b/KSEMBATEST/KurtTest2;nwlfld=c984db35-e627-43f0-9054-d788e1516b2b/ksembatest/kurttest2774;accNam cp=azure;ild=c984db35-b-779a-4a6e-ac42-47ede3e61f33/USEAZ-RG/useaz-redir-p1;nwlfld=23ebd51b-779a-4a6e-ac42-47ede3e61f33/USEAZ-RG/useaz-cdc-p1429;ac cp=azure;ild=23ebd51b-779a-4a6e-ac42-47ede3e61f33/USEAZ-RG/useaz-cdc-p1;nwlfld=23ebd51b-779a-4a6e-ac42-47ede3e61f33/USEAZ-RG/useaz-cdc-p1429;ac cp=azure;ild=23ebd51b-779a-4a6e-ac42-47ede3e61f33/USEAZ-RG/useaz-cdc-p1;nwlfld=23ebd51b-779a-4a6e-ac42-47ede3e61f33/USEAZ-RG/useaz-cdc-p1429;ac cp=azure;ild=23ebd51b-779a-4a6e-ac42-47ede3e61f33/USEAZ-RG/useaz-cdcev-t1;nwlfld=23ebd51b-779a-4a6e-ac42-47ede3e61f33/USEAZ-RG/useaz-cdcev-t14 cp=azure;ild=23ebd51b-779a-4a6e-ac42-47ede3e61f33/USEAZ-RG/useaz-cdcdev-t1;nwlfld=23ebd51b-779a-4a6e-ac42-47ede3e61f33/USEAZ-RG/useaz-cdcdev-t14 cp=azure;ild=23ebd51b-779a-4a6e-ac42-47ede3e61f33/USEAZ-RG/useaz-wapdev-t1;nwlfld=23ebd51b-779a-4a6e-ac42-47ede3e61f33/USEAZ-RG/useaz-wapdev-t1 cp=azure;ild=23ebd51b-779a-4a6e-ac42-47ede3e61f33/USEAZ-RG/useaz-shputl-p1;nwlfld=23ebd51b-779a-4a6e-ac42-47ede3e61f33/USEAZ-RG/useaz-shputl-p160 cp=azure;i

You can also see the current status, IP address, site, hostname (VM name), device family (machine type), authorization (assigned security group), switch IP, switch nickname (Azure subnet), and port (region & vNet of the virtual machine interface) in the standard table columns. The Authentication Type is always set to *Auto-Tracking* to indicate the source of this data.



Cloud Reports

Introduced with Extreme Management Center v8.2, the Azure cloud report is part of the new Multi-Cloud dashboard in Extreme Management Center Network area.

Azure Stats Report

The Azure-specific Cloud Reports shows:

- Statistics
- Instance Distribution by Azure Account
- Distribution of VMs per machine type (top 10)
- Distribution of VMs per zone (top 10)
- Distribution of VM interfaces per subnets (top 10)



Instance List Report

The report shows the list of all Azure VMs with some details about each VM:

Casidan P	Molie Cloud Privat	e Ciloue	166254		6.6.6.6.K	<u></u>		1.6.6
Comple Comp	ANS ANY ANY	Instance D	rilate					
Indian Sain	tated (> - ?	that S	(FARXA)	Host Huniz	Inanel2	Nec	IN AL	Banak
Sollar 1	when 1	4.40.41	12.3-13.0	Rel I all	ORDER # 21714.015	Lb-0.0.00.00.01	41.1	es all
No. of String 1	and strength and	100	available i	والرفار تفرغ	A 61-5 /0 - 1/6 - 5/ 4	41.2.2.2.2.2.	- P	care d'
$\max \{x,y\} \in \mathcal{F}(y) \in \mathcal{F}$	even a second of the	a star	20.20 IV: 16	0.500 ± 0.01	$2.501\pm0.01, -7.0, -2.000$	12-0-0-0 E P	40.0	$\alpha < \alpha < \alpha < 1$
-800.0042	war, car al ett		IRP NATE	BATTON S	Solds1 (8: 200-	15.3.5.6.5.32	ava di	10.04
usero-redired	and service services and	s ating	1210111-02-06	CHADRE'S C	20ebd/2lb-770t-1e0e	00080808080690	10.14	CINDARM
lange-signed	and mental states	1.00%	427.322 A (52	Kienore; sec	2040d2/8-7751-1804	40080808089095	40.N	VINDALN.
the shall git	analysis statistical	shipen.	MOTO & AL	name of prices	A failed All Children Cartes	16-0-0-03.31	4214	successful and
4.74.8	and other dates	4.6.6	ALL AV		2414 N 14 14 4		de la	6.4.9.4
$\mathrm{rest} \sim \mathrm{shpull} \mathrm{gl}$	where some sales of	4.000	112121-0-25	$m_{\rm ext} \sim 10^{-10} {\rm eV}$	A left of the Arrest	16-0 0-0 0 TV	42.00	$\alpha_{1}, \alpha_{2} \in \{1, \dots, n\}$
owners had	and a deal	de Maria	that at a	9.42.46.4.1	2-918-01-021-02-01-1		1949 (A)	4.4.44
considered the plant	where $\alpha \approx 1.4$ and 1.5	a alay	23.5 (2.7 %)	conversional	$2 \cdot (\alpha + \alpha) < \beta + (\beta + \beta) - \Delta \alpha + \beta$	13-0-0-0 N R	44.15	1.59×10^{11}
wrTer2	deter a ministration	Sealicated.	1032303.001	KNITTHER	CHEX-GRANC.	KOOR DRIDE BORD	No.1	Incorney.

Microsoft System Center Virtual Machine Manager (SCVMM)

The SCVMM integration allows the provisioning of virtual machines to NAC end system groups based on the virtual interfaces to which each VM is connected. Data in Extreme Management Center is enriched for each end system and is reciprocally made available in SCVMM. The VMM is a central Microsoft server that enables the management of multiple Hyper-V servers from one console.

The SCVMM server requires an adapter agent to be installed and configured before enabling the corresponding module in ExtremeConnect or before Windows Remote Management (WinRM) to be configured and accessible on the SCVMM server. In the latter case, ExtremeConnect can access SCVMM remotely and get the required information. The adapter file, if needed, is provided by Extreme Networks.

ups Administration Statisti	cs About	
Services Configuration		
Save Refresh		
General Configuration		
Name	Description	Value
Poll interval in seconds	The time the module will wait during each run	60
Module logievel	The module loglevel setting (DEBUO, INFO, WARN, ERROR	DEBUO
Module enabled	En-/Disables the module	0
Push update to remote service	If this is set to true, data from other modules will be pushed t	0
Update local data from remote ser	If this is set to true, data from the remote service will be used	0
Default endsystem group	The default endsystem group name to use if it is not set dyna	scymm
Egress VLAN for untagged MACs	The default egress VLAN for untagged VM networks. Since t	0
Enable Data Persistence	Enabling this option will force the module to store endsystem,	•
Specific Configuration		
Name	Description	Value
Custom field to use	The number of the custom data field for each endsystem to st	1
Outgoing data format	Format of the data that gets pushed to the remote service SY	Switch #SwitchIP# #interfaceName#, Policy #Policy#, Reason #Reason#,
Format of the incoming vm data	Format of the data that gets stored in the custom data field S	Name=#name#; Host=#vmHost#; vlanID=#vlanid#; Virt. NW=#virtualNetwork
Format of the incoming host data	Format of the data that gets stored in the custom data field S	Name=#name#; vlans=#vlanTags#; Virt. NW=#virtualNetwork#; Status=#hyp
Overwrite the existing device type	If set to "true" the device type (Windows operating system) re	false
Network name to use for naming e	Specifies whether to use name of VM Network, Logical Netw	bestMatch
Use network name as endsystem	If this is set to true, the name of the portgroup/network will be	0
Enable PortGroup Import	Enables the automatic creation of endsystemgroups in NetSi	
Automatic Enforce after import	Enables the automatic enforcement of all NAC appliances if a	•
Extended PortGroup Import	Also creates NAC Configuration and policy profiles during Po	•
Add VNI to Policy Map	Adds the VNI ID to the Policy Mapping Custom field	off
NAC Configuration	Name of NAC Configuration that new Rules will be added to	Default
Policy Domain	Name of Policy Domain that new Policy Police will be added to	Default Policy Domain
Forward as Tagged	Set Policy Role VLAN to be forwarded as tagged	0
Enable PortGroup Import Removal	Remove NAC Configuration on Portgroup deletion	0

Module Configuration

The following tables describe the configuration options available for the SCVMM Connect module (the configuration file: SCVMMHandler.xml).

Service Configuration	Description
agentlessMode	A boolean value that indicates whether to use the remote WinRM management protocol (when set to <i>true</i>) or the adapter (when set to <i>false</i>).
server	The name or IP of the SCVMM server that the SCVMM adapter runs on. ExtremeConnect uses this to find the web service to retrieve SCVMM computer data.
serverPort	The TCP port on which the adapter or the WinRM service is running. You must configure the same port in the adapter's configuration file.
userDomain	The Windows domain to which the SCVMM user belongs. This value is used when agentlessMode is set to <i>true</i> .
userName	The SCVMM username for authentication. This username is used when agentlessMode is set to <i>true</i> .
password	The SCVMM user password for authentication. If agentlessMode is set to <i>false</i> , this value is the same as the pre-shared key that is configured in the adapter's configuration file.

Service-Specific Configuration	Description
Poll interval in seconds	The sleep time in between two synchronizations. On each synchronization, the SCVMM Connect module queries the SCVMM VM and host list from the adapter and processes it internally. Usually, it is not necessary to have the SCVMM Connect module query the SCVMM adapter for new data every few seconds because that data is not changed regularly, and each synchronization puts an extra load on both the SCVMM server and Extreme Management Center. The best practice is to set this value to a minimum of ten minutes or multiples of that (600 secs or more).
Log level	The log level for this module. Each module logs into the standard Extreme Management Center log file. The best practice is to set this to WARN or ERROR. Only use DEBUG for debugging, troubleshooting, or testing.
Enabled	Enables or disables this module.
Update local data	Always keep this set to <i>true</i> . Important: When set to <i>false</i> , the module will not perform the data import.

Service-Specific	Description
Custom field	The ExtremeControl custom field to which the SCVMM module writes its SCVMM VM and custom data. You can choose between all four available custom fields. Important: Ensure that you do not use the same custom field for any of the other Connect modules, otherwise they will overwrite each other continually.
Format of incoming VM data	Defines which parts of the imported VM data to display per NAC end system and how it is formatted. When putting one of the available VM property names within two '#' signs, the Connect module automatically replaces the variable with the corresponding content. Available Variables: host name, vlanID, operatingSystem, virtualNetwork, vmNetwork, logicalNetwork, status, mac Default Config: Name=#name#; Host=#vmHost#; vlanID=#vlanId#; Virt. NW=#virtualNetwork#; VM NW=#vmNetwork#; Logical NW=#logicalNetwork#; Status=#status#; OS=#operatingSystem#
Format of incoming host data	Defines which parts of the imported host data to display per NAC end system and what format to display. When putting one of the available host property names within two '#' signs, the Connect module automatically replaces the variable with the corresponding content. Available Variables: name, hyperVState, vlanTags, operatingSystem, virtualNetwork, adapterName, mac Default Config: Name=#name#; vlans=#vlanTags#; Virt. NW=#virtualNetwork#; Status=#hyperVState#; OS=#operatingSystem#; Adapter=#adapterName#
Use network name as end system group	If this is set to <i>true</i> , the name of the port group or network is used as the name for the end system group. Note: Only the data before the first underscore will be used.
Network name to use for naming end system group	Specifies whether to use the name of a VM network, logical network or virtual network for naming the end system group. When you select <i>bestMatch</i> , the module will try to use, in successive order, <i>logicalNetwork</i> , <i>vmNetwork</i> , and <i>virtualNetwork</i> . The name will be set to <i>unknown</i> if all three variables are returned as empty values by SCVMM.
Enable PortGroup Import	Enables the automatic creation of end system groups in Extreme Management Center based on port groups.
Automatic Enforce after import	Enables the automatic enforcement of all NAC appliances if a port group was imported.
Extended PortGroup Import	If set to <i>true</i> , creates NAC configuration and policy profiles when importing the port groups.

Service-Specific Configuration	Description
NAC Configuration	Name of NAC configuration that any new rules are added to. Default value: Default
Policy Domain	Name of the policy domain that the new policy profiles are added to. Default value: Default Policy Domain
Forward as Tagged	Sets the policy role VLAN to be forwarded as tagged.
Enable PortGroup Import Removal	If enabled, this option removes the NAC configuration when deleting port groups.
Default endsystem group	Specifies the default end system group name to use if the name is not set dynamically, or the group name to use for untagged VM and Hypervisor networks. Default: scvmm
Egress VLAN for untagged MACs	The egress VLAN ID to use for untagged traffic. The default is <i>O</i> , which means that none will be used, and the end system group specified by Default endsystem group setting will be used for these MACs. If a non-zero VLAN ID is provided, then an end system group is created using this VLAN ID and the network name selected by the Network name to use for naming end system group and the end system is assigned to this group. Note: This VLAN ID is used for all untagged MACs. If you want to use different VLAN IDs for each or a few untagged MACs, you must configure the VLAN IDs manually and then set the value for this field to <i>O</i> .
Overwrite device type	When enabled, ExtremeConnect overwrites the device type for end systems (VMs and hosts) in ExtremeControl using the imported operating system from SCVMM. Important: This operation overwrites any device type that is retrieved using standard ExtremeControl mechanisms, such as DHCP fingerprinting.

Adapter Installation

ExtremeConnect retrieves and sets data to or from a Virtual Machine Manager (VMM) server using an adapter. This adapter must be installed and configured before enabling the corresponding module within Connect. The adapter consists of a Java executable file (JAR) and a configuration file. There is no dedicated installer for the adapter. The best practice is to install the adapter manually following these steps:

1. Install the latest Java Runtime Environment, .NET framework, and Windows PowerShell 2.0 on the SCVMM server.

- 2. Acquire the file Datacenter Manager SCVMM Adapter.zip from GTAC or by contacting your local Extreme representative.
- Copy the executable JAR file (DCM_SCVMM_ADAPTER_<version>.jar) and the configuration file (DCM_SCVMM_ADAPTER.config) into a separate directory created under Program Files/Extreme Networks/SCVMM Adapter directly on the SCVMM server.
- 4. Edit the configuration file according to your environment. The configuration file contains an explanation of all of the settings, and you can find them listed below.
- 5. Save and close the configuration file.
- 6. Start the adapter manually:
 - a. Open a CMD shell or PowerShell.
 - b. Navigate to the installation directory.
- 7. Check the log file to validate proper functionality.
- 8. In OneView or NAC manager, check the custom column in the end system list to see data for the SCVMM virtual machines. (You previously configured the custom column in the SCVMMHandler.xml configuration file.)
- 9. Verify that the DCM_ SCVMM _ADAPTER_<version>.jar file is starting automatically (during the Windows server startup) by following these steps:
 - a. From the CMD or PowerShell window, stop the adapter that is currently running.
 - b. Configure the auto-start for the JAR file (this depends on your Windows Server version).
 - c. Restart your SCVMM server to test the auto-start of the JAR file. You should see a Java process running in the process tree.

Adapter Configuration

The following table lists the configuration options for the SCVMM agent.

Configuration Option	Description
LOG_LEVEL	Set the log level of the adapter to one of the following values: ERROR, WARN or DEBUG.
	Default: WARN

Configuration Option	Description
IP	IP address for the web service (=agent) to listen on.
PORT	TCP port for the web service to listen on. Important: This port must not be used by any other application on this server.
SCVMM_DLL	Location (path and filename) of Microsoft.SystemCenter.VirtualMachineManager.dll Example: C:\Program Files\Microsoft System Center Virtual Machine Manager 2008 R2\bin\Microsoft.SystemCenter.VirtualMachineManager.dll
PRE_SHARED_KEY	The pre-shared key used for the communication between the adapter and ExtremeConnect. This key must match the key entered when installing the SCVMM Connect module.
IS_PRE_SHARED_KEY_ ENCRYPTED	If this is set to <i>false</i> , the adapter assumes that the pre- shared key configured previously is not encrypted. Consequently, on the first start, the adapter will automatically encrypt the key and set this field's value to <i>true</i> . To change this key at a later stage, change the pre- shared key, then set this field's value back to <i>false</i> and restart the adapter service.
SCVMM_SERVER	The DNS name of the Virtual Machine Manager server to connect to. This has only been tested with this adapter and the VMM server running on the same server, although remote connections might work as well.

WinRM Configuration (adapter-less)

Use the command line to run this configuration:

1. Check whether WinRM is enabled on the SCVMM server by executing the following command and enabling it, if not already enabled:

winrm quickconf

2. Dump the winrm service configuration and ensure that the highlighted values are set correctly.

winrm get winrm/config/service

Also, ensure that the HTTP port matches what is displayed in the following output and the ExtremeConnect service's configuration.

The highlighted values shown in the following figure are set as follows:

AllowUnencrypted=true HTTP=5985 AllowRemoteAccess=true

```
Administrator: Command Prompt
                                                                                                         :\Users\Administrator.SQA>winrm get winrm/config/service
Service
   RootSDDL = 0:NSG:BAD:P(A;;GA;;;BA)(A;;GR;;;;IU)S:P(AU;FA;GA;;;;WD)(AU;SA;GXGW;;;WD)
   MaxConcurrentOperations = 4294967295
   MaxConcurrentOperationsPerUser = 1500
   EnumerationTimeoutms = 600000
   MaxConnections = 300
   MaxPacketRetrievalTimeSeconds = 120
  AllowUnencrypted = true
   Auth
       Basic = true
       Kerberos = true
       Negotiate = true
       Certificate = false
       CredSSP = true
       CbtHardeningLevel = Relaxed
   DefaultPonte
       HTTP = 5985
   IPv4Filter = *
   IPv6Filter = *
   EnableCompatibilityHttpListener = false
   EnableCompatibilityHttpsListener = false
   Certifica
             toThumhocint
  AllowRemoteAccess = true
:\Users\Administrator.SQA>_
```

Verification

From the SCVMM management console, add the **Description** field column to the overview list of all VMs. You should see network related information retrieved from Extreme Management Center/NAC in this column, and data from SCVMM in the end system list in OneView or NAC Manager.

Virtual Machine Manager - Ma	eWin2Ki	IR2.demo.net (Evaluierur	ngsversion - 339 T	age verbleibend)			
Datei Ansicht Gehe zu Ald	tionen	Hife					
😫 Aktionen 💼 Spalten 📕 Auftr	ige 🖬	PRO-Tipps (0) 🔺 Netzwerk	: 🚨 PowerShell 🔞	Hite			
Virtuelle Maschinen	Alle	Hosts Virtuelle Maschine	n (5)				
Hostgruppen	Suchen					PI	Keine
Obersicht		Name -	Satus	Auftragistatus Host	Beschrebung		
C Alle Hosts	•	Win7 Enterprise	Beendet	MacWini	2019-2 4001-4940	Cval=00:15:5d:02:65:07>Switch: 192.168.2.3:null; Policy: Tunnel-Private-Group-Id=2:1; Reason: Rule: Authorize SCVMM Wrtual	LAN Servers;
Delwin2K0-R2	۲	Win7_Enterprise_x86	Beendet.	MacWits	2/882 (00%)-0%C	C val=00:15/56/02:65:01>5witch: null:nul; Policy: nul; Reason: nul; Nac Profile: null-(MAC>-(DCM>	
Macwinizianz	۲	Windows 7 Ultimate	Beendet	MacWini	2/892 <0.0%>-4%C	C val=00:15:5d:02:65:01>Switch: nultinult; Policy: nult; Reason: nult; Nac Profile: nultic/MAC>	
	۲	Win-XP SP3	Wird ausgeführt	DelWing	2K8-R2 a very new str	tring test2:1 <dcm><mac val="00:15:5d:02:14:02">5witch: 192.168.2.3:rull; Policy: Tunnel-Private-Group-Id=2:1; Reason: Rule:</mac></dcm>	Default Catch
	۲	Win/P-SP3-2	Wird ausgeführt	MacWin	2KBR2 this is a test in	n the beginning (DCM>-(MAC val=00:15:5d:02:65:03>5witch: 192.168.2.3:null; Policy: Tunnel-Private-Group-3d=2:1; Reason: Ru	ule: Authorize

Microsoft Hyper-V

The Hyper-V integration allows the provisioning of virtual machines to NAC end system groups based on the virtual interfaces to which each VM is connected. The data in the Extreme Management Center engine is enriched for each end system and is reciprocally made available in Hyper-V. When integrating with multiple Hyper-V servers, you can do *one* of the following options:

- Add each of those servers as a new entry in this module's configuration (a list of services or agents to connect to)
- Use the integration with System Center Virtual Machine Manager (SCVMM)
- **NOTE:** The Hyper-V server requires an adapter agent to be installed and configured before enabling the corresponding module in ExtremeConnect. The adapter file is provided by Extreme Networks.

E	Network ~	Alarms	and Events	Control	Analytics	Wireless	Reports	Administration	Connect	
100000	Curterenter									
Domains	Configuration		-1		L management	about 1				
Deshboard	the system	100-9	Patrens Group	Administration	Statistics	About				
Produkes				Services Con	Inguration					
Name Vitware vSolt			Chattered .	Save Refresh						
Automatic service	11			General Configura	noite					
Anna Frank				Name		Des	cription			Value
Asteria Easty P	anagement			Poll interval in secon	nds	The	time the module	will wait during each ru	A CONTRACTOR CONTRACTOR	60
Casper				Hodule enabled			Disables the mo	date	AND, DRADE, PALALI	0
Piberlink Haa	6360		•	Buch undate to com-	te centite	No.	is is call in from	data from other modular	will be marked to the cent	
FNT Comman	d.		•	The first a local data for			and set to over	data from the owned one	the of passed to be set	
FortiGate 550	0		•	Opdate rocal data fr	on remote served		NS IS SECTO D'UM,	data from the remote se	wice will be used to update	e De L
Fortinet VLA	N Sync		•	Default endsystem g	provp	The	default endsyste	em group name to use if i	t is not set dynamically	hyperv
Horsoft Hyp	ver-V		0	Enable Data Persist	ence	Ena	owing this option	will force the module to:	store endsystem, endsyste	indete. 🗸
idoss Client			0							
15-HAP Notif	cation Engine		0							
ITSM			0							
10H Handler			0	Specific Coefigura	tion					
Liphtspeed St	interns		0	Name		Des	cription			Value
HulfeetPO			- A	Custom field to use		The	number of the o	ustom data field for each	endsystem to store the se	enice s 1
Muldes Diff.	Manager			Outgoing data form	et i la construir de	For	nat of the data t	hat gets pushed to the re	mote service SthTAX The	endsys Switch: #SwitchDP#:#InterfaceName#; Policy: #Policy#; Reason: #Reason#; Nac Profile: #NacProfileName#
The state of the	nanager fas			Format of the incom	ing data	For	nat of the data t	hat gets stored in the cu	tom data field SYNTAX EX	WPLE Name+#name#; Host+#host#; vlanID+#vlanID#; Virt. NV+#virtualNetwork#; Status+#status#; OS+#operation
Photoepron Pt	CHI .			Use network name a	is endsystem gro	ob 3.6	vis is set to true,	the name of the portgrou	p/network will be used as	the naQ
Microsoft Sky	pe for Business SCN		•							
On Demand			•							
Venue Report	t		•							
Palo Alto			•							
Purview Asse	soment		0							
Norseft Sys	tem Center Configur	ation Ha	0							
Microsoft Sys	tem Center Virtual P	fachine H.	0							
Sofia2			0							
Sophos HDH			0							
Wreless Rep	et so como		0							
Citrix Xentres	átan									
China Vandari	Aur .									
Contractor			· • ·	1						

Module Configuration

The following tables describe the configuration options available for the Hyper-V Connect module (the configuration file is: HyperVHandler.xml).

Service Configuration	Description
Adapter IP	IP Address of the Hyper-V adapter.
Adapter Port	Port on which the Hyper-V adapter is listening.
Pre-Shared Key	The pre-shared key used to communicate with the Hyper-V adapter.

General Module Configuration	Description
Poll Interval in seconds	Number of seconds between connections to the adapter running on the Hyper-V server.
Module log level	Verbosity of the module. Logs are stored in the ExtremeControl engine server.log file.
Module Enabled	Whether the module is enabled.
Push update to remote service	If this is set to <i>true</i> , the data from other modules is pushed to the service.
Update local data from remote service	If this is set to <i>true</i> , the data from the remote service is used to update the internal end system table.
Default end system group	The default end system group name to use if it is not set dynamically.
Enable Data Persistence	Enabling this option forces the module to store end system data, end system group data, and VLAN data to a file after each cycle. If this option is disabled, the module forgets all of the data after a service restarts. However, to clean the existing data, the corresponding .dat files must be deleted.

Service-Specific Configuration	Description
Custom field to use	The custom field in ExtremeControl engine used to update the information for end systems retrieved from the adapter running on the Hyper-V server. Valid values: 1-4

Service-Specific Configuration	Description
Outgoing data format	The format of the ExtremeControl engine data (such as last seen time, switch IP, switch port) that is written to the description fields of the VMs in the Hyper-V management console. You can customize the appearance and what information you want to include or exclude.
Format of the incoming data	The format of the data that is received from the adapter running on the Hyper-V server, and the format that is written to the custom field.
Use network name as end system group	If this is set to <i>true</i> , the name of the port group or network is used as the name for the end system group (Note: Only the data before the first underscore (_) will be used.

Adapter Installation

ExtremeConnect retrieves and sets data from and to a Hyper-V server using an adapter. This adapter must be installed and configured before enabling the corresponding module in ExtremeConnect. The adapter consists of a Java executable file (JAR) and a configuration file, and requires a PowerShell module for configuration. There is no dedicated installer for the adapter. The best practice is to install the adapter manually, as follows:

- 1. Download a PowerShell module from this location: http://pshyperv.codeplex.com/releases/view/62842#DownloadId=219013
- Follow the instructions to install the PowerShell module from here: <u>http://pshyperv.codeplex.com/releases/view/38769#DownloadId=101935</u>, or follow these steps:
 - a. Right-click on the zip file. Select UNBLOCK.
 - b. Copy the zip file to the following location:C:\Windows\System32\WindowsPowerShell\v1.0\Modules
 - c. Unzip and install the HyperV module using the "install.cmd" file.
 - d. Open the PowerShell, and enter Set-ExecutionPolicy Unrestricted
 - e. Run the command Import-Module HyperV and make sure that no errors occur. If this operation does not load the module, you can insert the folder <*folderwhereyouunzippedthedownloadedfile*>\Hyper-V in your PATH environment variable so that Windows knows from where to load the module.
 - f. As a final test, run get-command -module HyperV. Check whether this operation prints the available Hyper-V commands.
- 3. Install the latest Java Runtime Environment (JRE).

- 4. Create a dedicated folder (for example, C:\Program Files\Extreme Networks\HyperV Adapter). Copy the two files (DCM_HYPERV_ADAPTER_<version>.jar and DCM_HYPERV_ADAPTER.config) to the dedicated folder.
- 5. Edit the configuration file DCM_HYPERV_ADAPTER.config according to your environment.
- 6. Start the adapter by double-clicking the file DCM_HYPERV_ADAPTER.jar or running it within a shell using java -jar DCM_HYPERV_ADAPTER.jar.
- 7. Verify that the log file was created in the same folder where the JAR file is located. The adapter automatically starts when the Windows Server starts.
- 8. Repeat these steps on all of the Hyper-V servers that you want to integrate with Extreme Management Center.

Adapter Configuration

The following table lists the configuration options for the Hyper-V agent.

Configuration Option	Description
LOG_LEVEL	Set the log level of the adapter to one of the following values: ERROR, WARN or DEBUG. Default: WARN.
IP	IP address for the web service (=agent) to listen on.
PORT	TCP port for the web service to listen on. Important: This port must not be used by any other application on this server.
PRE_SHARED_ KEY	The pre-shared key used for the communication between the adapter and ExtremeConnect. This key must match the key that was entered when you installed the Hyper-V Connect module.
IS_PRE_ SHARED_ KEY_ ENCRYPTED	If this is set to <i>false</i> , the adapter assumes that the pre-shared key configured previously is not encrypted. Consequently, on the first start, the adapter will automatically encrypt the key and set this field's value to <i>true</i> . If you want to change this key later on, change the pre-shared key, set this field's value back to <i>false</i> , and restart the adapter service.

Verification

From the Hyper-V management console, select a virtual machine. You should see the corresponding data from Extreme Management Center in the **Notes** field on the bottom of the page.



VMware vSphere

The VMware vSphere integration allows the provisioning of virtual machines in the network, and the automation of creating virtual networks based on end system access groups. Additionally, the data in Extreme Management Center is enriched for each end system and is reciprocally made available in vSphere.

E Network - Alarm	is and Events	Control - Analytics Wire	less Reports Administration Connect	
Domains Configuration				
Dashboard End-Systems End-	System Groups	Administration Statistics About		
Hodules		Services Configuration		
Name	Enabled	Cause Radiush		
VMware vSphere	0 -	Concel Conferenting		
Aintitetch HDH	0	General Comparation	Parallelia	Vulue .
Avava Easy Management	0	full interval in seconds	The time the module will wait during each run	1000 E
Caster		Module loglevel	The module logievel setting (DEBUG, JWO, WARN, ERROR, FATAL)	ERROR
Chipe -		Module enabled	En-/Disables the module	0
FIDERINK PARCOUV		Push update to remote service	If this is set to true, data from other modules will be pushed to the service	0
PNT Command	•	Update local data from remote service	If this is set to true, data from the remote service will be used to update the i	0
FortiGate 550	0	Default enforten onne	The default enderstem score same to use if it is not not detamically	-
Fortinet VLAN Sync	0	Enable Data Persistence	Enabling this pation will force the module to store endustern, endusternGrou-	0
Microsoft Hyper-V	0			
iBoss Client	0			
1F-MAP Notification Engine	0			
ITSM	0			
IDM Handler	0	Specific Configuration		
Lightspeed Systems	0	Name	Description	Value
Marker (197)		Custom field to use	The number of the custom data field for each endsystem to store the service	1
Hockey Contraction		Enable Annotations	Enables the creation and updates for annotation fields for each VH	•
Picatee Erbt Hanager	0	Outgoing data format	Format of the data that gets pushed to the remote service SYNTAX The endsy	(#Plackddress#) connects to (#SwitchIP#:#InterfaceName#) with (#Policy#) for (#Reason#) of (#NacProfile)
MobileIron MDM	0	Format of the incoming data	Format of the data that gets stored in the custom data field SVNTAX The end	vmName=#dg_name#;vmGuestFullName=#dg_guestFullName#;vmUuid=#dg_uuid#
Hicrosoft Skype for Business SDN	0	Use network name as endsystem group	If this is set to true, the name of the portgroup/network will be used as the n	•
On Demand	0	Portgroup Delimiter	The Portgroup Delimiter will be used to determine which part of the portgrou	-
Venue Report	0	Number of ports for new distributed portgro	This is the default number of ports if a new distributed portgroup is created f	128
Palo Alto	0	Distributed portgroup type	Default port type for new PortGroups on dvSwitches Available types: earlyBin	earlyBinding
Purview Assessment	0	Create private YUKI Entities	ar set to true, this will automatically create Pycark entries for an distributed v_	0
Hicrosoft System Center Configuration Na.	0	Create portgroup from endsystem groups	If set to true, this will create (distributed) portgroups for all (d)vSwitches acc	•
Hicrosoft System Center Virtual Hachine H		Update portgroup vlan id's	If set to true, existing portgroup vian configuration will be updated according	•
falles		Use global endsystem groups	Enable this to import EndSystem Groups defined by other modules (i.e NetSig	
Soriaz		Enable NAC Plugin	En-/Disables the NAC Plugin Extension registration	0
Sophos PICH	0	NAC Plugin URL	The URL pointing to the NAC vSphere Plugin configuration file	Mtps://192.168.1.2:8443/Fusion_Boss/Extreme NAC Plugin.vml
Wireless Report	0	Portgroup deletion	If this option is enabled, portgroups created by endrystem groups will be del	•
Citrix XenDesktop	0	(P)/LAN deletion	If this option is enabled, vlans created by endoystem groups will be deleted o	0
Citrix/XenCenter	0.	Deletion Group	Name of the portgroup that a VH will be redirected to if it's current endsyste	Fusion Disconnected Systems

Module Configuration

Configuration Option	Description
Username	Username used to connect to the vSphere web service. Read/Write/Execute permissions are required.
Password	Password used to connect to the vSphere web service.
VMware Webservice URL	Web service URL of the VMware vSphere server.
Module enabled	Enables and disables the module.

Service-Specific	
Configuration	Description
Outgoing data format	The format of the ExtremeControl data (such as last seen time, switch IP, switch port) that is written to the description fields of the VMs within VMware or Xen. You can customize the appearance and what information you want to include or exclude. Note: The VMware vSphere client the annotation field is limited in size. The default outgoing format is very close to the maximum string length allowed for this field. If you want to add information to this field, consider including it with some of the existing default value.
Format of the incoming data	The format of the data that is coming from VMware or Xen, and that is written to the custom field.
Create Private VLAN Entries	If this is set to <i>false</i> , Data Center Manager does not automatically create any PVLAN entries on dvSwitches, even if you configured any. By default, this feature is disabled, and you must enable it manually if it is needed.
Create Portgroups from end system Groups	If this is set to <i>true</i> , Data Center Manager automatically creates new port groups in VMware based on the ExtremeControl engine NAC end system groups and the other configuration.
Update Portgroup VLAN IDs	This setting is useful only if the Create Portgroups from end system groups setting is set to <i>true</i> . Additionally, if you change the <i>vlan=XXXX</i> value in an end system group, this setting automatically changes your port group VLAN IDs accordingly.
Use Global end system Groups	If this is set to <i>true</i> , the VMware module will have access to the global end system groups that are provided by the ExtremeControl module within the main module. This is necessary if you want to create port groups automatically based on the ExtremeControl NAC end system groups.
Enable Custom Attributes	Enables or disables the creation of and updates to Custom Attributes for vCenter Servers.
Custom Attributes Data Format	Allows the configuration of Custom Attributes for vCenter Servers. ExtremeConnect creates and updates these attributes for each VM, and allows for searching and sorting of this data in vCenter. Each attribute must be configured on a single line and must follow the format: <i>NAME=VALUE</i> . <i>NAME</i> is the name of the Custom Attribute. <i>VALUE</i> is a free text value that can utilize all of the variables that are available in the Outgoing data format option. If a VM uses more than one network interface, the data for each variable is presented as NIC1DATA/NIC2DATA/
Deletion Group	Name of the port group that a VM will be redirected to if its current end system group is deleted.

Service-Specific	
Configuration	Description
Port Group Import	Enables the automatic creation of end system groups in ExtremeControl based on port groups. The port group name is used for the end system group. Note: The delimiter also applies here. In the default configuration, the text after the last delimiter is truncated from the name. For example, <i>MyPortGroup_VLAN1_dvSwitch0</i> will be imported as <i>MyPortGroup_VLAN1_dvSwitch0</i> will be imported if they change.
Automatic Enforce after import	Enables the automatic enforcement of all appliances and the policy domain (only for extended import) if a port group is imported.
Extended PortGroup Import	Creates NAC configuration and policy profiles during PortGroup Import. This also requires that you define the options for NAC Configuration, Policy Domain, and Forward as Tagged. Note : The truncated port group name is also used as the VLAN name and must adhere to naming limitations. In a special case, a VNI can be supplied by prefixing <i>VNI-</i> #####- (with ##### being the VNI ID) to the port group name. For example, VNI-1234-PortGroup will create a policy or control configuration with the VLAN ID set in the port group and the VLAN name specified as VNI-1234-PortGroup. An EXOS switch can then use the VNI-1234 part to set up the VxLAN mapping for that VLAN.
Add VNI to Policy Map	Adds the VNI ID from the port group name to one of the custom fields in the policy mapping configuration in ExtremeControl. This can be used to supply the VNI to a target switch using RADIUS to create a dynamic VxLAN configuration.
Enable PortGroup Import Removal	Delete the NAC configuration or end system group if the port group is deleted.
Hypervisor Import	Creates a device in Extreme Management Center network for each Hypervisor, using the pNIC, vNIC, and dvSwitch port groups to generate the device ports. LLDP data will be used, if present, to indicate neighbors on ports.
Enable Import of Management Macs	When this option is enabled, the management MAC addresses (such as the MAC addresses used for vMotion) will also be imported. These management MAC addresses should display in the end system groups corresponding to the port group they are in.
EndSystem Events	Updates the ExtremeControl end system table if RADIUS or Kerberos authentication is not available. Events will use the Hypervisor device as the connecting switch instead of the physical LAN switch that is provided through RADIUS.

Service-Specific Configuration	Description
Which Data Centers to Include or Exclude	This option can be used to limit the data being pulled to one or more data centers. If nothing is specified, data is pulled from of all the data centers. Multiple data centers can be specified by delimiting them with a semicolon. For example, the filter string dc1; dc4 will limit data to data centers dc1 and dc4 only. The data center to exclude can be specified by prefixing it with an exclamation mark. For example, the filter string ! dc2 will pull data from all of the data centers except dc2.

Stop and restart the Extreme Management Center services (see the ExtremeConnect Installation section for instructions).

Verification

To verify the integration, follow these steps:

- 1. From the vSphere Client, select a virtual machine.
- 2. From the right pane, select the **Summary** tab. At the bottom of the tab, in the **Annotations** field, there should be corresponding data from Extreme Management Center (for example, information about the switch port and the switch IP to which this VM is physically connected).



VMware View

The integration of VMware View does not require any special tool or software to implement. The virtual desktops must be configured to use 802.1x, and for authentication purposes, users must log on to the View Client to access those desktops using PCoIP. Any Extreme switch with a reasonable amount of multi-user authentication capacity is suitable to authenticate each virtual desktop individually, and apply a policy based on the user name.

Additionally, if user authentication with 802.1x is not available, standard ExtremeConnect operations can be used to provision a NAC rule for the connected port group of each VM.

For more information regarding the setup procedure, see the VMware View VDI documentation.

Related Information

For information on related tabs:

Extreme Connect Overview

Security Configuration

Check Point User ID

Distributed IPS

Fortinet FortiGate

iBoss Web Security

Lightspeed Rocket Web Filter

McAfee ePO

Palo Alto Networks

Check Point Identity Awareness

The Check Point Identity Awareness (Check Point) integration updates the Check Point gateway with the username IP mapping of end systems that
Dashboard End-Systems End-	Administ	ration Stat	istics About				
Modules			Services	Configuratio	n		
Name	Enabled		Add Service	Remove Service	e Save Refresh		
CheckPoint	0		ID		server	password	
Domain Portal	0		1		10.224.1.252	•••••	
Extreme Connect	0						

connect to the ExtremeControl engines.

Module Configuration

The following table describes the configuration attributes:

Module Configuration	Description
Server	Check Point IP address.
Password	Check Point shared secret.
Ignore usernames that contain	Ignores usernames that contain the entered value. Semicolon delimited.
Ignore ExtremeControl profiles	Ignores end systems that are assigned an ExtremeControl profile. Semicolon delimited.
Session timeout	Number of hours before an API user mapping session times out.

The Check Point shared secret can be found in the Identity Web API settings:

Iden	tity Web API Settings	? ×					
CI	lient Access Permissions — Client can access this gate Edit uthorized Clients ————	way through all interfaces					
	Client Name	Secret					
	显 NetSight	ETS_TAG_SHARED_SECRET					
	Internal_All_Nets	Vpn123!					
A	Medium Selected Client Secret: ETS_TAG_SHAREI Generate Authentication Settings Settings						
		OK Cancel					

Sample server log output:

```
2017-02-16 12:32:41,937 DEBUG [com.enterasys.fusion.modules.CheckPointHandler]
Sending -> https://10.224.1.252/_IA_MU_Agent/idasdk/add-identity post
{"shared-secret":"mysharedsecret","requests":[{"ip-address":"192.168.10.181","user":"doe,
john","session-timeout":3600}]}
2017-02-16 12:32:42,278 DEBUG [com.enterasys.fusion.modules.CheckPointHandler]
Response -> {
"responses" : [
{
"ipv4-address" : "192.168.10.181",
```

essage" : "Asso	ociation sent to PDP."			
Details				-
Successful Lo	gin of Ilam: User Identity Propagation			
Details		~	More ·····	
Source	192.168.10.138		Id	c0a8143e-b607-e512-594b-e05100000000
	() Ilam		Sequencenum	4
Action	Jog In		Type	🗐 Log
Blade	I Identity Awareness		Origin	📼 cp-gw
Time	S Today, 17:20:49		Logid	160734712
			Marker	@A@@B@1498082401@C@181533
Device ·····		^	Log Server Origin	cp-gw (192.168.20.61)
Endpoint IP	192.168.10.138		Orig Log Server Ip	192.168.20.62
			Lastupdatetime	1498144849000
Session		^	Lastupdateseqnum	4
Session ID	001a1775		Stored	true
Authentication Met	User Identity Propagation		Severity	Informational
			Rounded Sent Bytes	0
Identity		^	Confidence Level	N/A
Authentication Stat	Successful Login		Rounded Bytes	0
Identity Source	Identity Awareness API		Rounded Received	0
User	llam		Description	Successful Login of Ilam: User Identity Propagat
Source User Group	All Users more			
A				

Distributed IPS

The distributed IPS solution monitors log files for events, or opens a port on the Extreme Management server and listens for events. After an event is received, action can be taken to add the threat to an end system group or to notify Automated Security Manager (ASM) to perform a custom action.

Dashboard End-Systems End	d-System Grou	ups	Administration	Statistics About			22
Modules			Services Config	uration			
Name	Enabled *		Add Service Remov	e Service Save Refresh			
Domain Portal	0	2	ID ^	name	regex	file	P
Extreme Connect	0		1	Checkpoint	Protection name=\$threatName malware_family." packet_capture_name=sr	/var/syslog	
Distributed IPS	0		2	Watchguard APT	External tcp \$threatIpAddress ." msg=\$threatName proxy_act	/var/syslog	
Extreme Control	0		3	PaloAlto	PaloAlto: -threatIpAddress \$threatIpAddress -threatName \$threatName	/var/syslog	

Module Configuration

The following table describes the configuration attributes:

Configuration Option	Description
Name	Event name, which is the default threat name used in the end system group description.
Regex	Event regular expression string.
File	File, with full path, to monitor for events.
Port	Port number to open and listen for events on. Opening a port can increase vulnerability on the Extreme Management Center server.
Protocol	Port number protocol.
Sender filter	Used to process events only from specific IP addresses to prevent spoofing. This field is used in conjunction with the port and protocol.
End system group	End system group to which the threat is added.
End system group type	End system group type, MAC address, or IP address.
Client URL	Execute a client URL call. Supported arguments are:
	-X method name (such as GET, POST) -u username:password -d data/message -H header:value
MAC address regular expression	MAC address regular expression. The best practice is to avoid changing this value.
IP address regular expression	IP address regular expression. The best practice is to avoid changing this value.

Configuration Option	Description
Threat name regular expression	Threat name regular expression. The default regular expression matches a group of words surrounded by double quotes or a group of words without spaces.
	Example formats that will match the regular expression:
	"This is a threat 123" This_is_a_threat_123 This-is-a-threat-123 ThisIsAThreat123 This_is_a_Threat(123)

The most secure protocol for the events is HTTPS GET or POST. The events are sent to the Extreme Management Center server with basic authentication. The URL that is used for the HTTPS option is

https://*ExtremeManagement:port*/connect/LogForwarding (for example, https://192.168.30.34:8443/connect/LogForwarding).

The regular expression string can be complicated. The best practice is to find keywords in the event and use those keywords as unique identifiers.

The event must contain either the MAC or IP address of the threat. When a MAC address-based end system group is used and the threat MAC address is not in the event, a lookup operation is performed to resolve the threat's IP address, and vice-versa for an IP based end system group.

Common wildcards that will be used are:

\w = match a character

d = match a number

\s = match a space

. = match any character

* = match 0 or more

+ = match 1 or more

Examples of Event Messages and Regular Expressions:

Example 1. Checkpoint event message

```
loc=4220 filename=fw.log fileid=1402093147 time= 6Jun2014 16:01:57 action=block
orig=r77 i/f_dir=outbound i/f_name=eth1 has_accounting=0 product=Anti Malware web_
client_type=Chrome
resource=http://sc1.checkpoint.com/za/images/threatwiki/pages/TestAntiBotBlade.html
src=Winsvr2012 s_port=49600 dst=23.203.225.174 service=http proto=tcp session_
id=<53924865,00000002,b17361d1,c0000001> Protection name="Check Point - Testing Bot"
malware_family=Check Point Confidence Level=5 severity=2 malware_
action=Communication with C&C site rule_uid={AE831485-A9C8-4681-BE8F-0E2E66904BDB}
Protection Type=URL reputation malware_rule_id={27CC0EC6-7CBE-F54E-AFE0-
F46162CEB057} protection_id=00233CFEE refid=0 log_id=9999 proxy_src_ip=Winsvr2012
scope=Winsvr2012 __policy_id_tag=product=VPN-1 & FireWall-1[db_tag={8119E2B3-79E5-
4747-80E6-6756E42EE86D};mgmt=r77;date=1402094422;policy_name=Standard] origin_
sic_name=cn=cp_mgmt,o=r77..pcfxuu Suppressed logs=1 sent_bytes=0 received_bytes=0
packet_capture_unique_id=192.168.10.189_maildir_sent_new_time1402095718.mail-
4230074710-508316721.localhost packet_capture_time=1402095718 packet_capture_
name=src-192.168.10.189.eml UserCheck_incident_uid=80E6C145-7AB6-D2C5-1DC5-
A500F1473A70 UserCheck=1 portal_message= Your computer is trying to access a malicious
server. It is probably infected by malware. For more information and remediation, please
contact your help desk. Click here to report an incorrect classification. Activity:
Communication with C&C site URL:
```

http://sc1.checkpoint.com/za/images/threatwiki/pages/TestAntiBotBlade.html Reference: F1473A70 UserCheck_Confirmation_Level=Application frequency=1 days

In this example, *Check Point - Testing Bot*" is the threat name and *192.168.10.189* is the threat IP address.

Regular expression:

Protection name=\$threatName malware_family.* packet_capture_name=src-\$threatIpAddress

The regular expression contains unique identifiers to avoid ambiguity or incorrect matches. *Protection name=* precedes the threat name and *malware_family* follows the threat name. A wildcard (.*) is used to match against multiple characters after *malware_family*.

Simulating an event with this message generates the following log message in the Extreme Management Center server:

Regular expression match -> {\$threatIpAddress=192.168.10.189, \$threatName="Check Point - Testing Bot"}

Fi Re	File -> /var/mylog, event source -> /var/mylog Regular expression match -> {\$threatIpAddress=192.168.10.189, \$threatName="Check Point - Testing							
Ed	it Group							
N: De	ame: escription:	Chec	kpoint					
Ty	Type: End-System: MAC							
E	nd-System	Entry Ed	itor					
	O Add	🔯 Edit	😂 Delete	🔀 💎 Show	Filters			
	\/alue ▲ 14:7D:C5:97:	70:CB		Descripti Check Po	on vint - Testing Bot		Custom 1	
	< < F	Page 1	of 1 >	> 🔁 🌆 R	eset	(Displaying entry 1 - 1 of 1	
						Save & Close	Save Cano	

Example 2. Watchguard event message

Jun 13 13:42:18 10.148.1.254 local1.info Jun 13 13:42:18 QA_LAB_FB 80BE052F336C0 httpproxy[1631]: msg_id="1AFF-0034" Deny 1-Trusted 0-External tcp 192.168.10.180 21.37.51.86 33444 80 msg="ProxyDrop: HTTP APT detected" proxy_act="HTTP-Client.Anti-X" host="fishherder.dyndns.org" path="/tmp/lastline-demo-sample.exe" md5="dd0af53fec2267757cd90d633acd549a" task_ uuid="235ee8f1185e4337986a0a46eb370595" threat_level="high" (HTTP-Proxy-00)

In this example, *ProxyDrop: HTTP APT detected* is the threat name and *192.168.10.180* is the threat IP address.

Regular expression:

External tcp \$threatIpAddress .* msg=\$threatName proxy_act

Simulating an event with this message generates the following log message in the Extreme Management Center server:

Regular expression match -> {\$threatIpAddress=192.168.10.180, \$threatName="ProxyDrop: HTTP APT detected"}

Edit Group				
Name:	Watchguard			
Description:				
Type:	End-System: MAC			
End-System	Entry Editor			
🙆 Add	📴 Edit 🤤 Delet	a 📆 💎 Show Filters		
Value 🔺		Description		Custom 1
EC:1F:72:B9	:37:91	ProxyDrop: HTTP APT detected		
≪ < ∣	Page 1 of 1	📎 🔁 🌉 Reset	Dis	playing entry 1 - 1 of 1
			Save & Close	Save Can

Example 3. Palo Alto event message

Aug 25 15:51:28 PA-5060-1 -PaloAlto: -threatIpAddress 192.168.10.179 -threatName "Apache Wicket Unspecified XSS Vulnerability(36041)" –severity critical

In this example, *Apache Wicket Unspecified XSS Vulnerability(36041)* is the threat name and *192.168.10.180* is the threat IP address.

Regular expression:

PaloAlto: -threatIpAddress \$threatIpAddress -threatName \$threatName

Simulating an event with this message generates the following log message in the Extreme Management Center server:

Regular expression match -> {\$threatIpAddress=192.168.10.179, \$threatName="Apache Wicket Unspecified XSS Vulnerability(36041)"}

Edit Group										
Name:	PaloA	lto								
Description:										
Type:	End-S	System: IP								
End-System	Entry Ed	itor								
() Add	📝 Edit	😑 Delete	Show	r Filters						
IP Based Va	lues 🔺		De	escription						
192.168.10.1	179		Apr	ache Wicket Unspecif	fied XSS Vulnerab	ility(36041)				
\ll < 1	Page 1	of 1 >	\gg	📑 Reset				D	isplaying entry	1 - 1 of 1
									Onus	0
							S	ive & Close	Save	Can

Fortinet FortiGate

The Fortinet FortiGate integration provides a single sign-on solution and network access to end systems with the use of RADIUS accounting.

Ε	Configuration Domains	Services API						
4	Dashboard End-Systems	End-System Grou	ups Admini	istration Statistics	About			
	Modules		Services	Configuration				
	Name	Enabled 1	Add Service	Remove Service	Save	Refresh		
-	Fiberlink MaaS360	© ^	ID	server		password	sso attribute key	extreme control
M	FNT Command	٢	1	127.0.0.1			profile	
	FortiGate SSO	٢						
*	Distributed IPS	٢						
R	Glue Networks	0						
	Google Compute Engine	٢						

Module Configuration

The following table describes the configuration attributes:

Configuration Option	Description
Server	FortiGate IP address.
Password	FortiGate RADIUS shared secret.
SSO attribute key	RADIUS attribute key. The attribute will contain the ExtremeControl profile name. The best practice is to use profile (without quotes) as the key.
ExtremeControl	RADIUS accounting sent to the server that matches the ExtremeControl appliances. Semicolon delimited.
RADIUS interim message interval	Set the interval to a non-zero value to enable RADIUS interim messages and keep the session active.
Ignore usernames that contain	RADIUS accounting will not be sent for end system usernames that contain this value. Semicolon delimited.
Ignore Extreme Control profiles	RADIUS accounting will not be sent for end system profiles that match this value. Semicolon delimited.
Ignore SSIDs	RADIUS accounting will not be sent for end system SSIDs that match this value. Semicolon delimited.

Foritgate Configuration

To configure the Fortigate integration:

- 1. Log in to the FortiGate interface.
- 2. Select System > Network > Interfaces.

3. Enable Listen for RADIUS Accounting Messages.

E Identity and Access - Estin X	C3 FortiGate - FGT60C3G5001 ×	and the second s	
← → C (* 1405//1921)	68.2.180/index		
III Apps 🗋 Console 🔾 LogMeln	Rescue - L 🛐 Google 🚺 Suggested Sites 📋	Imported From X 🙆 My Applications	
FortiGate 60C			
System		Edit Interface	
Dashboard Status * Status * Top Sources * Top Destinations * Top Applications	Name Allas Link Status Type	Internal(00:09:0F:DF:A3:70) Up O Physical Interface	
Setwork Setwork Setwork Setwork Setwork Setwork Setwork Setwork Setwork	Administrative Access	⊗ HTTPS PING HTTP FMG-Access CAPWAP SSH SNMP TELNET FCT-Access	
- • Routing Table Config Admin	Device Management Detect and Identify Devices		
- * Administrators - * Admin Profiles - * Settings	Enable STP Listen for RADIUS Accounting Messages Comments Administrative Status	Write a comment O Up O Down	
Policy	146 ·		
Firewall Objects		OK Cancel	
Security Profiles	and the second se		
User & Device			
Log & Report			

4. Select System > Config > Features. Enable Endpoint Control.

€ Identity and Access - Bit. x C Fe ← → C (x barp5://192.168.2	vtiGate - FG759C3G2001 ×		
FortiGate 60C	ue - L. 💽 Google 🚺 Suggested Sites 🧾 Imported From IE 🚺 N	ly Applications	
System		Feature Settings	
Metwork * Interfaces - * DNS	WAN Opt. & Coche @	Wifi Controller 😧	Changes:
* Packet Capture Routing Table	Security Features	Presets: Custom	No changes
Config HA SNMP Reclacement Messages	AntiVirus @	Application Control 🖗	Apply Steves
* FortiGuard * FortiSandbox * Advanced	en e	Email Filter Q	
Messaging Servers Fostures Admin Administrators	Endpoint Control 🖗	Explicit Proxy 😧	
- * Admin Profiles - Policy	Intrusion Protection	Vulnerability Scan 🕢	
Firewall Objects	224		
Security Profiles		1	
User & Device	Web Filter		
Log & Report	×		

- 5. Select User & Device > Authentication > RADIUS Server.
 - a. Create a new server and add the ExtremeControl server as the RADIUS server.
 - b. Enter the IP address and shared secret.
 - c. Select Include in every user group.
- 6. Select Single Sign-on. Add an RSSO_AGENT type RADIUS SSO.
- 7. Select Authentication > Single Sign-on and create a new agent.
- 8. On the **Edit Single Sign-on Server** page in the user interface, verify that the RADIUS server is configured as follows:

E Identity and Access - Edit ×	FortiGate - FG760C3G2001 ×	Statement of the American	and the second se		and the second
← → C & bep5//192.168	8.2.180/index				
👯 Apps 🗋 Console 🔿 LogMein Re	escue - L 🛐 Google 🚺 Suggested	Sites 📋 Imported From IE 📋 My A	pplications	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	
FortiGate 60C				Heip Logout	FCRTIN
System	-		Edit Single Sign-On Server		
Policy	Use RADIUS Shared Secret				
Firewall Objects	Shared Secret				
Security Profiles	R Send RADIUS Responses				
User & Device					
👾 🌇 User	1		OK Cancel		
* User Definition					
- * User Groups					
* Guest Management					
P Q Device					
Sincle Size On					
-* LDAP Servers					
* RADIUS Servers					
* Settings					
Two-factor Authentication					
🖲 🙀 Endpoint Protection					
🕷 🛒 Monitor					
Log & Report					

9. From the CLI, configure RSSO_AGENT.

The RADIUS attributes default values that are expected by FortiGate are listed in the following table. Modify these values to be in accordance with the attributes used by the FortiGate Handler.

RSSO Information	RADIUS Attribute	CLI Field
Endpoint identifier	Calling-Station-ID	rsso-endpoint-attribute
Endpoint block attribute	Called-Station-ID	rsso-endpoint-block- attribute
user group	Class	sso-attribute

- 11. Configure the following attributes by entering the corresponding commands: FGT60C3G10019088 # config user radius FGT60C3G10019088 (radius) # edit RSSO Agent
- 12. Configure RSSO-Endpoint-attribute to User-Name: FGT60C3G10019088 (RSSO_Agent) # set rsso-endpoint-attribute User-Name FGT60C3G10019088 (RSSO_Agent) # set sso-attribute-key profile

13. Run the get command as follows:

FGT60C3G10019088 (RSSO Agent) # get You should receive the following response if the attributes have been configured properly: name : RSSO Agent h3c-compatibility : disable rsso : enable rsso-radius-server-port: 1813 rsso-radius-response: enable rsso-validate-request-secret: enable rsso-secret : * rsso-endpoint-attribute: User-Name rsso-endpoint-block-attribute: Called-Station-Id sso-attribute : Class sso-attribute-key : profile rsso-context-timeout: 28800 rsso-log-period : 0 rsso-log-flags : protocol-error profile-missing contextmissing accounting-stop-missed accounting-event endpointblock radiusd-other rsso-flush-ip-session: disable

14. Select User & Device > User > User Group. Create a user group. Set the RADIUS Attribute Value to the ExtremeControl profile.



15. Select **Policy > Policy > Policy**. Create a policy with the subtype **User Identity** and add your personal filters.

E Identity and Access - Edn X	El FortiGate - FG160C3G300. × New	Tab ×	The second second	and day and	the second s		and the second	and the second second
← → C (* bergs//192	2.168.2.180/index							
III Apps 📄 Console 🥥 LogM	lein Rescue - L 🛛 Google 🚺 Suggest	ed Sites 📋 Imported From 🗉	🗀 My Applicati	ons				
FortiGate 60C							ip Logout	FCIATIO
System				Edit F	Policy			
Policy	Policy Subtype	🕕 Address 🋞 U	ser Identity 🕓	Device Identity				
Policy	Incoming Interface	internal			0			
Policy - Second Second	Source Address	Demo NAC 1x			0			
- * Proxy Options	Outgoing Interface	wan1			0			
SSL Inspection	Configure Authentication	Rules						
e 🔤 Monitor	O Create New Of Line 1	Libelate						
	User/Group	Destination Address	Service	Schedule	Security	Traffic Shaping	Logging	Action
	Se Fortinet	all	ALL	always		0	٢	✓ ACCEPT
	ANY	lis in the second se	ALL	always		0	Q	Ø DENY
	Skip this policy for unauth	enticated user						
	Disclaimer							
	Customize Authentication	Messages						
	Comments	Write a commer	nt			Q 6/1023		
			-	OK	Cancel	<u>.</u>		
Firewall Objects								
Security Profiles								
User & Device								
Log & Report								

iBoss Web Security

The iBoss integration provides a single sign-on solution and web content filtering capabilities based on the end system's active directory membership and network location.

Dashboard	End-Systems	End-System Grou	ips Admin	istration	Statistics	s About	1	
Modules			Services	Configu	ration			
Name Google GSuite		Enabled	Add Service	Remov	ve Service	Save	Refresh	
Microsoft Hyper-\	/	0	ID		server		port	password
iBoss		٢	1		127.0.0.1		8015	•••••

Module Configuration

The following table describes the configuration attributes:

Configuration Options	Description
Server	IP addresses of the iBoss appliances. Semicolon delimited.
Port	iBoss web service port. Default: 8015
Password	iBoss authentication key.
Ignore usernames that contain	HTTP messages are not sent for end system usernames that contain this value. Semicolon delimited.
Ignore ExtremeControl profiles	HTTP messages will not be sent for end system profiles that match this value. Semicolon delimited.
Ignore SSIDs	HTTP messages will not be sent for end system SSIDs that match this value. Semicolon delimited.
Remove email domain from username	Removes the email domain from the username.
Remove domain from username	Removes the Windows domain from the username.
ExtremeControl rule name delimiter	Delimiter used to separate the location from the ExtremeControl rule name. The value to the right of the delimiter is the location.

This section details the steps required to install, configure, and test the integration between Active Directory, iBoss, and ExtremeControl in a hypothetical K-12 educational environment. The process for integration in other verticals is similar.

To perform these tasks, you must have a technical understanding of the ExtremeControl solution, and the skills required to implement a typical LDAP-integrated deployment.

To integrate iBoss and ExtremeControl, perform these tasks (which are described in the sections that follow):

- 1. Define the required user groups in Active Directory.
- 2. Define the various locations that require differentiated access.
- 3. Configure the iBoss appliance.
- 4. Install and configure the ExtremeConnect integration services.
- 5. Configure ExtremeControl.

Define Groups in Active Directory

When considering an integration project, first determine the various user populations for which you want to define access, and then place those

populations into separate AD groups. For this hypothetical K-12 environment scenario, we will define access to two distinct sets of end users: staff and students. We will create two AD groups named All Students and All Staff. These groups contain all of the student and staff AD accounts respectively.

NOTE: Creating and managing AD groups and accounts is outside the scope of this document.

Define Locations

After determining the various end user populations, and creating and populating the AD groups, the next step is to determine what locations require differentiated access for each group. For this scenario, we will provide three different iBoss filter groups for students and two different iBoss filter groups for the staff.

AD Group	Location
All Students	Instructional Areas
All Students	Cafeteria
All Students	Gym
All Staff	Instructional Areas
All Staff	Everywhere Else

The following table lists the proposed user groups and locations:

Configure the iBoss Appliance

There are three areas to configure on the iBoss appliance to integrate with Active Directory and Extreme Management Center beyond the standard configuration needed for standard iBoss operation. This document covers the integration steps, not the basic installation of the appliance.

Part A - Configure LDAP Settings

- 1. Open a web browser and go to https://IP address of appliance to access the appliance login screen. Enter the necessary credentials and select Login.
- 2. To configure the Active Directory settings, select Home > Network Settings > LDAP Settings.



The LDAP Settings page is divided into three panes. The top pane contains global settings for the appliance. Use the default global settings.

3. From the LDAP Server Info pane, define the AD domain controller that iBoss will use. Specify the LDAP parameters required for communication to that domain

controller. Select Save.

DAP SERVER INFO		755357 CM 977 CM 97
Name:	Active Directory]
Description:		1
Server Auth Method:	Simple :	
Server Host/Ip:	10.120.85.160]
Port:	389	
Admin User:	administrator@cse.ets.com	T
Admin Password:		
Search Base:	dc=cse,dc=ets,dc=com]
Search Scope:	Subtree :	
Use Full User DN:	No C	
Match Group Source:	LDAP Attribute + User DM	N D
Match Group Attribute:	memberOf	
Match Group Key:	CN]
User DN Key:	ou	
Location Attribute:]
User Search Filter:	(sAMAccountName=%s)	
Append Group ID:		
Default Network Start Ip:	0.0.0.0	(Not Required)
Default Network End Ip:	0.0.0.0	(Not Required)
Default Filtering Group:	Yes, Use 1. 'Default' Rule	5
Use SSL:	No 1	

 Verify that the server definition you created was added to the list in the LDAP Servers pane. To save the changes and complete the LDAP configuration, select Done.

LDAP SERVERS

Host:	10.120.85.160	Port:	389
Group Attr:	memberOf	Group Attr. Key:	CN
Search Filter:	(sAMAccountName=%s)		
Search Base:	dc=cse,dc=ets,dc=com		
Remove		Test	
Name:	Active Directory 2		
Host:	10.120.85.159	Port:	389
Group Attr:	memberOf	Group Attr. Key:	CN
Search Filter:	(sAMAccountName=%s)		
Search Base:	dc=cse,dc=ets,dc=com		
Remove		Test	

Part B - Configure the AD Plugin

To configure the Active Directory (AD) plugin:

- 1. Select Home > Network Settings > AD Plugin.
- 2. Navigate to the **Registered AD Servers/NAC Agents** pane at the bottom of the page and add a description of the Extreme Management Center server and its IP address.

GISTERED AD e: NetSight Descr	SERVERS/N	IP Address:	5 0.120.85.1	Default Filtering Group:	
	Use Subnet For D	efault Filtering Grou	ip: No 🗧	Save	
Agents					
Name: Ip: Request Count: Remove	NetSight 10.120.85.10 1923	Successful:	1923	Default Group: Unsuccessful: Edi	1 0
Remove		Download AD	Plugin	Done	

This lets the iBoss server listen to updates sent by Extreme Management Center.

- 3. The default settings can be used for **Default Filtering Group** and **Use Subnet For Default Filtering Group**, unless you are told differently by Support. Select **Save** (at the top of the pane).
- 4. From the **Global Settings** dialog, get the security key, which is used as the password in the service settings.

•	Global Settings		Θ
	Enabled	YES III	
	Security Key	XS832CF2A	
	Changing the port, requirestarted.	uest wait time, request fail time, or request backlog size will not take affect until the iboss is	6
	Port	8015	
	Request Wait Time	750000	
	Request Fail Time	1500	
	Request Backlog Size	100	

Part C - Configure Filters

iBoss assigns filter groups to traffic from end systems. A filter group is a set of network controls that define what website content categories, programs, QoS settings, and more, are allowed or not allowed to pass through the engine for a given connection. Filter groups are applied to end system traffic on an individual basis.

For this scenario, we will define the individual filter groups in iBoss, but will not cover how to configure the individual network controls for each filter group definition.

To configure filters:

 To access the Filter Group definition page, select Users > Groups from the left menu. There are five pages of definitions available for defining filter groups and each page section contains five filter group definitions, for a total of 25 available filter groups.

Note: Filter group #1 is the default filte	r group and should remain unchanged.
--	--------------------------------------

1. Default		
Alias Group Names:		E
Logging: Enabled	1	
Priority: 25		
Reporting Group: 0		
Override Group: No 💌		
Override Timeout: 0	Min	
Note:		2
Note:		2

2. Configure a filter group for each AD group and location combination by specifying a name for each filter group using the format *ADGroupName@Location*. The @ symbol acts as a delimiter, so that iBoss can separate the AD group name from the location name. The specified group name must be identical to the name of AD group as specified in Active Directory, and the location must be identical to the location name as defined in ExtremeControl. Spaces are allowed in both the AD group name and the name of the location.

2.	All Staff@Instructional A	
Alias Group Names:		*
		<u>+</u>
Logging:	Enabled 💌	
Priority:	24	
Reporting Group:	0	
Override Group:	No 💌	
Override Timeout:	0 Min	
Note:		
		-

For this scenario, we will configure the two staff groups that we defined previously.

Alias Group Names:		
		¥
Logging:	Enabled 💌	
Priority:	23	
Reporting Group:	0	
Override Group:	No	
Override Timeout:	0 Min	
Note:	,	121

3. Configure the three AD group and location combinations for students.

4.	All Students@Cafeteria	Į	
Alias Group Names:			^
			w.
Legging:	Ensbled 💌		
Priority:	22]	
Reporting Group:	0	[
Override Group:	No 💌		
Override Timeout:	0	1460	
Nober			A
			4

5.	All Students@Gym]	
Alias Group Names:		1	-
			-
Logging:	Enabled 💌		
Priority:	21		
Reporting Group:	0		
Override Group:	No		
Override Timeout:	0	Min	
Note:		1	-
Import		Export	Save
1			

- 4. Because there are only five filter group definitions on each page, each page of definitions must be saved separately before moving on to the next page. After defining the first five filters, select **Save** at the bottom of the page to save changes.
- 5. To navigate to the next page of filter group definitions, select the arrow to the right of the **Filtering Groups** drop-down list at the top of the page.

	Computers	2	Users	1 🕿	Groups
Filtering	Groups	1. Default			

6. Add the remaining student group and location definition.

ő.	All Students@Instruction	งก	
Alias Group Names:			
			100
Logging:	Enabled 💌		
Priority:	20	_	
Reporting Group:	0		
Override Group:	No 💌		
Override Timeout:	0	Min	
Note:			X

7. Select Save.

Configuration of Extreme Management Center

The final step in configuring the integration of iBoss and Extreme Management Center is to create the location definitions, set up ExtremeControl for Active Directory access using LDAP, and configure access rules for each AD group and location combination.

NOTE: This document covers how to configure access rules, but does not cover creating LDAP profiles, roles, locations, or other ExtremeControl configuration items.

Recall our example table of groups and locations from Defining Locations:

AD Group	Location
All Students	Instructional Areas
All Students	Cafeteria
All Students	Gym
All Staff	Instructional Areas

AD Group	Location
All Staff	Everywhere Else

- Create an LDAP user group in ExtremeControl to represent each AD group used for assigning access. For this scenario, we will create the ExtremeControl groups Students (which maps to the AD group All Students), and Staff (which maps to the AD group All Staff).
- 2. Create locations in ExtremeControl. For this scenario, we will create three ExtremeControl locations: Cafeteria, Gym, and Instructional Areas. We will not need a specific ExtremeControl location for everywhere else, but instead will create a general rule to assign access for those end systems.
- 3. Create the access rules to assign policy according to the location All Students in Instructional Areas.

The name of the rule is significant and must be specified using this specific syntax. Name the rule by putting the AD group name this rule refers to on the left side of the @ symbol, and the location this rule applies to on the right side. Since this rule applies to All Students in the Instructional Areas location, the rule name becomes *All Students@Instructional Areas*.

Note: Failure to name your rules in this manner prevents the integration from working properly.

Name:	All Students@Instructional Areas		
Authentication Method:	Any	-	linvert
User Group:	Students	Ŧ	📃 Invert
End-System Group:	Web Authenticated Users	Ŧ	🔲 Invert
Device Type Group:	Any	Ŧ	Invert
Location Group:	Instructional Areas	Ŧ	🔲 Invert
Time Group:	Any	=	Invert
Profile:	Student AUP Profile	Ŧ	
Portal:	Default	T	
Rule Enabled			

4. Create the rule for All Students in the Cafeteria and All Students in the Gym using the same syntax.

Note: In all three cases, we are assigning the same ExtremeControl profile to members of All Students. From a network perspective, these rules are for student end systems; therefore, assign the same rate limits, layer 3-4 filters, and so on, regardless of the location the end system is in. What is different about each of these rules is the location of the end system and the filter group that iBoss assigns to the end system traffic.

⊜ ○ ⊙	Create Rule	
Set the Rule criteria to us logic for criteria to mean	e in your NAC Configuration. Invert changes the matc NOT the selected value.	hing
Name:	All Students@Cafeteria	
Authentication Method:	Any In	vert
User Group:	Students 🔻 🗌 Im	vert
End-System Group:	Web Authenticated Users 🔻 🗌 Im	vert
Device Type Group:	Any 🔻 In	vert
Location Group:	Cafeteria 🔻 🗌 Im	vert
Time Group:	Any 🔻 In	vert
Profile:	Student AUP Profile 🔫	
Portal:	Default 🔻	
🗹 Rule Enabled		
	OK Cancel	Help

Name:	All Students@Gym	
Authentication Method:	Any	🔹 🔝 Invert
User Group:	Students	🔻 🗌 Invert
End-System Group:	Web Authenticated Users	🔻 🗌 Invert
Device Type Group:	Any	🔻 🔝 Invert
Location Group:	Gym	🔻 🗌 Invert
Time Group:	Any	🔻 📄 Invert
Profile:	Administrator NAC Profile	Ŧ
Portal:	Default	-
🛃 Rule Enabled		

5. Create the rule for All Staff in Instructional Areas, using the same format as the student rules.

0 0	Create Rule	
Set the Rule criteria to us logic for criteria to mean	e in your NAC Configuration. Invert cl NOT the selected value.	nanges the matching
Name:	All Staff@Instructional Areas	
Authentication Method:	Any	🔹 📄 Invert
User Group:	Staff	🗾 🗌 Invert
End-System Group:	Web Authenticated Users	🗾 🗌 Invert
Device Type Group:	Any	🔻 📄 Invert
Location Group:	Instructional Areas	🗾 🗌 Invert
Time Group:	Any	🔻 🔲 Invert
Profile:	Staff AUP Profile	-
Portal:	Default	
🛃 Rule Enabled		
	ОК	Cancel Help

6. Create the final Staff rule. This rule is different in how it is named because there is no specific location information provided, so name the rule using just the name of the AD group itself.

⊖ 0 0	Create Rule	
Set the Rule criteria to us logic for criteria to mean	e in your NAC Configuration. Invert o NOT the selected value.	changes the matching
Name:	All Staff	
Authentication Method:	Any	- Invert
User Group:	Staff	🗾 🗌 Invert
End-System Group:	Web Authenticated Users	🗾 🗌 Invert
Device Type Group:	Any	🔻 📄 Invert
Location Group:	Any	🔻 📄 Invert
Time Group:	Any	🔻 📄 Invert
Profile:	Staff AUP Profile	T
Portal:	Default	T
🔽 Rule Enabled		
		Cancel Help
	UK	Cancel Help

Recall that when we configured the filter groups in iBoss, we created a filter group with just the AD group name of All Staff. Because there is no location specified, iBoss applies that filter group to any end system registered to AD accounts that are members of All Staff that are not otherwise in a defined location. Naming the rule without the @ symbol or location name tells ExtremeConnect to omit the location when making the call to iBoss. Using this naming syntax allows filter groups to be assigned to end systems based solely on AD group membership. Because this rule is more general than the previous staff access rule, it must be located after the *All Staff@Instructional Areas* rule in the rules list for the ExtremeControl configuration to work correctly.

Verification

To verify the integration is working:

- 1. Connect to a test SSID and authenticate using two different accounts using two wireless clients.
- 2. Ensure each account is a member of different active directory groups.
- 3. Configure two iBoss filtering groups that match the AD groups that include each test account.

- 4. iBoss can display information about the filter groups it assigns to end systems from its web interface. Use both the Extreme Management Center and the iBoss management interface to confirm the scenario's integration configuration.
- 5. Locate both end systems so they connect from the Instructional Areas location. From the **Identity and Access** tab in OneView, you can see that the correct rules have been applied to each end system.

	E	Search	Report	s - Maps	Devices	Alarms and Eve	nts 🕶 Identity a	nd Access	Applications V	Mireless Administrat	lon
Dast	board	System	Health	End-Systems	Data Center	,				Logout Support	A
nd Ad	d To Grou	P 🚑 For	ce ReAuth 📲	🔉 Tools • 🛛 🛅 En	d-System Events			Show Filters	Devices: Any • Sea	irch	
Rate	User Nar	ne	IP Address	MAC Addres	5	Host Name	Switch Port	Reason		Profile	Sv
	student1		10.1.100.3	8C:2D:A:D3	:77:02	Extreme-iPad	Demo AP Front	Rule: "All Stude	nts@Instructional Ar	eas" Student AUP Profile	10
>	staff1		10.1.100.4	00:21:6A:1A	4:83:12	Extreme-PC	Demo AP Front	Rule: "All Staff(Instructional Areas	 Staff AUP Profile 	10

 To see the corresponding information in iBoss, open the management interface. From the left menu, select Users > Computers. The information is listed in the Detected Computers pane.

Note: Both Extreme Management Center and iBoss list the same end system IP address, filter set name, and AD user name for each end system. This indicates that

integration is working and that the configuration is correct.

Total Detected: 2	Items Per	Page 25 💌		<u>Prev</u> <u>Ne</u>
Detected Compute	rs			
Computer Nick Name:				
Filtering Group:	#2: All Staff@Instruction	al Areas		
MAC Address:	N/A - Ip Based	IP Address:	10.1.100.4	
User Logged In:	staff1	Logout		Add
Computer Nick Name:				
Filtering Group:	#6: All Students@Instru	tional Areas		
MAC Address:	N/A - Ip Based	IP Address:	10.1.100.3	
User Logged In:	student1	Logout		Add

Lightspeed Rocket Web Filter

The Lightspeed integration provides a single sign-on solution and web content filtering capabilities based on the end system's active directory membership.

Dashboard	End-Systems	End-System G	rou	ps Admin	istration	Statistics	About	
Modules				Services	Configu	ration		
Name		Enabled ↓		Add Service	Remo	ve Service	Save	Refresh
iBoss		3	•	ID		server		password
Microsoft Intune		0		1		127.0.0.1		
ITSM		0						
IDM Handler		٢						
Lightspeed Syste	ems	0						
		•						

Module Configuration

The following table describes the configuration attributes:

Configuration Option	Description
Server	IP address of the Rocket Web Filter appliance.
Password	RADIUS shared secret.
RADIUS interim message interval	Number of minutes in which a RADIUS interim message is sent to keep the session active.
Include Calling-Station-ID	Includes the Calling-Station-ID RADIUS attribute. The calling station is set to the end system's MAC address.
Include Called-Station-ID	Includes the Called-Station-ID RADIUS attribute. The called station is set to the switch IP address.
Ignore usernames that contain	Ignores usernames that contain the entered value. Semicolon delimited.
Ignore ExtremeControl profiles	Ignores end systems that are assigned an ExtremeControl profile. Semicolon delimited.
Ignore SSIDs	RADIUS accounting is not sent for an end system SSID that match this value. Semicolon delimited.
Default domain name	Appends the username to the domain name.
Remove email domain from username	Removes the email domain from the username.
Remove domain from username	Removes the Windows domain from the username.

Configuring the Rocket Appliance

In addition to the standard configuration of the Rocket Web Filter appliance, three steps are required to integrate with Active Directory and ExtremeControl. Only the steps necessary for integration are covered in this document.

Configure LDAP Settings

To configure LDAP settings:

- Log in to the Rocket appliance at https://IP address of Rocket Appliance. Enter the necessary credentials and select Login. The dashboard configuration menu opens.
- 2. To configure LDAP access from the Rocket Web Filter appliance to Active Directory, select **Administration** from the top right corner of the dashboard.
- 3. To configure the Active Directory settings, scroll down to the Authentication Sources pane. Select + Add Authentication Source.

Lightspeed Rocket	🛇 Dashboard 🛛 🛶 Repor	rts 42 Web Filter			O Admin
✓ Support Tools					Logarin er einen Logast Help
ADMINISTRATION	Root 8				
Tiered Administration +	Root Tier				EDENIETIE & L
Foot	Authentication Sources				+ Add Authenticello
Server	Directories which administrators	and end users may authenticate against when cre	identials are needed.		
Backup & Restore	Name	Authentication Type	Friendly Name	Available to End Users	Test
ISCOL	Active Directory 2008	And a Constant	1-T Printer 2000	2 feet	
Licensing	Active Directory 2008	Active Directory	Active Directory 2008	Yes	Test
Localization	Local Users	Local Database	local users	No	
Network Interfaces	Local user accounts				
Resource Library					
Server Roles					
SMTP Server	Administrators				+ Add Adn
Shutdown / Restart	Administrators are the users that	are answed to log directly into the server and char	ige secings.		
Software Updates	Name	Authentication Source	Authentication Na	me Status	Test
SSL Certificate	admin	Localitaen	admin	Enabled	
Logging	Master admin account		241111	Contraction	
Auditing	Barn	Active Directory 2008	Testingillam	Enabled	Test
Bystem Log					
	Local Users Users that authenticate locally ins	tead of another authentication source.			+ Add Li
4. In the Edit Authentication Source dialog, edit the fields.

Name	
Active Directory	
Description	
Active Directory	
Friendly Name	
Active Directory	
Server Hostname	
172.16.10.100	
Domain	
Testing	
Base DN	
dc=testing,dc=local	
Administrator Account	
Testing\Administrator	
Password	
Password Confirmation	
C Encrypt Connection	
🖉 Aggregate Nested Groups	

- 5. Select Save.
- 6. Verify that the Active Directory is listed in the **Authentication Sources** pane.

7. To verify the Active Directory configuration, select Test.

Lightspeed Rocket	🛇 Dashboard 🛛 📲 Reports	🖨 Web Filler			O Adminis
I Support Tools					Logged in an admin Logout Help 1
ADMINISTRATION	Root 8				Edit Nama & Da
Tiered Administration +	Root Tier				Long March 199
Reat	Authentication Sources				+ Add Authentication
Server	Directories which administrators and	d end users may authenticate against when cred	entials are needed.		
Backup & Restore	Name	Authentication Type	Friendly Name	Available to End Users	Test
KSCSI	Active Directory 2008	Later Directory		No.	
Licensing	Active Directory 2000	Active Directory	Active Directory 2008	Tes	
Localization	Local Users	Local Database	local usars	No	
Network Interfaces	Local user accounts	Core Caracase	NAME OF DEST	140	
Resource Library					
Sanar Dolar					

The Test Authentication Source dialog opens.

8. Enter a known valid domain username and password, and select **Test User Login**. A Success message displays for a successful query.

Test Authentication Source	0
Test Host Login	
Test Host Login	
Test User Login	
Username	
alara	
Password	
Test User Login	
Success	

Configure RADIUS Accounting

The RADIUS shared secret is a configurable field in the Rocket appliance. To configure the shared secret:

- 1. Access the Web Filter menu and scroll to the bottom of the page.
- 2. In the **Shared secret** field, enter a value to be used between the Lightspeed Systems Rocket Web Filter appliance and the ExtremeConnect Lightspeed Systems module. Note the shared secret value for later configuration steps.

Lightspeed Rocket	© Dashboard A Reports @ Web Filter • Administ
✓ Support Tools	Logged hits admin Logout Help E
WEB MODULE Module Settings Authentication	Authentication Users may identify themselves with the web filter to apply a different policy. Never
General Inspectors Mobile Devices Retention	Lifetime Length of time before the authentication expires. Drag and drop items in the list to change their order of precedence.
Database	There are no authentication idedined.
Categorized Sites Policies	Default Applied when the authenticated user does not match a custom entry in the above list. Do minutes
Policy Management = Blocked File Edensions = Blocked Search Keywords	Exemptions + Aat 5x
= Custom Access Pages	IP addresses to be exempt from any required authentication preventing them from internet access.
= Override Users = URL Patterns	There are no exemptions defined.
Web Zones	
Managers Web Zones	RADIUS The onboard RADIUS accounting server may be used to capture Wi-Fi autoentication requests from a wireless access point.
Bandwidth Management	Shared secret welcome123 Enter the same shared secret configured on the wireless access part.

- Lightspeed Rocket Web Filler Support Tools WEB MODULE Mobile Devices ings applied to the web filter for devices that have the Mobile Filter installed. Download the latest version from our Community Site. Module Settings Authentication Mobile Filter General Basic web filter behavior devices that have the Mobile Filter installed Inspector Force registration Mobile Devices ers to enter credentials which will be saved and bound to the device the first time it is used Retention Bypass on failure w mobile traffic to continue unfiltered on failure to communicate with management serve Categories Transparent authentication entication source to use when transparent authentication is utilized. * Categorized Sites Inde: this authentication source is also used for proxy and RADIUS clie Policies Policy Management = Blocked File Extensions **Devices** - Blocked Search Keywords Visit the Mobile Device report to manage the mobile devices on your network - Allowed Referrers = Custom Access Pages 0 = Override Users # URL Patterns Web Zones School ID Managers Automatically generated for each tier. Web Zones School ID Guaranteed Categories Management
- 3. From Mobile Devices, enable Transparent authentication.

Configure Policy Management

The final items to configure are the rule sets in Policy Management that the Rocket Web Filter appliance assigns to end systems. Rule sets are lists of web site categories, keywords, and actions that control how users access the Internet.

Typically, customers will have predefined assignments matching the rule sets to directory objects or IP addresses, or both. For this document, the assumption is that no assignments have been created in Policy Management.

Note: A predefined rule set (Block All) is assigned to an Organizational Unit (OU=Solutions Eng,DC=testing,DC=local) that was defined in the previously added Active Directory Server.

To configure rule sets:

1. From the Rocket Appliance ribbon, select **Web Filter**. From the left menu, select **Policy Management**.

Lightspeed Rocket	© Dashboard → Report Web Filler	O Administr
		Logged in an edmin Logout Melo Eng
WEB MODULE	Authentication Users may identify themselves with the web filter to apply a different policy.	(
Authentication General Inspectors Mobile Devices Retention	Frequency Flexible options allow authenticate before accessing the internet: Never Image: Comparison of the access page when blocked:	
Categorized Sites	Nevet m	
Policy Management	Lifetime Length of time before the authentication expires. Drag and drop items in the list to change their order of precedence.	+ Add
= Blocked Search Keywords = Custom Access Pages = Override Users = URL Patterns	Operault Applied when the authenticated user does not match a custom entry in the above list. point	

2. From the **Rule Sets** tab, verify that the Block All rule set exists in the list.

Lightspeed Rocket	⊙ Dashboard → Reports	₫ Web Filter	O Administra
			Logged in as admin Logout Help Eng
WEB MODULE		Assignment Rule Sets Schullers Colendar	
Module Settings	Rule Sets Settings and categories to control how web	filtering should be applied to assignments.	New Rul
Inspectors Mobile Devices	Allow All Allow all web filter rule set	Assigned To: Tier: Root	
Retention Outside C	Ellock All Block all web filter parts	Assigned To: OU=Solutions Eng,DC=testing,DC=tocal	
Categories Categorized Sites	Default Default web filter rule set	Assigned To: Unitssigned	
Policies Policy Management	Test Test	Assigned To: Units signed	
Blocked File Extensions Blocked Search Keywords Custom Access Pages Override Users LIST Extense			

3. To assign the rule set to an object, select Assignments > New Assignment.

Lightspeed Rocket	© Dashboard → Reports	O Administra
		Logged in as admin Logeut Help Eng
WEB MODULE	Assignments Rur Sata Subrodules Calandar	
Module Settings Authentication	Assignments ③ Rule set and schedule assignments for directory objects and IP addresses. Drag and drop items in the list to change their order of precedence.	New Assign
General Inspectors Mobile Devices	* There are no assignees defined.	
Retention	Tier Policy .	
Categories Categorized Sites	This policy will be applied if the user does not match any of the assignments above.	Allow All
Policies Policy Management = Blocked File Extensions		
= Blocked Search Keywords = Custom Access Pages = Override Users		
= URL Patients		

The New Assignee dialog opens.

4. For **Type**, select the type of object to be used. To browse the Authentication Source, the Search feature can be used to list all of the OU's that are available on the server.

Туре		
User OU		
Authentication Source		
Active Directory 2008 💌		
© Search		
OU=Domain Controllers,DC=testing,DC=local		
CC-Conditional Engloc-testing CC-tocar		
¥		
Assignee		
Assignee OU=Solutions Eng,DC=testing,DC=1		
Assignee OU=Solutions Eng,DC=testing,DC=t		
Assignee OU=Solutions Eng,DC=testing,DC=I Description		
Assignee OU=Solutions Eng,DC=testing,DC=I Description		
Assignee OU=Solutions Eng,DC=testing,DC=t Description Web Filter Rules		
Assignee DU=Solutions Eng,DC=testing,DC=t Description Web Filter Rules Block All		
Assignee OU=Solutions Eng,DC=testing,DC=I Description Web Filter Rules Block All		

- 5. Verify that the Web Filter Rule in this new assignment is set to **Block All** at the bottom of the window.
- 6. Select Save.
- 7. Select Web Filter > Mobile Devices.
- 8. Enable **Transparent authentication**, and select the authentication source **AD** from the drop-down list.

McAfee ePO

The McAfee ePO (ePO) integration offers end system assessment and automatic anti-virus signature file updates with ePO, and the quarantine of end systems with ExtremeControl.

ePO Extension

To integrate ExtremeConnect and ePO, a vendor-specific server extension must be installed on the ePO server.

To install the extension:

- Download the extension from the Extreme Management Center server using your browser from this link (alter the link to use your Extreme Management Center IP address or hostname): https://XMC-IP:8443/connect/McAfee/ExtremeNetworks-McAfee_ePO_Extension.zip
- 2. Log in to your McAfee ePO server as an administrator.
- Select Software > Extensions. Use the button at the top of the page to add the extension you just downloaded from Extreme Management Center.
 Once installed, you should see the custom third-party extension from Extreme Networks appear on your list of extensions.

E Network - Alan	ms and Events	Control - Analytics Wirel	less Reports Administration Connect	
Domains Configuration				
Dashboard End-Systems En	d-System Groups	Administration Statistics About		
Hodules		Services Configuration		
Name	Enabled *	Save Refresh		
Comain Portal	0 -	General Configuration		
Extreme Connect	0	Name	Description	Value
Glue Networks	0	Poll interval in seconds	The time the module will wait during each run. On each poll interval (see setti	60
Extreme Control	6	Hodule logievel	The module loglevel setting (DEBUG, INFO, WARN, ERROR, FATAL)	EROR
Ublities		Module enabled	En-/Disables the module	0
Uthoras of others		Update local data from remote service	If this is set to true, data from the remote service will be used to update the i	0
Name of Street		Default end-system group for all devices from.	The default end-system group name where we assign all McAfee devices to in .	Grouphamet/hichDoeshiotExistEnNac
Armitorium	· · · ·	Enable Cata Persistence	Enabling this option will force the module to store end-system custom field an.	•
Avaya Easy Management	•			
Casper	•			
Fiberlink Haa5360	•			
FNT Command	•			
FortiGate SSO	•			
Fortinet VLAN Sync	0	Specific Configuration		
Noresoft Hyper-V	0	Name	Description	Value
iBoss Client	0	Custom field to use	The number of the custom data field for each end-system to store the service	
1F-MAP Notification Engine	0	Format of the incoming data for devices from.	Pormat or the data that gets stored in the custom data field site as Stored The default and custom moun for decommissioned devices	Notertaine=Procesame#) 05=Postype# (Postervice*scor#); 0ser=Pusertaine#; 0A1 Version=Postve Decommissional Mrkfae Devices
ITSM		Remove device from other groups on decom.	Enable this to move devices which have been deleted in McAfee to the NAC e.	0
10M Handler		Delete custom data in Netsight for decommi	If a device is deleted in NoAfee BPO the end-system's custom data field in Ne	
Lightward furthers		Overwrite the existing upersame with the op-	If sat to "true" the unername for desires retrieved from Woldae EPO will over	
Walkerson	×	Consultation of the solution of the base for design	Wast to 'bus' the derive has (secretics a stern) retries of from Mothes 600	
Picareepro	•	Overvisite the existing service type for service	a set to the the device type (sperating system) retrieved from movies thous	
MCATee EPIPI Hanager	•	Max DAT version difference between ePO an	For example: If set to '2' and the difference between the DAT version on ePO For example: If set to '4' and the difference between the DAT version on ePO	
HobileIron HDH	•	Max DAT version difference between ePO an.	For example: If set to "7" and the difference between the DAT version on ePO	
Microsoft Skype for Business SDN	•	Name of the ePO client task that OPConnect	Use the exact name as defined in ePO. If you haven't done so far, define a cli	Update Apent
On Demand	•	Time before client update task is aborted by	Number of minutes after which the EPO server should abort the client update	5
Venue Report	0	Has number of client update tasks trippered	To avoid triggering too many EPO client update tasks you can set this limit to	5
Palo Alto	0	Hax number of NetSight events generated p	To avoid generating too many NetSight events you can set this limit to a non	
Purview Assessment	0	Enable assessment	If this is set to true, assessment data for all devices managed by ePO will be	0
Microsoft System Center Configuration H	ta. O	Request an immediate re-assessment of an	If this is set to true, a re-assessment of each end-system where its DEVICED	0
Nicrosoft System Center Virtual Nachine	H. 0 -	Use XAPI to trigger a reauth and thus also a	If this is set to true, a re-assessment of an end-system will not be performed	0

Module Configuration

The following tables describe the configuration options available for the McAfee ePO ExtremeConnect module

(the configuration file name is McAfeeEPOHandler.xml).

Service Configuration	Description
Username	Username used to connect to the ePO API.
Password	Password used to connect to the ePO API.
Server	ePO server IP address.
Port	ePO server port.

General Module Configuration	Description
Poll interval in seconds	Number of seconds between connections to the
	adapter running on the ePO server.

General Module Configuration	Description
Module log level	Verbosity of the module. Logs are stored in the Extreme Management Center server.log file.
Module enabled	Specifies whether the module is enabled.
Update local data from remote service	If this is set to <i>true</i> , data from the remote service is used to update the internal end system table. The best practice is to set this option to <i>true</i> . You will also need to set this to <i>true</i> if you want to populate the username and device type from McAfee in ExtremeControl (see the additional options below). Default: true
Default end-system group	The default end system group name to which you assign all McAfee devices in ExtremeControl. If you do not want end systems from McAfee to be assigned to this default group, configure a group name which does not exist in ExtremeControl.
Enable Data Persistence	Enabling this option forces the module to store end system data, end system group data, and VLAN data to a file after each cycle. If this option is disabled, the module forgets all of the data after a service restarts. However, to clean existing data, the corresponding .dat files must be deleted.

Service-Specific Configuration	Description
Custom field to use	The number of the custom data field for each end system to store the data retrieved from ePO. Available values: 1, 2, 3 or 4 Default: 1

Service-Specific				
Configuration	Description			
Format of the incoming data	Format of the data that gets stored in the custom data field. You can use and combine any of the available variables: <i>ipAddress, macAddress,</i> <i>osType, osServicePackVersion, nodeName, userName, datVersion,</i> <i>lastUpdate</i> . Note that ePO might update the <i>lastUpdate</i> value for each device frequently and ExtremeConnect calls Extreme Management Center web services to refresh that value in all end systems custom fields. Depending on your poll interval, these operations can put extensive stress on the Extreme Management Center server. The best practice is to avoid using the <i>lastUpdate</i> variable here. This variable can be used only if the poll interval is very low (such as once per day) and the number of end systems is below 1,000. Default: NodeName=# <i>nodeName</i> #; OS=# <i>osType</i> # (<i>#osServicePackVersion</i> #); User=# <i>userName</i> #; DAT Version=# <i>datVersion</i> #			
End-system group for decommissioned devices	The default end system group for devices that existed in ePO but have been deleted. If you want to explicitly identify those devices and even authorize them differently (since they are no longer managed by ePO, which could pose a threat) you can configure the group they should automatically be moved to here and enable the corresponding decommission feature below. Make sure you manually create this end system group in ExtremeControl.			
Remove device from other groups on decommission	Enable this option to move devices that have been deleted from ePO to the ExtremeControl end system group configured by the corresponding decommission option above. If disabled, devices are not automatically moved to this group, but rather stay with their existing group membership. Default: false			
Delete custom data in Extreme Management Center for decommissioned devices	When set to <i>true</i> , if a device is deleted in ePO, the end system's custom data field in Extreme Management Center will be cleared also. Although this will keep your data clean in Extreme Management Center, it can often be helpful to still see the old ePO data for those end systems that were previously managed by ePO. Default: false			
Overwrite the existing username with the one acquired from McAfee ePO	If this is set to <i>true</i> , the username for devices retrieved from ePO overwrites the username that is in ExtremeControl. If no username can be retrieved from ePO for a given end system, then no change is performed in ExtremeControl. Important: Enabling this option can interfere with existing ExtremeControl processes if you are already retrieving and using the username through some other mechanism (such as 802.1X or Kerberos snooping) because these usernames will be overwritten. Default: false			

Service-Specific Configuration	Description
Overwrite the existing device type for devices with the one acquired from McAfee ePO	If this is set to <i>true</i> , the device type (operating system) retrieved from ePO overwrites the device type that is already in ExtremeControl. If no operating system can be retrieved from ePO for a given end system, then no change is performed in ExtremeControl. Important: Enabling this option can interfere with existing ExtremeControl processes if you are already retrieving and using the device type through some other mechanism (such as DHCP snooping) because the device type will be overwritten. However, in most cases, enabling this feature for end systems managed by McAfee ePO should improve your current method since the quality of the information retrieved from ePO is usually good. Default: false
Max DAT version difference between ePO and client before triggering client update task	Max DAT version difference between ePO and client before triggering client update task. Example: If set to 2, and the difference between the DAT version on ePO's master catalog and the client's DAT version is at least 2, then a client update task is automatically triggered. This task is executed by ePO. If the task is executed successfully, it should update the client's DAT file. Note: ExtremeConnect cannot guarantee that the task will be executed successfully. Setting this value to 0 disables this feature. Default: 1
Max DAT version difference between ePO and client before generating a NetSight event	Creates Extreme Management Center alarms based on these events. The alarms can be configured to trigger an email or other mechanisms. Example: If set to 4, and the difference between the DAT version on ePO's master catalog and the client's DAT version is at least 4, this generates an Extreme Management Center event. The event will appear in OneView's Alarms and Events tab, with event type Console and category OneFabricConnect. To disable this feature, set the value to 0. Default: 4
Max DAT version difference between ePO and client before quarantining client via NAC	You can use your ExtremeControl assessment configuration to automatically push those end systems to a quarantine role if required. Example: If set to 7, and the difference between the DAT version on ePO's master catalog and the client's DAT version is at least 7, then the value for the corresponding assessment test result will be set to 10 and High. To disable this feature, set the value to 0. Default: 0.
Name of the ePO client task that Connect uses to trigger a DAT version update for individual devices	Use the exact name as defined in ePO to define a client task in ePO that will update a client's DAT file (and more if desired, such as the agent version). This option also finds any client tasks that include the configured name, if the name is unambiguous. Default: Update Agent

Service-Specific Configuration	Description
Time before client update task is aborted by EPO	Number of minutes after which the ePO server should abort the client update task. This value is sent to the ePO server when running the <i>clienttask.run</i> web service call as an additional parameter (<i>abortAfterMinutes</i>). To disable this feature, set the value to 0 (the parameter will not be used when making the web service call). Default: 10 minutes
Max number of client update tasks triggered per client per day	To avoid triggering too many ePO client update tasks, set this limit to a non-zero value. ePO client update tasks will not be triggered after the configured maximum number of retries has been reached for the current day. When the next day starts (the first run after midnight), the number (count) of retries per MAC address is reset to zero automatically. Client update tasks will be triggered again as long as the device is still out of date (see <i>dat_file_max_difference_before_trigger_update_task</i>) or the maximum for that day has been reached again. To disable this feature, set the value to 0. The code will trigger a client update task per client per day
Max number of NetSight events generated per client per day	To avoid generating too many events, set this limit to a non-zero value. After the maximum number of retries has been reached for the current day, the system stops generating Extreme Management Center events . When the next day starts (the first run after midnight), the number of retries per MAC address is reset to zero automatically. Events will be generated again as long as the device is still out of date (see <i>dat_file_max_ difference_before_generating_netsight_event</i>) or the maximum for that day has been reached again. To disable this feature, set the value to 0. The code will generate an event on each cycle as long as the device is out of date, no matter how many cycles or triggers per day occur. Default: 1 event per day
Enable Assessment	If this is set to <i>true</i> , assessment data for all devices managed by ePO are made available to the assessment adapter. Example: If McAfeeEPOHandler is configured to run every hour and the DAT version of a device is running out-of-date, it will take up to one hour to populate this data in ExtremeControl's assessment process. The data is updated on each cycle. Default: false

Service-Specific	Description
Configuration	Description
Request an immediate re- assessment of an end-system if its DEVICEOUTOFDATE value changed	If this is set to <i>true</i> , a reassessment of each end system, where its DEVICEOUTOFDATE value changed either from <i>true</i> to <i>false</i> or the other way around, will be requested from ExtremeControl. For example, if an end system has been pushed to Quarantine because its DAT file version was out-of-date, but it now has updated the DAT version, the end system will be reassessed immediately and authorized properly. If this feature is disabled, it can take hours or days for the end system to update its ExtremeControl policy or authorization, depending on the ExtremeControl assessment configuration for this end system. This request feature is only used if the assessment feature is enabled. Default: true
Use XAPI to trigger a reauth and thus also a re-assessment of an end-system	If this is set to <i>true</i> , a reassessment of an end system is not performed using a web service call, but rather executed directly on the access switch of the end system. This operation is executed using XAPI, therefore enable web http(s) must be configured on each ExtremeXOS switch. This executes the command clear netlogin state mac- address with the MAC address of the end system to immediately trigger a reauthorization. The reauthorization triggers a reassessment of the end system, which then immediately changes its authorization state from Accept to Quarantine or vice-versa. This feature is only used if the <i>reassess_endsystem</i> feature is also enabled.
Use HTTPS for XAPI calls	Enables the use of HTTPS instead of HTTP for any XAPI communication with all ExtremeXOS switches. If enabled, you must also install the SSH mod on all ExtremeXOS switches and configure enabled web https. This option is only used if the <i>reauthenticate_endsystem_using_xapi</i> feature is also enabled.
Username to connect to any EXOS switch if no CLI credentials are provided within Extreme Management Center	If the feature <i>reauthenticate_endsystem_using_xapi</i> is enabled, the solution will need to authenticate on all ExtremeXOS switches to perform reauthentication of end systems. It will try to retrieve the corresponding username and password from the configured CLI credentials from Extreme Management Center, but if there are not any credentials for a particular switch, then the default value is used.
Password to connect to any EXOS switch if no CLI credentials are provided within Extreme Management Center	If the feature <i>reauthenticate_endsystem_using_xapi</i> is enabled, the solution authenticates on all ExtremeXOS switches to perform reauthentication of end systems. It will try to retrieve the corresponding username and password from the configured CLI credentials from Extreme Management Center, but if there are not any credentials for a particular switch, then the default value is used.

Service-Specific Configuration	Description
Name of the ePO client task that Connect uses to trigger an agent wake up	Use the exact name as defined in ePO. Also, you must define a client task in ePO that will wake up a client's agent. This name is required for ExtremeConnect to wake up the agent on quarantined end systems for which a client update task has been triggered. By default, ePO agents only report their DAT version to the ePO server once per hour. As a result, ExtremeConnect only realizes that an end system has updated to the latest DAT Version after a long interval, and that end system can be quarantined for a long time. Using an agent wake up task to sending the latest DAT version to the ePO server removes end systems from the quarantine state faster.
Time before the agent wake up client task is triggered after a quarantine event and update task trigger	If an end system is quarantined by ExtremeControl, the code triggers an ePO client update task. The task will try to update the DAT version on the end system through the ePO agent. This process can take a few minutes. After a successful update, the ePO agent does not immediately report the current client DAT version back to the ePO server. Instead, it reports the information using its standard poll interval, which is typically set to run once per hour. To shorten the time that end systems spend in quarantine, use this parameter to trigger a client task on the ePO server. The corresponding agent wakes up <i>X</i> seconds after the client update task is triggered. To disable this feature, set this value to 0. Default: 0

Verification

Any data (including assessment data) is updated only during the configured update intervals. For example, if you update only once per day, do not expect any updates in ExtremeControl more than once per day. Any data retrieved from ePO and any action triggered in the direction of Extreme Management Center are handled by the ExtremeControl Handler. ExtremeControl Handler has its own update interval, and picks up any changes or updates from ePOHandler and pushes them to Extreme Management Center. Depending on the number of changes or actions during one cycle, and the number of end systems managed, you must wait awhile before you can validate the data in Extreme Management Center.

Data Import to ExtremeControl

There are multiple options to verify when data on all devices managed by ePO is imported to ExtremeControl.

You can use the OneView end system table on the **Identity and Access** tab and display the custom data field that you have configured for McAfeeEPOHandler. You will also see the username and detailed device type information retrieved from ePO, if you enabled those features.

	E Search	Reports 🗸 🔤	Maps Devices	Alarms and Events -	Identity and Access	Applications	Wireless	Administration
Dash	board System H	ealth End-Sy	stems Data Ce	nter				
🐴 Ad	d To Group 🛛 🚜 Force Re	Auth 👔 Tools -	End-System Ev	ents				
State	Last Seen	IP Address	User Name	Device Family Device T	ype M	1cAfee ePO ^		
<i></i>	2/27/2014 3:53:01 AM	192.168.100.103	administrator	Windows Windows	s 7 (Service Pack 1) N	IodeName=EPO-CLIEM	T1; OS=Windo	vs 7 (Service Pack 1); User=administrator; DAT Versi
0	2/27/2014 3:43:51 AM	192.168.100.104		Windows Windows	s 7 (Service Pack 1) N	iodeName=EPO-CLIE#	(T2; OS=Windo	vs 7 (Service Pack 1); User=n/a; DAT Version=7361

Another option is to use the general **Search** tab to find an end system that is managed by ePO. The search displays ePO data as follows:



You can also verify whether all ePO-managed devices have been assigned to the default end system group in ExtremeControl if you configured an existing group in ExtremeControl and want to use this feature.

Assessment

If the DAT file is out-of-date and the corresponding assessment features are enabled, a healthy device will not update to the latest ePO DAT version because it is running a DAT version that is older than X versions configured in the ePO handler configuration file. Once ExtremeConnect recognizes the outdated DAT file, it notifies to the assessment adapter and tries to trigger the corresponding client update script on the ePO server. The update task is triggered only for end systems that are in Accept or Quarantine state, and avoids updating end systems that are disconnected, rejected, or in an error state. If ExtremeControl triggers an assessment for this end system before the device can be updated, ExtremeControl recognizes that the device is out-of-date and quarantines it.

🕅 🖣 Page 1 of 1 🕨 🕅 🖑 🐻 Reset

Risk	Start Scan 🕆	MAC Address	Reason	Summary	Total Score
0	2/26/2014 3:55	00:50:56:86:07:80	Total score was 0.0	LASTSEEN, OSVERSION, DEVICEOUT OF DATE	0
•	2/26/2014 3:50	00:50:56:B6:07:B0	One health detail greater than or equal to 7.0	LASTSEEN, OSVERSION, DEVICEOUT OF DATE	10(10)

					· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·		
Healt	h Result Details						
Risk	Name	Test Case ID	Score	Scoring Mode	Description	Solution	Value
•	DEVICEOUTOFDATE	100010	10	Applied	DatVersionOutOfDate = true	McAfee VSE Data	true
0	LASTSEEN	100027	0	Applied	LastUpdate = 2014-02-26 03:48:46	McAfee VSE Data	2014-02-26 03:4
0	OSVERSION	100025	0	Applied	DatVersion = 7352	McAfee VSE Data	7352

232 of 384



At this stage, the device should have a policy (or VLAN) that does not allow it to harm other network devices or services, but still allows the ePO server to contact and update the device.

After ePO has successfully updated the device and the next ExtremeConnect update cycle runs, the assessment adapter receives the updated information (from ExtremeConnect) that the device is no longer out-of-date. ExtremeConnect immediately triggers a reassessment in ExtremeControl, which reauthorizes the compliant device with its VLAN policy.

th Results								
Start Scan 👻	MAC Address	Reason			Summary		Total S	Score
2/26/2014 3:55	00:50:56:86:07:80	Total score wa	as 0.0		LASTSEEN, OSVERSION, D	EVICEOUTOFDATE	0	
2/26/2014 3:50	00:50:56:86:07:80	One health de	tail greater than or eq	ual to 7.0	LASTSEEN, OSVERSION, D	EVICEOUTOFDATE	10(10))
Page 1 of	1 🕨 🕅 🛛	🔒 Reset						
th Result Details					_ _			
Name	Test Case ID	Score	Scoring Mode	Descriptio	n	Solution	Value	
DEVICEOUTOFDATE	100010	0	Applied	DatVersio	nOutOfDate = false	McAfee VSE Data	false	
LASTSEEN	100027	0	Applied	LastUpda	te = 2014-02-26 03:54:47	McAfee VSE Data	2014-0	2-26 03:
OSVERSION	100025	0	Applied	DatVersio	n = 7360	McAfee VSE Data	7360	
	th Results Start Scan 2/26/2014 3:55 2/26/2014 3:50 2/26/2014 3:50 Page 1 of th Result Details Name DEVICEOUTOFDATE LASTSEEN OSVERSION	Results MAC Address 2/26/2014 3:55 00:50:56:86:07:80 2/26/2014 3:50 00:50:56:86:07:80 2/26/2014 3:50 00:50:56:86:07:80 Page 0f 1 Page 0f 1 Page 0f 1 Dave 10010 LASTSEEN 100027 OSVERSION 100025	Results MAC Address Reason 2/26/2014 3:55 00:50:56:86:07:80 Total score was 2/26/2014 3:50 00:50:56:86:07:80 One health de 2/26/2014 3:50 00:50:56:86:07:80 One health de Page 1 Image: Reset Image: Reset Image: Result Details Name Test Case ID Score DEVICEOUTOFDATE 100010 0 Image: Reset Image: Result Details Score Image: Reset Image: Reset 0 DEVICEOUTOFDATE 100010 0 Image: Reset 0 State: Result Details Image: Reset Image: Reset Image: Reset 0 DEVICEOUTOFDATE 100010 0 Image: Reset Image: Reset <td>Results MAC Address Reason 2/26/2014 3:55 00:50:56:86:07:80 Total score was 0.0 2/26/2014 3:50 00:50:56:86:07:80 One health detail greater than or equivalent than or equivalent detail greater than or equivalent details Page of 1 Image: Reset H Result Details Reset Name Test Case ID Score Scoring Mode DEVICEOUTOFDATE 100010 0 Applied CSVERSION 100025 0 Applied</td> <td>Results MAC Address Reason 2/26/2014 3:55 00:50:56:86:07:80 Total score was 0.0 2/26/2014 3:50 00:50:56:86:07:80 One health detail greater than or equal to 7.0 Page 1 of 1 Image: Reset H Result Details Name Test Case ID Score Scoring Mode Description DEVICEOUTOFDATE 100010 0 Applied LastUpdad OSVERSION 100025 0 Applied DatVersion</td> <td>Results Start Scan * MAC Address Reason Summary 2/26/2014 3:55 00:50:56:86:07:80 Total score was 0.0 LASTSEEN,OSVERSION,D 2/26/2014 3:50 00:50:56:86:07:80 One health detail greater than or equal to 7.0 LASTSEEN,OSVERSION,D 2/26/2014 3:50 00:50:56:86:07:80 One health detail greater than or equal to 7.0 LASTSEEN,OSVERSION,D 2/26/2014 3:50 00:50:56:86:07:80 One health detail greater than or equal to 7.0 LASTSEEN,OSVERSION,D 2/26/2014 3:50 00:50:56:86:07:80 One health detail greater than or equal to 7.0 LASTSEEN,OSVERSION,D V Page 1 of 1 V Reset</td> <td>Hesults Summary 2/26/2014 3:55 00:50:56:86:07:80 Total score was 0. LASTSEEN,OSVERSION,DEVICEOUTOFDATE 2/26/2014 3:50 00:50:56:86:07:80 Total score was 0. LASTSEEN,OSVERSION,DEVICEOUTOFDATE 2/26/2014 3:50 00:50:56:86:07:80 One health detail greater than or equal to 7.0 LASTSEEN,OSVERSION,DEVICEOUTOFDATE 2/26/2014 3:50 00:50:56:86:07:80 One health detail greater than or equal to 7.0 LASTSEEN,OSVERSION,DEVICEOUTOFDATE 2/26/2014 3:50 00:50:56:86:07:80 One health detail greater than or equal to 7.0 LASTSEEN,OSVERSION,DEVICEOUTOFDATE 2/26/2014 3:50 00:50:56:86:07:80 One health detail greater than or equal to 7.0 LASTSEEN,OSVERSION,DEVICEOUTOFDATE Page 1 of 1 Prove the set Version Version Version Version Version Name Test Case ID Score Scoring Mode Description Solution DEVICEOUTOFDATE 100010 0 Applied DatVersion-OutOfDate = false McAfee VSE Data LASTSEEN 100027 0 Applied DatVersion = 7360 McAfee VSE Data <td>Results Summary Total S 2/26/2014 3:55 00:50:56:86:07:80 Total score was 0.0 LASTSEEN,OSVERSION,DEVICEOUTOFDATE 0 2/26/2014 3:50 00:50:56:86:07:80 One health detail greater than or equal to 7.0 LASTSEEN,OSVERSION,DEVICEOUTOFDATE 10(10) Page 1 Image: Reset Image: Reset</td></td>	Results MAC Address Reason 2/26/2014 3:55 00:50:56:86:07:80 Total score was 0.0 2/26/2014 3:50 00:50:56:86:07:80 One health detail greater than or equivalent than or equivalent detail greater than or equivalent details Page of 1 Image: Reset H Result Details Reset Name Test Case ID Score Scoring Mode DEVICEOUTOFDATE 100010 0 Applied CSVERSION 100025 0 Applied	Results MAC Address Reason 2/26/2014 3:55 00:50:56:86:07:80 Total score was 0.0 2/26/2014 3:50 00:50:56:86:07:80 One health detail greater than or equal to 7.0 Page 1 of 1 Image: Reset H Result Details Name Test Case ID Score Scoring Mode Description DEVICEOUTOFDATE 100010 0 Applied LastUpdad OSVERSION 100025 0 Applied DatVersion	Results Start Scan * MAC Address Reason Summary 2/26/2014 3:55 00:50:56:86:07:80 Total score was 0.0 LASTSEEN,OSVERSION,D 2/26/2014 3:50 00:50:56:86:07:80 One health detail greater than or equal to 7.0 LASTSEEN,OSVERSION,D 2/26/2014 3:50 00:50:56:86:07:80 One health detail greater than or equal to 7.0 LASTSEEN,OSVERSION,D 2/26/2014 3:50 00:50:56:86:07:80 One health detail greater than or equal to 7.0 LASTSEEN,OSVERSION,D 2/26/2014 3:50 00:50:56:86:07:80 One health detail greater than or equal to 7.0 LASTSEEN,OSVERSION,D V Page 1 of 1 V Reset	Hesults Summary 2/26/2014 3:55 00:50:56:86:07:80 Total score was 0. LASTSEEN,OSVERSION,DEVICEOUTOFDATE 2/26/2014 3:50 00:50:56:86:07:80 Total score was 0. LASTSEEN,OSVERSION,DEVICEOUTOFDATE 2/26/2014 3:50 00:50:56:86:07:80 One health detail greater than or equal to 7.0 LASTSEEN,OSVERSION,DEVICEOUTOFDATE 2/26/2014 3:50 00:50:56:86:07:80 One health detail greater than or equal to 7.0 LASTSEEN,OSVERSION,DEVICEOUTOFDATE 2/26/2014 3:50 00:50:56:86:07:80 One health detail greater than or equal to 7.0 LASTSEEN,OSVERSION,DEVICEOUTOFDATE 2/26/2014 3:50 00:50:56:86:07:80 One health detail greater than or equal to 7.0 LASTSEEN,OSVERSION,DEVICEOUTOFDATE Page 1 of 1 Prove the set Version Version Version Version Version Name Test Case ID Score Scoring Mode Description Solution DEVICEOUTOFDATE 100010 0 Applied DatVersion-OutOfDate = false McAfee VSE Data LASTSEEN 100027 0 Applied DatVersion = 7360 McAfee VSE Data <td>Results Summary Total S 2/26/2014 3:55 00:50:56:86:07:80 Total score was 0.0 LASTSEEN,OSVERSION,DEVICEOUTOFDATE 0 2/26/2014 3:50 00:50:56:86:07:80 One health detail greater than or equal to 7.0 LASTSEEN,OSVERSION,DEVICEOUTOFDATE 10(10) Page 1 Image: Reset Image: Reset</td>	Results Summary Total S 2/26/2014 3:55 00:50:56:86:07:80 Total score was 0.0 LASTSEEN,OSVERSION,DEVICEOUTOFDATE 0 2/26/2014 3:50 00:50:56:86:07:80 One health detail greater than or equal to 7.0 LASTSEEN,OSVERSION,DEVICEOUTOFDATE 10(10) Page 1 Image: Reset Image: Reset

End systems that contain the keyword **server** in their operating system name (retrieved from ePO) will receive a test score of 6.0 instead of 10.0 for the DEVICEOUTOFDATE test and will not be quarantined. Since most customers do not want to quarantine server systems, ePO offers a solution called MOVE, which protects virtual servers without applying a DAT file to each server (the DAT version will always be 0, although these systems are protected by ePO).

Handling Deleted ePO Devices

To test this workflow:

- 1. Remove or delete a device from ePO.
- 2. Wait for the next ExtremeConnect synchronization.
- 3. Verify that:
 - a. The device's custom field has been emptied (if this feature has been enabled in the configuration file).
 - b. The device is a member of the ExtremeControl end system group for decommissioned devices (if this feature has been enabled in the configuration file).
 - c. The device does not appear in the end system list that displays at the bottom of the ExtremeConnect management web site (on the **McAfee ePO** tab). This means that the device has been deleted in the internal list as well.

Palo Alto Networks

The Palo Alto integration consists of multiple solutions. The user ID solution notifies Palo Alto of IP to username mapping.

Dashboard End-Systems	End-System Group	s Administrat	ion Statistics	About			
Modules		Services Con	figuration				
Name		Add Service R	temove Service	Save Refresh			
iBoss	📀 î l	D	username	password	server	vsys	extreme_co
Microsoft Intune	O 1		username		127.0.0.1	vsys1	
ITSM	•						
IDM Handler	۲						
Lightspeed Systems	0						

Module Configuration

The following table describes the configuration options:

Configuration Option	Description
Username	Palo Alto username.
Password	Palo Alto password.
Server	Palo Alto IP address.
Vsys	Palo Alto vsys to update.
Extreme Control	UserID messages that are sent to server that match the ExtremeControl appliances. Semicolon delimited.
Ignore usernames that contain	UserID messages will not be sent for end system usernames that contain this value. Semicolon delimited.
Ignore ExtremeControl profiles	UserID messages will not be sent for end system profiles that match this value. Semicolon delimited.
Ignore SSIDs	UserID messages will not be sent for end system SSID that match this value. Semicolon delimited.
Default domain name	Appends the username to the domain name.
Append to username	Appends the string to the username.
Remove characters from username after delimiter	Removes all characters after the delimiter in the username.
Remove email domain from username	Removes the email domain from the username.
Remove domain from username	Remove the Windows domain from the username.
User-ID timeout	Palo Alto UserID timeout interval.

Configuration Option	Description
Multiple user queue timer	Number of seconds to wait to queue multiple userID messages before sending them,
Reuse HTTP connection	Reuses the HTTP connection to limit connections to Palo Alto.

Palo Alto Configuration

This section assumes that the userID is not currently configured on the Palo Alto NGFW. Additionally, it assumes that the onboard UserID Agent that was released with Palo Alto NGFW version 5.0 will be used. If separate UserID Agent configurations are used, see Appendix B for detailed instructions on the use of the agent.

 Navigate to the Palo Alto NGFW that will be used. From the Device tab, select User Identification. If no other userID source will be used, make sure that that all of the check boxes are disabled on the User ID Agent Setup pane. Otherwise, select Add under the Include/Exclude Networks pane. To include the networks in the user identification, add the internal networks that a user will show up on.

	Dashboard	ACC Monitor	Policies	Objects Netv	vork Device	🏯 Commit 💰
	Uncertained at the					
Audit	User Mapping User	-ID Agents Terminal S	Services Agents	aroup Mapping Set	tings Captive Port	al Settings
oles	Palo Alto Networks I	Jeer ID Agent Setup				(
d Profiles						· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·
•			Enable Security Log			
tion	1	Server Log Mo	nitor Frequency (sec)	2		
·			Enable Session			
ement		Server Session	Read Frequency (sec)	10		
1		Novell eDirectory	y Query Interval (sec)	30		
Profile			Enable Probing			
onder			Probe Interval (min)	20		
		Enable User Id	dentification Timeout			
		User Identifi	ication Timeout (min)	45		
1 - 1 - 1 - 1 - 1 - 1 - 1 - 1 - 1 - 1 -			Enable NTLM			
			NTLM Domain			
1 - 1 - E			Collector Name			
Ags	Server Monitoring					
10 - 10 - 10 - 10 - 10 - 10 - 10 - 10 -	Name	Enabled	Type	Netv	vork Address	Status
	and the second second					
	1.					
		Discover				
	Add Delete	Discover				
ibase	Add Delete	, Discover works		Discovery	Netwo	te Address
base	Add Delete Q Include /Exclude Net Name	, Discover works Enabled		Discovery	Netwo	rk Address
vase	Add Delete Include/Exclude Net Name Include/exclude Net	, Discover works Enabled		Discovery	Netwo 10.0.0	rk Address 0/8
ie file juence	Add Delete Add Delete Name I0net I92net	, Discover works Enabled		Discovery Include Include	Netwo 10.0.0 192.16	rk Address 0/8 8.0.0/16
abase s 1 Profile 1 Sequence 1 Export	Add Delete Add Name Slonet 192net	, Discover works Enabled		Discovery Include Include	Netwo 10.0.0 192.16	rk Address 0/8 8.0.0/16
ibase Profile Sequence Export	Add Delete Add Delete Include /Exclude Net Include Net Include /Exclude Net Include Net Incl	, Discover works Enabled V Sustom Include/Exclude Net	work Sequence	Discovery Include Include	Netwo 10.0.0. 192.16	rk Address 0/8 8.0.0/16
vase trofile lequence xport lent	Add Delete Add Delete Name 10net 192net	, Discover works Enabled Custom Include/Exclude Net	work Sequence	Discovery Include Include	Netwo 10.0.0 192.16	rk Address 0/8 8.0.0/16
ase rofile equence sport ent	Add Delete Add Delete Name 10net 192net	, Discover works Enabled Custom Include/Exclude Net	work Sequence	Discovery Include Include	Netwo 10.0.0 192.16	rk Address 0/8 8.0.0/16
stabase ps on Profile on Sequence og Export t Client ates	Add Delete Add Delete Name 10net 192net	, Discover works Enabled Custom Include/Exclude Net	work Sequence	Discovery Include Include	Netwo 10.0.0 192.16	rk Address 0/8 8.0.0/16

2. To enable the user identification for the zone that will be used for the integration, select **Network > Zones**.

	1.14	Dashboard	ACC	Monitor	s Objects	Network	Device	<u>_</u>	
									9
Interfaces	۵,								
97 Zones S ⁷ 3 VLANs		Name	Туре	Interfaces / Virtual Systems	Zone Protection Profile	Log Setting	Enable User Identification	User ID Include List	User ID Exc
Ca Virtual Wires		External	layer3	ethernet1/4	286.575.986.9	6 - S. & S.		5 24043 2440 1	1.06
10 IDSac Tunnels				ethernet1/5					
- F DHCP		Internal	layer3	ethernet1/3					
Child DNS Proxy				tunnel.1					
GlobalProtect		trust	virtual-wire	ethernet1/2					
Portals		untrust	virtual-wire	ethernet1/1					
 QoS Intervork Profiles If IKE Gateways B IPSec Crypto Monitor Interface Mgmit Interface Mgmit QoS Profile 	4								
요즘 것 같은 것 같은 것.	•	Add Delete							
	ad	min Logout							

The **Zones** list displays.

 From the list, select the zone on which the users (that will be identified) reside. In the Zone dialog that opens, select Enable User Identification. In the User Identification ACL Include List pane, add the networks for these users. Select OK.

Type Layer3 Interfaces ethernet1/3 tunnel.1 Add Delete Protection Profile None Enable User Identification Itog Setting None Select an address or address group or type in your own address. Ex: 192.168.1.0/24 Enable User Identification Image: Select an address or address group or type in your own address. Ex: 192.168.1.20 or 192.168.1.0/24	Name	Internal		User Identification ACL
Interfaces Interfaces IIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIII	Туре	Layer3	-	Include List
ethernet1/3 tunnel.1 Add _ Delete Protection Profile None Log Setting None Enable User Identification Mone Add _ Delete Log Setting None Mone Add _ Delete Log Setting None Mone Mone Mone Mone Mone Mone Mone Mone	Interfaces 🔺			192.168.0.0/16
Add ● Delete Add ● Delete ne Protection Profile None Log Setting None None Image: Comparison of the set o	ethernet1/3			10.0.0/8
Add Delete Protection Profile None Log Setting None C Enable User Identification Add Delete Add Delet	tunnel.1			
Add Delete Ne Protection Profile None Log Setting None Enable User Identification Mone				
Add Delete Dele				
Add Delete None Log Setting None Enable User Identification Users from these addresses/subnets will be identified. Exclude List Select an address or address group or type in your own address. Ex: 192.168.1.20 or 192.168.1.0/24 Add Delete User from these addresses/subnets will be identified. Exclude List Add Delete User from these addresses/subnets will be identified. Exclude List Delete				+ Add - Delete
 Add ● Delete Add ● Delete Log Setting None ✓ Enable User Identification ✓ Add ● Delete 				Users from these addresses/subnets will be identified.
 Add ● Delete Sone Protection Profile None Log Setting None ✓ Enable User Identification ✓ Add ● Delete 				Exclude List
Zone Protection Profile None Log Setting None Image: Construction of the set of	+ Add - Delete			Select an address or address aroup or type in your own
Log Setting None	Cone Protection Profile	None	-	address. Ex: 192.168.1.20 or 192.168.1.0/24
Enable User Identification Add Delete	Log Setting	None	-	
Add Delete		Enable User Identification		
+ Add - Delete				
Upper from these addresses is the side will get be identified				+Add - Delete
Users from these addresses/subnets will not be identified.				Users from these addresses/subnets will not be identified.

4. Verify that the **Zones** list summary reflects that the changes you made are correct, and commit the changes to the firewall.

									9
and Interfaces	а,								
PR Zones STS VLANs		Name	Туре	Interfaces / Virtual Systems	Zone Protection Profile	Log Setting	Enable User Identification	User ID Include List	User ID Exc
Se Virtual Wires Virtual Routers		External	layer3	ethernet1/4 ethernet1/5					
DHCP		Internal	layer3	ethernet1/3 tunnel.1				10.0.0.0/8	
GobalProtect	1	trust	virtual-wire	ethernet1/2					
Portals		untrust	virtual-wire	ethernet1/1					
- de QoS - de Tixe Cateways - de Tixe Cateways - de Tixe Crypto - de Tixe Crypto - de Tixe Crypto									
Prontor Protection Age Applied Protection Age Applied Protection									
S Prontor S Interface Mgmt - R Zone Protection & QoS Profile		Add - Deiete							

5. On the Palo Alto NGFW, create a user account that can remotely use the XML API. Select the **Device** tab, and select **Admin Roles > Add**.

Image: Setup Image: Setup <td< th=""></td<>
Certificate Profile

6. Define the new role as API User. From the **Web UI** tab, select each green checkmark so that it displays a red **X** instead. This action disables the Web UI access for this role.

Admin Role Profil					0
Nam	e API	User			
Descriptio	n Role	e used for XML API A	ccess		
Web UI XM	.API	Command Line			
8 Dashboard					
8 ACC					
8 Monitor					
8 Policies					
😣 Objects					
8 Network					
8 Device					
8 Privacy					
8 Commit					
8 Global					
Legend: 🥑 Enat	le 🕚	Read Only 🔞 Disa	ble		
				01	
				UK	Cancel

7. From the XML API tab of the profile, select the red X on each item to grant access to the corresponding XML API feature. To save the profile, select OK.

Admin Role Profile	0
Name	API User
Description	Role used for XML API Access
Web UI XML A	PI Command Line
 Report Log Configuration Operational Re Commit User-ID Agent Export Import 	equests t
Legend: 🕑 Enable	Read Only Only Disable Disable
	OK Cancel

8. In the **Admin Roles** list, verify that the API User role is available to assign to an administrator.

paloalto	Dashboard	ACC	Monitor	Policies	Objects	Network	Device	🕹 Commit 🔏 📓
								S (
Setup Config Audit Config Audit Admin Roles Administrators Administrators Administrators Administrators Administrators Administrators Administrators Administrators Administrators Administrators Administrators Administrators Administrators Administrators Certificate Profile Corfile Corfile Corfile System System System Config HEP Match Adarms	APL U	admin oadmin ihadmin Iser	Descriptio Audit Adm Crypto Adi Security A Role used	n inistrator for Con ministrator for Co dmin for Commor for XML API Acce	nmon Criteria mmon Criteria I Criteria IS	Role device device device		CLI Role
Manage Logs Server Profiles SNMP Trap Syslog Email Netflow ARDIUS ALDAP Kerberos	Add admin	Delete 💽	Clone					Tasks L

9. From the left menu, select **Administrators**. To create a new user account to use in the XML API, select **Add**.

Sh Coolin Jurit								0
Contrig Addres Admin Roles Password Profiles Administrators	Name	Role	Authentication Profile	Password Profile	Client Certificate Authentication (Web)	Public Key Authentication (SSH)	Administer/(View)	Loc
User Identification High Availability Certificate Management Certificate Profile COSP Responder OSSP Responder OSSP Responder System Config HP Match Alarms Manage Logs Server Profiles SNMP Trap	admin	Superuser					Everything	
- US Syslog - Di Email - Di Netflow - Di RADIUS - DAP - Di Kerberos	Add - Delete							

10. In the **Administrator** dialog, create an account that can be used by the ExtremeConnect module. For **Role**, select **Role Based**. In the **Profile** drop-down list, select the API User profile that was previously created. Select **OK**.

Administrator		0
Name	apiuser	
Authentication Profile	None	-
	Use only client certificate authentication (Web)	
Password		
Confirm Password		
	Use Public Key Authentication (SSH)	
Role	🔘 Dynamic 💿 Role Based	
Profile	API User	-
Password Profile	None	-
	OK Cance	

11. Select Interface Management > Network. In the User-ID column, enable User-ID for the network.

Interfaces											
vLANs		Name	Ping	Teinet	59H	HTTP	HTTP OCSP	HTTPS	SNHP	Response Pages	User-3D
Virtual Kosters Virtual Rosters Virtual Rosters DPSc Turnels DPSc Turnels CodeProtect Optals Ostaficetets Ostaficetets Ostaficetets Ostaficetets Ostaficetets		Mgmt-External •			2				×		
Device Block List Qos Qos LDP Device Block List Dos LDP Device Block List Gobelhystect DFsec Crysto TotE Gateways DFsec Crysto DFsec Crysto Device Monitor		Corp_Mant_Diternal_NoGP	8		8			8	×		
Sterface Mgmt	1							1 - 11 - 25 - 12 - 51 - 12 - 51 - 12 - 51 - 12 - 51 - 12 - 51 - 12 - 51 - 12 - 51 - 12 - 51 - 51			
Protection		Corp_Mgmt_External_GP	M					. M			
		Corp_Mont_Internal	M		R			M	8		R
E RFD Profile		Internal	8								
		External	N					8			
		Allow_Ping	2								

12. To commit the changes to the Palo Alto NGFW, select Administrators > Commit.

NETWORKS		Dashboard	ACC N	fonitor Pol	icies Objects	s Network	Device	Commit e	9
	1	Part and a	1. 19 . 19 . 	and the second second	Real Property				C
Config Audit									
Admin Roles Password Profiles Administrators		Name	Role	Authentication Profile	Password Profile	Client Certificate Authentication (Web)	Public Key Authentication (SSH)	Administer/(View)	Loci
User Identification		admin	Superuser	Distances by	10000		No	Everything	
Gertificate Management		apiuser	Custom role-based					Profile: API User	
Koperie Profiles System System		Add Desiete							

Verification

To verify the userID integration:

- 1. Log in as a user to the network using either 802.1X or web authentication.
- 2. Select the Palo Alto NGFW, and select the Monitor tab.
- 3. Filter on the username that was used for the authentication. For example, if a computer was authenticated with the username *sales*, the filter would be (user.src eq sales), as shown in the following graphic:

NETWORKS		Dashboard	ACC	Monitor	Policies	Objects	Network	Device 💩 Com	mit 💰	8
								Manual	× 0	(
3 🔂 Logs	S. (.	ser.src eq sales)						•	× 🕂 6	7
Traffic		Receive Time	Туре	From Zone	To Zone	Source	Source User	Destination	To Port	A
- Q URL Filtering	Ø	03/25 11:21:01	end	Internal	External	10.30.81.183	sales	23.12.49.224	80	b
- WildFire	ø	03/25 11:21:01	end	Internal	External	10.30.81.183	sales	23.48.94.239	80	5
HIP Match	ø	03/25 11:21:01	end	Internal	External	10.30.81.183	sales	216.52.242.80	80	5
System	Þ	03/25 11:21:00	end	Internal	External	10.30.81.183	sales	69.171.237.20	80	fi o
Alarms	ø	03/25 11:20:59	end	Internal	External	10.30.81.183	sales	120.120.120.133	3851	is a
App Scope	P	03/25 11:20:59	end	Internal	Edernal	10.30.81.183	sales	173.194.43.4	80	9
Summary	10	03/25 11:20:58	end	Internal	External	10.30.81.183	sales	184.25.109.123	80	W
Threat Monitor	Ø	03/25 11:20:58	end	Internal	External	10.30.81.183	sales	134.141.3.150	80	v
Wetwork Monitor	Þ	03/25 11:20:58	end	Internal	External	10.30.81.183	sales	173.194.43.4	80	9
Session Browser	P	03/25 11:20:35	end	Internal	External	10.30.81.183	sales	134.141.79.47	8192	H
Botnet	ø	03/25 11:20:29	end	Internal	External	10.30.81.183	sales	134.141.79.47	8192	. is
- Manage PDF Summ	Ø	03/25 11:20:28	end	Internal	External	10.30.81.183	sales	120.120.120.133	3851	ìr
Beport Groups	-		1			1				
and an entering	100 <	123456789	10 D 🗌 Res	olve hostname			Displaying	logs 1 - 75 75 💉 s	per page	DE
		admin Logout							Tasks	L

Mobility Configuration

<u>AirWatch</u>

Fiberlink MaaS360

JAMF Casper

<u>MobileIron</u>

Sophos Mobile Control

<u>Citrix XenMobile</u>

Microsoft Intune

<u>Google G Suite</u>

ESET Endpoint Security

AirWatch

The AirWatch integration provisions mobile devices in the network based on device ownership and provides assessment data in the network access control process. Additionally, data in Extreme Management Center is enriched for each end system and offers comprehensive reporting capabilities in OneView.

Modules		Services	Options					
Name	Enabled 1	Add Service	Remove Service	Save	Refresh			
AirWatch MDM	0	ID	username		password	server	ws_url	tenant_code
Amazon Web Services	•	1	wwscadmin			cn800.airwatchportal	https://cn800.ainwatc	1JOX2UFAAAG6A5
Manager Manager							Contraction of the state and the	

Module Configuration

Server Configuration	Description
Username	Username to contact the MDM provider. Must have access rights to the respective API.
Password	Password used to contact the MDM provider.
AirWatch Server IP	IP or hostname of the MDM server.
AirWatch Webservice URL	Base URL to connect to the API of the service.
AirWatch Tenant Code	API key provided by AirWatch to access a specific customer configuration.

The following tables describe the configuration options:

General Module Configuration	Description
Poll interval in seconds	Number of seconds between connections to the MDM provider.
Module log level	Verbosity of the module. Logs are stored in the Extreme Management Center server.log file.
Module enabled	Whether the server is enabled.
Push update to remote service	If this is set to <i>true</i> , data from other modules is pushed to the service.
Update local data from remote service	If this is set to <i>true</i> , data from the remote service is used to update the internal end system table.
Default end-system group	The default end system group name to use if an end system is not approved yet.

General Module Configuration	Description
Enable Data Persistence	Enabling this option forces the module to store end system data, end system group data, and VLAN data to a file after each cycle. If this option is disabled, the module forgets all of the data after a service restarts. However, to clean existing data, the corresponding .dat files must be deleted.

Service-Specific Configuration	Description
Custom field to use	The number of the custom data field for each end system to store the service specific incoming data.
End-system group for Managed Business Mobile Devices	The default end system group for corporate mobile devices.
End-system group for Managed Personal Mobile Devices	The default end system group for personal mobile devices.
End-system group for Decommissioned Mobile Devices	The default end system group for decommissioned mobile devices.
Enable Remote Wipe	When enabled, devices are wiped if they are moved to the MDM Remote Wipe end system group.
	off – Disabled enterprise - Always performs an enterprise wipe (only deletes corporate data) adaptive - Performs an enterprise wipe if the device was an employee-owned device and a full wipe if it was a company devicefull - Always performs a full wipe regardless of ownership
Enable Quarantine Notification	If this is set to <i>true</i> , the device is notified using the selected mode when it is quarantined.
Quarantine Notification Text	Message is included in the quarantine notification to the user.
Enable Assessment	If this is set to <i>true</i> , assessment data is made available to the assessment adapter.

Assessment Plugin Map	Description
Plugin Name	Plugin ID name.
Data Field	AirWatch data field being retrieved in this test.

Assessment Plugin Map	Description				
Force Reassessment	Forces reassessment of the changed content.				
Format of the incoming data	Format of the data that gets stored in the custom data field.				
	Syntax:				
	The end-system is currently #mdmManaged#				
	Available variables:				
	id udid				
	serialnumber				
	imei				
	assetnumber				
	name				
	locationgroupname				
	username				
	useremailaddress				
	ownership				
	platformid				
	platform				
	modelid				
	model				
	operatingsystem				
	anrollmentstatus				
	compromisedstatus				
	compliancestatus				
	lastcompliancecheckon				
	lastcompromisedcheckon				
	lastenrolledon				
	macaddress				
	iscompromised				
	dataprotectionenabled				
	DIOCKIEVEIENCRYPTION				
	inelevelenci yplion ispasscodenresent				
	ispasscodecompliant				
Update Kerberos username for end- systems	If this is set to <i>true</i> , the username is updated for each end system and a Kerberos reauthentication is triggered.				
Update custom fields for end-systems	If this is set to <i>true</i> , the custom field data is updated for each end system.				

Assessment Plugin Map	Description
Update devicetype for end-systems	If this is set to <i>true</i> , the device type data is updated for
	each end system.

Variables available for custom field string are defined in the AirWatch API documentation.

NOTE: The look and feel of the MDM interface can vary, depending on your customization.

Create an API User

Under AirWatch user management, all users and administrators can access the web services API. The following process explains how to create a generic user with full access.

NOTE: Any user with role *API* can access the API. A new user role can be created that only grants access to the API and restricts all other access.

- 1. From the main dashboard, select **Menu > Accounts > Administrators**.
- 2. From the list of users, select **Add** > **Add User**, or edit one of the existing users.

wobie device management							sfore@etteracys.com	Account Help Tast Administration & Demens-Onle
▲ Menu O Add ★ My Fav	orites							□ * Search
Location Group	Admin Accounts							
4	O Add User O Batch Impo	d.					Filter Orid	6 13
	Osername A	First Ilame	Last Hanse	Email Address	Role	Terms of Use	Location Group	Actions
Admin Accounts	nçi	npi	account	daniel.koenig-schieber@enterasys.com	SaxS Administrator	Looks 1	Sienens-Enteracys	/ 16 O V
Admin Groups	api_sta	api	ets	sferrer@enteracys.com	SaaS Administrator	Looks 1	Senens-Enteracys	
Roles	dwief.koerig-schieber@erterasys.com	Daniel	Koenig-Schieber	dariel.komig-schieber@enterasys.com	SeeS Administrator	Looks 1	Senens-Enteracys	
System Activity	demo	deno	deno	demo@local.inc	SeeS Administrator	Looks 1	Senero-Enteracys	
Batch Status	jonart@enteracys.com	John	Snart	jonart@enteracys.com	SeeS Administrator		Senero-Enteracys	
Login History	markus nispel@enterasys.com	Markus	Napel	markus.rispel@wferacys.com	SaaS Administrator		Sienens-Enteracys	
System Settings	sterrer@enteracys.com	Salvador	Fener	sterrer@enteracys.com	SeeS Administrator	Looks 1	Sieneno-Enteracys	
Terms of Use	8xes 1-7 of 7							Page Site: 🚺 💓
Directory Services								
Add / Edit User								
---------------------------------------	----------------------------	-----------------	----------	-----	-------			
	Basic	Details	Roles	API	Notes			
User Type	● Basic ○ Directory							
Username*	api_access							
Password*	•••••							
Confirm Password*	•••••							
Require password change at next login								
Require Two-Factor Authentication								
First Nome*	арі							
Middle Name								
Last Name*	access							
Email Address*	api_access@bicorp.com	1						
Time Zone*	(GMT-12:00) International	Date Line We	st (MIT)		~			
Locale*	English (United States) [8	English (United	States)]		~			
Initial Landing Page*	"/Devices/Dashboard							

3. For User type, select Basic, and enter user credentials.

4. Add a role. Select **Save**.

The user and password provided in the previous screen must be provided to MDM connect in the corresponding AirWatch plugin configuration file.

5. From the AirWatch interface, select **Content** > **Settings** > **System** > **Advanced API** > **REST API**. Note the API key, which is the value that must be provided to the AirWatch module as Tenant Code. The Tenant Code (API key) is an additional

Maru O Add + My B	suntas	Y See
Menu Add My F Location Group Semena-Enteresys System General Certificate Authorities Directory Services Email (SMTP) Enterprise Integration Getting Started Remote Control	System / Advanced / API / REST General Authentication Network Advanced Current Setting © Inhert © Overnide Current Setting © Inhert © Overnide Enabling API access would automatically generate the API key for the Location Group. Re-enabling the API access after disabling would generate a new API key. Enabling API access Image: Provide API Access Image: Provide API Access]* Sea
SMS * Advanced * API REST API SOAP API Other Device	Child Permission*	
Email	Save	

parameter used for connectivity with AirWatch servers.

Creating a Compliance Profile

The basic variable provided by the Assessment Adaptor is the compliance status. This variable (TestID 100002) indicates whether the mobile device with that security profile applied is compliant with the security requirements specified by the profile.

This variable can be used as a global indicator of compliance with the security rules of the enterprise. Other variables can be considered to provide granular access control to the network. For example, from ExtremeControl, you can use the variable PASSCODEPRESENT (TestID 100028) to verify whether a device has defined a password and quarantine devices that do not have a password during the grace period allowed by the security policy.

AirWatch differentiates between compliance profiles and device profiles. Compliance profiles define security rules that the device must comply with, such as:

- Installed applications
- Cellular use
- Encryption

- Version of OS
- Change of SIM

Create Device Policy			
9	Rules 2 Actions	s 3 Assignment 4 Summary	
Match All of the following rules			
Compromised Status	Is Compromised	•	0
Application List Cell Data Usage Cell Message Usage Cell Voice Usage			
Compromised Status Encryption Interactive Profile Expiry Last Compromised Scan MDM Terms of Use Acceptance Model OS Version Passcode			
Passcode Roaming SIM Card Change			

A device profile defines a set of configurations that the device must have to be considered compliant, such as:

- Password length
- SSID lists
- Exchange servers
- General device restrictions (such as access to SIRI, YouTube, Screen Capture, iCloud)
- Installed Certificates
- APNs

asscode	General		
estrictions	Hame*		
i-Fi		Required Field	
'n	Description		
nail	Configuration Type	Device	
change ActiveSync	Devloyment	Device	
AP	Deployment	Managed	×
IDAV	Assignment Type	Auto	•
bscribed Calendars	Minimum Operating System	Any	v
irdDAV	Model		
ab Clips	Quantatio	Any	
edentials	Ownership	Any	×
EP	Allow Removal	Always	•
obal HTTP Proxy	Managed By	Siemens-Enterasys	
ngle App Mode	Assigned Location Groups*	Concess Estances	
vanced		Siemens-Enterasys	*
istom Settings		Start typing to add a new group	
	Additional Assignment Criteria	Publish only to users in selected User Groups	
	— ———————————————————————————————————		

Some parameters can be configured by the MDM itself when the profile is applied. Some parameters require user intervention, and often define a grace period until they trigger a security action if a configuration change has not been performed (for example, a password change).

Device and compliance profiles are assigned by device type, location group, ownership, and so on.

Example: Define a Compliance Profile for an Application

1. Select Add > Compliance Policy. The Create Device Policy wizard opens.

Menu	🕒 Add 🛛 🛧 My	Favorites	
	Device		
ocation	Application		
Siemens-En	Compliance Policy		Profiles
Sichieris-En	Profile		🚯 Bulk Import

2. On the **Rules** page, select application list, the desired operation (contains), and define the name of the application. If needed, select + to add more rules to this profile. Select **Next** when you are finished.

Create Device Polic	;y					
		1) Rules	2 Actions	Assignment	(4) Summary	
Match	of the following re	iles				
Application List	~	Contains		×	verybadapp	0
• Add Rule						

3. On the **Actions** page, select remediation options, such as removing or changing the device profile, notifying the user, or executing a command. Select **Next**.

Create Device Policy				
	1 Rules 2 Actions	3 Assignment	t 🕘 Summary	
Immediately perform the following actions				
Notify	Send Email	~	CC: admin@corp.com	0 >
Add Escalation				

4. On the **Assignment** page, select which devices will be mapped against this profile. You can choose Platform, Manager, Ownership of the device, and so on. Select **Next**.

Create Device Policy		
	1 Rules 2 Actions 3 Assignment	4 Summary
Platform*	Select Platform	v
Model	Select Platform	~
Operating System	Select Platform	~
Ownership	Any	~
Managed By*	Siemens-Enterasys	
Location Groups*	Siemens-Enterasys	×
	Start typing to add a new group	
User Groups	Select User Group	

5. On the **Summary** page, enter a name for the compliance policy and enter a description. Under the **Device Summary** pane, review how many of the currently enrolled devices will pass or fail our test.

Create Device Policy		
	1 Rules 2 Actions 3 Assignment 3 Su	Summary
General		
Name	Verybadapp	
Description	Veryfy that Verybadapp is not installed	
		11
Device Summary		
Assigned	0	
Assigned Compliant Non-compliant	⊘ ⊗	

6. To enable the policy, select Finish And Activate.

Integrating AirWatch MDM in the ExtremeControl Workflow

Every time a new user is created in AirWatch MDM, the user receives an email or SMS with instructions to register his device.



By following the link in the email, the user is presented with the AirWatch login page and the ability to register their device in the MDM system.

To integrate the workflows:

- 1. Enable registration in .ExtremeControl
- 2. Link to the **AirWatch MDM Registration** page from the ExtremeControl captive portal.

Once registration is enabled in ExtremeControl, you can manage the different messages that the user receives during the registration process.

- 1. Enable web registration in the ExtremeControl configuration, and select **Portal Options.**
- 2. Select Common Page Settings. For Message Strings, select the link.

Common Web Page Settings Network Settings Network Settings Network Settings Network Settings Network Settings Network Settings Common Settings Common Settings Course Subanae Colors: Subanae
Appliance Portal Pages V OK Cancel H

The Message Strings Editor opens.

3. Look for the string registertoObtainAccess.

ou may make changes to message strings in th	te table, or you may replace them with message strings from another file. It is recommended you copy the custom hac languit	to file to a safe location and use that if you wish to perform edits outs
alog. Any changes made externally must be los	aded here and saved.	
emporary custom nac. lang.php location:		
Documents and Settings/sterrer/Application D	atalitietSatriNACMontex/Default textagorization/custominac lang pho	
	and shirt of the second shift and constant Sudday	
<u>الم الم الم الم الم الم الم الم الم الم </u>		
HTML Message Key 0	Message	
✓ preregSingleErrorsMessage	Please use the reset button below to start over.	
✓ prereg⊺£le	Pre-Registration Portal	
✓ preregUserHelp	If you have problems connecting to the network please contact the help desk using the information below.	
 preregUserinstructions 	When you arrive, please open your browser and connect to %s-/a>. /> At the Network Login prompt, pl	
 preregUserInstructionsNoUrl 	At the Network Login prompt, please enter the credentials below.	
✓ prevPage		
✓ print	First	1
✓ Perend		
X reattemptNetworkAccess	Realizing Network Access	
Y register	Register	
 register AsOuest 	Register as a Quest	
 registerNewDevice 	Register New Device	
registerToObtainAccess	To obtain hetwork access, you repain class-remphaser-result-spans complete registration using the form below-pr-ups	
 registerToObtainTempAccess 	To obtain temporary network access, you <span class+emphasis+must<="" tpan=""> submit the form below	
 registeredDeviceDosts 	Registered Device %s already exists.	
 registeredUserExists 	Registered Uper %s already exists.	
 registeredUsers 	Registered Osers	
registration	Network Registration	
registrationCloaked	Tou have been signin class remphasis retendouspany the easity to register to the network because this feature has not _	
registrationTime	Project aton Time	
 registration/verification 	Pregent abon Ventication	
registration/verification/coder and	Person shark user amount or share and order in the unrification code that uses and to shall a de-	
 registration/enclastrations/soleholtracions 	The N a field and contain a world (5 dist) varification ands	
 registration/verification/page 	Visuall be chosen insisted by to enter in a varification code that will be part to your specified context internation (Flandard	
Y paget alor/ with alor back with	Dease anter the following verification code into your browster to consiste the resistration research the	
Y registration/write along matter from the	refuel and the resonantly remote the part investor to complete the registration process. As	
Y resident deciverity decil and articles	Network Administrator	
Y registration//write along Emails along	Navillation Code	
 recentration/verification/MobileProviderFit 	Mobile Service Provider	
X registration/verificationSMSMv/Poviv	Use this code in your browser to register: %s	
required	The %s field is required.	
✓ requiredField	stoan classs-heg and mid-subara	
		the second s

To obtain network access, you must complete the self-registration form.

In the following example, we will change that string to contain a string similar to:

```
<h3>BYOD Self-Registration</h3>You can also register your
personal device, taping here: <form
action="https://apidev-
ds.awmdm.com/DeviceManagement/Enrollment" method="GET">
GroupID
<select name="AC">
<option value="SE101">SE101</option>
</select>
<input type="submit" name="submit "value="Register your
mobile device"></form>
```

This code creates a button that will connect to the **AirWatch Registration** page. Make sure that the URL (https://apidev-

ds.awmdm.com/DeviceManagement/Enrollment) is the same URL that is used in your deployment.

This code creates the ability for the user to select the location groups to which they have been assigned when there are several locations to choose from.

In the previous example, the option is SE101. If there is only one location group in your deployment, you can hide this content with the following code:

```
<h3>BYOD Self-Registration</h3>You can also register your
personal device, taping here: <form
action="https://apidev-
ds.awmdm.com/DeviceManagement/Enrollment" method="GET">
<input type="hidden" name="AC" value="SE101">
<input type="submit" name="submit "value="Register your
mobile device"></form>
```

The look of the mobile registration page is changed to reflect this new code.

The user can enter their data in the standard ExtremeControl registration form and register as a guest to the network without control of the MDM, or they can register the mobile device by tapping **Register** and be redirected to the **AirWatch Registration** page.

When the device is successfully registered with AirWatch, the ExtremeConnect MDM plugin imports the AirWatch data to ExtremeControl. Devices classified in MDM as *Corporate owned* are placed in the end system group Mobile Devices Business. The devices classified as *Personal* are added to the group Mobile Devices Personal.

4. The ExtremeControl rule set must be adapted to reflect those groups and must act accordingly, depending on the newly registered devices.

NOTE: Devices registered by an MDM system can experience significant lag until they are added to the corresponding groups. This behavior is not a malfunction of the MDM itself or the ExtremeConnect MDM plugin. Due to the diversity of operating systems and connectivity profiles, there is no way to know in advance when a newly registered device will provide all of the data needed by the MDM software to complete the registration. It can take up to several minutes from registration to the final placement in one of the groups to obtain full access to the network.

Policy Configuration

To support the previous workflow, a device in unregistered state must be able to communicate with AirWatch servers (via HTTPS) and with Apple (via the Apple Push service). Android devices must download an agent to be registered by AirWatch, so Google Play access must be provided as well in this state.

The following policies (or more generic ones) are needed to allow AirWatch registration:

- Allow HTTPS to 12.150.127.0/24 AirWatch network
- Allow TCP 5223 to 17.0.0.0/8:TCP:5223, Apple Push service
- Allow HTTPS to 74.125.0.0/16, Google Play Downloads
- Allow TCP/UDP 5228 to 173.194.0.0/16, Google Play login

Fiberlink MaaS360

The Fiberlink MaaS360 integration requires Fiberlink authentication credentials and other account settings. This information is used in the Fiberlink MaaS360 module tab.

E Network - Alarms	and Events	Control - Analytics Wire	less Reports Administration Connect	
Domains Configuration				
ashboard End-Systems End-Sy	stem Group	s Administration Statistics About		
odules		Services Configuration		
ane	Enabled	Save Refresh		
omain Portal	0	Central Configuration		
dreme Connect	0	Name	Description	Value
at Networks	0	Poll interval in seconds	The time the module will wait during each run	60
name Costrol		Module loglevel	The module loglevel setting (DEBUG, INFO, WARN, ERROR, FATAL)	ERCR
Jene Control		Module enabled	En/Disables the module	0
lices	•	Push update to remote service	If this is set to true, data from other modules will be pushed to the samica	0
ware vSphere	0	Under land data from comoto concisa	If this is set to have data from the senate senior will be used to use the in-	and the second of the second second as a second
Watch HDH	0	system ocal data from remote service	ar one released or unle, case from the remote service will be used to update the I	×
aya Easy Nanagement	0	Default endsystem group	The default endsystem group name to use if an endsystem is not approved yet	Managed Mobile Device Business
sper	0	Enaure Lata Persistence	channing this option will force the module to store endoystem, endoystemGrou	
erlink Maa5360	0	Display All End Systems	Display all end systems being managed in the web interface.	•
T Command				
40.4.00				
toward 200		Specific Configuration		
tinet VLAN Sync	•	Name	Description	Value
crosoft Hyper-V	•	End system once for Nanased Business Hoh	The default endostem aroun for cornerate mobile devices.	Nasanel Noble Devices Business
iss Client	•	End system group for Managed Personal Hob	The default endystem group for personal mobile devices	Managed Nobile Devices Personal
NAP Notification Engine	0	End system group for Default Mobile Devices	The default endoystem group for end systems that are not corporate or busine	Managed Hobile Devices Default
14	0	End system group for performing a remote w.	The remote wipe endsystem group for managed devices	Managed Hobile Remote Wipe Group
H Handler	0	Enable Remote Wipe	If this option is enabled, devices will be wiped if they are moved to the HDH R	off
Atspeed Systems		Update Kerberos Username For Endoystems	If this is set to true, the username will be update for each endsystem and a Ke	•
Harten .		Update Device Type For Endsystems	If this is set to true, the devicetype data will be update for each endsystem	0
ALCON		Notify User When Quarantined	If this is set to true, the user will be notified when quarantined	•
Afee D/05 Hanager	•	Enable Assessment	If this is set to true, assessment data will be made available to the assessmen	0
bilebron MDM	0			Ŧ
rosoft Skype for Business SON	•			
Demand	0			
we Report	0			
o Alto	0	1		
niew Assessment				
country for the Caster Caster and				
ecrosort system center Configuration Pla		1		
Scrosoft System Center Virtual Machine H	Q .	 1 		

Module Configuration

The following tables describe the configuration options:

Configuration	
Option	Description
Username	MaaS360 web service username.
Password	MaaS360 web service password.
API URL	MaaS360 web service URL. Use <u>https://services.fiberlink.com</u> unless informed otherwise by Fiberlink.
Billing/Account ID	MaaS360 billing or account ID.
Application ID	Application ID used to contact MaaS360 web service. Use com.networks.extreme unless informed otherwise.
Application Version	Use 1.0 unless informed otherwise.

Configuration Option	Description
Platform ID	Use 3 unless informed otherwise.
Access Key	Do not edit this value unless informed otherwise.
Server	Set the value to the localhost.

Account Billing ID

The account billing ID is used to identify the Fiberlink MaaS360 account. To find the account billing ID, log in to the Fiberlink MaaS360 management page. In the following example, the account billing ID is 30001503:

	Search	₽ ?	Leo (ט
Account Id:	30001503			
Username:				
Email Address:				
Background:	Modern	~		
Time Zone:	(GMT-05:00) Easte	~		
Language:	English	~		
Change Password			Sign Ou	Jt

Service Configuration	Description
Poll interval	Time period between queries to the MaaS360 web service.
End system group for managed business mobile devices	ExtremeControl end system group to which corporate owned devices will belong.
End system group for managed personal mobile devices	ExtremeControl end system group to which personal owned devices will belong.
Default end system group for managed mobile devices	ExtremeControl end system group to which unknown devices will belong.
Remote wipe end system group	ExtremeControl end system group that will be used to remotely wipe a mobile device.
Enable remote wipe	Enable or disable the remote wipe option.

Service Configuration	Description
Update Kerberos username	Enable or disable this option to update the end system username.
Update device type	Enable or disable this option to update the end system device type.
Notify user when quarantined	Enable or disable this option to notify a user when an end system is quarantined based on assessment scoring.
Enable assessment	Enable or disable this option to use the ExtremeControl assessment agent.

Verification

- 1. Enroll a new device with MaaS360.
- 2. Verify that the device is being managed by MaaS360.

Device Name	Username	Device Type	Manufacturer	Model	Operating System	IMEI/MEID
Captain-Obvious	llam	Smartphone	Apple	iPhone 5 (GSM, N	iOS 7	01333300224

3. Connect to test the SSID. Wait for the resynchronization poll to occur and verify that the end system in Extreme Management Center has device information from MaaS360.

End-Systems											
Fijter on: BC:38	Eiter	Clear	Fijter in:	All columns	•	Options)X)				
MAC Address	8	P Address	VU	sername 😵	Device	Type 2	17	Custom 4	V		Profi
1 BC:3B:AF:1F:83:A2	192.1	68.10.206	llar	m	Phone 5 (G	SM, NA LTI	E) On	eView/managed=enrolled complian	nce=yes	EU	

Policy Configuration

To support the previous workflow, the device in unregistered state must be able to communicate with MaaS360 servers (via HTTPS) and with Apple (via the Apple Push service).

Some configurations require downloading an agent to be registered by MaaS360 so Google Play and Apple app store access must be provided as well in this state. If this is the case, policies must be configured to provide connectivity to the agent.

The following policies (or more generic ones) are needed to allow MaaS360 registration:

- •Allow HTTPS to MaaS360 network
- •Allow TCP 5223 to 17.0.0.0/8:TCP:5223, Apple Push service
- •Allow TCP/UDP 5228 to 173.194.0.0/16, Google Play login
- •Allow HTTPS to 74.125.0.0/16, Google Play Downloads

JAMF Casper

The JAMF Casper (Casper) integration offers provisioning of mobile devices in the network based on Casper group membership and provides assessment data in the network access control process. Additionally, the data in Extreme Management Center is enriched for each end system and provides comprehensive reporting capabilities in OneView.

E Network - Alarms	and Events	Control - Analytics Wirel	ess Reports Administration Connect	
Domains Configuration				
Dashboard End-Systems End-S	System Groups	Administration Statistics About		
Hodules		Services Configuration		
Name	Enabled	Save Refresh		
VMware vSphere	• •	General Configuration		
AirWatch HDH	•	Name	Description	Value
Avaya Easy Nanagement	0	Poll interval in seconds	The time the module will wait during each run. On each poll interval (see setti-	60
Casper	0	Nodule loglevel	The module loglevel setting (DEBUG, INFO, WARH, ERROR, FATAL)	ERROR
Fiberlink Haa5360	0	Module enabled	En-/Disables the module	0
FNT Command	0	Enable Data Persistence	Enabling this option will force the module to store end-system custom field an	•
FortiGate SSD	0			
Fortinet VLAN Sync	0			
Microsoft Hyper-V	0			
iBoss Client	0			
2F-HWP Notification Engine	0			
ITSM	0			
10H Handler	0	Specific Configuration		
Lightspeed Systems	0	Name	Description	Value
McAfeeEPO	0	Custom field to use	The number of the custom data field for each endsystem to store the service	1
Notifee F101 Nanater		Full Re-Sync Interval	The time after which a full data re-sync will be performed. This will also upda	60
Mahalalana Milit		Format of the incoming data for iPhones	Format of the data that gets stored in the custom data field SINTAX EXAMPL.	OS+#modelDisplay# (#osVersion#); Last Update=#lastInventoryUpdate#; Is Hanaged=#isHanaged#; User=#userN
		Format of the incoming data for Eduanced C	Pormat of the data that gets stored in the custom data field SINTAX EXAMPL.	(c)=#odname#(#ooversion#); Ode=#usemane#; Keal name=#reamane#; Unat=#email#; Prone=#prone#
Petrosoft Skype for Business SDN	•	Default endustem group for all iPhones	The default endoytem group name to use if it is not set dynamically for all iP	Catoer Phones
On Demand	•	Default endsystem group for all computers	The default endsystem group name to use if it is not set dynamically for all c	Casper MACs
Venue Report	•	End-system group for decommissioned devic	The default end-system group for decommissioned devices	Managed Mobile Devices Decommissioned
Pale Alto	•	Remove device from other groups on decom	Enable this to remove a device from all other groups when it is moved to the	•
Purview Assessment	•	Delete custom data in Netsight for decommi	If a device is deleted in Casper the end-system's custom data field in NetSigh	0
Mcrosoft System Center Configuration Ma.	0	Overwrite the existing username for iPhones	If set to "true" the username for iPhones/IPads retrieved from CASPER will ov	0
Microsoft System Center Virtual Hachine H.	•	Overwrite the existing username for HACs w	If set to "true" the username for MACs retrieved from CASPER will overwrite	•
Sofia2	0	Overwrite the existing device type for iPhone	If set to "true" the device type (IOS) retrieved from CASPER for iPhones/Pads	0
Sephes HDM	•	Overwrite the existing device type for MACs	If set to "true" the device type (IOS) retrieved from CASPER for MACs will ove	0
Wireless Report	•	Overwrite the existing device type for Advan	If set to "true" the device type (operating system) retrieved from CASPER for	0
Citrix XenDesitop	•	Import data on iPhones and iPads from CASP	2f set to "true" the module will retrieve data on all iPhones and iPads manage	
Citrix XenCenter	•	Import data on computers (NACs) from CAS	If set to 'true" the module will retrieve data on all NACsmanaped by Casper	0

Module Configuration

The following tables describe the configuration options:

Service Configuration	Description
Username	Username to contact the MDM provider. Must have access rights to the respective API.
Password	Password used to contact the MDM provider.
Server IP	IP or hostname of the MDM server.

General Module Configuration	Description
Poll interval in seconds	Number of seconds between connections to the MDM provider.
Module log level	Verbosity of the module. Logs are stored in the Extreme Management Center server.log file.
Module enabled	Whether the server is enabled.

Service-Specific Configuration	Description
Custom field to use	The number of the custom data field for each end system to store the service-specific incoming data.
Full Re-Sync Interval	The time period after which a full data resynchronization is performed. This also updates the data on devices that are already synchronized.
Incremental Re-Sync Interval	The time period after which an incremental data resynchronization is performed. This only updates the data on devices that were added to or removed from Casper since the last synchronization. Existing (already synchronized) devices are updated during an incremental synchronization.
Run full sync at specific times	Enable this option if you want full synchronizations to occur only at configured times of the day. Configure the list of those times using the option <i>Full Sync Times</i> . Verify that your configured <i>Poll interval in seconds</i> option is set to a low number (such as 60 seconds) since ExtremeConnect only performs a full synchronization if the time of the day is after one of the configured full synchronization times. If this option is disabled, ExtremeConnect runs full synchronizations regularly according to the configured <i>Full Re-Sync Interval</i> value.

Service-Specific Configuration	Description
Full Sync Times	List of times of day (using a 24-hour clock) at which ExtremeConnect will perform a full synchronization. Semicolon delimited. Format example: 05:00;23:00
Format of the incoming data for iPhones	Format of the data that gets stored in the custom data field.
	Syntax Example:
	OS Version=# <i>osVersion</i> #; Last Inv.
	Update=#lastInventoryUpdate#; Is
	Managed=#1sManaged#; User=#userName#; Real
	Name=# <i>realName</i> #; Emall=# <i>emall</i> #
	Available Variables:
	ipAddress
	mac
	osVersion
	lastInventoryUpdate
	<i>isManaged</i>
	modelDisplay
	userName
	realName
	email
	isSecurityDataProtection
	isSecurityBlockLevelEncryptionCapable
	isSecurityFileLevelEncryptionCapable
	isSecurityPasscodePresent
	isSecurityPasscodeCompliant
	isSecurityPasscodeCompliantWithProfile

Service-Specific Configuration	Description
Format of the incoming data for computers	<pre>Format of the data that gets stored in the custom data field. Syntax Example: OS=#osName# (#osVersion#); User=#userName#; Real Name=#realName#; Email=#email#; Phone=#phone#</pre>
	Available Variables: macAddress alternateMacAddress osName osVersion ipAddress userName realName email phone
Default end-system group for all iPhones	The default end system group name to use if it is not set dynamically for all iPhones.
Default end-system group for all computers	The default end system group name to use if it is not set dynamically for all computers.
End-system group for decommissioned devices	The default end system group for decommissioned devices.
Overwrite the existing username for iPhones/iPads with the one acquired from CASPER	If this is set to <i>true</i> , the username for iPhones and iPads retrieved from Casper will overwrite the username that is already in ExtremeControl. If no username can be retrieved from Casper for a given end system, then no change is made in ExtremeControl. Important: This can conflict with existing ExtremeControl processes if you are already retrieving and using the username through some other mechanism (such as 802.1X or Kerberos snooping), and the information will be overwritten.

Service-Specific	Description
Overwrite the existing username for MACs with the one acquired from CASPER	If this is set to <i>true</i> , the username for Macs retrieved from Casper will overwrite the username that is already in ExtremeControl. If no username can be retrieved from Casper for a given end system, then no change is made in ExtremeControl. Important: This can conflict with existing ExtremeControl processes if you are already retrieving and using the username through some other mechanism (such as 802.1X or Kerberos snooping), and the information will be overwritten.
Overwrite the existing device type for iPhones/iPads with the one acquired from CASPER	If set to <i>true</i> , the device type (iOS) retrieved from Casper for iPhones and iPads will overwrite the device type that is already in ExtremeControl. If no operating system can be retrieved from Casper for a given end system, then no change is made in ExtremeControl. Important: This can conflict with existing ExtremeControl processes if you are already retrieving and using the device type through some other mechanism (such as DHCP snooping), and this information will be overwritten. This feature can improve your current method for end systems managed by Casper.
Overwrite the existing device type for MACs with the one acquired from CASPER	If this is set to <i>true</i> , the device type (iOS) retrieved from Casper for Macs will overwrite the device type that is already in ExtremeControl. If no operating system can be retrieved from Casper for a given end system, then no change is performed in ExtremeControl. Important: This can conflict with existing ExtremeControl processes if you are already retrieving and using the device type through some other mechanism (such as DHCP snooping), and this information will be overwritten. This feature can improve your current method for end systems managed by Casper.
Overwrite the existing device type for Advanced Search computers with the one acquired from CASPER	If this is set to <i>true</i> , the device type (operating system) retrieved from Casper for Advanced Search computers will overwrite the device type that is already in ExtremeControl. If no operating system can be retrieved from Casper for a given end system, then no change is made in ExtremeControl. Important: This can conflict with existing ExtremeControl processes if you are already retrieving and using the device type through some other mechanism (such as DHCP snooping), and this information will be overwritten. This feature can improve your current method for end systems managed by Casper.

Service-Specific Configuration	Description
Import data on iPhones and iPads from CASPER	If this is set to <i>true</i> , the module retrieves the data on all iPhones and iPads managed by Casper and pushes the data to ExtremeControl. You must set this option to <i>true</i> if you want the MDM assessment adapter to work, since this data is delivered to the assessment adapter via a file.
Import data on computers (MACs) from CASPER	If this is set to <i>true</i> , the module retrieves the data on all Mac computers managed by Casper and pushes the data to ExtremeControl.
Max number of days that the last inventory update for iPhones is allowed to be old	The maximum number of days after the last inventory update before an alarm is sent, if assessment is enabled. Example: If this is set to <i>5</i> , the module will send an alarm when an iPhone's last inventory update is older than 5 days.
Write assessment relevant data to an external file or not	If this is set to <i>true</i> , the assessment data for iPads and iPhones is made available to the assessment adapter.

Assessment Map Entry	Description
Plugin Name	The plugin ID name.
Data Field	The MDM data field being retrieved in this test.
Force Reassessment	Forces reassessment of changed content.

Verification

To verify proper functionality, validate the data in the custom field that was configured to be used for the Casper integration in your end system list (in NAC Manager or OneView). For each iPhone, iPad, or Mac computer, you should see information that is retrieved from Casper, as shown in the following example:

E	Search	Reports •	Maps	Devices	Alarms and Events -	Identity and Access	Applications	Wreless	Administration		
Dashboard	System H	icalth End-t	Systems	Data Cente							
Add To Group	Force R	eAuth 🔅 Tool	s • 🧾 En	d-System Event	\$						
ress	Device Fam	ly Device	Туре		Casper						
:CE:41:3A	Apple IOS	iPad 2 (Wi-Fi) (7.1.1)	asset=ITE6416; OS=P	ad 2 (Wi-Fi) (7.1.1); Last Up	date=2014-07-17 1	5:15:00; Is Man	aged=true; User=10	; Real Name=Andrew	; Email=1
:D0:8C:20	Apple IOS	i₽ad2(Wi-Fi) (7.1.2)	asset=ITE5811; OS=P	ad 2 (Wi-Fi) (7.1.2); Last Up	date=2014-09-09 1	4:34:00; Is Man	aged=true; User=10	; Real Name=Zachary	; Email=101
:DE:88:26	Mac	OS X LK	on/ Mountain	Lion/ Mavericks	asset=ITE3561; OS=M	ac OS X (10.9.2); User=ja	; Real Nan	e=James	; Emal=ja	AD- au; Pt	hone=757
:1D:C4:0C	Apple iOS	iPad 3rd	d Generation	(Wi-Fi) (7.1.2)	asset=; OS=iPad 3rd G	eneration (Wi-Fi) (7.1.2); La	st Update=2014-09	-08 14:37:00; 1	Managed=true; User	=; Real Name=Cricket ;	Email=
<30:1F:4C	Windows	Window	rs Vista/ 7/ 20	800	OS=Mac OS X (10.7.5)	User=ap ; Real Name=4	Angela ; Email-	арк 🥵	.au; Phone=6	677	
1:05:CA:29	Apple IOS	iPad 3rd	d Generation	(Wi-Fi) (7.1.2)	asset=ITE6441; OS=P	ad 3rd Generation (Wi-Fi) (7	.1.2); Last Update=	2014-09-09 11:	12:00; Is Managed=tru	ue; User=; Real Name=Spor	t ; Em
.:9F:51:02	Mac	OS X Lk	on/ Mountain	Lion/ Mavericks	asset=ITE5962; OS=M	ac OS X (10.9.2); User=ns	, Real Name=N	icholas ,	Email=ns. D ···	.au; Phone=676	
1:47:85:43	Mac	O5 X Lk	on/ Mountain	Lion/ Mavericks	asset=ITE6372; OS=M	ac OS X (10.9.4); User=pl	; Real Name=	Patrick.	; Email-pla 🐵	.au; Phone=660	

If you have enabled the feature to automatically assign Casper devices (iPhones, iPads, or Mac computers) to end system groups in ExtremeControl, based on the group name in Casper matching the end system group name in ExtremeControl, you can verify this functionality as follows:

- 1. From OneView, open one of the groups.
- 2. Verify whether the correct end systems (=MAC addresses) are listed.

Edit Group			
Name:	PMC iPads		
Description:	PMC iPads from Casper.	Membership will be assigned dynamically by Enterasys Fusion. sync	=true casperPriority=6
Type:	End-System: MAC		
End-System	Entry Editor		
0 🔝 🕥	🐻 💎 Show Filters		
Value 🔺		Description	Casper
A4:D1:D2:		Approved by default conf Last update: Feb 28, 2014 12:08:09 PM	OS=IPad 2 (WI-FI) (7.0.3); Last Update=
AC:CF:5C:		Approved by default conf Last update: Sep 4, 2014 3:21:57 PM	asset=ITE9026; OS=iPad Air (Wi-Fi) (7.1
AC:CF:5C:		Approved by default conf Last update: Sep 4, 2014 3:21:57 PM	asset=ITE9077; OS=iPad Air (Wi-Fi) (7.1
AC:CF:5C:		Approved by default conf Last update: Sep 4, 2014 3:21:57 PM	asset=ITE9057; OS=iPad Air (Wi-Fi) (7.1
AC:CF:5C:		Approved by default conf Last update: Sep 4, 2014 3:21:57 PM	asset=ITE9090; OS=iPad Air (Wi-Fi) (7.1
F0:DB:F8:0		Approved by default conf Last update: Sep 4, 2014 3:21:57 PM	asset=ITE9562; OS=iPad Air (Wi-Fi) (7.1
F0:DB:F8:(Approved by default conf Last update: Sep 4, 2014 3:21:57 PM	asset=ITE9260; OS=iPad Air (Wi-Fi) (7.1
F0:DB:F8:(Approved by default conf Last update: Sep 4, 2014 3:21:57 PM	asset=ITE9313; OS=iPad Air (Wi-Fi) (7.1
F0:DB:F8:(Approved by default conf Last update: Sep 4, 2014 3:21:57 PM	asset=ITE9280; OS=iPad Air (Wi-Fi) (7.1
F0:DB:F8:(Approved by default conf Last update: Sep 4, 2014 3:21:57 PM	asset=ITE9227; OS=iPad Air (Wi-Fi) (7.1

As the Casper integration is a one-way integration, there is nothing to verify on the Casper server. The integration is neither pushing data to Casper nor modifying any configuration in Casper.

MobileIron

The MobileIron integration offers the provisioning of mobile devices in the network based on device ownership and provides assessment data in the network access control process. Additionally, the data in Extreme Management Center is enriched for each end system and provides comprehensive reporting capabilities in OneView.

E Network - Alar	rms and Events	Control - Analytics Wire	less Reports Administration Connect	
				N
Dashboard End-Systems En	ud-System Groups	Administration Statistics About		
Hodules		Services Configuration		
Name	Enabled	Save Refresh		
VHware vSphere	• •	General Configuration		
AirWatch HDH	0	Kane	Description	Value
Avaya Easy Management	0	Poll interval in seconds	The time the module will wait during each run	60
Catper	0	Module loglevel	The module logievel setting (DEBUG, INFO, WARN, ERROR, FATAL)	ERROR
Fiberlink Maa5360	0	Module enabled	En-/Disables the module	•
FNT Command	0	Push update to remote service	If this is set to true, data from other modules will be pushed to the service	•
FortiGate 550		Update local data from remote service	If this is set to true, data from the remote service will be used to update the i	0
Fortinet VLAN Sunc		Default endsystem group	The default endsystem group name to use if an endsystem is not approved yet	Managed Mobile Device Business
Minute Rider M		Enable Data Persistence	Enabling this option will force the module to store endsystem, endsystemGrou	•
Rea Cleat				
10 Mill Mathematica Facility				
2P-PowP Notification Engine				
1154		Specific Configuration		
JDM Handler	•	Special Comparation	Parrolation	The second s
Lightspeed Systems	•	Custom field to use	The number of the custom data field for each endoustem to store the service s	2
McAfeeEPO	•	End system group for Hanaged Business Mob	The default endsystem group for corporate mobile devices	Managed Hobile Devices Business
McAfee EPIM Manager	•	End system group for Hanaged Personal Hob.	The default endsystem group for corporate mobile devices	Managed Mobile Devices Personal
MobileIron HDM	•	End system group for Decommissioned Hobil	The default endsystem group for decommissioned mobile devices	Managed Hobile Devices Decommissioned
Microsoft Skype for Business SDN	0	Enable Decommission Group	If this option is enabled, devices will be moved to the Decommission Group co	0
On Demand	0	Clear Custom Field On Decommission	If this option is enabled, endsystem mdm custom data is cleared on device de	0
Venue Report	0	Enable Remote Wipe	If this is set to true, the device will be wiped if it is moved to the HDH Remote.	•
Palo Alto	0	Enable Quarantine Notification	If this is set to true, the device will be notified via the selected mode if it is qu	off
Purview Assessment	0	Quarantine Notification Text	If this is set to true, the device will be notified via the selected mode if it is qu	UAN access for device has been guarantined via Extreme NAC
Nicrosoft System Center Configuration N	N. 0	Enable Assessment	If this is set to true, assessment data will be made available to the assessmen.	•
Nicrosoft System Center Virtual Nachine		Format of the incoming data	Format of the data that gets stored in the custom data field SINTAX The ends	phone number=(+#countryCode#)-#phoneNumber# managed=#mdm_enabled# status=#status# client=#Cl
Sofia2		Update Kerberos username for endoystems	If this is set to true, the username will be update for each endoystem and a Ke	•
Condense bill bill		Update custom fields for endsystems	If this is set to true, the custom field data will be update for each endsystem	0
Vignes ran		Update devicetype for endsystems	If this is set to true, the devicetype data will be update for each endsystem	•
Cited Verborite				
Cronx XerDesitop	•			
Cibitx XenCenter	· · · · ·			

Module Configuration

Service Configuration	Description
Username	Username to contact the MDM provider. Must have access rights to the respective API.
Password	Password used to contact the MDM provider.
MobileIron Server IP	IP or hostname of the MDM server.
MobileIron Webservice URL	Base URL to connect to the API of the service.

General Module Configuration	Description
Poll interval in seconds	Number of seconds between connections to the MDM provider.
Module log level	Verbosity of the module. Logs are stored in the Extreme Management Center server.log file.
Module enabled	Whether the server is enabled.

General Module Configuration	Description
Push update to remote service	If this is set to <i>true</i> , data from other modules is pushed to the service.
Update local data from remote service	If this is set to <i>true</i> , data from the remote service is used to update the internal end system table.
Default end-system group	The default end system group name to use when an end system is not approved yet.
Enable Data Persistence	Enabling this option forces the module to store end system data, end system group data, and VLAN data to a file after each cycle. When this option is disabled, the module forgets all of the data after a service restarts. However, to clean existing data, the corresponding .dat files must be deleted.

Service-Specific Configuration	Description
Custom field to use	Number of the custom data field for each end system to store the service specific incoming data.
End-system group for Managed Business Mobile Devices	Default end system group for corporate mobile devices.
End-system group for Managed Personal Mobile Devices	Default end system group for personal mobile devices.
End-system group for Decommissioned Mobile Devices	Default end system group for decommissioned mobile devices.
Enable Remote Wipe	When enabled, devices are wiped if they are moved to the MDM Remote Wipe end system group. off – Disabled enterprise - Always performs an enterprise wipe (only deletes corporate data) adaptive - Will perform an enterprise wipe if the device was an employee-owned device and a full wipe if it was a company device full - Always performs a full wipe regardless of ownership
Enable Quarantine Notification	If this is set to <i>true,</i> the device is notified using the selected mode when it is quarantined

Service-Specific Configuration	Description
Quarantine Notification Text	Message is included in the quarantine notification to the user.
Enable Assessment	If this is set to <i>true,</i> assessment data will be made available to the assessment adapter.
Format of the incoming data	Format of the data that gets stored in the custom data field. Syntax:
	The end-system is currently #mdmManaged# Available Variables: See the MobileIron API Documentation for a full list of all available keywords.
Update Kerberos username for end-systems	If this is set to <i>true</i> , the username is updated for each end system and a Kerberos reauthentication is triggered.
Update custom fields for end-systems	If this is set to <i>true,</i> the custom field data is updated for each end system.
Update devicetype for end- systems	If this is set to <i>true,</i> the device type data is updated for each end system.

Assessment Map Entry #	Description
Plugin Name	Plugin ID name.
Data Field	MDM Data Field being retrieved in this test.
Force Reassessment	Forces reassessment of the changed content.

See MobileIron documentation for keywords available to use in custom field string.

Note: The look of the MDM interface can change depending on your customer customization.

Creating an API User

MobileIron provides a predefined user role for API access. Assigning the API role to a user automatically enables it to access the MDM API. A user with API access must be created to access the MobileIron API from the Extreme Management Center interface.

 From the MobileIron user interface, select User Management > Add New User. Note: This step is not required if you plan to use an existing user or a user previously synchronized from a LDAP database.

First Name: Last Name: Display Name: Password: Confirm Password: Email:	User ID:	
Last Name: Display Name: Password: Confirm Password: Email:	First Name:	
Display Name: Password: Confirm Password: Email:	Last Name:	
Password:	Display Name:	
Confirm Password:	Password:	
Email:	Confirm Password:	
	Email:	

- 2. Fill in the required fields. Note the user ID and password for later use in with the Extreme Management Center configuration.
- 3. Select the user you created, and select **Assign Roles**. Assign the API role, and select **Save**.

Assign Role(s) 🛛 😒				
Select All Roles				
🔲 User Portal				
🔲 User Management				
Users & Devices				
Apps & Configs				
Policies				
Events				
Settings				
Logs				
🔽 API				
Sentry For iPad				
Connector				
Selective Wipe				
🔲 Admin Wipe				
Admin Locate				

The user is sent a registration email.

4. By following the link in the registration email, the user can access the MobileIron login screen and can register their device in the MDM system. The following is an example of the registration email: enterasys is using Mobilelron's Virtual Smartphone Platform to enable access to corporate resources.

To allow you to easily register your device with this system, we have sent a registration text message to ______.

From your device:

1) Open the text message.

2) Click the link.

3) Tap 'Get Application'.

4) Download the MobileIron MyPhone@Work application from the Android Market.

5) Launch the MobileIron app from your device's home screen and fill in the following information:

- Server Address: server address
- User Name: your username
- Password: your password

6) Update your device's configuration, in accordance with IT policy, by following the configuration prompts.

If you encounter any difficulty registering your device, please contact your IT administrator for assistance.

<u>NOTE:</u> If you do not receive the text message, or are not able to follow the link, please go directly to <u>https:// IP or hostname /enterasys/c/d/android.html</u> via your device's web browser and then begin at step 3.

Integrating the Workflows

To integrate this workflow with the ExtremeControl registration workflow:

- 1. Enable registration in ExtremeControl
- 2. Link to the MobileIron MDM registration page from the ExtremeControl captive portal.

In this case, preregistration in MobileIron is not needed and the user does not receive an email to register. Note that both methods are not incompatible. The user can have links to register from ExtremeControl registration pages and policies can be defined so that a user can receive an email and follow the link in it while unregistered in the Wi-Fi.

After registration is enabled in ExtremeControl, the administrator can manage the different messages that the user receives during the registration process.

To configure messages:

1. Enable web registration by selecting Edit Default NAC Configuration > Portal Options.

	file: D	efault NAC Profile 🔍 👻		
e Regi	istration/Web Access: 🔽	Change Behavior		
e Assi	isted Remediation:			
Confi	in ration	Free		
Conting	gurabon			
Coning	purabon			
ssmen	nt Configuration:	Edit		
darad	Est of Dulas used to cale	at a NAC Draffie for an and surder based on its oritoria		
pered	list of hules used to sele	ct a NAC Profile for an end-system based on its criteria.		
1				
led	Rule Name	Rule Summary	NAC Profile	
E	Bypass	End-System is in NAC Bypass MACs	Pass Through NAC Profile	
-	VM101	End-System is in VM101	VM101	
•	VM102	End-System is in VM102	VM102	
	VM103_Approval	End-System is in VM103_Approval	VM103_Approval	
 N 	VM104	End-System is in VM104	VM104	
-	VM105	End-System is in VM105	VM105	
1	VM201PVID1201	End-System is in VM201PVID1201	VM201PVID1201	
· >	VM202	End. Sectem is in VM202	VM202	
 N 	MDM Business	End-System is in Managed Mobile Devices Business	MDM_Business_Profile	
• •	MDM Personal	End-System is in Managed Mobile Devices Personal	MDM_Personal_Profile	
	MDM Decomissioned	End-System is in Managed Mobile Devices Decommissioned	Unregistered NAC Profile	
100				

2. Select Common Page Settings. For Message Strings, select the link.



The Message Strings Editor opens.

3. Look for the string **RegistertoObtainAccess**.

log. A	try changes made externally must be los	aded here and saved.	
pora	y oustom nac_lang.php location:		
locu	ents and Settings/sterrer\Application D	etalitetSist/NACMartexiDetaut teplappicator/custorinac lana.php	
		and the set of the set	
02			
TML I	Message Key . 0.	Message	
~	veregSingleErrorsMessage	Please use the reset button below to start over.	
	veregilie	Pre-Registration Portal	
~	veregUserHelp	If you have problems connecting to the network please contact the help desk using the information below.	
~	reregUserinstructions	When you arrive, please open your browser and connect to «a href+"%s">%s+ua>, «br /> At the Network Login prompt, pl	
×	reregUserinstructionsNoUrl	At the Network Login prompt, please enter the credentials below.	
~	xevPage	At 19 Statement Statement	
1	vint	Firt	
× .	Parend		
X	eattemptNetworkAccess	Reatlengt Network Access	
~	egister	Register	
×	egister AsQuest	Register as a Quest	
 Image: A second s	egisterNewDevice	Register New Device	
×	egisterToObtainAccess	To obtain hetwork access, you «span class-resphasis)-must-stpan» complete registration using the form below-pstp-	
~	egisterToOtstainTempAccess	To obtain temporary network access, you must submit the form below	
~	egisteredDeviceExists	Registered Device %s already exists.	
×	egisteredUserExists	Registered User %s already exists.	
-	egisteredUsers	Registered Users	
~	egistration	Network Registration	
×	egistrationDisabled	You have been «span class-remphasis'-denied-span» the ability to register to the network because this feature has not	
	egistrationTime	Registration Time	
×	egistration/Verification	Registration Verification	
×	egistration/VerificationCodeField	Verification Code 2010/00/00/00/00/00/00/00/00/00/00/00/00/	
×	egistration/VerificationCodeInstructions	Please check your enail or phone and enter in the verification code that was sent to %s .	
×	egistration/VerificationCodelhvalid	The %s field must contain a valid (5 digit) verification code.	
× .	egistration/VerificationDescr	You will be «birequired» to enter in a verification code that will be sent to your specified contact information (Standard	
x	egistration/VerificationEmaiMsgBody	Please enter the following verification code into your browser to complete the registration process: %s	
X	egistration/VerificationEmailSentFromA	networkadmin@myco.com	
x	egistration/VerificationEmailSentFromN	Network Administrator	
X	egistration/VerificationEmailSubject	Verification Code	
×	egistration/VerificationMobileProviderFi.	Mobile Service Provider	
x	egistration/Verification/SMSMsgBody	Use this code in your browser to register: %s	
×	equired	The %s field is required.	
~	equiredField	<span ="«jspan»<="" class="requiredField" td=""><td></td>	

To obtain network access, you must complete registration using the self-registration form.

```
In the following example, we will change that string to:
<h3>BYOD Self-Registration</h3>You can also register your
personal device, taping here: <form
action="https://<Mobileironserver>/<customername>/ireg"
method="GET"><input type="submit" name="submit"
"value="Register with MobileIron"></form>
```

This code creates a button that connects to MobileIron's registration page. Make sure that the URL https://*Mobileironserver/customername*/ireg is the same that is used in your deployment.

The new look of the mobile registration page is changed to reflect this new code.

Welcome to the Enterprise Registration Center

You have been **denied** network access because this device is not registered to the network.

BYOD Self-Registrati	ion
----------------------	-----

You can also register your personal device, taping here:

By registering to the network, you are **agreeing** to the terms and conditions explained in the Enterprise Network and Computer Acceptable-Use Policy

First Name*
Middle Name
Last Name*
E-Mail Address*
Complete Registration
Please press the Complete Registration button only once.

4. The user can enter their data in the standard ExtremeControl registration form and register as a guest to the network without control of the MDM, or they can register the mobile device by selecting **Register** and being redirected to MobileIron's registration page.

5. Next, the user is prompted to install a configuration profile granting the MDM software the required permissions to manage the device.



6. To see the list of installed profiles, the user can select Settings > General > Profiles.



When the device is successfully registered with MobileIron, the ExtremeConnect MDM plugin imports its data to ExtremeControl. Devices classified in MDM as *Corporate owned* are placed in the end system group Mobile Devices Business, and the devices classified as *Personal* are added to the group Mobile Devices Personal.

7. As an administrator, adapt the ExtremeControl rule set to reflect those groups and act accordingly depending on the newly registered devices in the Edit Default NAC Configuration dialog.

and D	notile:	afar # NAC Droffie		
OFLIG P	Totale.	erault rever Prome		
ble R	legistration/Web Access: 🗹	Change Behavior		
ble A	ssisted Remediation:			
al Co	onfiguration	off		
	ofigeration:	144		
A COP	inguration:			
essn	ment Configuration:	-cit		
order	red list of Rules used to selec	ct a NAC Profile for an end-system based on its criteria.		
abler	d Rule Name	Dide Simmary	NAC Profile	
All 1	Bypass	End-System is in NAC Bypass MACs	Pass Through NAC Profile	_
¥.	VM101	End-System is in VM101	VM101	
~	VM102	End-System is in VM102	VM102	-
4	VM103_Approval	End-System is in VM103_Approval	VM103_Approval	
×	VM104	End-System is in VM104	VM104	
1	VM105	End-System is in VM105	VM105	1. A.
×	VM201PVID1201	End-System is in VM201PVID1201	VM201PVID1201	
1	VM202	End. System is in VM202	VM202	
×	MDM Business	End-System is in Managed Mobile Devices Business	MDM_Business_Profile	
	MDM Personal	End-System is in Managed Mobile Devices Personal	MDM_Personal_Profile	
×	MDM Decomissioned	End-System is in Managed Mobile Devices Decommissioned	Unregistered NAC Profile	
\$				
÷				
\$				
\$				
\$				
\$				

Note: Devices registered by an MDM system can experience significant lag until they are added to the corresponding groups. This behavior is not a malfunction of the MDM itself or the ExtremeConnect MDM plugin. Due to the diversity of operating systems and connectivity profiles, there is no way to know in advance when a newly registered device will provide all of the data needed by the MDM software to complete the registration. It can take up to several minutes from the registration to the final placement in one of the groups to obtain full access to the network.

Policy Configuration

To support the previous workflow, the device in an unregistered state must be able to communicate with MobileIron servers (via HTTPS) and with Apple (via the Apple Push service). Some configurations require downloading an agent to be registered by MobileIron, so Google Play and Apple app store access must be provided also. If this is the case, policies must be configured to provide connectivity to the agent.

The following policies (or more generic ones) are required to allow MobileIron registration:

- Allow HTTPS to MobileIron network
- Allow TCP 5223 to 17.0.0.0/8:TCP:5223, Apple Push service
- Allow TCP/UDP 5228 to 173.194.0.0/16, Google Play login
- Allow HTTPS to 74.125.0.0/16, Google Play Downloads

Other Integration Options

The integration described in the previous section is one of many possible methods. The different methods will vary depending on the specific requirements of the enterprise deploying the integration.

Sophos Mobile Control

The Sophos Mobile Control (Sophos) integration requires authentication credentials and other account settings. This information is used in the Sophos MDM module tab and supports Mobile Control version 4.0.

Dashboard End-Systems End-Sy	stem Gro	oups	Administration Sta	atistics About			
Modules			Services Configurat	ion			
Name	Enabled	•	Add Service Remove Ser	vice Save Refresh			
Domain Portal	0		ID	customer	username	password	server
Extreme Connect	٢		1	customer	username		
Extreme Control	0						
Sophos MDM	0						

Module Configuration

The following tables describe the configuration options:

Service Configuration	Description
Customer	Customer name.
Username	Web service username.
Password	Web service password.
Server	Hostname or IP address of the Sophos MDM server.

Service-Specific Configuration	Description
Poll interval	Time period between queries to the Sophos web service.
End system group for managed business mobile devices	ExtremeControl end system group to which corporate-owned devices will belong.
End system group for managed personal mobile devices	ExtremeControl end system group to which personal devices will belong.
Default end system group for managed mobile devices	ExtremeControl end system group to which unknown devices will belong.
Remote wipe end system group	ExtremeControl end system group that will be used to remotely wipe a mobile device.
Enable remote wipe	Enables or disables the remote wipe option.
Update Kerberos username	Enables or disables the option to update an end system username.
Update device type	Enables or disables the option to update an end system device type.
Notify user when quarantined	Enables or disables the option to notify a user when an end system is quarantined based on assessment scoring.
Enable assessment	Enables or disables the option to use the ExtremeControl assessment agent.

Verification

1. From the Sophos interface, select **Users**. Create the user and enroll the device.
| Home | Edit user | |
|-------------------|--|---|
| Task view | Send welcome mail | |
| Inventory | | |
| Devices | | |
| Device groups | Last name | |
| Applications | First name | |
| Profiles | Email | - |
| Apple iOS | Ellian | |
| Android | Phone number | |
| Windows Phone 8 | | |
| Windows Mobile | | |
| Profile templates | Get Back → Back → Bave → Back → B | |
| Task bundles | | |
| Reports | | |
| Administrators | | |
| Users | | |
| Compliance rules | | |

- 2. Connect to test the SSID and wait for the resynchronization poll to occur.
- 3. Verify that ExtremeControl has device information from Sophos in the **End-Systems** list.

End-Systems								
Filter on:	Eiter	Clear	Fijter in:	All columns	•	Options	X	
MAC Address		IP Address		Username		Device T	ype	Custom 4
1 BC:3B:AF:1F:83:A2	192.1	68.10.209			Phone/Pac	d/IPod/ATV	0.64.233	OneView/managed=enrolled compliance=yes ownership=per

Policy Configuration

To support the previous workflow, the device in an unregistered state must be able to communicate with the Sophos server (via HTTPS) and with Apple (via the Apple Push service). Some configurations require downloading an agent to be registered by Sophos, so Google Play and Apple app store access must be provided also. If this is the case, policies must be configured to provide connectivity to the agent.

The following policies (or more generic ones) are required to allow Sophos registration:

- Allow HTTPS to Sophos network
- Allow TCP 5223 to 17.0.0.0/8:TCP:5223, Apple Push service
- Allow TCP/UDP 5228 to 173.194.0.0/16, Google Play login
- Allow HTTPS to 74.125.0.0/16, Google Play Downloads

Citrix XenMobile

The Citrix XenMobile (XenMobile) integration requires authentication credentials and the XenMobile server base URL. This information is used in the XenMobile module **Services** tab.

Dashboard End-Systems End	d-System Gro	oups	Administration	Statistics About		
Modules			Services Conf	iguration		
Name	Enabled		Add Service Rema	we Service Save Refresh		
Domain Portal	٢	*	ID	username	password	server
Extreme Connect	0		1	usemame	•••••	https://xenmobile.com
Extreme Control	٢					
Utilities	0					
XenMobile MDM	0					

Module Configuration

The following tables describe the configuration options:

Service Configuration	Description
Username	Web service username.
Password	Web service password.
Server	Base URL of the XenMobile server. The base URL is used to create the web service URL. Example: <i>base URL</i> /xenmobile/api/v1/device/filter.

Service-Specific Configuration	Description
Poll interval	Time period between queries to the XenMobile web service.
End system group for managed business mobile devices	ExtremeControl end system group to which corporate-owned devices will belong.
End system group for managed personal mobile devices	ExtremeControl end system group to which personal devices will belong.
Default end system group for managed mobile devices	ExtremeControl end system group to which unknown devices will belong.
Remote wipe end system group	ExtremeControl end system group that will be used to remotely wipe a mobile device.
Enable remote wipe	Enables or disables the remote wipe option.
Update Kerberos username	Enables or disables the option to update an end system username.
Update device type	Enables or disables the option to update an end system device type.
Notify user when quarantined	Enables or disables the option to notify a user when an end system is quarantined based on assessment scoring.
Enable assessment	Enables or disables the option to use the ExtremeControl assessment agent.
Format of the incoming message	Format of the custom data string. Available fields are: id serialnumber imei username ownership devicename devicemodel devicetype operatingsystem lastseen enrollmentstatus compliancestatus macaddress jailbroken

Verification

- 1. Enroll a new device with XenMobile.
- 2. Connect to test the SSID, and wait for the resynchronization poll to occur.
- 3. Verify that ExtremeControl has the device information from XenMobile in the **End-System** list.

Policy Configuration

To support the previous workflow, the device in unregistered state must be able to communicate with the XenMobile server (via HTTPS) and with Apple (via the Apple Push service).

Some configurations require downloading an agent to be registered by XenMobile, so Google Play and Apple app store access must be provided also. If this is the case, policies must be configured to provide connectivity to the agent.

The following policies (or more generic ones) are required to allow XenMobile registration:

- Allow HTTPS to XenMobile network
- Allow TCP 5223 to 17.0.0.0/8:TCP:5223, Apple Push service
- Allow TCP/UDP 5228 to 173.194.0.0/16, Google Play login
- Allow HTTPS to 74.125.0.0/16, Google Play Downloads

Microsoft Intune

The Microsoft Intune (Intune) integration requires registering a Microsoft Azure (Azure) application. The Azure application acts as a proxy to execute REST API calls on behalf of ExtremeConnect. This information is used on the Intune module tab.

Module Configuration

The following table lists the configuration options for the Intune agent:

Agent Service Configuration	Description
Client ID	Application client ID.
Password	Application client secret.
Tenant	Tenant ID to retrieve specific customer devices.

Agent Service Configuration	Description
Redirect URL	URL to which the user is redirected.
Code	Generated oAuth authorization code.

Service Configuration

The table below lists the configuration options for the MS Intune server.

Service-Specific Configuration	Description
Poll interval	Time period between queries to the Intune NAC web service.
End system group for managed business mobile devices	ExtremeControl end system group to which corporate-owned devices will belong.
End system group for managed personal mobile devices	ExtremeControl end system group to which personal devices will belong.
Default end system group for managed mobile devices	ExtremeControl end system group to which unknown devices will belong.
Update Kerberos username	Enables or disables the option to update an end system username.
Update device type	Enables or disables the option to update an end system device type.
Notify user when quarantined	Enables or disables the option to notify a user when an end system is quarantined based on assessment scoring.
Enable assessment	Enables or disables the option to use the ExtremeControl assessment agent.

Register Azure Application

An Azure application is required to access the Intune NAC API. The application requires permission from an administrator to access device information from Intune.

- 1. Log in to the Azure portal at https://portal.azure.com.
- 2. Select Azure services > App registrations.

=	Microsoft Azure		,P. Search resources	, services, and docs (G+/)	<u>></u> ଜ୍ଦ©?©
Azure services Learn a Azure services App resource App resource App resource App resource App resource App resource App resource App resource Subscriptions Learn Azure with free online training from Microsoft			Vitual App Services	Storage SQL databases Azure Databas accounts SQL databases Azure Databas for PostgreSQ	
			Acute Monitor Monitor your apps an initiativeture	d Security Center Secure your apps and infrastructure	Cost Management Analyze and optimize your cloud spend for free
		Useful links Technical Documentation (3* Acure Migration Tools	Azure Services (3* Find an Azure expert	Recent Asure Updates ()* Quickatart Center	Azure mobile app

3. To create a new application, select New registration.

Home > App registrations
App registrations
+ New registration Indepoints 🧷 Troubleshooting 🛛 🛇 Got feedback?
igcolumbda Welcome to the new and improved App registrations (now Generally Available). See what's new $ o$
Looking to learn how it's changed from App registrations (Legacy)? Learn more Still want to use App registrations (Legacy)? Go back and tell us why
All applications Owned applications
Start typing a name or Application ID to filter these results

4. On the **Register an application page**, enter the application name, type, and sign-on URL. The sign-on URL is used as a redirection page after the permissions are accepted. Select **Register**.

- Microsoft Az			>> Search resources, servic	es, ana aocs
All services > App reg Register an app	pistrations > Re	gister an application		
* Name				
The user-facing displa	y name for this a	application (this can be changed later).		
Connect				
Supported acco	unt types			
Who can use this app	lication or access	this API?		
Accounts in this d	organizational di	rectory only (Extreme Networks only -	Single tenant)	
Accounts in any of the second seco	organizational di	rectory (Any Azure AD directory - Mult	titenant)	
Accounts in any o	organizational di	rectory (Any Azure AD directory - Mult	titenant) and personal Microsoft accounts (e.g.	Skype, Xbox
Help me choose				
Redirect URI (op	otional)			
We'll return the authe changed later, but a v	ntication respon alue is required t	se to this URI after successfully authen for most authentication scenarios.	ticating the user. Providing this now is optiona	and it can l
	~	e.g. https://myapp.com/auth		

The registration is created and displays on the **App Registrations** page.

5. From the App Registrations page, in the Connect row, note the Application (Client) ID that was generated after the registration. This is the ID that is used in the service configuration. In the following example, the Application ID is 4c88c31c-7c8e-4cc7-

8948-abd4d0106b5c.

Home > App registrations	
App registrations	
+ New registration 🚯 Endpoints 🤌 Troubleshooting 🛛 🛇 Got feedback?	
Ø Welcome to the new and improved App registrations (now Generally Available). See what's new →	
Looking to learn how it's changed from App registrations (Legacy)? Learn more Still want to use App registrations (Legacy)? Go back and tell us why	
All applications Owned applications	
Start typing a name or Application ID to filter these results	
Display name	Application (client) ID
Connect	4c88c31c-7c8e-4cc7-8948-abd4d0106b5c

6. From the **Display Name** list, select **Connect**.

All services > App registrations > Connect						
Connect						
,O Search (Ctrl+,/)	🗊 Delete 🔀 Endpoints					
Overview	Welcome to the new and improved App registrations. Looking to learn how it's changed from App registrations.	ons (Legacy)? →				
Quickstart	Display name : Connect	Supported account types : Multiple organizations				
Manage	Application (client) ID : 40886310-7086-4007-8948-ab04407106000 Directory (tenant) ID : 5348157f-49f5-4306-bc60-913216babe2c	Application ID URI : Add an Application ID				
Branding	Object ID : ae83a33a-1813-4bd0-ae61-fce92c00fbc6	Managed application in : Connect				
Authentication Certificates & secrets	Call APIs	Documentation				
API permissions		Microsoft identity platform				
 Expose an API Owners 		Authentication scenarios Authentication libraries Code samples Microsoft Graph				
Roles and administrators (Previ Manifest	Build more powerful apps with rich user and business data from Microsoft services and your own company's data	Glossary Help and Support				
Support + Troubleshooting	sources.					
Troubleshooting	View Aura permission					
New support request	Sign in users in 5 minutes					
	(9 🐿 📲 🖷 🥮 📲 🕲					
	Use our SDKs to sign in users and call APIs in a few steps					

The **Connect** details page opens.

7. From the left menu, select API permissions. On the API permissions page that opens, select Add a permission. From the Request API permissions dialog that opens, select

Microsoft Graph.

ermissions	Request API permissions			
API permissions	Select an API Microsoft APIs APIs my organization	uses My APIs		
Applications are authorized to call APIs when they are granted perm all the permissions the application needs.	Commonly used Microsoft APIs			
+ Add a permission APt / Permissions name Type De-	Microsoft Graph Take advantage of the tremendous amount of data in Office 365, Enterprise Mobility + Security, and Windows 10. Access Auror AD, Each, Intune, Outlook/Exitange, OneDrive, Convicted StarPointe Remain, and more through a triple endocint.			
✓ Microsoft Graph (1)				
User/Read Delegated Sig	Azure Service Management	•C Dynamics 365 Business Central	E Intune	
These are the permissions that this application requests statically. Yo able permissions dynamically through code. See best practices for r	Programmatic access to much of the functionality available through the Azure portal	Programmatic access to data and functionality in Dynamics 365 Business Central	Programmatic access to inture data	
Grant consent	Coffice 365 Management APIs		Skype for Business	
These permissions have been granted for undefined but aren't in the permissions, you should consider adding them to the configured pe Grant admin consent for Extreme Networks	Retrieve information about user, admin, system, and policy actions and events from Office 365 and Azure AD activity	Interact remotely with SharePoint data	Integrate real-time presence, secure messaging, calling, and conference capabilities	

 In the Microsoft Graph dialog, select Delegated Permissions > DeviceManagementManagedDevices. Enable DeviceManagementManagedDevices.Read.All and select Add Permissions.

Request API permissions	
(All APIs	
Microsoft Graph	
https://graph.microsoft.com/ Docs 🗗	
What type of permissions does your application require?	
Delegated permissions	Application permissions
Your application needs to access the API as the signed-in user.	Your application runs as a background service or daemon without a
	signed-in user.
Colort according to	
Select permissions	expand -
Type to search	
Deguest ADI normissions	
Request API permissions	
> Device	
y ocheminingenenoppi	
> DeviceManagementConfiguration	
$^{\checkmark}$ DeviceManagementManagedDevices (1)	
DeviceManagementManagedDevices.Privileged	Operations.All
Perform user-impacting remote actions on Micro	osoft Intune devices ① Yes
- Device Management Managed Devices Read All	
Read Microsoft Intune devices ()	Yes
DeviceManagementManagedDevices.ReadWrite	All Yes
 Read and write Microsoft Intune devices () 	105

9. On the **Connect > API Permissions** page, verify the permissions you created:

7	Search (Carle,)	API nermissions				
4 9	Overview Quickstart	Applications are authorized to call APs when t all the permissions the application needs.	hey are granted p	permissions by users/admins as part of the consent	t process. The list of configure	d permissions should include
Ma	Nage	+ Add a permission API / Permissions name	Туре	Description	Admin Consent Required	Status
3	Authentication	V Microsoft Graph (5) DeviceManagementApps,Read,All	Application	Read Microsoft Intune apps	Yes	Granted for Extreme Net,
+	Certificates & secrets API permissions	DeviceManagementConfiguration Re DeviceManagementManagedDevices	ad. Application	Read Microsoft intune device configuration an Read Microsoft intune devices	Yes Yes	 Granted for Extreme Net, Granted for Extreme Net,
64 16	Expose an API Owners	DeviceManagementRBAC.Read.All DeviceManagementServiceConfig.Re	Application	Read Microsoft Intune RBAC settings Read Microsoft Intune configuration	Yes Yes	 Granted for Extreme Net, Granted for Extreme Net,
2	Roles and administrators (Previ Manifest	These are the permissions that this application able permissions dynamically through code. S	requests statical ire best practices	ly. You may also request user consent- for requesting permissions		

10. To generate the secret, select **Certificates and Secrets** from the left menu. Select **New Client Secret**. Edit the fields and select **Add**.



In the following example, the description is set to **Secret**, the duration is set to expire in **2299**, and the generated secret is

/@T=mXIEhBQG2ODMhgDnxu[wle3p7Ha0. The generated secret used in the service configuration.

Note: The best practice is to set the duration to a lower value, such as one or two years.

¢	Client secrets				
A	A secret string that the application uses to prove its identity when requesting a token. Also can be referred to as application password.				
C	+ New client secret				
	Description	Expires	Value		
	Secret	12/30/2299	26n*****	Û	
ľ	Secret2	12/31/2299	/@T=mXIEhBQG2ODMhgDrxu[wle3p7Ha0 [[]	Û	

To copy the key to the clipboard, use the clipboard icon. To delete the key, use the trash icon.

11. To generate the oAuth authorization code, create a special authentication URL with an administrator account using the following format:

```
https://login.microsoftonline.com/
tenant/oauth2/v2.0/authorize?client_id=application
ID&response_type=code&redirect_uri=redirect URL&response_
mode=query&scope=openid offline_access
DeviceManagementManagedDevices.Read.All&state=random
generated ID
```

Replace *tenant* with the tenant name used in the service configuration. In this example, the tenant is extremeconnect.onmicrosoft.com.

Replace *application ID* with the application's ID. In this example, the ID is 4c88c31c-7c8e-4cc7-8948-abd4d0106b5c.

Replace *redirect URL* with the URL that was configured in the application. In this example, the URL is https://nms.demo.com:8443.

Replace *random generated ID* with any random string. In this example, the state is 12345.

Using the example values, the authorization URL with the application specific fields is:

https://login.microsoftonline.com/extremeconnect.onmicrosoft.com/oauth2/v2.0/a uthorize?client_id=4c88c31c-7c8e-4cc7-8948-abd4d0106b5c&response_ type=code&redirect_uri=https://nms.demo.com:8443&response_ mode=query&scope=openid offline_access DeviceManagementManagedDevices.Read.All&state=12345 12. Open a browser, enter the URL, and accept the authorization request.



13. After the request is accepted, the authorization code displays in the browser address field. Note the authorization code, which is the value between the code and state tags. The authorization code is used in the service configuration and expires in 10 minutes.



In the example above, the full URL is as follows, with the authentication code in Bold text:

https://nms.demo.com:8443/?code=OAQABAAIAAABHh4kmS_ aKT5XrjzxRAtHzDDNMGhrNMMTkKyCFCY-DJ0UNkr4ATgX8pRgOEA8Lo20Q73t5KZUe2b_pWA1XZal2yUJin53XrS_ ozXIN2btRw4rbVVvAz9M5aLVXLg5VmHBYV0_ 86Fz2SdaKvOa017PDiN1JgvZHjXwLva6baxvBEpVj1a8e7Tw68AhOo8IEmRycDuCWN 1mrLp_Z-C9XTIqqPrnrOFx9__nfSpcrb23ZF7Ak5kEPUE5Tp7J- LPTFVIQpS99p4mbTZ26atey8cw439aO7uVopemFk8n2rfk_ SHFSIIIPESkbjpYH6Oz8h53T6Q2UqiQLda2AYmX1qoJGEZbnAw65PdHHstKOPNX27b Dry31zUD5CPOO7X76Q6_G6R91yqrWvu_Gq_ N9moBlictsdVWxyb3dhKXIv3aMoBZkkurvfT8HDbS4INsvNtqStJ5HWfInd5iCGbitMkD 4LRI2zPmbnrvH5ItCFHvUhEeLsVQB_GY-OsyyC6x264JizBI2vu9pPKT5Ch0Mc8zNsX-7fYIOOgBTjdf15AaRV7sR2zqTSvFCuaeEr9RJA-ImrnFjIfzBccEnnNWxunbT2Wo-4YKgnn2wL-LX1wPr73iJpYVB6oUyiADJNtStVmI-ERDhaXoimPDieV8k4xfZrYIAA&state=12345&session_state=fdb2c5b8-a316-4646-99e9-c16c329aed5a

14. From ExtremeControl, select the service configuration to view the code, which will be similar to the following example:

Services	Configuratio	n					
Add Service	Remove Se	rvice Save	Refresh				
ID	client_id			password	tenant	redirect_url	code
1	4c88c31c-7c8e-	4cc7-8948-abd4	d0106b5c		extremeconnect.onmicrosoft.com	https://nms.demo.com.8443	OAQABA

Verification

- 1. Enroll the device with Microsoft Intune.
- 2. Connect to the test SSID and wait for the resynchronization poll to occur.
- 3. Verify that the end system in ExtremeControl displays the device information from Intune.

Das	hboard Policy	Access Control	End-Systems	Reports			(
a∰ ∧	dd To Group 🔬 📈	Force Reauthentication	🍥 Tools 👻	All End-Sys	tem Events		Show Filters Devices:
State	Last Seen 1	IP Address	MAC Address	User Name	Device Family	Device Type	Custom 4
0	2/23/2018 4:33:18 AM	192.168.10.179	80 A5:89 33:67:37	leo lam	Chrome OS	Microsoft (Virtual)	OneView/managed=enrolled compliance=no ownership=per
•	2/23/2018 4:33:18 AM	192.168.10.181	50:7A:55:6F:24:35	leo lam	Chrome OS	Microsoft (Virtual)	OneView/managed=enrolled compliance=no ownership=com
0	2/23/2018 4:33:18 AM	192.168.10.178	80:D6:05:4A:D6:C4	leo lam	Chrome OS	Microsoft (Virtual)	OneView/managed=enrolled compliance=no ownership=per
0	2/23/2018 4:33:18 AM	192.168.10.180	EC:1F:72:B9:37:91	leo lam	Chrome OS	Microsoft (Virtual)	OneView/managed=enrolled compliance=no ownership=per

Configuration	Domains	Service	es API				
Dashboard	End-Systems	End-Sy	stem Group	s Admini	stration Statistics	About	
Modules			End-Sy	stems			
Name		Enabled	macAddr	ess	ipAddı hostName		fusionEndSystemGroup
Domain Portal		0	50:7a:55:€	f:24:35	llam_Android_9/8	/2017_7:10 PM	Managed Mobile Devices Busin
Extreme Connect		٢	ec:1f:72:b/	9:37:91	llam_Android_9/8	/2017_6:58 PM	Managed Mobile Devices Perso
Microsoft Intune		0	80:a5:89:3	33:67:37	llam_Android_9/8	/2017_6:59 PM	Managed Mobile Devices Perso
Extreme Control		٢	80:d6:05:4	la:d6:c4	llam_Android_9/8	/2017_7:02 PM	Managed Mobile Devices Perso
Utilities		٢					

Policy Configuration

To support the previous workflow, a device in an unregistered state must be able to communicate with the Intune server (via HTTPS) and with Apple (via the Apple Push service).

Some configurations require downloading an agent to be registered by Intune, so Google Play and Apple app store access must be provided. If this is the case, policies must be configured to provide connectivity to the agent.

The following policies (or more generic ones) are required to allow Intune registration:

- 1. Allow HTTPS to Microsoft Intune network.
- 2. Allow TCP 5223 to 17.0.0.0/8:TCP:5223, Apple Push service.
- 3. Allow TCP/UDP 5228 to 173.194.0.0/16, Google Play login.
- 4. Allow HTTPS to 74.125.0.0/16, Google Play Downloads.

Google G Suite

Combining the ExtremeControl solution with Google's G Suite helps network and security administrators ensure that only registered Chrome OS devices are able to use the network and its resources. The solution also pulls extensive device data from G Suite and updates the end systems in ExtremeControl to provide network administrators with a unique view of Chrome OS data within a single management interface.

The solution currently only support Chrome OS devices.

Ε	Extreme [.]						
#	Network •	Configuration Domain	ns Services API				
	Alarms & Events	Dashboard End-Syste	ems End-System Group	s Adminis	stration Statistics	About	
6	Control >	Modules		Services	Configuration		
-	Control -	Name	Enabled ↓	Add Service	Remove Service	Save	Refresh
\sim	Analytics	Domain Portal	۵ 🛓	ID	service ac	count id	service account u
-	Wireless	Extreme Connect	0	1	asuiteservi	reaccount	kurt@extremetest.n
~		0	A		9501656171		nangentremeteot.n

Module Configuration

The table below lists the configuration options for the Google G Suite agent.

Agent Service Configuration	Description
Service Account ID:	Email address of the service account to use for authentication. Locate your service account ID in your Google API Manager project (https://console.developers.google.com/projectselector/apis/credentials?pli=1) where you configured or created your service account. The service ID is part if the account details. Example: gsuiteserviceaccount2@extreme-gsuite- test.iam.gserviceaccount.com
Service Account User:	Email address of a user account from your G Suite account or domain. ExtremeConnect will connect to this domain. Example: kurt@extremetest.net

Service Configuration

The table below lists the configuration options for the Google G Suite server.

Service- Specific Configuration	Description
Poll interval:	The time period (in seconds) that the module will wait after each run. For example, if you want to run the synchronization once per hour, you can configure <i>3600</i> as the value.

Service- Specific Configuration	Description
Default end- system group for all devices from G Suite:	The default end system group name where all of the G Suite devices are assigned to in NAC. If you do not want end systems from G Suite to be assigned to this default group, configure a group name that does not exist in NAC or disable the group assignment feature on the ExtremeControl module. Default: Chrome Devices
Format of the incoming data for devices from G Suite:	Format of the data that gets stored in the custom data field. You can choose and combine any of the available variables: <i>nwAdapterType, mac,</i> <i>annotatedAssetId, annotatedLocation, annotatedUse, recentUsers,</i> <i>currentUser, deviceId, etag, firmwareVersion, kind, lastEnrollmentTime,</i> <i>lastSync, model, notes, orderNumber, orgUnitPath, osVersion, platformVersion,</i> <i>serialNumber, status, supportEndDate, willAutoRenew.</i> Important: G Suite might update the <i>lastSync</i> and <i>lastEnrollmentTime</i> values for each device regularly and ExtremeConnect calls the Extreme Management Center API to refresh that value in all end systems custom fields. Depending on your poll interval, this can put a lot of stress on the Extreme Management Center server. The best practice is not to use these variables in large environments. These variables can be used only if the poll interval is low (such as a few times per day) and the number of end systems is not high (below 1000). Default: user=# <i>currentUser</i> #, recentUsers=# <i>recentUsers</i> #, annotatedUser=# <i>annotatedUser</i> #, adapterType=# <i>nwAdapterType</i> #; OS=# <i>osVersion</i> #, firmware=# <i>firmwareVersion</i> #
End-system group for decommissioned devices:	The default end system group for devices that existed in G Suite but have been deleted. If you want to explicitly identify those devices and even authorize them differently (since they are no longer managed by G Suite and that could pose a threat), you can configure the group that they should automatically be moved to and enable the Remove device from other device groups feature. You must manually create this end system group in NAC.
Remove device from other groups on decommission:	Enable this to move devices that have been deleted from G Suite to the NAC end system group configured by the End-system group for decommissioned services option. If disabled, devices will not be automatically move to this group, but rather stay with their existing group memberships. Default: false
Delete custom data in XMC for decommissioned devices:	If a device is deleted in G Suite, the end system's custom data field in Extreme Management Center is cleared also. While this will keep your data clean in NAC, it can be helpful to still see the (old) G Suite data for the end systems that were previously managed by G Suite. Default: false

Service- Specific Configuration	Description
Overwrite the existing username with the one acquired from G Suite:	If this is set to <i>true</i> , the username for devices retrieved from G Suite will overwrite the username that is already in NAC. If no username can be retrieved from G Suite for a given end system, then no change is performed in NAC. Important: Setting this value to <i>true</i> can interfere with existing NAC processes if you are already retrieving and using the username through some other mechanism (such as 802.1X or Kerberos snooping) and the data will be overwritten. Default: false

Google APIs

You must create a service account in the Google APIs management site: https://console.developers.google.com

The service account provides ExtremeConnect with credentials that enable authentication and authorization against the Google Admin SDK that is used to pull data from your G Suite domain.

- 1. Access the API Console Credentials page: https://console.developers.google.com/project/_/apis/credentials
- 2. Select your project (or create a new one) from the drop-down list.
- 3. On the Credentials page, select the **Create credentials** drop-down list, and select **Service account key**.
- 4. From the **Service account** drop-down list, select an existing service account or create a new one.
- 5. For **Key type**, select the **P12** key option, and select **Create**. The file automatically downloads to your computer.
- Rename the downloaded credentials file to gSuiteCredentials.p12 and copy the file to your Extreme Management Center server (for example, using WinSCP) to this location: /usr/local/Extreme_ Networks/NetSight/wildfly/standalone/configuration/connect/gSuiteCredentials.p1 2
- Navigate to the details for your newly created credentials. Note the Client-ID (number), as this will be needed later to authorize these credentials on your G Suite domain.

Google Administration

Prerequisites:

- 1. If not previously done, create a Google G Suite account and connect it with your domain. For test accounts, use: https://gsuite.google.com/signup/basic/welcome.
- Authorize the ExtremeConnect application to provide it with access to your domain and two scopes. The basic process is described at https://developers.google.com/identity/protocols/OAuth2ServiceAccount?#delegat ingauthority
- To delegate domain-wide authority to a service account, first enable domain-wide delegation for an existing service account in the Service accounts page (https://console.developers.google.com/permissions /serviceaccounts), or create a new service account (https://developers.google.com/identity/protocols/OAuth2ServiceAccount?#creati nganaccount) with domain-wide delegation enabled.

To configure the G Suite domain:

- 1. As an administrator, access the G Suite domain Admin console.
- 2. Select **Security** from the list of controls. If you do not see Security listed, select **More controls** from the gray bar at the bottom of the page, and then select **Security** from the list of controls. If you cannot see the controls, verify that you are signed in as an administrator for the domain.
- 3. Select Show more > Advanced settings.
- 4. From the Authentication pane, select Manage API client access.
- 5. For **Client Name**, enter the service account's Client ID. You can find the client ID on the Service accounts page.
- 6. For **One or More API Scopes**, enter the list of scopes that your application should be granted access.
- 7. Enter these two scopes for the API client that you authorize for ExtremeConnect:

https://www.googleapis.com/auth/admin.directory.device.chromeos https://www.googleapis.com/auth/admin.directory.user.readonly

The first one allows ExtremeConnect to view and manage your Chrome OS devices' metadata, and the second one allows ExtremeConnect to view users on your domain.

- 8. Select Authorize.
- 9. Enable domain-wide authority delegation as described in the link previously.

User Privileges

Verify that the configured user is configured to have at least the privileges to manage Chrome OS devices as shown below. This privilege is needed to retrieve data on Chrome OS devices.

Admins	Admins Privileges				
 Service Settings ② Calendar 					
] Mobile Device Management				
] Drive and Docs				
] Gmail				
] Directory				
•] Chrome OS				
	Manage Devices				
,	Manage User Settings				
	Manage Device Settings				

Verification

Verify that data from all devices managed by G Suite is imported to ExtremeControl. On the **Connect** tab, view the end system table that displays the custom data field that you configured for the G Suite module. (You might need to make the corresponding column visible first.) If you enabled the corresponding features, you should also see the username retrieved from G Suite.

D	ashboard Policy	Access Control	End-Systems	Reports		
4	Add To Group 🛛 🙀 Ford	e ReAuth 🛛 🍈 To	ools 👻 🛛 🛅 End-	System Events		🗇 Show Filters Devices: Any 👻
St	Last Seen	IP Address	MAC Address	Device Family	User Name	Custom 1
-	6/19/2017 12:10:41 PM	192.168.10.201	C8:21:58:6E:46:	Chrome OS	kurt@extremetest.net	user=salva@extremetest.net, recentUsers=salva@extremetest.r

If you created and configured an end system group for all devices managed in the G Suite module, verify whether all devices managed by G Suite have been assigned to that end system group in ExtremeControl.

Ε	Extreme					
*	Network •	Dashboard Policy Access Co Captive Portals	ntrol	End-Systems	Reports	
4	Alarms & Events	 Group Editor 		Chrome Device	is	
6	Control •	 Device Type Groups End-System Groups All Managed iPads All Staff iPads Allow Internal NW Only EndSystem Allow Internet EndSystems Allow Internet iBoss EndSystems Assessment Warning 		Name:	Chrome Devices	
~	Analytics			Description:	sync=true	
Ģ	Wireless			End-System Entry Editor		
	Reports			Add	🎲 Edit 🥥 Delete	🖪 💎 Show F
**	Administration			Value ↓		Description
1	Connect	Blacklist Casper MACs		C8:21:58:6E:4	46:2D	Approved by default
		Casper iPhones				
		Chrome Devices				

Deleting G Suite Devices

To test this workflow, remove the provisioning of a device from G Suite and wait for the next ExtremeConnect synchronization. Then verify the following:

- 1. The device's custom field has been emptied (if this feature has been enabled in the configuration file).
- 2. The device is now member of the NAC end system group for decommissioned devices (if this feature has been enabled).
- 3. The device does not display in the end system list that is located at the bottom of the ExtremeConnect management web site (**G Suite** tab). This means that the device has been deleted in the internal list as well.

Management / IT Operations Configuration

FNT Command

Glue Networks Gluware Control

Microsoft System Center Configuration Manager

Aruba ClearPass

FNT Command

The FNT Command (Command) integration provides two main functions:

- Mapping the patch panel information from Command to end systems and switch ports in Extreme Management Center and ExtremeControl. Data in Extreme Management Center is enriched for each end system and provides comprehensive reporting capabilities within OneView.
- Exporting the Extreme Management Center data to FNT Command. This exports all of the switches, their modules, ports, GBICs, and connected end systems to Command's ADG database.

Dashboard End-Systems End-Sys	tem Group	Administration Statistics About			
Modules		Services Configuration			
Name	Enabled *	Save Refresh			
AirWatch MDM	0	General Configuration	General Configuration		
OneFabric Connect	0	Name	Description	Value	
NetSight	0	Poll interval in seconds	The time the module will wait during each run	60	
OpenStack.	0	Module logievel	The module logievel setting (DEBUG, INFO, WARN, ERROR, FATAL)	ERROR	
Utilities	0	Module enabled	En-/Disables the module	0	
Whyare vSphere	0	Enable Data Persistence	Enabling this option will force the module to store endsystem, endsystemGroup	0	
Avaya Easy Management	0	Specific Configuration			
Casper	0	Name	Description	Value	
Fiberlink Maa5360	0	Custom field to use	The number of the custom data field for each endsystem to store the service s	2	
FNT Command	0	Format of the incoming data	Format of the data that gets stored in the custom data field SYNTAX Outlet ID:	#outlet3d# #outletCampus# #outletBuilding# #outletFloor# #outlet	
Microsoft Islamar-V	Ň	Maximum number of end-systems per web se Maximum number of end-systems per web se	Specify the maximum number (as integer) of end-systems which Pusion will que Specify the times it is second; (as integer) for each web cervice call to Nutrition	1000	
Borr Clark		Province names of end-systems per web set	speciry one childran in seconds (as integer) for each web service can be neckign	10	
IE MAD Holf of the France					
17-1940 Notification Engine					
115M	Q				
IDM Handler	0				
Lightspeed Systems	۲				
McAfeeEPO	•				
McAfee EMM Manager	•				
Mobiletron MDM	۲				
Microsoft Lync SDN	٢				
Venue Report	•				
Palo Alto	٢				
Microsoft System Center Configuration Mana	•				
Microsoft System Center Virtual Machine Man	0				
Citrix XenDesitop	0				
Oltrix XenCenter	0				
		1			

Module Configuration

The following tables describe the configuration options available for the FNT Command module (configuration file: FNTCommandHandler.xml).

Configuration Option	Description
Username	Username to connect to the Command Oracle DB.
Password	Password to connect to the Command Oracle DB.
Server IP	IP address of the Command Oracle DB.
Server Port	TCP port of the Command Oracle DB. Default: 6201
Command Service Name	The <i>SERVICE_NAME</i> to access the Oracle DB view (table) named medmgr.CTFL2D_SWITCH_2_OUTLET. Contact your Oracle DB administrator to get the service name specific to your FNT Command installation.

General Module Configuration	Description
Poll interval in seconds	The time period (in seconds) that the module waits after each run. Since the data on patch field connections or locations is relatively static, the data often does not require updating every 60 seconds. The best practice is to increase the poll interval value to 3600 seconds (once per hour), depending on the size of your infrastructure and requirements. This also decreases the processing load on the Extreme Management Center server.
Module log level	Verbosity of the module. Logs are stored in the Extreme Management Center server.log file.
Module enabled	Whether the module is enabled.
Push update to remote service	If this is set to <i>true,</i> the data from other modules is pushed to the service.
Update local data from remote service	If this is set to <i>true,</i> the data from the remote service is used to update the internal end system table.
Default end-system group	The default end system group name to use if it is not set dynamically.
Enable Data Persistence	Enabling this option forces the module to store end system custom field data and group membership data in a file after each cycle. If this option is disabled, the module forgets all of the data after a service restarts. However, to clean existing data, the corresponding .dat files must be deleted. Important: The best practice is to enable this feature, especially in large environments, so that ExtremeConnect does not need a full resynchronization of the data every time you restart the Extreme Management Center server. Default: true

Service-Specific Configuration	Description	
Custom field to use	Number of the custom data field for each end system to store the data retrieved from Command. Valid values: 1 - 4 Default: 1	

Service-Specific Configuration	Description
Format of the incoming data	Format of the data that gets stored in the custom data field.
	Available variables:
	<i>outletId</i> (ID of the patch field) <i>outletCampus</i> <i>outletBuilding</i> <i>outletFloor</i> <i>outletRoom</i>
	Default: #outletId# / #outletCampus# / #outletBuilding# / #outletFloor# / #outletRoom#
Update NAC End-Systems with Command outlet data	If this is set to <i>true</i> , the module retrieves outlet data (such as outlet ID, room, and building) and maps it to the corresponding end systems and ports in NAC.
Command DB table name containing outlet data for NAC import	The name of the Oracle DB table that contains the Command outlet data. This is required if you enable the feature <i>update_nac_endsystems_with_command_outlet_</i> <i>data</i> so that ExtremeConnect knows which table to query to retrieve data about ports and their outlet data. Default: medmgr.CTFL2D_SWITCH_2_OUTLET
Push NetSight Devices to Command Auto-Discovery Gateway	If this is set to <i>true</i> , the module pushes Extreme Management Center switch data (such as IP, firmware, type, and descriptor) to Command Auto-Discovery Gateway. The module updates the corresponding database tables. Auto- Discovery Gateway manages the import of the data to Command automatically.
Push NAC End-Systems to Command Auto-Discovery Gateway	If this is set to <i>true</i> , the module pushes all NAC end systems to Command Auto-Discovery Gateway. It then tries to connect these end systems to switches and ports exported from Extreme Management Center. This option is available only if the option push_netsight_devices_to_command_ adg has been enabled also. The module updates the corresponding database tables. Auto-Discovery Gateway manages the import of the data to Command automatically.
Autodiscovery Gateway DB TCP Port	The TCP port on which the Auto-Discovery Gateway database is running. Default: 1521
Autodiscovery Gateway DB Username	The username to connect to the Auto-Discovery Gateway database. Default: command

Service-Specific Configuration	Description
Password	Password used to connect to the Auto-Discovery Gateway database. Default: command
The Map to use when exporting NetSight/NAC data to Command's ADG	Specify the map to use to export Extreme Management Center (switches) and NAC (end systems) data to ADG. The map must be configured correctly for ADG to properly map the incoming device types to existing, well-known device types. Default: 1
Automatically process NetSight data pushed to ADG	If this is set to <i>true</i> , the module automatically calls the AutomatedProcessomg.sh script at the end of each synchronization cycle. This triggers the ADG to immediately import the new data from Extreme Management Center. This option is supported on ADG Linux installations only.
Username to connect to the ADG server via SSH and execute automated processing script	The username to connect to the ADG server via SSH and execute the AutomatedProcessing.sh script. Make sure the user has permissions to log in remotely via SSH and has the necessary privileges to execute the script located in your Apache Tomcat folder under /webapps/command/axis/WEB-INF. This is relevant only if the option <i>adg_enable_automated_processing</i> is enabled.
Password to connect to the ADG server via SSH and execute automated processing script	The password to connect to the ADG server via SSH and execute the AutomatedProcessing.sh script. This is relevant only if the option <i>adg_enable_automated_processing</i> is enabled.
Username for the automated processing script (Command user)	The Command username to use as a parameter for the AutomatedProcessing.sh script. Make sure the user has the necessary privileges in Command to perform the changes that the script triggers. This is relevant only if the option <i>adg_enable_automated_processing</i> has been enabled.
Password for the automated processing script (Command user)	The Command password to use as a parameter for the AutomatedProcessing.sh script. This is relevant only if the option <i>adg_enable_automated_processing</i> has been enabled.
Tenant (=Mandant) ID for the automated processing script (Command tenant)	The Command tenant (=Mandant) to use for the user provided previously. This will be used as a parameter for the AutomatedProcessing.sh script. This is relevant only if the option <i>adg_enable_automated_processing</i> is enabled.
User group ID for the automated processing script (Command user group name)	The name of the Command user group to use for the user provided previously. This will be used as a parameter for the AutomatedProcessing.sh script. This is relevant only if the option <i>adg_enable_automated_processing</i> is enabled.

Service-Specific Configuration	Description
Full file path on the ADG server for the script to trigger automated processing	The full file path (path and file name) of the AutomatedProcessing.sh script. This script will be triggered on the ADG server via SSH to start the data import automatically. This is relevant only if the option <i>adg_enable_</i> <i>automated_processing</i> is enabled. Default: /usr/share/tomcat7/webapps/command/axis/WEB- INF/AutomatedProcessing.sh
Maximum number of end-systems per web service request to NetSightExtreme Control CenterExtreme Management Center	The maximum number (as an integer) of end systems that Fusion will query per request from the Extreme Management Center server. This setting lets you split large end system queries into smaller batches. Example: There are 10,000 end systems in Extreme Management Center and ExtremeControl. You set this <i>max_endsystem_per_request</i> value to 1000. Fusion will perform 10 calls to the Extreme Management Center API and retrieve 1000 end systems per call. Default: 1000.
Timeout per web service request to NetSightExtreme Control CenterExtreme Management Center	The timeout interval (in seconds) for each web service call to Extreme Management Center and ExtremeControl. Since these calls are handled by the TaskScheduleHandler, you must calculate a value as follows: Take the setting for <i>poll_</i> <i>interval_seconds</i> from your TaskScheduleHandler.xml config file, and add a couple of seconds for the expected time it takes for the HTTP transaction to complete. Example: 3 seconds for the poll interval for the TaskScheduleHandler plus a timeout of 7 seconds for the HTTP request to be performed equals 10 seconds for the transaction completion. Default: 10
The ID of the tenant to query Command outlet data for	The Command tenant ID (Mandant ID) that will be used to filter Command outlet data. This helps reduce the amount of data that ExtremeConnect must process when importing the Command outlet data and matching it to end systems in NAC. This is relevant only if the option <i>update_nac_endsystems_with_command_outlet_data</i> is enabled.
Default username for switch CLI access	The default username to connect to any switches that do not have CLI credentials stored in Extreme Management Center. This username is used only if there are no CLI credentials defined for a switch in Extreme Management Center. Otherwise, the Extreme Management Center CLI username takes priority. This is used to gather port optic information from ExtremeXOS switches using a Telnet connection.

Service-Specific Configuration	Description
Default password for switch CLI access	The default password to connect to any switches that do not have CLI credentials stored in Extreme Management Center. This password is used only if there are no CLI credentials defined for a switch in Extreme Management Center. Otherwise, the Extreme Management Center CLI password takes priority. This is used to gather port optic information from ExtremeXOS switches using a Telnet connection.

Verification

- 1. Log in to OneView.
- 2. Verify the incoming data from FNT Command in the custom data field in the end system table.
- 3. Pick a few end systems and validate that their location data in the NAC's custom field is correct according to Command data.

 Last Seen v	PAthen	MAC Address	Hout Name	Device Family	Online Turne	Liter Name	Saith P	Sandtach Proved	Phil Command	And the state of the second second
2014/02/04/64 20	15.12	14.00.00		Windows	Windows 7 (b)	hash	10.176.18.10		00.7945/	West Fields \$2.8 methods (11.00) (s
2014/02/14/04/04/04	10.17	2406.00		Windows	Windows 7 SP1	heath	10.175.34.10	ge.3.27	00-79637	Week / Hale Ockandoba / 1004 /1
201402049-5404	10.17	2406.00		Windows	Windows 7 (P1	hantly	10.175.24.10	ge.3.30	00-0001/	Week / Hale Of Antonio July / Se
20140224959404	20.17	00.3170		Windows	Vindows 7 SP1	host	10.175.150.30	99.2.35	00-07017	have / Have or / to / Haveors
2019/02/24 9194/02	20.17	00.2.9		time days	Heldons 7 SP1	PORCH.	10.175.75.10	96.1.71	00-52797	baude / kanakanine / bu / agole
2014/02/24 9:53:59	39.17	00:38:70		windows	medows 7 sP1	POST N	30.175.149.30	ge-3-30	00-09407	view / Hate 02 / HG / Na0Je24
2014/02/24 9:53:37	30.17	08.2.9		Windows	Windows 7 SP1	nostyv	10.175.140.10	96.1.11	00-9634/	vient / Hale 01 / EG / Na0 (E00)
2014/02/24 9:53:25	30.17	20:27:04		Windows	Windows 7 SP1	hostyle	10.175.24.10	ge. L. 10	00-4994/	Vierk / Hale 04 Randbau / EG / se
2014/02/24 9:53:12	10.17	DACHE		Windows	Windows 7 SP1	host/v	10.175.143.10	ge. L 10	00-5794/	Vierk / Hale 01 / 8G / se03eg30o
2014/02/24 9:53:13	30.17	80-C1-6E		Windows	Windows 7 SP1	host/v	10.175.34.10	ge.4.48	00-1361/	Viek / Hale 01 Randbau / 1.0G /
2014/02/24 9:52:19	10.17	8C:30:58		Windows	Windows 7 SP1	host/V	10.175.95.10	ge.1.19	DO-10055	r Werk / Hale 04 / HG / ha04g34
2014/02/24 9:52:11	10.17	20:44/FC		Windows	Windows 7 SP1	host/V	10.175.143.10	ge-1.9	00-5792/	Werk / Hale 01 / EG / se0 seg30o
2014/02/24 9:52:04	30.17	E8:39:35		Windows	Windows 7 SP1	host/s	10.175.8.10	ge-2.13	00-9676 /	Werk / Hale 01 Randbau / 1.06 /
2014/02/24 9:51:47	10.17	BC:30:58		Windows	Windows 7 SP1	host/v	20.175.149.10	ge-2.19	00-4305 /	Werk / Halle 02 / OG / ha02e29
2014/02/24 9:51:41	10.17	90:81:10		Windows	Windows 7	host/k	10.175.28.10	ge.4.11	00-3094 /	Werk / Hale 04 Randbau / 2.0G /
2014/02/24 9:51:06	10.17	BC:30:58		Windows	Windows 7 SP1	host/V	10.175.30.10	ge.5.36	00-1692 /	Werk / Hale 01 Randbau / 2.0G /
2014/02/24 9:51:04	10.17	08:22:59		Windows	Windows 7 5P1	host/v	10.175.30.10	ge.4.36	00-1746 /	Werk / Hale 01 Randbau / 1.06 /
2014/02/24 9:51:02	10.17	D4:C9:57		Windows	Windows 7 SP1	host/k	10.175.14.10	ge.1.37	00-2649 /	Werk / Hale 02 Randbau / 2.06 /
2014/02/24 9:51:01	30.17	20127-00		Windows	Windows 7 SP1	host/V	10.175.6.10	ge.1.21	00-0258 /	vierk / Hale 02 Randbau / 2.06 /
2014/02/24 9:50:50	10.17	F0:92:1C		Windows	Windows 7 5P1	host/V	10.175.56.10	ge-2.13	00-4110 /	baude / Coaching / EG / agcorg20
2014/02/24 9:50:49	10.17	08:20:54		Windows	Windows 7 SP1	host/v	10.175.30.10	pe.5.48	00-1718 /	Werk / Hale 01 Randbau / 2.0G /
2014/02/24 9:50:45	10.17	A0:10:40		Windows	Windows 7 SP1	host/k	10.175.96.10	ge.1.28	00-2318 /	Vierk / Übergänge / HG / Ub2-4wh
2014/02/24 9:50:45	10.17	88:AC:67		Windows	Windows 7 SP1	host/v	10.175.24.10	ge.1.46	00-3983 /	Vierk / Hale 04 Randbau / 1.06 /
2014/02/24 9:50:45	10.17	80:30:58		Windows	Windows 7 SP1	host/v	10.175.26.10	ge.4.18	00-2342/	Vierk / Hale 04 Randbau / 2.06 /
2014/02/24 9:50:44	10.17	A0:10:4		Windows	Windows 7 SP1	host/V	10.175.34.10	ge.1.44	Concernant of the	
2014/02/24 9:50:26	20.17	30.09/28		Windows	Windows 7 SP1	host/V	10.175.34.10	ge-5.32	00-3511/	Werk / Hale 01 Randbau / EG / set
2014/02/24 9:50:24	10.17	80.01.68		Windows	Windows 7 SP1	host/v	10.175.34.10	ge.1.8	00-7262/	Werk / Hale 01 Randbau / 2.06 /
2014/02/24 9:50:21	10.17	20:59:61		Windows	Windows 7 SP1	host/v	10.175.20.10	ge.1.31	00-1112/	Werk / Hale 02 Randbau / EG / se
2014/02/24 9:50:20	10.17	08:00:05		Windows	Windows Server	hostly	10.175.34.10	or 2.45	00-1882 /	Werk /Hale 01 Randbau / EG / set
2014/02/04/04/02 12	10.17	8485.76		10 million diverse	Windows 7001	harth	10.176 34 10	ce 3 22	and see a	

Glue Networks Gluware Control

The Gluware Control integration provides the option to publish policy domain configuration to Gluware. The policies are translated into ACL definitions that can be deployed to managed nodes from different manufacturers.

Module Configuration

The following tables describe the configuration options available for the Gluware Control module (configuration file: GlueNetHandler.xml)

Configuration Option	Description
Username	Username used to connect with Gluware Control.
Password	Password used to connect with Gluware Control.
Webservice URL	Webservice URL of Gluware Control.
Company	Tenant company name.
Organization	Tenant organization name.

General Module Configuration	Description
Poll interval in seconds	The time (in seconds) the module waits after each run. Since the data on patch field connections or locations is relatively static, it often does not require updating every 60 seconds. The best practice is to increase the value for the poll interval, if possible, to 3600 seconds (once per hour), depending on the size of your infrastructure and your requirements. Reducing the poll interval decreases the processing load on the Extreme Management Center server.
Module log level	Verbosity of the module. Logs are stored in the Extreme Management Center server.log file.
Module enabled	Whether the module is enabled.
Push update to remote service	If this is set to <i>true</i> , the data from other modules is pushed to the service.
Update local data from remote service	If this is set to <i>true</i> , the data from the remote service is used to update the internal end system table.
Default end-system group	The default end system group name to use if it is not set dynamically.

General Module Configuration	Description
Enable Data Persistence	Enabling this option forces the module to store end system custom field and group membership data in a file after each cycle. If this option is disabled, the module forgets all of the data after a service restarts. However, to clean existing data, the corresponding .dat files must be deleted. Important: The best practice is to enable this feature, especially in large environments, so that ExtremeConnect does not need a full resynchronization of the data every time you restart the Extreme Management Center server. Default: true

Service-Specific Configuration	Description
Naming Convention	Only policy roles matching the naming convention format will be published (.+ for all).
Provision Switches	Automatically provision (configure) switches on an enforce operation.
Switches	Name of switch nodes to provision. Semicolon delimited.

The module publishes every policy domain to Gluware Control that has a matching jboACL object name. (For example, to publish Default Policy Domain, create a new jboACL with the name Default Policy Domain).

After the data is published, the description of the ACL is changed to Created by ExtremeConnect and contains an access list for every policy role that is present in the policy domain.

NOTE: Support for policy rules depends on the underlying switch hardware. Gluware Control only supports L3-L4 IP policy rules with Accept and Deny actions, and only those will be published from the policy domain.

Cisco ACL Support in NAC Manager

To use an ACL in conjunction with a RADIUS NAC request, the RADIUS response parameters must be adjusted for use with Cisco switches. Certain switch models might require specific licenses to enable per user ACL and dynamic ACL support. For additional requirements, see the vendor documentation.

When adding a Cisco switch in NAC Manager:

- 1. Enable the Gateway RADIUS Attributes to Send option, and select Edit RADIUS Attribute Settings from the drop-down list.
- 2. To create a new profile, select **Add** and name the profile Cisco Wired Dynamic ACL & VLAN ID. Create the Attribute Definition as follows:



This sends the ACL name and the VLAN ID to the switch upon authorization.

 Open the Policy Mapping panel in OneView by selecting Control > Identity & Access > I&A Configurations > I&AProfiles > Policy Mappings > Default. Map the policy to the desired VLAN.

Note: The Contain to VLAN action is not supported in IP ACLs, so VLAN assignments must be managed using RADIUS attributes in this case.

4. Continue with the regular NAC configuration steps to assign profiles using rules.

Verification

- 1. Log in to Gluware Control, and select **Domain Objects** > **jboAcls**.
- 2. Select the ACL that matches the policy domain in Extreme Management Center and verify that the access lists match with the policy roles.

■ [Gluware* control Help Welcome: Daniel lab1 - Logo				
) 👘 📦 Nj	goAcls	~		
			() Instance	× •
name 🍿 jboAcIsTest2	description testDescRestEdit	wip V Published	Refe 👂 Gue Networks	wenenutorienser
Giue Networks	Created by Extreme Connect	Published	Access-Lists Naming Convention Rule	
			Access List	
			WebAccess	×
			ACI, Description Description ACI, Type	
			1014	X ~
			extended	X ~
			Rules	
			Rule Description	
			IP UDP Port Destination	
			Action	
			permit	× -
				Publish

3. If automatic provisioning is not enabled (which would publish the ACLs automatically), you must deploy the ACLs to the switches manually.

To verify the configuration on a switch:

- 1. Select **Nodes > lanSwitch** and connect to the desired switch.
- 2. To present default ACLs, Gluware creates one ACL matching the policy role in name with all rules below it. Look for the rule to verify it. The rule precedence matches with the default precedence found in ExtremeControl.



Microsoft System Center Configuration Manager

The Microsoft System Center Configuration Manager (SCCM) integration is a one-way integration that retrieves end system data from SCCM on managed devices. This data enriches each end system data set Extreme Management Center and provides comprehensive reporting capabilities in OneView.

NOTE: The SCCM server requires an adapter agent to be installed and configured before enabling the corresponding module in ExtremeConnect. The adapter file is provided by Extreme Networks.

Module Configuration

The following tables describe the configuration options available for the SCCM ExtremeConnect module (configuration file: SCCMHandler.xml).

Service Configuration	Description
Adapter IP	IP address of the SCCM adapter.
Adapter Port	Port on which the SCCM adapter is listening.
Pre-Shared Key	The pre-shared key used to communicate with the SCCM adapter.

General Module Configuration	Description	
Poll interval in seconds	Number of seconds between connections to the adapter running on the SCCM server.	
Module log level	Verbosity of the module. Logs are stored in the Extreme Management Center server.log file.	
Module enabled	Whether the module is enabled.	
Update local data from remote service	If this is set to <i>true</i> , the data from the remote service is used to update the internal end system table.	
Default endsystem group	The default end system group name in NAC to assign all MAC addresses found in SCCM. Use a non-existing group name if you do not want this module to assign all SCCM MAC addresses to any NAC end system group.	
Enable Data Persistence	Enabling this option forces the module to store end system data and end system group data to a file after each cycle. If this option is disabled, the module forgets all of the data after a service restarts. However, to clean existing data, the corresponding .dat files must be deleted.	

Service-Specific Configuration	Description
Custom field to use	The custom field in Extreme Management Center to update the information for end systems retrieved from the adapter running on the SCCM server. Valid values: 1-4

Service-Specific	
Configuration	Description
Format of the incoming data	The format of the data that is received from the adapter running on the SCCM server and written to the custom field. Syntax example: Netbios Name=#netbiosName#;
	OSET=#IAStLogonOSErDoMaIN#(#IAStLogonOSEr#; OS=#operatingSystem# (#servicePack#); Manufacturer=#computerManufacturer# Model=#computerModel#
	Available variables.
	mac
	netbiosName
	lastLogonUserDomain
	lastLogonUser
	operatingSystem
	computerManufacturer
	computerModel
Overwrite the existing username with the one acquired from SCCM	If this is set to <i>true</i> , the username retrieved from SCCM overwrites the username that is already in NAC. If no username can be retrieved from SCCM for a given end system, then no change is performed in NAC. Important: This can interfere with existing NAC processes if you are already retrieving and using the username through some other mechanism (such as 802.1X or Kerberos snooping), and this username will be overwritten.
Overwrite the existing device type with the one acquired from SCCM	If this is set to <i>true</i> , the device type (Windows operating system) retrieved from SCCM overwrites the device type that is already in NAC. If no operating system can be retrieved from SCCM for a given end system, then no change is performed in NAC. Important: This can interfere with existing NAC processes if you are already retrieving and using the device type through some other mechanism (such as DHCP snooping) and the device type will be overwritten. However, in most cases this feature can improve your current method (at least for Windows machines managed by SCCM) since the quality of the information retrieved from SCCM is usually good.

Service-Specific Configuration	Description		
End-system group for decommissioned devices	The default end system group for decommissioned devices.		
Remove device from other groups on decommission	Enable this to remove a device from all other groups when it is moved to the decommissioned group.		
Delete custom data in XMC for decommissioned devices	If a device is deleted in SCCM, the end system's custom data field in Extreme Management Center is cleared.		
Enable assessment for software updates	If enabled, ExtremeConnect processes any missing software updates for each SCCM computer and adds the corresponding data to the ExtremeConnect assessment service, where it can be used by NAC to assess the end system and generate health results. Default: disable		
Max age for Software Updates	SCCM provides a start date for each missing software update, which indicates the date and time this update was available to the computer. ExtremeConnect calculates the difference from that start date until now (as the number of days). If that difference exceeds the number configured through this option, ExtremeConnect sets a higher risk value to the associated assessment test set and sets the corresponding test set value to Not Compliant. This can be used to quarantine end systems that have not installed software updates for <i>X</i> number of days. A configured value of 0 disables this feature. Default: 0		
Re-Assess end-systems due to changed software update status	If end systems get assessed based on their missing software updates and there is a change in compliance status (either it has been compliant before and is now non-compliant or vice versa), this feature tells NAC to immediately reauthenticate and reassess these end systems. This allows the fast quarantine of end systems that become non-compliant and gets end systems out of quarantine that previously have been non-compliant. Only applicable if the options <i>Enable assessment for software updates</i> and <i>Max age for Software Updates</i> are also enabled or configured. Default: disable		
HTTP Socket Timeout	Timeout (in seconds) for the HTTP socket connection to the SCCM adapter. If you regularly see <i>Read timed out</i> error messages in your server.log, then it can be helpful to increase the default value for this option. Default: 30		
HTTP Connect Timeout	Timeout (in seconds) for the HTTP CONNECT access to the SCCM adapter. If you regularly see <i>connect out</i> error messages in your server.log, then it can be helpful to increase the default value for this option. Default: 30		
Adapter Installation

ExtremeConnect retrieves data from an SCCM server using an adapter. This adapter must be installed and configured before enabling the corresponding module in ExtremeConnect. The adapter consists of a Java executable file (.jar) and a configuration file. There is currently no dedicated installer for the adapter. The best practice is to follow these steps to install the adapter manually:

On the SCCM server:

- 1. Create a user account that the Extreme Networks adapter can use to access data on the SCCM server.
- 2. Provide at least the Collection Class **Read** and **Read resource** access rights to this user account:

User Securi	ity Rights						
	Name:	MRZ\z05	CCM-Fusion				
	Rights:	By Class			Secondaria		•
	Class		Permission	5			ananananan.
	Collection		Read; Read	resource			
	Configura	tion items	Read				
				Add	-	Modify	Remove
						Close	Help

- 3. Install the latest Java Runtime Environment (JRE).
- 4. The SCCM adapter is provided as a zip file (ConnectSccmAdapter_v<version>.zip). Copy the file to your SCCM server and extract it to any folder. The best practice is to create and use a dedicated folder to copy the files to. Example: C:\Program Files\Extreme Networks\SCCM Adapter

The files contained in the zip file are:

ConnectSccmAdapter-2.0.2.jar - The actual adapter, executable jar file that runs

both the data manager and the web service.

ConnectSccmAdapter.config - The configuration file.

log4j.properties - The log configuration file. There is no need to use this file as you will configure the log level through the main configuration file listed previously.

- 5. Start the adapter by double-clicking the ConnectSccmAdapter-2.0.2.jar fie or running it in a shell using java –jar ConnectSccmAdapter-2.0.2.jar.
- 6. Verify that the log file was created. It should be in the same folder where the .jar file is located.
- 7. Verify that the adapter automatically starts when the Windows server starts up.

Adapter Configuration

The following table lists the configuration options for the SCCM agent:

Configuration Option	Description			
LOG_LEVEL	Set the log level of the adapter to one of the following values: ERROR, WARN or DEBUG. Default: WARN			
IP	IP address for the web service (=agent) to listen on.			
PORT	TCP port for the web service to listen on. Important: This port must <i>not</i> be used by any other application on this server.			
SCCM_SERVER	The DNS name of the Configuration Manager server to connect to. This has only been tested with this adapter and the SCCM server running on the same server, although remote connections might work also.			
SCCM_SITE_CODE	The name of the site to connect to in Configuration Manager. Example: SCCM_SITE_CODE= <i>mysite</i>			
SLEEP_INTERVAL	Set the sleep interval in seconds. The main adapter updates all of the computer data from SCCM and then sleeps for this number of seconds before running the next update to retrieve the latest data.			
PRE_SHARED_KEY	The pre-shared key used for the communication between the adapter and ExtremeConnect. This must match the key entered when installing the ExtremeConnect module.			
IS_PRE_SHARED_KEY_ ENCRYPTED	If this is set to <i>false</i> , the adapter assumes that the PRE_SHARED_ KEY configured previously is not encrypted, and on the first start the adapter will automatically encrypt the key and set this value to <i>true</i> . If you want to change this key at a later stage, change the pre-shared key, set this value back to <i>false</i> , and restart the adapter service.			

Configuration Option	Description
QUERY_SMS_G_ SYSTEM_FOR_MAC_ ADDRESSES	If enabled, queries MAC addresses from the SMS_G_SYSTEM table and the SMS_G_System_NETWORK_ADAPTER table. Sometimes MAC addresses are listed in SMS_G_SYSTEM, but not in SMS_G_ System_NETWORK_ADAPTER, and this feature will import those MAC addresses also (although they cannot be filtered by type, so they will be imported without further validation).
RETRIEVE_DEVICE_ SOFTWARE_UPDATES	If enabled, retrieves pending (available but not yet installed) software updates (patches) for each managed computer in SCCM. This data can be used by ExtremeConnect as assessment results for Extreme Management Center. It will be visible in the Health Results section, per end system, and can be used to quarantine end systems.
NR_OF_PINGS_FOR_ CONNECTIVITY_TEST_ TO_RETRIEVE_ SOFTWARE_UPDATES	When the feature to retrieve missing software updates is enabled, the adapter runs two actions (a ping test and a WMI connectivity test) before actually trying to retrieve the software update data. This configuration option lets you configure the number of pings used in the ping test. Usually, one ping is sufficient. If this is not enough for your network, you can increase this number. However, the higher the number of pings, the longer it takes for connectivity tests and the longer the overall processing time to gather missing software updates.
POWERSHELL_ TIMEOUT_RETRIEVING_ SOFTWARE_UPDATES	The timeout (in seconds) for each Powershell command that tries to retrieve the next batch of missing software updates from all managed computers. If the configured timeout is reached, the underlying process is destroyed. Important: Setting this value to 0 will disable any timeout, but in customer environments the WMI query hung up the powershell process indefinitely when this option was disabled. The best practice is to configure this value properly. Note that you must increase the timeout if you increase any of the following configuration parameters, as they influence the overall processing time for the Powershell command: NR_OF_COMPUTERS_TO_PROCESS_AT_ONCE_WHEN_RETRIEVING_SOFTWARE_UPDATES NR_OF_PINGS_FOR_CONNECTIVITY_TEST_TO_RETRIEVE_SOFTWARE_UPDATES If you keep the number of pings for the connectivity test to the default <i>1</i> and the batch size of computers to process at once at the default <i>1</i> and the batch size of computers to process at once at the default <i>1</i> and the batch size of computers to process at once at the default <i>1</i> and the batch size of computers to process at once at the default <i>1</i> and the batch size of computers to process at once at the default <i>1</i> and the batch size of computers to process at once at the default <i>1</i> and the batch size of computers to process at once at the default <i>1</i> and the batch size of computers to process at once at the default <i>1</i> and the batch size of computers to process at once at the default <i>1</i> and the batch size of computers to process at once at the default <i>1</i> and the batch size of computers to process at once at the default <i>1</i> and the batch size of computers to process at once at the default <i>1</i> and the batch size of computers to process at once at the default <i>1</i> and the batch size of computers to process at once at the default <i>1</i> and the batch size of computers to process at once at the default <i>1</i> and the batch size of computers to process at once at the default <i>1</i> and the process at once at the default for the process at once at the default for t

Verification

To verify that the data on Windows-based end systems can be retrieved from SCCM:

- 1. Check the custom field in the NAC end system table and verify that you can see data, such as the netbios name, username, detailed operating system information, and so on.
- 2. If enabled, you will see a more detailed operating system information in the Device Type column.
- 3. If enabled, you will see the last logged on use information in the Username column.

Device Type	Reason	Cutton 2
Microsoft Windows XP Professional(Service Pack 3)	Operating System Set Manually - Fusion Detection	Netbios Name=VV120090; User=MRZ4 ; OS=Microsoft Windows XP Professional (Service Pack 3); Manufacturer=Cell Inc. Mod
Microsoft Windows XP Professional(Service Pack 3)	Operating System Set Manually - Fusion Detection	Netbios Name-W120078; User-MRZ&. CO-Microsoft Windows XP Professional (Service Pack 3); Manufacturer-Dell Inc. M
Microsoft Windows XP Professional(Service Pack 3)	Operating System Set Manually - Fusion Detection	Netbios Name-W120000, User-MRZir Common (Common Strength Vindows XP Professional (Service Pack 3); Manufacturer-Dellino
Microsoft Windows XP Professional(Service Pack 3)	Operating System Set Manually - Fusion Detection	Netbios Name-W120083; User-MRZ1
Microsoft Windows XP Professional Service Pack 3)	Operating System Set Manually - Fusion Detection	Netbios Name-W120001; User-MRZK ; OS-Microsoft Windows XP Professional (Service Pack 3); Manufacturer-Dellinc. 8
Microsoft Windows XP Professional(Service Pack 3)	Operating System Set Manually - Fusion Detection	Netbios Name-W120078, User-MRZ1
Microsoft Windows XP Professional (Service Pack 2)	Operating System Set Manually - Fusion Detection	Netbios Name-PFW215005, User-MR2" (CS-Microsoft Windows XP Professional (Service Pack 2), Manufacturer-Del Inc. M
Microsoft Windows XP Professional(Service Pack 2)	Operating System Set Manually - Fusion Detection	Nettixos Name-W091658; User-MRZ COS-Microsoft Windows XP Professional (Service Fack 2); Manufacturer-Cell Inc. Mod
Microsoft Windows 2000 Professional(Service Pack 4)	Operating System Set Manually - Fusion Detection	Netbios Name+ZPOIN165009, User+MRZ1" 3 CS+Microsoft Windows 2000 Professional (Service Pack 4), Manufacturer+FU
Microsoft Windows XP Professional(Service Pack 2)	Operating System Set Manually - Fusion Detection	Netbios Name-W091565, User-MRZ
Microsoft Windows XP Professional(Service Pack 3)	Operating System Set Manually - Fusion Detection	Netbios Name+N091927, User+MRZC
Microsoft Windows 7 Enterprise(Service Pack 1)	Operating System Set Manually - Fusion Detection	Netbios Name-W120104, User-MRZ OG-Microsoft Windows 7 Enterprise (Service Pack 1), Manufacturer-Dell Inc. Model

Aruba ClearPass

Combining the Extreme Management Center solution with Aruba ClearPass (Clearpass) lets network administrators automatically import end systems from ClearPass into Extreme Management Center. This solution is mainly used for environments where customers want to deploy:

- ExtremeAnalytics and enhance it with end system data from NAC, but have already invested in ClearPass
- Extreme Management Center as their overall network management solution and pull end system data from their existing ClearPass environment

The solution pulls end system data from ClearPass and uses it to create and update end systems in Extreme Management Center. It also assigns the imported MAC addresses to end system groups in Extreme Management Center based on custom end point attributes from Clearpass.

ExtremeAnalytics can then be configured to synchronize the username and device type into its flow and application data, therefore increasing its overall value.

NOTE: Mapping end system data from ClearPass to flow data in ExtremeAnalytics requires a correctly configured IP resolution in ClearPass, since the mapping is done based on the end system's IP address.

Module Configuration

The following tables describe the configuration options available for the Aruba ClearPass module (configuration file: ArubaClearpassHandler.xml).

Service Configuration	Description		
Server	IP address of the Aruba ClearPass server.		
Port	Port of the Aruba ClearPass server API service – usually 443.		
Access-Token	The HTTP authorization token, which is located after the Bearer part of the HTTP authorization header. Example: Bearer 01279b5134e633f8df3a36b145657f4f35133f16		
	Note: To generate the token, see the corresponding procedure that follows these configuration options tables.		

General Module Configuration	Description	
Poll interval in seconds	Number of seconds between connections to the Aruba ClearPass server.	
Module log level	Verbosity of the module. Logs are stored in the Extreme Management Center server.log file.	
Module enabled	Whether or not the module is enabled.	
Update local data from remote service	If this is set to <i>true</i> , the data from the remote service is used to update the internal end system table.	
Default endsystem group	The default end system group name in NAC to assign all MAC addresses found in ClearPass. Use a non-existing group name if you do not want this module to assign all ClearPass MAC addresses to any NAC end system group.	

General Module Configuration	Description		
Enable Data Persistence	Enabling this option forces the module to store end system data and end system group data to a file after each cycle. If this option is disabled, the module forgets all of the data after a service restarts. However, to clean existing data, the corresponding .dat files must be deleted.		

Service-Specific Configuration	Description
Custom field to use	The custom field in Extreme Management Center to update the information for end systems retrieved from ClearPass. Valid values: 1-4
Format of the incoming data	Format of the data that gets stored in the custom data field. Syntax:
	<pre>user=#user#, domain=#domain#, online=#online#, updatedAt=#updatedAt#, roles=#roles# Available variables from Aruba Clearpass: ipAddress user domain spt deviceCategory deviceFamily deviceFamily deviceName artice</pre>
	online updatedAt roles
HTTP socket timeout in seconds (Clearpass API)	The timeout interval (in seconds) for all HTTP connection sockets to the Clearpass API. Allows the HTTP client to timeout the established connection if there is no response from the ClearPass server after the configured number of seconds.
Enable device type overwrite	Enable this to use the device family or type retrieved from ClearPass to overwrite the device family or type in ExtremeControl.

Service-Specific Configuration	Description			
End-system group for decommissioned Clearpass end-points	If an end point gets deleted from Clearpass, its corresponding end system will be pushed to this end system group.			
Remove end-systems from other groups on decommission	Enable this to remove a device from all other groups when it is moved to the decommissioned group.			
Delete custom data in XMC for decommissioned devices	If an end point gets deleted from Clearpass, the corresponding end system's custom data field in Extreme Management Center will be cleared.			
XMC Server	Hostname or IP of the Extreme Management Center server. Required to import Clearpass end points.			
XMC Port	HTTPS port of the Extreme Management Center service. Default: 8443			
XMC Username	Username to connect to the Extreme Management Center server.			
XMC Password	Password to connect to the Extreme Management Center server.			
IP of primary NAC appliance	The Extreme Management Center API that ExtremeConnect uses to create and update end systems requires the existence of at least one NAC appliance. Although you do not have to use this NAC appliance for anything, it must still be installed and configured in Extreme Management Center. Provide this NAC appliance's IP address in this configuration parameter.			
Assign the NAC end-system group based on an end-point attribute	If enabled, ExtremeConnect will not assign all end points from Clearpass to the same catch-all group in NAC. Instead, it will read the configured <i>Name of end-point attribute for group assignment</i> <i>value</i> and try to use that attribute's value to choose the NAC end system group to assign the MAC to in Extreme Management Center.			
Names of Clearpass end- point attributes to use for NAC group assignment	List of the end point attributes (comma delimited) to use for NAC group assignment. When importing an end point, ExtremeConnect evaluates its list of attributes against this configured list and tries to find the first configured attribute name. If found, it uses the value of that attribute for the end system group assignment in NAC. If not found, tries to find the second of the configured attribute names and so on.			

Service-Specific Configuration	Description			
Regex's to parse the value of the Clearpass end-point attribute to use for NAC group assignment	Define a list of regular expressions that parse the value of the configured Clearpass end point attribute. The parsing result is used as the final name of the Extreme Management Center NAC end system group to assign the MAC address to. If an empty regex value is configured, the regex parsing is disabled and ExtremeConnect will use the full value as imported from Clearpass. This list must have exactly the same number of items (regex's) as the configured list of attribute names.			
Full Sync Interval	The time period after which a full data resynchronization will be performed. This synchronization updates both the full end system objects and the group memberships.			
End-System Group Sync Interval	The time period after which an end system group synchronization is performed. This only updates the end system group (MAC addresses) memberships on Extreme Management Center. It does not create or update the end system objects.			
Run full sync at specific times	Enable this option if you want full synchronizations to occur only at configured times of the day. Configure the list of those times using the option <i>Full Sync Times</i> . Ensure your configured <i>Poll</i> <i>interval in seconds</i> is set to a low number (such as 60 seconds) since ExtremeConnect only performs a full synchronization if the time of the day is after one of the configured full synchronization times. If disabling this option, ExtremeConnect will run full synchronizations regularly according to the configured <i>Full Re-</i> <i>Sync Interval</i> value.			
Full Sync Times	List of the times of day (using a 24-hour clock) at which ExtremeConnect will perform a full synchronization. Format Example: 05:00;23:00			
Auto-create end-system groups in XMC	Enable this option if you want ExtremeConnect to automatically create MAC-based end system groups based on attribute values from Clearpass. This option is only relevant if the option <i>Assign the</i> <i>NAC end-system group based on an end-point attribute</i> is enabled. ExtremeConnect imports the end point attribute values from Clearpass and verifies whether there is an Extreme Management Center end system group for each of them. If not, it automatically creates the corresponding group.			

Generate an Access Token

To generate and access token:

- 1. Log in to Aruba ClearPass Guest.
- 2. Select Administration > API Services > API Clients.
- Select Create an API Client. Use these settings: Enabled: trueOperator Profile: Read-Only AdministratorGrant Type: Client Credentials Access Token Lifetime: Choose a high value (long lifetime). Example: 52 weeks
- 4. Select **Create API Client**. The new client configuration is shown in a list.
- 5. Select the list item and select Generate Access Token.
- Copy the HTTP authorization token, which is located after the Bearer part of the HTTP authorization header. Example: Bearer 01279b5134e633f8df3a36b145657f4f35133f16

Configure NAC and ExtremeAnalytics Integration

To enable the feature that exchanges ExtremeControl data with flow data:

- 1. Select Configuration > Engines > ClearPass hostname > Configuration.
- 2. Select the Enable Access Control Integration checkbox:

Dashboard	Browser	Application Fl	ows	Fingerprints	Cor	nfiguration	Report
🖄 Overview			Con	figuration - 192.	166.87	7.100	
┥ Locations				_			
Fingerprin	ts		Colle	ection Privacy Leve	el:	Maximum Acc	ess 🔹
🛃 Licenses			0.1			ID 4 11	
Status			Clier	Client Aggregation:		IP Address	
🔅 Configurat	tion		Sens	or Log Level:		Informational	-
🔻 🗁 Engines				-			
🔻 🗁 ClearF	Pass-Purview (192.166.87.100)	Acc	ess Control Inter	aration		
🖄 Sta	atus	i i		Access control integration			_
😋 Co	onfiguration		Er	nable Access Cont	rol Inte	gration:	

Verification

The end system data from ClearPass will be visible in the Extreme Management Center end system list and the ExtremeAnalytics flow data.

In the end system table, you should see data on all ClearPass end systems in the configured custom field:

зy	Access Control	End-Systems	Reports	
§ F	Force ReAuth 🛛 🌼 Too	ols 👻 🗾 End-S	system Events	😨 Show
е	Custom 1 ↓			
	user=user@user.com,	domain=n/a, online=	rue, updatedAt=2017-10-04 15:35:52, r	oles=Guest, User Authenticated
	user=test@test.com, de	omain=n/a, online=tr	ue, updatedAt=2017-10-04 10:03:28, ro	les=Guest, User Authenticated

You will also see usernames and device types if they are available through ClearPass.

Additionally, as soon as the user and device type fields for ClearPass sourced end systems have been updated in Extreme Management Center, you should start seeing that information in the ExtremeAnalytics **Application Flows** tab:

Dashboard Browser		Application Flows		Fingerprints	Fingerprints Configurati		
Type:	Bidire	ectional 👻 -	View: 4	🕴 Latest 👻	Ар	plication Group:	All
Flo	ws Clie	nt Address	Server Ad	dress	Server Port	User ↓	
236	<u>7.7.</u>	5.14				aduser1@sqa	
26	26 <u>7.7.5.14</u>		=			aduser1@sqa	
104	104 <u>7.7.5.14</u>		=			aduser1@sqa	

Convergence Configuration

Microsoft Skype For Business

Analytics and Reporting

Microsoft Skype For Business

The Microsoft Skype for Business (formerly known as Microsoft Lync) integration provides dynamic call prioritization and comprehensive reporting

capabilities in OneView.

Before installing and configuring the ExtremeConnect integration for Skype for Business:

- 1. Install the Skype for Business SDN API, which can be retrieved from Microsoft: http://www.microsoft.com/en-us/download/details.aspx?id=44274
- 2. Point the Skype for Business SDN management service to your Extreme Management Center server (where ExtremeConnect is installed).
- 3. Read the corresponding solution guide for further details.

Module Configuration

The following tables describe the configuration options.

Service Configuration	Description
Skype for Business SDN Management Service IP	IP address of the Skype for Business SDN management service.

General Module Configuration	Description
Poll interval in seconds	The time period the module will wait during each run.
	Caution: During each run (cycle) the module performs various steps, some of which put an extra load on the Extreme Management Center server. The best practice is to avoid setting this value below 600 seconds (=10 minutes). The larger the Extreme Management Center environment (=number of NAC end systems, switches, access points, and so on) the higher this value should be. However, setting this value too high (such as 7200 seconds = 2 hours) will prevent administrators from being able to analyze call reports for up to 2 hours before those calls have ended.
Module log-level	Verbosity of the module. Logs are stored in the Extreme Management Center server.log file.
Module enabled	Whether the module is enabled.
Enable Data Persistence	Enabling this option forces the module to store end system data to a file after each cycle. If this option is disabled, the module forgets all of the data after a service restarts. However, to clean existing data, the corresponding .dat files must be deleted.

Service-Specific Configuration	Description
Custom field to use	This field is not yet used by this integration, so keep it set to the default of 1. (Valid values will be 1 - 4.)
NetSight Request Timeout	Timeout in seconds the module waits until it declares that a web service call to Extreme Management Center has timed out.
Time to wait for a quality update from Skype for Business	When a Skype for Business call finishes, Skype for Business sometimes sends a <i>QualityUpdate</i> request shortly after the end of the call and the call quality information from this message is retrievable. This timeout value defines the minimum number of seconds the module waits before it declares that a call has fully ended (with or without the existence of <i>QualityUpdate</i> information).
Enable audio call prioritization	Enable this to prioritize audio streams (connections or flows) for all Skype for Business calls when possible. If this is disabled, no audio streams for any Skype for Business call will be prioritized, whether via XAPI or ODL. You can still access the OneView reports, but no dynamic ACLs or QoS profiles will be created in the infrastructure for the audio flows. Default: true
Enable video call prioritization	Enable this to prioritize video streams (connections or flows) for all Skype for Business calls when possible. If this is disabled, no video streams for any Skype for Business call will be prioritized, whether via XAPI or ODL. You can still access the OneView reports, but no dynamic ACLs or QoS profiles will be created in the infrastructure for the video flows. Default: true
Enable application sharing call prioritization	Enable this to prioritize application sharing streams (connections or flows) for all Skype for Business calls when possible. If this is disabled, no application sharing streams for any Skype for Business call will be prioritized, whether via XAPI or ODL. You can still access the OneView reports, but no dynamic ACLs or QoS profiles will be created in the infrastructure for the application sharing flows. Default: true

Service-Specific Configuration	Description
QoS Profile for audio calls	The name of the QoS profile used on the ExtremeXOS access switches to prioritize audio calls. This profile must be preconfigured on each access switch manually before using it.
QoS Profile for video calls	The name of the QoS profile used on the ExtremeXOS access switches to prioritize video calls. This profile must be preconfigured on each access switch manually before using it.
QoS Profile for application sharing calls	The name of the QoS profile used on the ExtremeXOS access switches to prioritize application sharing calls. This profile must be preconfigured on each access switch manually before using it.
DSCP value for audio calls	The DSCP value to apply to audio call packets on access switches. This value can be picked up by all switches on the path between caller and recipient to provide end-to- end QoS for audio calls. Default: 46
DSCP value for video calls	The DSCP value to apply to video call packets on access switches. This value can be picked up by all switches on the path between caller and recipient to provide end-to- end QoS for video calls. Default: 36
DSCP value for app sharing calls	The DSCP value to apply to app sharing call packets on access switches. This value can be picked up by all switches on the path between caller and recipient to provide end-to-end QoS for app sharing calls. Default: 26
Default username for web access to XOS switches	The default username to connect to the HTTP(S) interface (XAPI) of ExtremeXOS switches. This username is used only if there are no CLI credentials defined for a switch in Extreme Management Center. Otherwise, the Extreme Management Center CLI username takes priority. This setting is used only if the OpenDaylight option is disabled.
Default password for web access to XOS switches	The default password to connect to the HTTP(S) interface (XAPI) of ExtremeXOS switches. This password is used only if there are no CLI credentials defined for a switch in Extreme Management Center. Otherwise, the Extreme Management Center CLI password takes priority. This setting is used only if the OpenDaylight option is disabled.

Service-Specific Configuration	Description
Hard timeout (in minutes) for Skype for Business calls	The number of minutes after which a Skype for Business call is considered having ended, even if no ended notification has been received from Skype for Business in the meantime. If the configured number of minutes have passed between the start of a call and now, this call will be considered ended. As a result, any prioritization is removed from the infrastructure, the call data is removed from the in-memory list, and reporting data is created for OneView reporting. This feature also handles cases where the Skype for Business front end or SDN management servers have been down or communication has been blocked and, as a result, ExtremeConnect did not receive the Call Ended notifications for one or more active calls. This setting is used only if the OpenDaylight option is disabled. When using an OpenDaylight controller, the corresponding flows will timeout automatically. Default: 360 (=6 hours).
Use Skype for Business call timestamp instead of local NetSight time	The Skype for Business front end servers typically report the call start and end timestamps in UTC time, regardless of which time zone each FE server is configured. If this option is set to <i>true</i> , these timestamps are used for OneView reporting and used for deciding when to end a call (and remove its corresponding prioritization) using the configured value for <i>call_hard_timeout_in_minutes</i> . If you enable this option, make sure that your Extreme Management Center server is also running on UTC time zone, otherwise the OneView reports will be incorrect and the hard timeout functionality for call prioritization will not work properly. The best practice is to keep this option set to <i>false</i> so that the Skype for Business timestamps will be ignored, and the local Extreme Management Center timestamp will be used when the Skype for Business notifications are received by the Extreme Management Center server. Default: false

Service-Specific Configuration	Description
Number of days to store call reporting data	The number of days to store data on Skype for Business calls in the Derby DB. Calls that predate the configured number of days will automatically be purged from the DB and will not appear in the OneView reports anymore. A higher value will have a negative impact on the overall performance of this module and the OneView reports. Purging is performed every night during the first run of the MS Skype for BusinessSDNHandler module after midnight. Example: If you set the interval for this module to 600 seconds, purging occurs between midnight and 00:10:00 (0:10 AM). Default: 30
Enable the cleanup routine for obsolete Skype for Business-related ACLs on XOS switches	Enable this to run an automated cleanup process once per night or week. It connects to all your ExtremeXOS switches via Telnet or XAPI (depending on the firmware support) and tries to identify obsolete Skype for Business- related dynamic ACLs. If obsolete ACLs are found, it removes those ACLs from all ports and deletes the ACLs from the switch afterward. Set the interval for this process using the next setting <i>cleanUpObsoleteACLsOnXosSwitchesInterval</i> . This setting is only applicable if the OpenDaylight option is disabled. When using an OpenDaylight controller, the corresponding flows will timeout automatically.
Interval for cleanup routine for obsolete Skype for Business-related ACLs on XOS switches	If the feature ExtremeXOS is enabled, use this setting to define the interval to use for the cleanup routine. Valid values: daily, weekly Default: weekly
Enable the clean-up routine for obsolete Skype for Business-related ACLs on EOS switches	Enable this option to run an automated clean-up process once per night or week. It connects to all your ExtremeXOS switches via Telnet and tries to identify obsolete Skype for Business-related policy ACLs. If obsolete policies are found, it deletes the ACLs from the switch. Set the interval for this process using the next setting <i>cleanUpObsoleteACLsOnEosSwitchesInterval</i> .
Interval for clean-up routine for obsolete Skype for Business-related ACLs on EOS switches	If the feature <i>cleanup_obsolete_acls_from_eos_switches</i> is enabled, use this setting to define the interval to use for the clean-up routine. Valid values: daily, weekly Default: weekly

Service-Specific Configuration	Description		
Gateway Switches	A list of switches that are located at the edge of your network where all external Skype for Business calls pass through. If an external Skype for Business call is detected, a dynamic ACL to prioritize the call's ingress flow will be created on all switches on this list on their ANY interface. This enables QoS for external calls as they enter your network at those gateway switches. Make sure that those switches support the required number of dynamic ACLs for the ANY interface. If you do not want to enable this feature, keep an entry with 127.0.0.1 in the list. If you manually modify this list, make sure to keep the ID values for all entries consistent and unique.		
	Example entry:		
	<pre><gateway_switch_entry desc="Gateway
Switch Entry" id="1" type="Entry"> <info>A Gateway Switch Entry</info> <value>127.0.0.1</value> </gateway_switch_entry></pre>		
Skype for Business Front-End Server IP addresses	A list of all Skype for Business front end server IP addresses. If you want to prioritize conference calls but you cannot (or do not want to) enable any end system tracking mechanism (such as RADIUS authentication, XOS IDM, OneController plugin) on your data center switches where your Skype for Business front end servers are connected to, provide the list of all your front end server IPs here. When calls from or to your front end servers are seen, they will be prioritized on all gateway switches in the Gateway Switches feature list. Ensure that the list of gateway switches contains all switches where your front end servers are connected. If you do not want to enable this feature, keep a single entry with IP 127.0.0.1 and ID 1 in the list.		
	If you manually modify this list, make sure to keep the ID values for all entries consistent and unique. This setting is only applicable if the OpenDaylight option is disabled.		

Service-Specific Configuration	Description
Use HTTPS for XAPI calls	Enable this option to use HTTPS instead of HTTP for any XAPI communication with all ExtremeXOS switches. If enabled, you must install the SSH mod on all ExtremeXOS switches and configure <i>enabled web https</i> . This setting is only applicable if the OpenDaylight option is disabled. Default: false
Use OpenDaylight controller instead of XAPI for call prioritization	Enable this to use an Open Daylight controller to locate Skype for Business call end points in the network infrastructure and prioritize audio/video calls using OpenFlow. When enabled, you will also need to configure the OpenDaylight server using various settings below. If this is disabled, it will use the Extreme Management Center API and XAPI on ExtremeXOS switches to located end points and prioritize calls. Default: false
IP address of the Open Daylight controller	Management IP of the Open Daylight controller. This configuration only is valid when the option <i>use_ opendaylight</i> is set to <i>true.</i>
TCP/HTTP port of the Open Daylight controller	The HTTP port on which the Open Daylight REST API is provided. Only HTTP is supported. This configuration only is valid when the option <i>use_opendaylight</i> is set to <i>true</i> . Default: 8181
Username to connect to the Open Daylight controller API	Username for connection to the OpenDayllight Controller. The user should have administrator rights to be able to create new flows and search for a host. This configuration is valid only when the option <i>use_opendaylight</i> is set to <i>true</i> .
Password to connect to the Open Daylight controller API	The password for the user account that will connect to the Open Daylight controller API. This configuration is valid only when the option <i>use_opendaylight</i> is set to <i>true</i> .
Idle timeout for flows created via Open Daylight controller	The idle timeout in seconds for newly created flows. All flows created via the Open Daylight controller to prioritize Skype for Business calls will use this idle timeout setting. To disable this feature, set this value to <i>O</i> . Default: 300
Hard timeout for flows created via Open Daylight controller	The hard timeout in seconds for newly created flows. All flows created via the Open Daylight controller to prioritize Skype for Business calls will use this hard timeout setting. To disable this feature, set this value to <i>O</i> . Default: 3600

Service-Specific Configuration	Description		
Prioritize Wi-Fi Calls	When enabled, it verifies whether the source or destination Skype for Business end point is connected through an ExtremeWireless wireless controller and access point. If that is the case, the corresponding call flow is prioritized on the switch port to which the corresponding ExtremeWireless access point (AP) is connected. This feature is available starting with Extreme Management Center 6.3 and only in Bridged@AP mode. If your Wi-Fi topology uses Bridged@Controller mode, the call flows will still be prioritized on the corresponding switch access ports, but it will not have any effect as the Wi-Fi client traffic is transparently tunneled through to the controller and the ACLs, flows, and policies configured on the access switch will never match any of those packets. Make sure that LLDP is enabled on both your access switches and all access points. Also make sure that you have enabled device statistics collection for OneView for all access switches that APs are connected to. Default: true		
Prioritize real-time control protocol traffic	Audio and video are typically sent using RTP, which requires two UDP ports: one port for the media and one port for the control protocol (RTCP). Enable this feature to prioritize the RTCP traffic and flows also. They typically use the RTP port number reported by the Skype for Business API plus one. Example: If Skype for Business reports a UDP source port of 5000 for a specific call connection, the code prioritizes traffic on both ports 5000 and 5001. Default: false		

Verification

To verify that the integration is properly assigning dynamic ACLs to prioritize Skype for Business calls in the infrastructure:

- 1. Start a call between two Skype for Business end points and keep the call active.
- 2. Connect to the switches where these Skype for Business end points are currently connected using Telnet or SSH. (You can use the NAC end system list to get the switches and ports of your Skype for Business end points.)

3. Perform a show config acl command to list all ACLs currently active on the switch and validate that you see at least one ACL with a name similar to the following syntax:

Skype for BusinessSrcA1234567890

The first part (Skype for Business) indicates that this ACL has been dynamically created by ExtremeConnect to prioritize a Skype for Business call.

The Src or Dst part indicates whether this ACL is used for the source or destination end point of a call.

The A or V indicates whether this ACL is used to prioritize the audio or video stream for the Skype for Business call.

The rest of the name is part of the call ID retrieved from Skype for Business, which makes this ACL name unique.

- 4. If you see two or even four ACL names starting with Skype for Business, this indicates that both Skype for Business end points are connected to the same switch and/or that this is an audio or video call, so both streams get prioritized with unique ACLs.
- 5. Verify that those ACLs are bound to the correct ingress switch port.
- 6. To verify that the reporting capabilities are working as expected, log in to OneView. To launch the MS Skype for Business report, select the **Reports** tab, and select **VoIP**> MS Skype for Business from the left menu. If this report is not visible, you might be missing the required XML reporting file.
- 7. Verify that you see calls in the **All Calls** tab of the report and that the data seems correct.

E Search	Reports 🕶	Maps	Devices Alarms	and Events 🕶 Ident	ity and Access	Applications	w
	All Calls	Call D	istribution Call Quality	Current Prioritizati	ons		
Console	Conversatio	Overall Av	g Start Time	End Time	Duration	From URI	
Custom	4.2	4.2	2014-09-05 17:12:11	2014-09-05 17:14:50	00:02:39	sip:emmal@co	ontoso.
	4.2	0	2014-09-05 17:07:36	2014-09-05 17:08:32	00:00:56	sip:emmal@co	ontoso.
Data Center Manager	4.2	0	2014-09-05 17:05:26	2014-09-05 17:07:06	00:01:40	sip:emmal@co	ontoso.
Device	4.2	0	2014-09-05 15:55:41	2014-09-05 16:12:02	00:16:21	sip:emmal@co	ontoso.
Identity and Access - Dashboard	4.2	4.18	2014-09-05 15:40:37	2014-09-05 15:50:29	00:09:52	sip:emmal@co	ontoso.
Identify and Access - Health	3.2	3.32	2014-09-05 15:19:59	2014-09-05 15:20:18	00:00:19	sip:kimak@co	ntoso.d
toenoty and Access - Health	1	4.2	2014-09-04 13:02:30	2014-09-04 15:14:42	02:12:12	sip:kimak@co	ntoso.
Identity and Access - System	4.2	0	2014-09-03 13:34:25	2014-09-03 13:34:41	00:00:16	sip:emmal@co	ontoso.
Interface	3.2	0	2014-09-03 13:14:33	2014-09-03 13:14:44	00:00:11	sip:kimak@co	ntoso.c
OpenScape	4.2	0	2014-09-03 13:02:55	2014-09-03 13:04:21	00:01:26	sip:emmal@co	ontoso.
openocope	3.2	0	2014-09-02 15:32:14	2014-09-02 15:46:51	00:14:37	sip:kimak@co	ntoso.c
Policy	4.2	0	2014-09-02 14:01:33	2014-09-02 15:00:23	00:58:50	sip:emmal@co	ontoso.
Purview	4.2	0	2014-09-02 13:29:36	2014-09-02 13:30:08	00:00:32	sip:emmal@co	ontoso.
Server	4.2	0	2014-09-02 10:06:54	2014-09-02 10:07:47	00:00:53	sip:emmal@co	ontoso.
14.10	4.2	0	2014-09-02 09:42:45	2014-09-02 09:46:44	00:03:59	sip:emmal@co	ontoso.
VOIP	4.2	0	2014-09-02 06:42:22	2014-09-02 06:42:42	00:00:20	sip:emmal@co	ontoso.
Microsoft Lync	3.2	4.18	2014-09-02 06:40:19	2014-09-02 06:40:27	00:00:08	sip:kimak@co	ntoso.c

Analytics and Reporting

ExtremeConnect provides a new set of reports focused around different generalized solution sets, such as Data Center Management and Mobile Device Management. Additionally, end system data is propagated in a dedicated custom field across all modules. This field contains labels to identify characteristics (such as virtual or mobile) that are available to searches across the entire end system table in OneView.

Data Center Manager (DCM) System Configuration

Extreme Connect Modules for data center applications leverage Extreme Management Center end system groups to create and manage virtual port groups in 3rd party hypervisors.

DCM Fabric Manager

End System Groups

Private VLANs

DCM Fabric Manager

To leverage Extreme Management Center and ExtremeControl end system groups for ExtremeConnect, the description of a group can include multiple options that will be utilized by various integrations.

Configuration Options	Description
sync=true false	If this is set to <i>true</i> , a new port group (VMware) or network (Xen) is created automatically with the same name by the Data Center Manager. Setting this value to <i>false</i> effectively hides the group from ExtremeConnect.
VLANID	To define a VLAN ID for new VMware vSwitches/dvSwitches or Xen networks (excluding the Hyper-V module), you can use the following two formats:
	vlan=#static_vlan_id#: Setting this value to <i>vlan=100</i> , for example, will create a new port group (for VMware vSwitches) or network (Xen) and assign the VLAN ID 100 to it. For proper configuration, you must then create an ExtremeControl NAC rule that binds this end system group to a policy that also assigns (using <i>Contain to</i>) the end system to VLAN 100 on the physical network. The VMware/Xen management tags the VMs in this port group or network with VLAN ID 100.
	vlan=#primary_vlan_id#:#secondary_vlan_id#:isolated_or_ community: This format is exclusively used for VMware to create a new private VLAN and corresponding dvSwitch. Important: The primary and secondary vlan IDs used must not be the same. The third parameter can only be <i>isolated</i> or <i>community</i> . VMs connected to isolated PVLANs are not able to communicate directly with each other; all communication will traverse the physical network. VMs connected to community PVLANs can communicate directly with each other through their dvSwitch. Example: vlan=4000:4001:isolated

The individual configuration options are:

Configuration Options	Description
switchgroup=#name#	This is a setting exclusively used for VMware. If you have sync=true but do not set this switch group value, it will automatically create a new port group for this end system group on all vSwitches. If you have vSwitches that should, for example, only be used for management purposes, you might not want the Data Center Manager to create such port groups on all of those vSwitches. You can use the following predefined values to adjust this setting. In addition to these predefined values, you can use regular expressions to granularly define the vSwitches where you want the new port groups to be created. vSwitchOnly : The new port group will be created only on all vSwitches, not on distributed virtual switches. dvSwitchOnly : The new port group will be created only on all distributed vSwitches, not on the vSwitches. includeAll : The new port group will be created on all vSwitches and distributed vSwitches
	excludeAll: No new port group will be created.
nic=#list of NICs#	This is a setting exclusively used for Xen. For the Data Center Manager to create a new network in Xen server, it needs to know to which physical interface to attach this network. This value must be the name of the physical interface as seen by the operating system of the Xen servers. For both examples below, remember to also use the settings sync=true and vlan=XXXX. This will create an external Xen network. Setting both the VLAN ID and the physical NIC is mandatory for external networks. Setting only one of these two values will result in the creation of an internal network that will not have a VLAN ID nor a connection to the physical network.
	Example 1: If you use your first interface (ethO) for management of the Xen server and you want to create a new Xen network that connects to the second physical interface, use nic=eth1 for the corresponding end system configuration.
	Example 2: If you want to create a bond instead of a simple network, you must provide a list of NICs that should be attached to this bond. You can use the following syntax: nic=eth1, eth2

Verification

If synchronization is not enabled for a group, ExtremeConnect acts as if that group does not exist when creating external port groups and networks.

End System Groups

After initial installation the following groups should be present in ExtremeControl:

End-system group for Disconnected Devices	Fusion Disconnected Systems
---	-----------------------------

These are the default names for each group. These names can be changed during installation or on the configuration page.

These groups provide the ability to configure access rules for end systems that qualify for any of these. The approval pending group contains end systems that are connected to a port group with the approval=true flag being set, before they are approved by an administrator.

The disconnected devices group creates a port group on the hypervisor when an end system group is deleted, if the port group/network deletion feature is enabled and the to-be-deleted port group/network still has VMs attached. These VMs will be moved to the Disconnected Systems port group and consequently show up in the end system group of the same name.

Private VLANs

Private VLANs (PVLANs) currently only exist in VMware. In a standard VMware setup, all VMs connected to the same distributed vSwitch (dvSwitch) can talk to each other. With PVLANs, it is possible to isolate VMs connected to the same dvSwitch from each other so that they cannot directly communicate with each other. Any communication between those isolated VMs must be carried out outside of the VMware environment over the physical network. The best practice is to control traffic and applications used by these VMs (using Extreme Management Center policies) and, if needed, screen that traffic using Netflow technology.

Requirements

You must have the following items to meet the minimum requirements for using this functionality:

- A VMware vCenter license that can use distributed vSwitches
- At least one distributed virtual switch (dvSwitch)

Useful Information about PVLANs

The vCenter Server can manage multiple ESX hosts. A dvSwitch is a virtual Switch on which exists on all your ESX servers managed by a vCenter Server and is unique to all of them. You cannot use PVLANs on normal vSwitches.

NOTE: The following section is intended to be informational only, as the described tasks are automated via Data Center Manager.

To create PVLANs:

- 1. Create a new dvSwitch and navigate to its settings windows.
- 2. Choose the **Private VLAN** tab.
- 3. Create primary and secondary private VLANs. Every primary private VLAN ID must have one secondary VLAN ID with the same ID in promiscuous mode, and then they can have multiple other secondary VLAN IDs. The secondary VLANs can either be of type *isolated* or *community*. In isolated mode, the VMs connected to these secondary VLANs will not be able to communicate with other VMs on the same dvSwitch without being routed through the physical network. The community mode allows direct VM communication in the virtual network environment (dvSwitch). No secondary VLAN ID or static VLAN ID can be the same as any existing primary VLAN ID.
- 4. When these VMs communicate on the physical network, you will see the secondary private VLAN ID, not the primary one. For additional information, see the corresponding knowledge base article from VMware: <u>http://kb.vmware.com/selfservice/microsites/search.do?language=en_US&cmd=displayKC&externalId=1010691</u>

Promiscuous PVLANs have the same VLAN ID both for primary and secondary VLAN.

Community and isolated PVLANs traffic travels tagged as the associated secondary PVLAN.

Traffic inside PVLANs is not encapsulated (there is no secondary PVLAN encapsulated inside a primary PVLAN packet).

Traffic between virtual machines on the same PVLAN but on different ESX hosts go through the physical switch. Therefore, the physical switch must be PVLAN aware and configured appropriately to allow the secondary PVLANs to reach their destination.

Switches discover MAC addresses per VLAN. This can be a problem for PVLANs because each virtual machine appears to the physical switch to be in more than one VLAN, or at least, it appears that there is no reply to the request because the reply travels back in a different VLAN. For this reason, it is a requirement that each physical switch, where ESX with PVLANs are connected, must be PVLAN aware.

To use these private VLANs, you must create a port group in the dvSwitch. In the settings section of this port group, you can configure the VLAN. Select **Private VLAN** as the type, and then select from those private VLANs that you configured previously.

NOTE: If you configure a secondary private VLAN 201 and at the same time add the following string to an end system group's description field in ExtremeControl NAC manager (vlan=200:201:isolated), Data Center Manager will recognize this and create the appropriate configuration, and then add all VMs in this end system group to that private VLAN dvSwitch.

Setup Reference

This reference topic shows an example of how to deploy a PVLAN configuration. The goal of this setup is to create two VMs that are connected to the same dvSwitch in the same secondary isolated PVLAN, which can only communicate with each other traversing the physical network. This has been extended to also traverse a routing instance. This way, you can create the same setup where the VMs are distributed over two physical ESX servers that are located in different routing networks.

The following diagram provides an overview of the general system setup and some configuration hints:



Policy Domain Configuration

This section describes the setup of the different policy domains used for the different switching/routing layers. The following information is an overview of the scenario:

- 1. Dynamic role at the S-series in layer 2 mode (switching) assigns all traffic based on the source MAC of the VMs to the following VLANs:
 - a. All traffic to the router (VRRP) MAC address is contained into VLAN 4000.
 - b. All ARP traffic is contained into VLAN 4001.
 - c. Additional rules can be added.
- 2. VLAN to policy map at the S-series in layer 3 mode (routing) for PVLAN L3:
 - a. Is assigned to all traffic tagged with VLAN ID 4001. There is no dynamic policy assignment based on the MAC addresses of the VMs.
 - b. Contains all ARP traffic to VLAN 4000 (all other traffic is already contained to 4000).

- c. The router interface in this VLAN 4000 is replying to the ARP requests with its own MAC address (local proxy ARP) and sends the reply in VLAN 4000.
- 3. The VLAN 4000 and 4001 must be statically configured on the uplinks/trunk in between the physical switches.

Policy Domain Layer 2 - Role VM PVLAN Access

All traffic coming from the VM is tagged with VLAN ID 4001 (the secondary PVLAN ID for the dvSwitch where this VM is connected to). The following role configuration has been implemented:

- Role level: VLAN 4000 tagged egress. Dynamically assigns this VLAN to this port VLAN egress list so that on the way back from the physical network to the VM, the traffic will be tagged with VLAN 4000.
- Role level: TCI overwrite enabled.
- Role level: Deny All traffic by default.
- Rule: Contain packets to the backbone router's MAC address (00:00:5e:00:01:01) to VLAN 4000. This avoids inter-VM communication via broadcast and multicast.
- **Rule**: Value 0x806 (ARP) contain to VLAN 4001. Only ARP traffic is kept in VLAN 4001 to make sure it is only broadcast to the upstream of the layer 2 switch where the router is connected (this router replies to the ARP broadcasts).



Policy Domain Core - Policy VM PVLAN L3

The core router is S-series switch configured as a router. It receives the IP traffic on VLAN 4000 and the ARP broadcasts on VLAN 4001 from the VMs. This router has *local proxy ARP* enabled to reply with its own MAC address when it receives any ARP broadcast for any VMs (even residing on the same local subnet), since all traffic from the secondary PVLAN 4001 should be routed through this router and not travel directly between the VMs. The following configuration has been implemented:

- Role level: VLAN 4000 tagged egress. Assigns VLAN 4000 tagged egress for IP traffic back to the VMs.
- Role level: TCI override enabled.
- Role level: Role mapping of VLAN ID 4001 to policy VM PVLAN L3.
- Rule: Value 0x806 (ARP) contain to VLAN 4000. This is where the ARP traffic is remapped from 4001 to 4000, to have this router's interface in VLAN 4000 reply to the ARP broadcast with its own MAC address (local proxy ARP). After this remapping is done, there is no more traffic on VLAN 4001.



	ght Administrator/Administrator : Connected to localhost] - [NAC Lab Layer	r2 BB, Core]
	pplications Help	
	(5 1 1 1 2 3 2 3	
Roles Services Network Elements F	Port Groups VLANs Classes of Service	
E Roles	General VLAN Egress Mappings Ports Device Support Rule Usage	
Administrator	MAC to Role Mapping	
Assessing	Device/Port Level	
Deny Access		
Enterprise Access		
Enterprise User		
Guest Access		
Management		
Quarantine		
Upstream Default		
WM PVLAN L3		
	-IP to Role Mapping	
	P	
2		
2	Tagged Packet VLAN to Role Mapping	
	Tagged Packet VLAN to Role Mapping NOTE: To forward traffic w/ VLAN & CoS specified by this Role, TCI Overwrite	must be enabl
	Tagged Packet VLAN to Role Mapping NOTE: To forward traffic w/ VLAN & CoS specified by this Role, TCI Overwrite i support rewriting CoS value but not the VLAN. * - Primary Securestack C2/B2/D2/C3/B3/G3 mapping.	must be enabl
	Tagged Packet VLAN to Role Mapping NOTE: To forward traffic w/ VLAN & CoS specified by this Role, TCI Overwrite I support rewriting CoS value but not the VLAN. * - Primary Securestack C2/B2/D2/C3/B3/G3 mapping. * Device/Port Level VLAN	must be enabl
	Tagged Packet VLAN to Role Mapping NOTE: To forward traffic w/ VLAN & CoS specified by this Role, TCI Overwrite I support rewriting CoS value but not the VLAN. * - Primary Securestack C2/B2/D2/C3/B3/G3 mapping. * Device/Port Level VLAN Image: The secondary Isola Image: The secondary Isola	must be enabl

Packet Flow Example for Reference Setup

The following diagram shows the packet flow for the first ARP request sent by VM1 before it starts communicating with VM2. It also shows how its attributes are



changed while traversing the virtual and physical network.

The following diagram shows the first ping from VM1 to VM2 after the successful ARP resolution (as shown in the previous diagram), and shows the packet flow for all IP traffic between these two VMs.



Mobile Device Management (MDM) System Configuration

To be used by Extreme Networks MDM Connector plugin, the MDM software must be configured to provide the data that is imported by ExtremeControl as assessment information or end system data.

End System Groups

After the initial installation, the following groups should be present in ExtremeControl:

Group for Managed Business Mobile Devices	Managed Mobile Devices Business
Group for Managed Personal Mobile Devices	Managed Mobile Devices Personal
Group for Decommissioned Mobile Devices	Managed Mobile Devices Decommissioned
End-system group for Managed Devices Wipe	Managed Mobile Devices Wipe

These are the default names for each group, which can be changed during installation or on the configuration page.

The Managed Mobile Devices Wipe group provides the wipe functionality.

These groups contain the inventory information coming from the MDM provider. End systems are classified in each group depending on the ownership information from the MDM provider.

The Decommissioned group is a placeholder for devices that have been unenrolled in the MDM provider. Typically, its treatment should be the same as unregistered users.

The Wipe group is an exception to this rule; the group is only used to trigger a wipe notification to the MDM provider. The wipe signal resets the configuration of the end system to its factory settings. This option is disabled by default.

Related Information

For information on related tabs:

Extreme Management Center Extreme Connect Overview

ExtremeConnect Assessment Configuration

The ExtremeConnect Assessment Configuration includes assessment map entries and the assessment adapter, which provide you with health tests and results for your Connect modules.

Assessment MAP Entries

Assessment Adapter

McAfee EMM Plugin

Assessment MAP Entries

All modules, except McAfee EMM, currently use the assessment adapter to report health results to Extreme Management Center. (McAfee EMM has its own plugin.) The assessment adapter creates 30 new assessment tests or plugin IDs to use by NAC. Each test is reported to NAC by a plugin ID created as follows:

- base value = 100.000
- plugin id = base value + ENUM ID (i.e. OWNERSHIP -> 100.000 + 22 = 100.022)

The following is the complete list of tests and IDs:

- EXISTS(1)
- COMPLIANT(2)
- JAILBROKEN(3)
- AUTHORIZED(4)
- WIPED(5)
- UNINSTALLED(6)
- COMPROMISED(7)
- OSOUTOFDATE(8)
- POLICYOUTOFDATE(9)
- DEVICEOUTOFDATE(10)
- BLOCKED(11)
- INFECTED(12)
- LOST(13)
- RETIRED(14)
- UDID(15)
- SERIALNUMBER(16)
- IMEI(17)
- ASSETNUMBER(18)
- NAME(19)
- LOCATION(20)
- USER(21)
- OWNERSHIP(22)
- PLATFORM(23)
- MODEL(24)
- OSVERSION(25)

- PHONENUMBER(26)
- LASTSEEN(27)
- PASSCODEPRESENT(28)
- PASSCODECOMPLIANT(29)
- DATAENCRYPTION(30)

You can map each test to different variables in each MDM connector.

In the JAMF Casper module default configuration, the test EXISTS (pluginID 100001) is mapped to the value of the variable *managed* in the JAMF Casper database.

NAC Manager can assign risk values and scores to each test using their plugin ID. This is needed in order to quarantine devices based on their risk level.

Assessment Adapter

The assessment adapter infrastructure reports health results from ExtremeConnect modules to NAC, if available. The assessment adapter must be manually configured for automatic start-up for most MDM assessment integrations.

The assessment adapter scripts are located in the following directories:

• Linux:

*Extreme Management CenterRootdir/*jboss/server/default/deploy/fusion_ jboss.war/assessment/launchAS.sh

• Windows:

Extreme Management CenterRootdir\jboss\server\default\deploy\fusion_ jboss.war\assessment\launchAS.cmd

To configure the assessment adapter:

- 1. To make the script executable, set the executable bit on that script in a Linux environment as follows:
 - cd /usr/local/Extreme_

Networks/NetSight/wildfly/standalone/deployments/Connect.w ar/assessment/

chmod +x launchAS.sh

2. To verify that the script works, enter:

./launchAS.sh

If it worked, you will see a long line of text showing the startup of the Java Virtual Machine, including all its Java libraries.

- 3. To stop the script, enter CTR-C.
- 4. To properly start the script as a daemon process running in the background at all times, edit the /etc/rc.local file and add the following two lines just before the last line (exit 0):

```
cd /usr/local/Extreme_
Networks/NetSight/wildfly/standalone/deployments/Connect.w
ar/assessment/
```

```
nohup ./launchAS.sh > /usr/local/Extreme_
Networks/NetSight/wildfly/standalone/deployments/Connect.w
ar/assessment/launchAS-startup.log 2>&1 &
```

The first line changes to the correct directory where the launchAS.sh script is located. The second line executes that script using the *nohup* signal, which tells Linux to disconnect the process that started the script from the process running it (sending it to background). It also redirects any start-up output to the following file (which can be verified later to ensure proper start-up):

/usr/local/Extreme_ Networks/NetSight/wildfly/standalone/deployments/Connect.war/assessment/laun chAS-startup.log

5. Manually start the script using the following command:

service rc.local start

- 6. To verify that the script was started and is running, perform the following steps:
 - a. Run the following command and make sure there is exactly one process that runs this script:

```
ps ax | grep launchAS.sh
```

Ignore output lines such as grep --color=auto launchAS.sh

b. Run the following command and make sure there is exactly one process that runs the JVM:

ps ax | grep 8448

The Java Virtual Machine will start the service on port 8448 by default and you should see a very long text output.

c. Run the following command and make sure that it shows exactly one line for port 8448:

netstat -an | grep 8448

- d. Check the start-up log file for any errors (see the filename in step 4).
- e. Check the assessment adapter log file for any warnings or errors: /usr/local/Extreme_ Networks/NetSight/wildfly/standalone/deployments/Connect.war/assessmen t/logs/assessment.log
- 7. If starting the adapter was successful, reboot the Extreme Management Center server and verify that the service has been started automatically (using the same verification steps used in step 6).

McAfee EMM Assessment Plugin

McAfee EMM uses a separate assessment plugin to gather data from the server and report it as health results to the Extreme Management Center server. The MDMAdapter.jar files are located in the following directories:

• Linux:

Extreme Management CenterRootdir/jboss/server/default/deploy/fusion_
jboss.war/assessment/launchAS.sh

• Windows:

Extreme Management CenterRootdir\jboss\server\default\deploy\fusion_ jboss.war\assessment\

Before the assessment adapter can be used in NAC Manager, you must create a valid assessment server by following these steps:

1. From the Assessment Configuration page, select Assessment Servers > Add.



2. In the Edit Assessment Server dialog, edit the fields:

Assessment Server IP - IP address of the ExtremeControl server.

Assessment Server Name - A name for easily identify our server.

Assessment Server Port - If launched with the launchAS commands, the agent runs on server 8448.

Assessment Server Type - FusionAssessmentAgent

Max Concurrent Scans - Leave empty. This can be used afterward to increase the capacity of the server. By default, the server allows 10 concurrent scans.

Edit Assessment Server	x
Assessment Server Settings Assessment Server IP: 192.168.1.2	
Assessment Server Name: FusionAssessmentAgent	
Assessment Server Port: 8448	
Assessment Server Type: FusionAssessmentAgent	
Max Concurrent Scans: 0	
OK Apply Cancel Help	

To use this server for assessment purposes, the server must be in an assessment pool and the assessment pool must be used by an assessment configuration.

3. From assessment configuration, select **New Test Set**. In the **Edit Other Test Set** dialog, configure a new test set that uses the new server pool and the FusionAssessmentAgent type:

1 Edit Ot	ther Test Set	×
Name:	Connect Test Set	
Parameters:	۶ 	
Туре:	FusionAssessmentAgent	
End-Syste	em Reachability Test	
Configurati	tion: ICMP Ping Modify	
Assessme	ient Delay nent Delay (in seconds): <mark>0</mark>	
Test Set As	ssessment Resources	
O Load B	Balance All	
💽 Use As	ssessment Server Pool: McAfee pool	▼ ₹

 Create a scoring override for one or more of these test cases to quarantine end systems in case they match a certain result string in their description field. From the Health Results Details tab, select Configure > Add Scoring Override > To Apply Score. The following example shows how to do this for the OSVERSION test case.

lying Health Re			to 7.0	nan or equal	detail greater th	ason: One health o	Overall Risk: High Risk Re
		-	9:40:41 PM	02/04/2013 0	started on:	A4:D1:D2:9C:3A:D9	Scan Result for End-System: A
	Description	Source	Scoring Mode	Score	Risk	Test Case ID	Test Case Name
	passcode_compliant = true	Port: 0, Protocol: 0	Applied	0.0	LOW	100029	PASSCODECOMPLIANT
	last_inventory_update = 2013-02-04 16:44:00	Port: 0, Protocol: 0	Applied	0.0	LOW	100027	ASTSEEN
Type	managed = true	Port: 0, Protocol: 0	Applied	0.0	LOW	100001	EXISTS
ssmentAgent	os_version = 6.0.1	Port: 0, Protocol: 0	Applied		LOW	100025	OSVERSION
ssmentAgent	file_level_encryption_capable = true	Port: 0, Protocol: 0	Applied	0.0	LOW	100030	DATAENCRYPTION
	passcode_present = false	Port: 0, Protocol: 0	Applied	7.0	LOW	100028	PASSCODEPRESENT
ssmencagenc	is_last_inventory_update_out_of_date = false	Port: 0, Protocol: 0	Applied	0.0	LOW	100010	DEVICEOUTOFDATE
ssmentAgent							
ssmentAgent							
ssmentAgent							
ssmentAgent							
	2)					<
lealth Result De	Configure V Show V						
· · · · ·	Add Scoring Override						
	Managa Scoring Overri						
rides t	manage bearing orenn						
rides to Case to	Edit Agent-based Test (

5. In the Add Scoring Override dialog, edit the fields. If you want to quarantine all iPads with an iOS version of 5.x, an Override Score value of 7.0 would (if the risk level configuration has not been altered from the default value) ensure that this device will be marked with a high risk level and will be quarantined.

Ad	ld Scoring	Override	x
Scoring Override			
Description: Ov	erride for OSV	ERSION	
Test Case			
Test ID:	100025		
Search String:	os_version =	5	
Scoring Action	core: coring Mode:	7.0 Apply Score	-
ОК	Apply	Cancel	Help

6. Make sure you have enabled **Use Quarantine Policy** in the corresponding NAC profile and that the corresponding policy on the WLAN controller has a redirect

]	Edit NAC Profile
NAC Profile - Default NAC Profile	
Reject Authentication Requests	
Authorization	
Accept Policy:	Administrator -
Replace RADIUS Attributes with	n Accept Policy
Use Quarantine Policy:	Quarantine
Use Failsafe Policy on Error:	Failsafe •
Enable Assessment Assessment Configuration: Fusion	n Assessment =
Assessment Interval: 1 Hide assessment details and re	mediation options from end user
Use Assessment Policy: As	sessing
Policy Mappings Manage Policy Mappin	gs have not been imported from a policy domain.
	OK Cancel Help

configured in that policy that points to the NAC captive portal.

- 7. To display the NAC remediation (self-help) page, from the NAC Advanced Configuration dialog, enable Assessment Remediation.
- 8. Customize your remediation portal if needed. For example, you can add a remediation link that allows users to register their devices on the MDM portal:

0	Advanced	d Configuration	and a start of the start	_ 0
Easily navigate to and manage the advanced configuration	parameters for all aspects of the NAC	system.		
Easily navigate to and manage the advanced configuration NAC Configurations Configurations Configurations Configurations Configurations Configuration	parameters for all aspects of the NAC Web Page Settings Title: Welcome Message: Display Violations: Do Not Allow Rescan: Allow Blacklist Remediation: Permanently Removed Message: Custom Agent Install Message: Redirection: Access Denied Image: Image During Reattempt: Agent Scan In Progress Image: Remediation Attempts: Limit Remediation Attempts: Limit Remediation Attempts: Custom Remediation Links on Custom Remediation Remediation Links Custom Remediation Maccos Update Inttp:/// Maccos Update Intp:///	system. change Description and Solution Change change Use Network Settings Redirection Default Default S 25 Advance Link www.apple.com/support/downloads update microsoft.com		Add Cefer
			Appliance Portal Pages V Save	Close

9. Another customization best practice is to define the **Custom Remediation Actions** to improve the user experience with the help texts on the remediation page.

Troubleshooting and FAQs

Installation and General Configuration

General Issues

Extreme Management Center

VMware vSphere Configuration

Citrix XenServer Configuration

Adapters for XenDesktop, Hyper-V, SCVMM and SCCM Configuration

Citrix XenDesktop Configuration

Microsoft Hyper-V and Virtual Machine Manager Configuration

Installation and General Configuration

I'm getting a java error while trying to start the installer. What can I do?

Usually this happens when using an older Java Runtime Environment (JRE) to execute the installer. The best practice is to use the JRE in the Extreme Management Center Java directory.

What ports does Extreme Connect use?

Upcoming Extreme Connect modules can use additional or different ports. The following ports are used by all modules:

- 443 (HTTPS)
- 80 (HTTP)
- 8443 (HTTPS)
- Any port configured by the various adapters

How do I reset module passwords using the CLI?

Extreme Connect stores passwords in an encrypted format for security purposes. To reset a password:

- 1. Open the configuration file in the CLI.
- 2. Change the password.
- Set the *crypt* attribute to false.
 During the next run cycle, the password is encrypted automatically, and the *crypt* attribute is reset to true.

How do I start the installer in CLI mode?

Add -console at the end of the java -jar ... command.

Does Extreme Connect use a database?

Extreme Connect does not store any data persistently, except for configuration data. All information is kept in memory, and then cleared when Extreme Management Center (or the JBoss service) is restarted.

Which files are modified by Extreme Connect upon installation?

The following files are backed up and then modified in the Extreme Management Center directory:

- ../jboss/server/default/deploy/fusion_jboss.war/*
- ../jboss/server/default/conf/fusion/*
- ../jboss/server/default/conf/log4j.xml
- ../appdata/NSJboss.properties
- ../appdata/System/Shared/ThirdPartyMenu.xml

How do I find and change the configuration on the CLI?

The configuration files for all modules are stored in .../jboss/server/default/conf/fusion/.

All files use an XML format and must comply with the internal data model.

NOTE: Faulty settings can force the module to shut down or can cause other unpredictable problems. It is safer, and the best practice, to use the configuration web page where all data is stored according to the data model.

I changed the configuration of a module. Do I need to restart the Extreme Management Center service before the changes will apply?

No. The modules constantly check if the configuration files were modified and will reload them at the next run cycle.

Is it possible to switch to another language on the configuration page?

No, however, you can manually translate all of the text information. The web page is dynamically created from the configuration files. The best practice is to translate the *<info>* sections in the configuration file to the desired language.

How do the adapters for SCVMM, Hyper-V, and XenDesktop work?

These adapters are written in Java, and use Windows Powershell commands to retrieve data on virtual machines (SCVMM) and virtual desktops (XenDesktop). These act as a server in a client-server relationship with the corresponding

ExtremeConnect module. During each interval configuration, the corresponding module acts as a web service client and calls the web service server (=the adapter) to get information from that adapter. The communication uses the configured IP address, port, and pre-shared key. The adapter gathers the requested data using Powershell commands, encrypts the data, and then returns that data to the corresponding module. The ExtremeConnect module then populates Extreme Management Center/NAC with the data.

General Issues

The Connect tab is missing when I access ExtremeConnect.

If the **Connect** tab is not visible in the user interface, the ExtremeConnect plugin was not installed or an Advanced License is not present.

To fix this issue:

- 1. Install or reinstall the Extreme Connect plugin.
- 2. Update the Extreme Management License to Advanced.
- 3. Restart the services.

Extreme Management Center is not responding.

Restart ExtremeConnect:

- 1. Restart the Extreme Management Center service.
- 2. Change the directory as follows: cd /usr/local/Extreme_Networks/Extreme Management Center/scripts
- Stop the Extreme Management Center service by typing: ./stopserver.sh
- 4. Wait for the prompt, and then start the Extreme Management Center service by typing:

./startserver.sh

How do I restart or reset ExtremeConnect?

ExtremeConnect runs within the JBoss context. The service can be restarted by restarting the JBoss service (or Extreme Control).

If the ExtremeConnect cache needs to be reset, do the following:

- 1. Shut down the Extreme Management Center service.
- 2. Delete the *.dat files under ../jboss/server/default/conf/udcp/ of the Extreme Management Center installation directory.

Is there a log file and where do I find it?

ExtremeConnect creates logs within the JBoss context of the Extreme Management Center server. Do one of the following actions to access the log file:

- Look for the server.log file in the in the ../appdata/logs/ folder
- Open the server log from any Extreme Management Center client.

What log levels are available and how do I change them?

Every module of ExtremeConnect, including the main application itself, has individual log level settings in its respective configuration file. The default level is ERROR. The best practice is to keep it at this default level, except for when you are troubleshooting issues. The log levels are (from least to most talkative):

- ERROR
- WARN
- INFO
- DEBUG

I am getting a lot of errors and would like to turn logging completely off for a specific module.

In addition to the four log levels used by all modules, Log4J also supports the FATAL log level, which is currently not used by any module without Extreme Connect. To set a module to use this log level, the configuration file must be edited manually. To prevent shutting down the logging operation accidentally, the FATAL option is not provided on the web page.

Some modules stopped working and the log file reports show that many errors occurred.

Each module is monitored by the main ExtremeConnect process regarding errors that happen during each run cycle (such as authentication errors). If a module produces more than 10 failures in a row, the module is disabled to prevent further errors. To restart a module:

- 1. Try to identify the problem source (for example, a remote server is not responding).
- 2. Fix the issue.

3. Update the module configuration file.

When the timestamp of the configuration file is changed, the configuration is reloaded and the failure counter is reset to zero until further failures happen. The counter will also be reset, if at least one successful cycle was completed in the meantime.

The logs notate local or remote data storage. What are these?

ExtremeConnect logs are always written from the ExtremeConnect perspective. Local means the ExtremeConnect service, and remote relates to another contacted service (such as ExtremeControl or VMware). Each module has its own data store to track changes, and update local or remote data. Therefore, if information for an end system is missing from a specific module, the best practice is to start by looking at the data store and log for that particular module.

What happens to a module if an error occurs?

The error is logged. Depending on the severity of the error, the run cycle for the module will continue or end. If an error crashes a module, a full stack trace is logged and the module is terminated until the JBoss service restarts. All other modules will not be affected by this and will continue to run, even if they do not receive further updates from other modules.

After JBoss starts, I do not see any data updates for several minutes. Is something wrong?

No, this happens by design. ExtremeConnect starts all of the modules and waits a short time to verify that everything is running correctly. After that, the modules enter their run cycles and start retrieving data from various sources. It can take several minutes to see the data, depending on the time it takes to retrieve the data and the interval time for each module.

Extreme Management Center

How does ExtremeConnect communicate with Extreme Management Center?

ExtremeConnect only uses Extreme Management Center web service calls to retrieve or alter data. There is no direct access from the module to the Extreme Management Center database, even though both applications usually run on the same server.

Is it possible to use one instance of ExtremeConnect with multiple Extreme Management Center servers?

No.

ExtremeConnect is supposed to update a custom field in the Extreme Management Center NAC Manager for each end system, but I do not see such a field. How can I make the custom fields visible?

From the Extreme Management Center NAC Manager, right-click on any of the end system table headers. Change the view properties to display the custom fields.

Where is the configuration page located for ExtremeConnect?

The direct access URL is https://Extreme Management Center-IP:8443/fusion_jboss/, or access the page from the **Connect** tab in ExtremeConnect.

There is an Axis error in the logs about an unknown HTML method error. What does the error mean?

The server responded to a request with a simple HTML page. This error is most likely due to wrong user or password information, to which the server responds by displaying a login error. However, the application is unable to handle this type of output from the server and logs the error as an unknown HTML method instead.

- 1. Check the account information for spelling errors.
- 2. If Extreme Management Center is running on a Windows server, add the domain or computer name to the user name.

VMware vSphere Configuration

Do I have to create a dedicated user for ExtremeConnect to access the vSphere webservice?

No, but the best practice is to create a dedicated user. This lets you filter events and tasks more easily in the VMware client.

What are the minimum permission requirements for the web service user?

At minimum, the account must have permissions to:

- Register the Extreme Management Center Plugin Extension
- Write data to VM annotation fields
- Read data from VM configurations (MAC, Network)

Although ExtremeConnect seems to be running fine, I only see n/a in the annotation fields and no records associated with the ExtremeConnect plugin. Why is that?

Most likely, none of the MAC addresses for the VM are listed in the end system table of the NAC Manager.

- 1. Verify that authentication (at least MAC Auth) is set up properly on the physical switch.
- 2. Verify that the VM is sending traffic.

How often does ExtremeConnect update the information (such as annotations and switches) in vSphere?

ExtremeConnect checks whether the current remote data differs from its local. If so, it updates all of the data that is different on the remote service. This is especially true for the annotation field. The best practice is to avoid using variables like *LastSeenTime* in the annotation text because the data changes often, resulting in frequent updates.

Is there any way to delete the event or task logs for every update that ExtremeConnect performs within vSphere?

No. This functionality is handled by vSphere, and ExtremeConnect cannot stop it. vSphere offers a filtering mechanism that can be used to limit the information shown and help to find specific data more efficiently.

How does ExtremeConnect determine the name of the end system group that a VM MAC address should be added to?

ExtremeConnect retrieves the name of the virtual network or port group from its default configuration, and uses the part before the first underscore as the end system group name. This method corresponds to the naming convention used when ExtremeConnect is configured to automatically create port groups from end system groups. The format used is:

endSystemGroup_virtualSwitchName

This naming method is due to the vSphere requirement that two port groups on the same host cannot share the same name. Therefore, the (d)vSwitch name is appended to the end system group name with an underscore. This helps to ensure that vMotion is possible for VMs on two hosts, which also requires that both port groups on those hosts have the same name.

Is it possible to let ExtremeConnect create port groups automatically while letting the VM administrator handle the VLAN configurations?

Yes, there is a configuration option to turn off VLAN create and update operations.

What happens if VLAN updates are enabled and a VM administrator changes the settings of a port group?

ExtremeConnect will update the settings using the local configuration data. It will not delete and re-create the port group; it only updates the existing configuration.

What happens if an end system group is deleted and the port group deletion option is enabled?

ExtremeConnect moves all virtual machines that are attached to that port group or network to the VM Disconnected Systems group, and deletes the original port group or network.

If a port group has been deleted by ExtremeConnect, can another port group with the same name be created manually within vSphere after the deletion

Using its local data store, ExtremeConnect puts the name of the end system group onto a special deletion stack. During each run cycle, every module checks the stack and removes all port groups that use the same name, until the deletion interval timer runs out. The default value is 2 minutes. After the interval has passed, a VM administrator can safely create a port group using the same name without the new group being deleted.

Although port group deletion is enabled, groups are not getting deleted by ExtremeConnect. What is the reason for that?

ExtremeConnect deletes all of the groups if the groups are on the deletion stack and the entry has not timed out. By default, the deletion timer interval is 2 minutes. If more time is required for each run through, try increasing the deletion interval timer so that the module has a better chance of completing the operation.

Citrix XenServer Configuration

Do I have to create a dedicated user for ExtremeConnect to access the Xen Server web service?

No, you can use the root account on the Xen Server.

What are the minimum permission requirements for the web service user?

The minimum permissions an account must have are as follows:

- Write data to VM description fields
- Read data from VM configurations (MAC, Network)

Although ExtremeConnect seems to be running fine, I only see n/a in the annotation fields and no records via the ExtremeConnect plugin. Why is that?

Most likely, none of the MAC addresses for the VM are listed in the end system table of the NAC Manager.

- 1. Make sure that authentication (at least MAC Auth) is set up properly on the physical switch.
- 2. Verify that the VM is sending traffic.

How often does ExtremeConnect update the information (such as descriptions and networks) in XenCenter ?

ExtremeConnect checks whether the remote data differs from the local data. If it differs, ExtremeConnect updates all of the data that is different on the remote service. This is especially true for the description field. The best practice is to avoid using variables like *LastSeenTime* in the annotation text, because the data changes often, resulting in frequent updates.

How does ExtremeConnect determine the name of the end system group that a VM MAC address should be added to?

ExtremeConnect creates Xen networks with the same name as the corresponding Extreme Management Center end system group. ExtremeConnect checks all of the managed Xen networks and the VMs that are assigned to them. The MAC addresses of these VMs are then added to the corresponding end system group in Extreme Management Center.

Is it possible to let ExtremeConnect create networks automatically, and let the VM administrator handle VLAN configuration?

No, this feature is supported only for VMware, not for Xen.

What happens if a Xen administrator changes the settings of a network (such as VLAN ID or NIC)?

ExtremeConnect updates the settings using the local configuration data. To perform an update, all of the VMs connected to the network are temporarily disconnected from the network. Then the network is reconfigured, and the previously connected VMs are reconnected.

What happens if an end system group is deleted and the network deletion option is enabled?

ExtremeConnect moves all of the VMs attached to that network to the VM Disconnected Systems network, and deletes the original network.

If a network has been deleted by ExtremeConnect, can another network with the same name be created manually in XenCenter after the deletion?

Using its local data store, ExtremeConnect puts the name of the end system group in a special deletion stack. During each run cycle, every module checks the stack and removes all of the networks that use the same name until the deletion interval timer runs out. By default, this value is 2 minutes. After the interval passes, a Xen administrator can safely create a network of the same name without the new network being deleted.

Although network deletion is enabled, networks are not getting deleted by ExtremeConnect. What is the reason for that?

ExtremeConnect deletes all of the networks (groups) that are in the deletion stack if the entry has not timed out. By default, the interval is 2 minutes. If more time is required for each run through, try increasing the deletion interval timer so that the module has a better chance of completing the operation.

I have set the description of an end system group to sync=true vlan=100. However, in Xen, only an internal network is being created, not an external network with the corresponding VLAN ID. Why is this happening?

To create an external network, ExtremeConnect requires two settings to be configured in Xen, as follows:

- VLAN ID
- A physical NIC to connect with the external network

I have set the description for an end system group to sync=true nic=eth1. However, in Xen, only an internal network is being created, not an external network attached to nic eth1 without a VLAN ID. Why is this happening? To create an external network, ExtremeConnect requires two settings to be configured in Xen, as follows:

- VLAN ID
- A physical NIC to connect with the external network

It is not possible to create an external Xen network without assigning a VLAN ID (all external Xen networks are tagged).

Adapters for XenDesktop, Hyper-V, SCVMM and SCCM Configuration

What does the adapter do and how does it work?

The adapter creates a web service that is bound to the IP and port that are configured in the configuration file. ExtremeConnect makes web service calls to this adapter to retrieve data on managed end systems (such as VMs and Windows devices). Depending on which integration is used, ExtremeConnect also updates the data on the remote server (such as description fields for VMs).

What ports are required for communication between ExtremeConnect and the adapter?

Only one port is required. The port is configured in the adapter configuration file.

Is the communication secure?

All of the data that is sent to and retrieved from the adapter is encrypted using the pre-shared key. The administrator defines the pre-shared key when setting up the adapter and installing ExtremeConnect. The key gets encrypted automatically.

Information is not synchronized. What should I check?

Check the adapter's log file, which shows when the adapter has been called by ExtremeConnect, what Powershell commands it tried to execute, and what the return values of these commands were.

To view and print the adapter's log file:

- 1. Set the log level to DEBUG.
- 2. Restart the adapter to print detailed logging information.

How can I check whether the adapter's web service is working and reachable?

376 of 384

Depending on whether your Extreme Management Center server is installed on a Windows server or on a Linux-based appliance, you can use a standard browser or a Linux tool like wget to request one of the following web URLs. Select the URL that relates to the adapter you are trying to troubleshoot:

- XenDesktop: http://<IPofAdapter>:<PortOfAdapter>/DCM_XENDESKTOP_ADAPTER
- Hyper-V: http://<IPofAdapter>:<PortOfAdapter>/DCM_HYPERV_ADAPTER
- SCVMM: http://<IPofAdapter>:<PortOfAdapter>/DCM_SCVMM_ADAPTER
- SCCM: http://<IPofAdapter>:<PortOfAdapter>/FUSION_SCCM_ADAPTER

If you get a browser error stating that it cannot connect or the page does not exist, you either have an issue with a firewall along the communication path or the adapter's web service did not start properly on the configured IP and port.

Additionally, verify that the configured port for the adapter is not being used by another service on your Microsoft server.

Citrix XenDesktop Configuration

Why do the user names in Extreme Management Center NAC Manager appear as Kerberos user names?

The XenDesktop adapter uses the same web service call as the Kerberos snooping process. For the system's functionality, this makes no difference. You can create user groups, rules, and profiles based on these user names.

Sometimes the user names are deleted or disappear in NAC Manager. Why does this happen?

This issue is caused by one of the following situations:

- The corresponding XenDesktop session has ended. In this case, the adapter resets the user name on the corresponding end system VM, which also triggers any existing rule / NAC profile changes.
- The Kerberos aging timer was triggered. In NAC Manager, you can configure an interval after which the Kerberos user names will automatically age out. If you do not want this timer to interfere with the XenDesktop adapter functionality, set a very high value for the interval or disable this feature.

Although some users have disconnected from their XenDesktop session, the user names are still active within NAC Manager. Why does this happen?

XenDesktop distinguishes between a closed (non-existent) session and a disconnected one. A session is first active, then disconnected, and finally closed. As long as the session is in the Disconnected state, the adapter does not reset the user name in Extreme Management Center. If the user re-activates their session, there is no need for the adapter to set the user name, and the corresponding user profile is already active in NAC.

Microsoft Hyper-V and Virtual Machine Manager Configuration

How often does ExtremeConnect update the information in the Notes field?

ExtremeConnect checks whether the remote data differs from its local data. If it differs, it updates all of the data that is different on the remote service. This is especially true for the Notes field. The best practice is to avoid using variables like *LastSeenTime* in the Notes text because the data changes often, resulting in frequent updates.

How does ExtremeConnect determine the name of the end system group that a VM MAC address should be added to?

ExtremeConnect reads the virtual networks (virtual switches) that each VM belongs to, and puts its MAC address into the corresponding end system group in Extreme Management Center. For this feature to work, both of the following items must be configured:

- End system groups with the exact same name as the virtual networks from Hyper-V must exist in Extreme Management Center
- The description field must contain sync=true.

Connect Domains

The **Domains** tab lets you search for a particular end-system in all of the network monitoring modules on your network across multiple instances of Extreme Management Center based on a variety of criteria. In addition, you can configure user membership in end system groups based on MAC address, letting you quickly authorize end systems in your ExtremeControl solution to allow network access across all modules.

Search Registration	
Search Enter a MAC address, IP address, host name, user name or custom field value.	
Supported formats:	
AA:BB:CC:DD:EE:FF 1.2.3.4	
user name	
Host name, user name and custom field values support partial matches.	
End-System Data	
Submit	

The **Domains** tab contains two subtabs:

- <u>Search</u> Lets you search for an end system across multiple versions of Extreme Management Center in all modules using the following criteria:
 - MAC address
 - IP address
 - Hostname
 - Username
 - Custom Field (user-defined value)
- <u>Registration</u> Lets you add a MAC address to an end system group or remove existing MAC addresses from an end system group. These end system groups can then be used to allow or deny access in all modules.

Search

The **Search** tab lets you search for a particular end system in all of your supported network monitoring and network control modules in all versions of Extreme Management Center on your network.

Search Registration
Search Enter a MAC address, IP address, host name, user name or custom field value.
AA:BB:CC:DD:EE:FF 1.2.3.4 host name
User name Host name, user name and custom field values support partial matches. End-System Data
Submit

End System Data

Enter a MAC address, hostname, username, or custom field value (a user-defined field) and select **Submit** to find an end system on your network.

After an end system is returned, you can open the device to which it is connected in PortView.

EndSystem Data		
00:50:56:B6:4E:C0	$\{ e_{i} \}_{i \in \mathbb{N}}$	
Submit		
Cubin		
Data retrieved from Se	rver: https://1	>>> Open OneView PortView
nonQualifiedHostName	mcafeeepo.devlab.k	ocal
ipAddress		
switchPort	13001	
lastSeenTime	2015-07-29 02:00:1	8.0
reason	End-System Reauth	Failed On Delete
macAddress	00:50:56:86:4E:C0	
switchPortId	"IFNAME=tg.1.1 IFD	ESC=Enterasys Networks
firstSeenTime	2015-07-29 02:00:1	8.0
usemame		
switchIP	0	
nacProfileName	Pass Through NAC P	rofile

Registration

The **Registration** tab lets you add end systems to end system groups by entering lists of MAC addresses or remove end systems from existing groups. End system groups lets you quickly create rules for different groups of end systems you can use to configure appropriate network access in your ExtremeControl solution.

Search Registration
Register/Remove MAC address Enter a single MAC address or a list of MAC addresses.
Supported formats:
 AA:BB:CC:DD:EE:FF AA:BB:CC:DD:EE:FF;11:22:33:44:55:66 AA:BB:CC:DD:EE:FF,EndSystemGroupA;11:22:33:44:55:66 (not supported for "Remove")
The end-system group will default to the drop-down selection if omitted from the end-system data.
For a remove, the entered MAC address(es) will be removed from all known end-system groups on all servers.
End-System Data
End-System Group Register Remove

End-System Data

Enter a MAC address or multiple MAC addresses separated by a semi-colon to add them to the end system group selected in the <u>End-System Group</u> drop-down list.

You can also enter end systems with the end-system groups to which they are being added separated by a comma (such as AA:BB:CC:DD:EE:FF,*<End-SystemGroupName>*). Any end systems added without their end system group specifically listed are added to the group selected in the **End-System Group** drop-down list.

End-System Group

Select the end system group to which you are adding the end systems associated with the MAC addresses listed in the <u>End-System Data</u> field. This field displays all end system groups from all servers in Extreme Management Center.

Register Button

Select **Register** to add the end system MAC addresses to the end system group listed in the **End-System Data** field or selected in the **End-System Group** drop-down list.

Remove Button

Select **Remove** to remove the end system MAC addresses from the end system group listed in the **End-System Data** field or selected in the **End-System Group** drop-down list.

Once the end system group is created, use the **ExtremeControl** tab to configure network access rules for the end systems in the group.

Related Information

For information on related tabs:

- <u>ExtremeConnect Overview</u>
- ExtremeConnect Configuration

Services API

The ExtremeConnect **Services API** tab lets you execute a client/server application, known as a web service.

NOTE: The web services documentation is located at http://*Extreme Management Center IP*/connect/restui/

onfiguration Domains Services API			
🕀 swagger	https://	/connect/rest/api-docs	Explore
services : Extreme Connect Webse	rvices	Show/Hide List Operations	Expand Operations
DELETE /services/endsystem/(mac)		Remove a single ends	stem by MAC address
OFLETE /services/endsystems Re			Remove all endsystems
oruene /services/endsystems/{macs}		Remove all endsyster	ns by MAC address list
services/control : Extreme Connec	t Control Service	Show/Fide List Operations	Expand Operations
services/labels : Extreme Connect	Label Service	Show/Hide List Operations	Expand Operations
ervices/modules : Extreme Conne	ct Modules	Show/Hide List Operations	Expand Operations
services/policy : Extreme Connect	Policy Service	Show/Hide List Operations	Expand Operations
BASE URL: /connect/rest]			ERROR
1. Last Undated: \$202017 1:25 /0 PA	Uptime: 0 Days 22 19:23	Operations	

The available web services are organized based on the type of function they perform:

- Inventory Web Services Perform Inventory Manager functions (for example, backups or retrieving device properties).
- NAC Configuration Web Services Perform ExtremeControl configuration functions.
- NAC End System Web Services Retrieve and modify ExtremeControl services, with a focus on accessing end systems.
- NAC Web Services Retrieve and modify general ExtremeControl services.
- NetSight Device Web Services Retrieve and modify the devices in the Extreme Management Center database.
- Policy Web Services Perform Policy Manager functions.
- **Purview Web Services** Retrieve and modify ExtremeAnalytics data and configuration.
- **Reporting Web Services** Retrieve and modify the Extreme Management Center reporting engine data configuration.

Related Information

For information on related tabs:

- <u>ExtremeConnect Overview</u>
- ExtremeConnectConfiguration

Web Service Error Codes

Error Code	Description
0	Operation was successful
1	The requested object does not exist
2	Object already exists
3	Parameter value is incorrect
4	Error parsing an input
5	Result would be an Invalid configuration
6	Remote connection error
7	Unexpected error condition
8	End system group does not exist
9	CSV operation error